

# UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI TRIESTE XXXV° CICLO DEL DOTTORATO DI RICERCA IN

Ambiente e Vita

Università degli Studi di Trieste e Istituto Nazionale di Oceanografia e Geofisica Sperimentale (OGS)

## Marine-demersal species distribution models for spatial management, assessment, and prediction in Adriatic and Ionian Seas

Settore scientifico-disciplinare: BIO/07 ECOLOGIA

DOTTORANDO / A> **Diego Panzeri** 

COORDINATORE PROF. Alberti Giorgio

SUPERVISORE DI TESI Cosimo Solidoro

Cosivo Selv

Co-UPERVISORE **DI TESI Simone** Libralato

ANNO ACCADEMICO 2021/2022

**Doctoral thesis** 

PZ 181

Marine-demersal species distribution models for spatial management, assessment and prediction in Adriatic and Ionian Seas

Diego Panzeri 2022

Da piccolo, incontrai un vecchio che viveva in una casa di pietra. Mi ricordo che mi raccontò una bella storia, dove una goccia d'acqua spruzzata dal respiro di una balena era arrivata su un gabbiano, il quale, sbattendo le ali, la trasportò fino a una nuvola e, che allora, la goccia d'acqua quando piovve, cadde, andando a nutrire gli orti della terra, gli alberi e i cespugli della foresta, per poi finire nel fiume che l'attraversava e grazie al quale i pesci avevano una dimora e gli uomini e gli altri animali potevano dissetarsi, e che questo fiume accarezzava i ciottoli e riempiva la terra per poi sfociare in mare, il luogo da cui proveniva la goccia di balena.

Sorrise e mi disse che questo è il principio della vita, della storia infinita della vita che si nutre di sé, e che tutte le gocce del mare racchiudono questo segreto così semplice e che anch'io, dopotutto, ero nato da una balena.

C.T.P.

Disse che aveva perso la voglia di studiare Voleva solo viverlo Per questo e per altro Divenne mare.

# Ringraziamenti

Beh, il mio è stato un dottorato unico, svoltosi durante una pandemia, almeno in buona parte. Sembrava il mondo si fosse fermato, chiuso, arginato in sé stesso e per me, era proprio il periodo peggiore, o forse no. L'inizio del percorso non è stato dei migliori. Sono stato molto tempo solo a svolgere le attività, non perché non sostenuto dal mio tutor, ma fisicamente solo a svolgerle, senza interazioni eccessive. Era come essere in un acquario, vedere il mondo da dentro, ovattato, appannato, intoccabile. Ma è passato, e tra le poche persone che ringrazio, qui di seguito, ci sono:

Un grazie a Simone, mi ha aiutato, penso ci abbia creduto, e mi ha sostenuto quando e come poteva.

Un grazie al direttore Cosimo, lontano, ma vicino. La sua lucidità e intelligenza vanno richieste, senza remore, saprà sempre darle, non scevro della sua verità. Anche questa serve.

Un grazie al mio coinquilino Fabrizio per i momenti di spensieratezza durante il lockdown e le serate alla Playstation.

Un grazie a quest'ultima, mi ha isolato in mondi squisitamente distopici. Ove sguazzo.

Un grazie alla mia famiglia, che pur non capendo cosa diavolo facessi o cosa fosse un dottorato, è sempre lì, in caso di bisogno.

Un grazie ai miei colleghi, per farmi capire che ci sono passati pure loro.

Un grazie a Claudia, per sopportare il mio carattere, e pur essendo un tornado che molte volte mi ha trascinato, mi ha fatto respirare momenti incredibili, unici, selvaggi. Grazie per esserci e accompagnarmi, la nostra pazzia è invidiata, anche da chi non lo sa.

Un grazie a Jenny, la più bisbetica tra tutte, che gioia scodinzolante.

E poi, un grazie a me, comunque sia andata, devo volermi bene. Il resto è una costruzione.

## List of publications derived from this thesis

This Ph.D. thesis is presented following the format of a compendium of publications. It includes four publications: two already published, one under review, and one in preparation.

The list of manuscripts is here presented; organized by chapters.

**CHAPTER 2:** Developing spatial distribution models for demersal species by the integration of trawl survey data and relevant ocean variables. *Copernicus Marine Service Ocean State Report, Issue 5, Journal of Operational Oceanography*, 14:sup1, s114–s123; DOI: 10.1080/1755876X.2021.1946240. **Author**: Panzeri D., Bitetto I., Carlucci R., Cipriano G., Cossarini G., D'Andrea L., Masnadi F., Querin S., Reale M., Russo T., Scarcella G., Spedicato M.T., Teruzzi A., Vrgoč N., Zupa W. and Libralato S. (2021).

**CHAPTER 3**. Defining a procedure for integrating multiple oceanographic variables in an ensemble of marine species distribution. *International Workshop on Metrology for the Sea; Learning to Measure Sea Health Parameters (MetroSea)*. IEEE. 2021, pp. 360-365, DOI: 10.1109/MetroSea52177.2021.9611559. **Author**: Panzeri D., Libralato S., Carlucci R., Cipriano G., Bitetto I., Spedicato M.T., Masnadi F., Ricci P., Scarcella G., Russo T., Zupa W., Vrgoc N., D'Andrea L., Solidoro C. (2021).

**CHAPTER 4:** Identifying priority areas for spatial management of mixed fisheries using an ensemble of multi-species distribution models. <u>Submitted to</u>: *Fish and Fisheries, under review*. **Author**: Panzeri D., Russo T., Anrneri E., Carlucci R., Cossarini G., Isailovic I., Sifner S.K, Manfredi C., Masnadi F., Reale M., Scarcella G., Solidoro C., Spedicato M.T., Nedo V., Zupa W., Libralato S.

**CHAPTER 5:** Future Distribution of demersal species in a warming Mediterranean subbasin. *In prep.* 

Images used as cover for each chapter have no copyright and have been downloaded from: <u>https://pixabay.com/it/images/search/fishery/?pagi=3</u>.

### Table of contents

Ringraziamentiii
List of publications derived from this thesis
Table of contents
List of Figuresiv
List of Tables
Thesis abstract
Chapter 12
General Introduction2
Introduction: The Mediterranean Sea
Overview of fishing pressure and management regulation in the study area7
Box 1: Synthesis of 'status' of demersal species in the Adriatic and Ionian Sea by GFCM-FAO stock assessment models
Possible role of spatial models in the management of fisheries
Methodology: species distribution models and input data16
Box 2: factors that influence the species distribution
Abiotic factors: Environmental variable19
Abiotic factors: Effort
Input survey data21
Species involved
Thesis' outline
Chapter 2
SDMs for demersal species
Chapter 350
Procedure in e-SDMs
Chapter 461
Spatial management61
Chapter 579
Future distribution
Chapter 694
General discussion
Disentangling the role of Environmental data95
Estimating the potential future distribution of species96
Contribution to the management processes96
Limitations
Future perspective
1. Use of new resolution of the covariates of the model applied 103
2. Dispersal: species movement

	3.	Application of new modeling approaches in a single and multi-species context		
	4.	Application of presented models on new species	105	
	5.	Application of SDMs with 'new' information about species	106	
	Con	clusion	107	
Bibli	ogra	phy	109	
Supp	oleme	entary	137	
Μ	ateri	al and info	137	
Chap	oter 2	2 Supplementary material	139	
D	escri	ption	139	
	1. E	uropean hake	. 140	
	2. C	ommon Sole	. 144	
	3. M	lantis Shrimp	. 146	
	4. C	ommon Cuttlefish	151	
	5. R	ed mullet	. 156	
Chap	oter 4	Supplementary material	. 159	
Chap	oter 5	5 Supplementary material	. 172	

#### List of Figures

#### Chapter 1

**Figure 1.1** main 8 commercial species reaching over 65% of landings values in the 4 Mediterranean Sea (6 are demersal species)

**Figure 1.2.** Left panel: number of fishing vessels in the three GSA belonging to the Adriatic 7 and the Ionian Sea. Right: percentage of the total number of fishing vessels for all GSA in Med Sea. (source FAO, 2020b). In red is the highlighted GSA 17

**Figure 1.3.** Average annual landings by GSAs for years 2016-2018. In the red rectangle GSA 8 17, source (FAO, 2020b).

**Figure 1.4.** Jabuka/Pomo Pit FRA in the center of the Adriatic Sea, in the GSA 17. In light 9 blue, the area of study corresponds to the GSA 17, 18, and 19

**Figure 1.5.**: flow diagram illustrating steps for developing a good inclusion of SDMs into 15 spatial management purposes. In the grey first step of SDMs processes, in blue is the validation process, in orange is stakeholder inclusion, and in green is the final management evaluation.

**Figure 1.6.** Three factors that influence the species distribution. The realized niche is the 18 intersection of the green, blue and yellow circles

**Figure 1.7.** GSA (Geographic Sub Area) in the Mediterranean Sea. Longitude on x-axes, the 22 latitude on y-axes.

**Figure 1.8.** MEDITS species involved in this work. From left to right: Merluccius merluccius, 25 Mullus barbatus, Nephrops norvegicus, Lophius budegassa, Illex coindetii, Parapenaeus longirostris and Trachurus trachurus

Figure 1.9. Type of gear used by MEDITS. Illustrator Alberto Gennari (source: FAO, 2020a) 26

Figure 1.10. Fishing gear used by the SOLEMON survey. Source (FAO, 2020a)

Figure 1.11. SOLEMON's main target species is used in this work. From left to right: 28 common sole, cuttlefish, and mantis shrimp.

#### Chapter 2

Figure 2.1. Performances of the best GAMs

**Figure 2.2.** Yearly maps of estimated biomass (kg/km2) of European hake (left) and red 45 mullet (right) in the Adriatic and Western Ionian Sea (GSA 17-18-19) obtained with the best GAM model applied on MEDITS trawl survey data for years 2008– and with all the additional environmental and effort variables (model 0)

**Figure 2.3.** Yearly maps of estimated biomass (kg/km2) of common cuttlefish (left), 46 common sole (centre) and mantis shrimp (right) in the Adriatic Sea (GSA 17-18) obtained with the best GAM model applied on SOLEMON trawl survey data for years 2008–2018 (Product Ref. 3.6.4) and with all the additional environmental and effort variables (model 0).

#### Chapter 3

Figure 3.1. Spatially training and test example for European hake of spatial blocks (from55package BlockCV R). Left panel: subdivision of the study area in blocks for 5 fold. Centralpanel: test blocks for fold 1, Right panel: training plot for the remaining fold: 2,3,4,5Figure 3.2. Example of result from the delta-binomial approach56

**Figure 3.3.** Distribution map of European hake in the Adriatic Sea for Ensemble model 58 spatiotemporal (ST, left panel) and spatiotemporal plus environmental and effort variable (ST+Env, right panel).

**Figure 3.4.** Result from evaluated mean error process (y-axes) over years (x-axes) for 58 ensemble spatio-temporal model (ST) and spatio-temporal model plus environmental covariates and effort (ST +Env).

**Figure 3.5:** the absolute mean difference between predicted values on grid and observation 59 data (y-axes) over time (years) and space (latitude and longitude), for each model (mod x-axes: delta=delta, gaus=gaussian, TW=tweedie, RF= random forest, GBM, generalized

iv

42

27

boosted method, ENS= ensemble). The error bar range indicates the 25° ann 75° percentile under and over the point respectively

#### Chapter 4

**Figure 4.1**: The study area of the Adriatic and north-western Ionian Sea covering the GSAs 65 17-18-19 (delimited by green dotted lines) with bathymetric layers up to 2000 m. Position of hauls for MEDITS (grey dots, years 1999 -2018) and SOLEMON (red squares, years 2005-2018) trawl surveys are shown. Main geographical features and countries surrounding the domain are indicated, i.e., Italy (ITA), Slovenia (SVN), Croatia (HRV), Bosnia-Herzegovina (BIH), Montenegro (MNE), Albania (ALB). The map also reports established FRAs according to FAO (2020).

**Figure 4.2.** Maps of the hot spots indicating the Essential Fish Habitat for each stage and 69 each demersal species sampled with otter bottom trawl and investigated using MEDITS trawl survey data. EFH is identified by the high values of the Getis index value for adult (left panel) and juvenile (right panel).

**Figure 4.3**. Maps of the hot spots indicating the Essential Fish Habitat for each stage and 70 each demersal species investigated using SOLEMON beam trawl survey data. EFH is identified by high Getis index value, for adults (left panel) and juveniles (right panel).

**Figure 4.4**: Results of overlapping EFH for adults (left panels, A and C) and juveniles (right 71 panel, B and D) for the species main targets of otter trawls (OTB, panels A and B) and beam trawlers (TBB, panels C and D). Values refer to the number of species having Gi greater than the third quartile in each grid cell. Delineated new FRAs under discussion in green (1a: Northern Adriatic Sanctuary;) and already established FRA in blue (2a: Jabuka/Pomo Pit; 2b: Lophelia reef, 2c: Bari Canyon)

**Figure 4.5**: Gi difference between adult and juvenile values: reddish areas indicate prevalence 72 of adults and bluish prevalence of juveniles. It can be seen how the most important area of adult (red colour) is located in the eastern area of the basin, especially for the MEDITS survey species, particularly for European hake, Red mullet, Shortfin squid and European horse mackerel. Some specific areas are optimal fishing grounds, such as the Kvarner zone for Norway lobster and south Croatian and Montenegrin coasts for Blackbellied angler fish. In the north-east part are highlighted important and better fishery areas for Sole, Cuttlefish and Mantis shrimp (SOLEMON species), especially in the Istria region (adults of Common sole), Gulf of Trieste (juveniles of Cuttlefish) and south Po River Delta (juveniles of Mantis shrimp).

**Figure 4.6**: Gi differences between adults and juveniles for the species target of the two 73 bottom trawl gears (A: OTB for MEDITS, B: TBB for SOLEMON). The darker the red indicates areas with a greater prevalence of adults and the darker the blue areas with a greater prevalence of juveniles

#### Chapter 5

**Figure 5.1**: distribution density in  $n/km^2$  for European hake in the study area for the four 86 scenarios. The results of the others species are in the supplementary material

**Figure 5.2**: hot spot area (>75%) from Getis ord-Gi\* values (res=result in the legend) for 86 the adult of European hake in the study area for the four scenarios in analysis

**Figure 5.3**: example of difference (eq.1) between 2018 density and the two future scenarios, 86 2035 left panel and 2050 right panel. Negative values (blue) indicate a decrement in density, and red values an increase

**Figure 5.4**: COG analysis for the adult (left) and juvenile (right) for each GSA (light blue= 87 GSA17, yellow= GSA18, grey=GSA19) and species for the 4 scenarios (blue=2012, green=2018, orange=2035, red=2050) based on Getis ord-Gi\* values, with value 'size' depending on eq. 3

**Figure 5.5**: gained, lost and preserved area for each species for the year 2050 for adult (above 88 panel) and juvenile (below panel). Each area is composed of grid cells not overlapping (gained), overlapping (preserved) and absent (lost) from the Getis ord-Gi\* values >75° percentile, between the most recent scenario 2018 and the future scenario 2050.

**Figure 5.6**: Results of overlapping hot-spot for MEDITS species (left panels, adults and 90 juveniles) and SOLEMON species (right panel, adults and juveniles). Values (legend title: Freq = frequency) refer to the number of species having Gi greater than the third quartile in each grid cell for the three main scenarios, 2018 (first-panel row), 2035 (middle panel row), and 2050 (bottom panel row)

**Figure 5.7**: Results of overlapping hot-spot for adults species (left panels) and juveniles 91 species (right panel). Values (legend frequency adults or juveniles) refer to the number of species having Gi greater than the third quartile in each grid cell for the 2050 scenarios. Overlapping FRA and important managing area are visibile, as Jabuka/Pomo Pit area (dark blue), Bari and Lophelia FRA (green and red respectively) and Sole sanctuary (light blue).

#### Chapter 6

**Figure 6.1:** example of inclusion of this work as a case study in the working group, SAC and 98 stakeholder evaluation of GFCM-FAO

Figure 6.2. percentage of prevalence data (presence) respect the total dimension of the <sup>101</sup> sample, for each species (x lab) and age

#### List of Tables

#### Chapter 1

**Table 1.1.** percentage of the fleet segment in the different compartments of the 9Mediterranean Sea (source FAO, 2020b)

**Table 1.2:** Most important species targeted by MEDITS. In bold, the species used in this23work (fig. 1.7)

**Table 1.3**: main target species from the SOLEMON survey. In bold species used in this work27(Fig. 1.6)

#### Chapter 2

Table: 2.1. Best selected covariates for each species as final model. s indicates spline function. 39

**Table 2.2**. Comparison among indicators calculated on observations, i.e., the original trawl44survey data, on the results of the best GAM

#### Chapter 3

**Table 3.1.** The best model for each approach. acronymous: R= response variables: 56 presence/absence for delta-binomial, n/km2 for tweedie, log-n/ km2 for others models. spline function for GAM models is indicated as s(...). for the others acronyms see cap. models and effort.

**Table 3.2**: all formulas used for training and test routine. All the abbreviation is explained in 56 the previous sub-chapter of chapter 3 (D. Oceanographic variables). Between formula tested is included a model with depth and temperature interaction (model H)

Table 3.3. Metrics for each approach for spatiotemporal model (ST) and spatiotemporal 57 model plus effort and environmental variables (ST + ENV). In the first column: AIC= Akaike Information Criterion, Dev.expl.: Explained deviance. MAE= Mean absolute error
Table 3.4: values of mean absolute difference and quartile range for each approach betweeb 59 predicted and observed, represented in figure 3.5. On column: Mod = models applied, Difeerence: absolute difference between predicted and observed over time and space, Quart25= 25° percentile do the difference distribution, Quart75=75° percentile do the difference distribution, Mean obs= mean of the observation data over years and space (latitude and longitude)

#### Chapter 4

**Table 4.1.** Demersal species considered in the analysis and the size threshold between the66adult and juvenile stage defined based on cited literature. CL= carapace length, ML= mantle66length, TL=total length66

**Table 4.2.** Performances of the best SDM identified for each approach (Delta, Gaussian, 67 Tweedie, Random Forest, and gradient boosting machine method). Performances are evaluated using the  $R^2$  statistics for adults and juveniles of each species

#### Chapter 5

**Table 5.1**: Results of R<sup>2</sup> from the validation process, for adults and juveniles of the studied85species (common name, alphabetic order). These values are used for the weighted e-SDM.(see the chapter. "The SDM ensemble" in material and method)

# Thesis abstract

Species distribution models (SDMs) have been widely used in ecology, especially in recent decades in the marine context - in this particular case, in fisheries science. We know that demersal species are very important for the marine ecosystem and the fishing industry and should be managed accordingly. A growing number of studies highlight the importance of spatial management for rebuilding stocks and protecting ecosystem resources and biodiversity. SDMs could assist fisheries management in spatial operations. In this study, I focused on different aspects of species distribution and defined a procedure to develop an ensemble of models combining different modeling approaches. I combined Generalized Additive Models, Random Forest, and the Gradient Boosted method for ten demersal species, two life stages (adult and juvenile fish), and two different indices such as kilograms per km<sup>2</sup> (kg/km<sup>2</sup>) and number of individuals per km<sup>2</sup> (n/km<sup>2</sup>). I used data from two surveys conducted in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas: Mediterranean International Trawl Survey (MEDITS) and Sole Monitoring (SOLEMON). In detail:

- In Chapter 2, I analyzed biomass indices (kg/km<sup>2</sup>) for European hake, common sole, mantis shrimp, red mullet, and common cuttlefish using a series of generalized additive models (GAMs) with and without abiotic variables. The results show that the geostatistical model used to estimate the distribution of different demersal species based on trawl data is improved when additional environmental variables (oceanographic variables) are included.

- In <u>Chapter 3</u>, I analyzed the density index (n/km<sup>2</sup>) by defining a new procedure for developing an ensemble of models that resulted from combining 5 different approaches (General Additive Models (Tweedie, Delta, and Gaussian), Random Forest, and Gradient Boosting methods). I implemented spatial training and testing datasets to evaluate the best performance of 9 models against a set of indicators. These models include various combinations of covariates, ranging from the simplest model (depth, year, and spatiotemporal variables) to the most complex model (which includes oceanographic variables and fishing effort). The results show the improvement (smaller difference between modeled and observed data) for the models with environmental variables using the European hake (*Merluccius merluccius*) in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas as an example.

- In <u>Chapter 4</u>, I used the ensemble of species distribution models (e-SDM) described in Chapter 3 to determine the hot spot of juvenile and adult aggregation of ten species, using density indices (n/km<sup>2</sup>) derived from MEDITS and SOLEMON and geographic data (depth, Latitude, longitude, and month), relevant 3D oceanographic variables (temperature, salinity, chlorophyll-a, dissolved nutrients and oxygen, particulate organic carbon, pH), and fishing effort (from the vessel monitoring system).

- In <u>Chapter 5</u>, I extended the ensemble species distribution models (e-SDM) described in Chapter 4 to assess the future distribution of ten demersal species in the study area and to determine aggregation areas for four different scenarios (2012, 2018, 2035, and 2050) and the two life stages. I estimated projected future changes in aggregation centroids, density distributions, and centroids for the 10 species in the study area by GSA (Geographic Sub Area, 17, 18, and 19). The results allow prediction of areas gained and lost under future IPCC RCP 8.5 climate conditions and provide the basis for determining potential range shifts for the 10 species.



# Chapter 1

General Introduction

#### Introduction: The Mediterranean Sea

The impact of human activities, especially fishing, on the Mediterranean Sea has been significant. Stocks have collapsed, and eutrophication phenomena and invasive species have appeared throughout the basin since the 1980s (FAO, 2022). The marine ecosystem is being greatly affected, and this stress could have major impacts on species distribution and abundance, biodiversity, and ecosystem services (Pereira et al., 2010; Worm et al., 2007).

We must also consider the perspective of climate change, which is contributing to drastic changes in environmental conditions in the Mediterranean Sea (Reale et al., 2022; Solidoro et al., 2022). The impact of climate change on political and economic aspects is important, and the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 2022) has provided much evidence over the years.

The ocean is critical to regulating the Earth's climate and sequesters about 25% of CO2 (Le Quéré et al., 2018). To assess future climate change, the IPCC proposes several scenarios for the impacts of human activities, simulating possible warming levels compared to pre-Industrial Revolution levels. The scenarios are called Representative Concentration Pathways (RCPs - +2.6 W/m2, +4.5 W/m2, +6.0 W/m2, and +8.5 W/m2), measured as radiative forcing (W/m2 - watts per m2).

These potential changes have implications for ocean circulation (Liu et al., 2017); ocean warming has been observed since the 1960s (Cheng et al., 2017), with surface temperatures increasing by about 0.7 °C from 1900 to the present (Huang et al., 2015). In addition, changes in dissolved oxygen affect global carbon and nitrogen cycles (IPCC, 2022), and global warming is the cause of ongoing deoxygenation in the open ocean (Breitburg et al., 2018). It is estimated that primary production will decline by 6% by 2100 (Kwiatkowski et al., 2017).

All of these aspects of climate change could affect marine life in the Mediterranean and consequently fisheries, for example, by altering the future distribution of resources (Moullec et al., 2019a) and the rapid spread of invasive species (Giakoumi et al., 2019; Tsirintanis et al., 2022). The Mediterranean Sea is a biodiversity hotspot where invasive species are increasing, and various management measures are still under discussion (Bahri et al., 2021), for example, for invasive species such as the silver-cheeked toadfish (*Lagocephalus sceleratus*).

The Mediterranean Sea is characterized by a long history of human pressures, with changes in ecosystem condition from the second half of the last century to the present day, largely documented by numerous studies (Coll et al., 2008; Fortibuoni et al., 2017; Piroddi et al., 2020). The basin is characterized by a multispecies fishery and only 8 species account for more than 62% of the total landings (FAO, 2022), such as the pelagic fishes sardine (*Sardina pilchardus*) and anchovy (*Engraulis encrasicolus*), and 6 demersal fish species such as European hake (*Merluccius merluccius*), deep-sea red shrimp (*Parapenaeus longirostris*), squid cuttlefish (*Sepia officinalis*), octopus (*Octopus vulgaris*), blue and red shrimp (*Aristeus antennatus*), and red mullet (*Mullus barbatus*) (Figure 1.1). The demersal species targeted by trawl gear are heavily impacted by fishing and have high fishing mortality on juveniles and a large amount of discards (Maina et al., 2018; Tsagarakis et al., 2014).



Figure 1.1: main 8 commercial species reaching over 62% of landings values in the Mediterranean Sea (6 are demersal species)

In the Mediterranean (and Balck Sea), the General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean and the Black Sea of the Food and Agriculture Organization (GFCM-FAO) is responsible for all marine waters, adopting binding and non-binding decisions that apply to all Mediterranean and Black Sea countries. The area of application is divided into five subregions: western, central and eastern Mediterranean, Adriatic Sea and the Black Sea.

These binding recommendations are then transposed into European Union or national legislation by all contracting parties, such as the European Union's Common Fisheries Policy (CFP), which provides for a reduction in fishing effort in European member countries from 2002.

The 23 contracting parties (EU and non EU) are: Albania, Algeria, Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Egypt, European Union, France, Greece, Israel, Italy, Lebanon, Libya, Malta, Monaco, Montenegro, Morocco, Romania, Slovenia, Spain, Syria, Tunisia, Turkey. The GFCM also includes 6 non-contracting parties: Bosnia-Herzegovina, Georgia, Jordan, Republic of Moldova, Saudi Arabia, Ukraine.

Contracting parties contribute to the GFCM budget and finance its activities. The cooperating non contracting parties are not formally affiliated with the GFCM but actively participate in the activities of the GFCM, attend the meeting of the Commission and commit to fully implement all recommendations of the GFCM.

Despite the efforts of the relevant agencies, many stocks in the Mediterranean are overfished (see Box 1), and some estimated reductions in fishing effort in 2020-2021 toward the 2026 maximum sustainable yield (MSY-see the Overview of Fishing Pressure subsection) are significant, e.g., in the Adriatic, a 12% reduction in otter trawling and a 16% reduction in beam trawling (FAO,2022).

In the face of climate change, invasive species, temperature, oxygen, and nutrient changes, and past and ongoing overfishing in the Mediterranean, resource status assessment is essential. The main assessment carried out by GFCM-FAO is based on the stock assessment method, and the number of stocks assessed has increased significantly since 2008 and will reach 62 in 2020 (FAO, 2022), covering spatial and temporal information for the entire Mediterranean Sea. In addition, the determination of the fishing footprint is carried out to

assess the spatial extent of bottom fishing, taking into account the area of the seabed exploited by bottom gears in space and time, in order to identify the location and intensity of fishing activities through mapping (Amoroso et al., 2018).

At GFCM-FAO, temporal and spatial measures are also taken, such as reducing fishing pressure during the spawning season or increasing protection during the migrations of some endangered species. These measures are sometimes incorporated into multi-year plans. For example, following the concept of ecosystem approach to fisheries, GFCM-FAO has introduced the fisheries restricted areas (FRA - for the Adriatic Sea subsection of Chapter 1 Overview of fishing pressure and management regulation in the study area), established to protect essential fishing habitats (EFH) and/or vulnerable marine ecosystems (VME) in the Mediterranean Sea. A fisheries restricted area (FRA) is a geographically defined area where certain fishing activities are temporarily or permanently prohibited or restricted in order to improve exploitation patterns and conservation of certain stocks, habitats and deep-sea ecosystems. Monitoring of this area within and adjacent to it is critical and is one of the main objectives of the GFCM, which has identified in its decisions, including multi-year management plans (see next sub-section Overview of fishing pressure and management regulation in the study area) some important points for this spatial management:

1) regular collection of fishery-independent data

regular collection of fisheries-related data, focusing on key stocks protected by the FRA;
 collection of socioeconomic data to assess the effects of changes in the size and composition of landings from fisheries affected by the FRA;

4) Collect local ecological knowledge from fishermen and stakeholders directly affected by the FRA;

5) Preparation of periodic assessments of the status of fisheries affected by the FRA by the existing expert.

Among others, FRAs have been established for the conservation and management of the demersal stocks, including European hake in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit (Adriatic Sea) and deepwater shrimp in the three FRAs of the Strait of Sicily.

Key GFCM management measures (GFCM Compendium, 2021b) are summarized as follows:

- Establish spatio-temporal measures, including Fisheries Restricted Areas (FRAs), to improve the status of key species and/or protect sensitive ecosystems.
- Monitoring of established FRAs.
- Mapping of FRAs established by GFCM countries within their national waters (nFRAs).
- Identify VME indicators and EFHs that will be compiled into a regional database of sensitive benthic species and habitats to support scientific advice.
- Collect information on VME indicators, habitats, and taxa through direct observations and the use of protocols for reporting encounters and trials in deep-sea bottom fisheries.
- Mapping fisheries footprints using the vessel monitoring system (VMS), automatic identification system (AIS), local ecological knowledge, and other tools.

5

In addition to demersal species, small pelagic species are also regulated by GFCM for all countries in the affected area (especially the Adriatic Sea), with the main objective of restoring and maintaining a stable population of exploited species by reaching the level of MSY (MSY - Schaefer, 1954). When we talk about fisheries, it is important to remember the concept of MSY, which in ecology consists in the highest theoretical equilibrium yield that can be achieved from a stock under existing environmental conditions (Fath, 2018). The concept of MSY aims to maintain the maximum growth rate of the population size so that the population can continue to be productive indefinitely despite fishing.

The yield (or catch) of an ecosystem is determined by two main factors, one is the "topdown" effect, which consists of fishing, and the other is the "bottom-up" effect, which consists of primary production (PP) (Conti et al., 2012). In addition, the recent implementation of the landing obligation for EU countries (only for European countries -European Commission EC, 2013, GFCM compendium, 2021b) aims to apply technical measures to discourage the catch of undersized commercial species, through the closure of some areas where, for example, juveniles accumulate (Hot Spot of Juvenile, see Chapter 4, Figure 4.2 - 4.3). Regulations such as the aforementioned landing requirement, seasonal closure, or mesh size are primarily based on specific assumptions, as juvenile fish are particularly vulnerable in the nursery area and reducing fishing mortality on immature fish is a prerequisite for sustainable fisheries.

The scientific community has developed the ecosystem approach to fisheries (EAF) (Sinclair & Valdimarsson, 2003), which involves managing the ecosystem rather than a single stock. The EAF is more complex and it is not clear if it works well for the single species approach, especially due to data availability (Russo et al., 2019).

The data used in the GFCM area, which consists of 23 countries (EU and non-EU), come primarily from the Data Collection Reference Framework (DCRF), i.e is the entire collection of fisheries data since 2000 based on catch and landings monitoring (https://www.fao.org/gfcm/data/dcrf/en/), including fishing effort and survey-derived fishery data, i.e., the MEDITS and SOLEMON survey data used in this work.

The effort data are derived from the vessel monitoring system (VMS) and the automatic identification system (AIS) (Zhao et al., 2014). The former is used on commercial fishing vessels with an EU license longer than 12 m to track and monitor fishing vessel activity, determine the location of the vessel at a given time, and periodically transmit this information to a shore-based monitoring station. The VMS consists essentially of an antenna and receiver (GPS), a computer (which may be built-in or provided by the user), and a transmitter and antenna suitable for communication between the vessel and the flag center. The use of VMS is mandatory and required by the European Union, where vessels are required to report catch on entry, weekly catch, transhipment, port of landing, and catch on exit.

AIS are collision avoidance devices used by vessels on board to report position, trachics and speed with high frequency radio transmission.

The AIS is not mandatory on smaller vessels (< 15m), but many use it simply for its safety benefits. It shows all other vessels in the vicinity the vessel's position and the routes these vessels are taking, reducing potential collision risks.

In recent years, private companies have developed satellites that can receive AIS, increasing its range. This has led to some confusion with VMS, leading some to believe AIS can be used for fisheries management (Fournier et al., 2018).

New strategies and a shared vision are needed to restore marine resources and promote sustainability.

One of the objectives of this work was to explore modeling approaches based on statistical methods in the field of species distribution models (SDMs) using fishery-independent data in combination with environmental variables to represent the " best' distribution of some of the main commercial demersal species in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas.

With these objectives in mind, I consider different modeling approaches, input data and scenarios under climate change conditions, map the hotspots and areas of overlap between species to understand the distribution range of these species, and consider this work as an opportunity to incorporate SDMs in the assessment of stock management in the study area and the Mediterranean Sea as a future challenge to improve spatial management in this area.

#### Overview of fishing pressure and management regulation in the study area

The Adriatic and Ionian Seas have a great diversity of fisheries that have developed over a long history in this area, where the exploitation of resources began a thousand years ago (Farrugio et al., 1993). In addition, the great biodiversity of the area, the high productivity and the long time series of data (Fortibuoni et al., 2017) represent important added values of the study area. It's well known that the northern and central Adriatic Sea is intensively exploited by fisheries (Fig. 1.2) and many species are overfished (Fortibuoni et al., 2017; Russo et al., 2019).



Figure 1.2: Left panel: number of fishing vessels in the three GSA belonging to the Adriatic and the Ionian Sea. Right: percentage of the total number of fishing vessels for all GSA in Mediterranean Sea. (source FAO, 2022). In red is the highlighted GSA 17.

The Adriatic Sea alone contributes 15% of the total Mediterranean catch, which ranges from 170000 to 180000 tonnes (see Fig. 1.3). Moreover, landings (in tonnes) in the Adriatic Sea are dominated by Italy - 56.8% - and Croatia - 39.1% - followed by the other Adriatic countries such as Albania (3.5%), Montenegro (0.5%) and Slovenia (0.1%) (FAO, 2022). In the Ionian Sea, particularly in GSA 19 (see Fig. 1.4), which is also referred to as the Western Ionian Sea (the others being the Southern (GSA 21) and Eastern (GSA 20) Ionian Seas), bottom shrimp fisheries for red king prawns (*Aristaemorpha foliacea*) and blue and red shrimp (*Aristeus antennatus*) are the main activities, with Italy accounting for about 58% of

the total fleet (FAO, 2022). The number of vessels (Fig. 1.2) operating in the western Ionian Sea is about 1500, which represents the small number in the study area.



Figure 1.3: Average annual landings by GSAs for years 2016-2018. Source (EAO, 2022).

The recommendations proposed by GFCM-FAO for conservation and management measures in the study area of this work, the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, concern in particular:

#### Adriatic Sea (GSA 17 & 18):

The GFCM recommendation provides multi-year management plans (MMPs) for sustainable demersal fisheries that ensure consistent long-term yields within maximum sustainable yield (MSY) and low risk of stock collapse to maintain a stable fishery. For example, the Adriatic MMPs propose the following:

- Precautionary approach to fisheries management

- Ensure exploitation rates of key stocks (e.g., hake, Nephrops, or mullet) are at MSY levels by 2026

- Help eliminate discards, reduce bycatch (unwanted catch), and landings obligations

- Protect nursery and spawning areas and key fish habitat for demersal stocks

Especially considering the last point, the integration of modelling tools for the spatial distribution of species could be an important tool to highlight and assess the basic areas for some important groundfish stocks, in order to protect and conserve nursery and spawning areas that are essential for some species in the Adriatic Sea (e.g., hake, Norway lobster, or mullet).

The GFCM recommendation specifically aims to keep fishing mortality of exploited stocks within the Fmsy level (fishing mortality at MSY) and recommends numerous technical measures, such as the minimum conservation reference size for European hake, the minimum conservation reference size for deepwater red shrimp (20 mm carapace length - CL) or Norway lobster (70 mm total length -TL), and for red mullet (11 cm TL) and sole (20 cm TL). In addition, as mentioned above, the GFCM recommends the establishment of FRA and the conservation and monitoring of the current Jabuka/Pomo pit, which also proposes a new possible FRA in the southern part of the Adriatic Sea (GFCM Compendium, 2021b).

Regulation of FRA in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit was adopted by a GFCM recommendation in 2017 and made permanent by another GFCM recommendation in 2021, which includes regulations for bottom fishing and pelagic fishing throughout the year in the core area, and spatial and temporal restrictions in the other adjacent areas



Figure 1.4: Jabuka/Pomo Pit FRA in the center of the Adriatic Sea, in the GSA 17. In light blue, the area of study corresponds to the GSA 17, 18, and 19.

The decision to establish the FRA in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area was due to the critical situation of Norway lobster and European hake catches, which had declined until 2015, before the closure (see Box 1). After the defined period, in 2016, there was a visible increase in catches in the Pomo Pit area, which is considered by GFCM-FAO as a "win-win" situation for marine biodiversity restoration and benefits for fishermen (FAO, 2020b). Currently, 138 vessels (63 Croatian and 75 Italian) operate in the area where fishing is restricted. Another FRA is located in the Bari canyon (see Fig. 4.4, chap. 4) in the southern Adriatic Sea, where fishermen and researchers hope to achieve similar results (FAO, 2022).

Table 1.1: percentage of the fleet segment in the different subregions of the Mediterranean Sea (source FAO, 2022)

Fleet segment group	West Med (%)	Central Med (%)	Adriatic Sea (%)	Eastern Med (%)
Smale scale vessels	73.8	86.8	78.2	86
Trawlers and beam trawlers	10.8	5.0	13.1	5.7
Purse seiners and pelagic trawlers	13.1	2.8	3.0	3.2
Other fleet segments	2.3	5.3	5.6	5.1
Total	100	99	100	100

#### Ionian Sea (GSA 19-20-21):

The GFCM recommendation establishes an MMPs for sustainable demersal fisheries, particularly red king prawns and blue and red shrimp, that ensure consistent yields over the long term at maximum sustainable yield (MSY) and low risk of stock collapse to maintain a stable fishery. Some examples of recommendations include:

- the MMPs should maintain fishing mortality at MSY levels for key species (*Aristeus antennatus* and *Aristaemorpha foliacea*)
- Develop a future management plan to reduce the risk that, in the absence of a meaningful scientific assessment, management of the stock will remain sustainable.
- Address illegal, unreported, and unregulated (IUU) catches in the area for key stocks (e.g., giant red shrimp and blue and red shrimp) through operational targets

Again, the GFCM recommendation specifically aims to keep the fishing mortality of the exploited stock within the Fmsy level (Fishery mortality at MSY), but also to closely monitor landings and catches for management purposes, as mentioned above, effective assessment and intensive control of IUU.

Other regulations for both the Adriatic and Ionian Seas concern technical measures (Bellido et al., 2015), such as:

- 1) regulations on fleet and gear characteristics, especially related to fleet access to fishing grounds: In this case, there are controls on fishing times per day and week, as well as spatial and seasonal restrictions (see the information on species of concern in the Methodology: species distribution models and input data) in specific seasons or areas.
- 2) Regulations on which species may be caught: In this case, the composition of catches (allowed or prohibited species), minimum landing sizes and quotas, and catch limits are controlled

Despite the application of CFP, EAF, and DCF in the Mediterranean (and Adriatic), the main demersal and pelagic stocks exploited by European fleets have exploitation rates about three times higher than the estimated fishing mortality rate for MSY (FMSY), with a similar pattern for all GSAs and species (Cardinale et al., 2017). In Box 2, I have provided key information on the 'status' of the stock in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas (GSAs 17, 18, and 19).

The implementation of SDM in this context also aims to understand and incorporate a potential new fisheries management tool in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas that adds value to the fisheries management of the study area (see also Chapter 4).

Box 1: Synthesis of 'status' of demersal species in the Adriatic and Ionian Sea by GFCM-FAO stock assessment models

*European bake* in GSA 17 and 18: is the third most economically valuable species in the Mediterranean Sea (FAO, 2020b), caught primarily by bottom trawlers operating on the continental shelf (GFCM-FAO, 2021e). In addition, European hake is caught by longlines, mainly in Croatia and the Italian part of GSA 18, where the largest specimens are caught (GFCM-FAO, 2021e).

Catch increased from 2000 to 2006, then declined to the present. The 2019 management plans include some objectives such as ensuring fishing at MSY levels before 2026 or protecting nursery and spawning areas as essential fish habitat (EFH) and reducing discards by reducing unwanted catches and improving selectivity (GFCM-FAO, 2021e) The assessment of European hake will be conducted using the stock synthesis method (SS3 - (Methot & Wetzel, 2013) by the GFCM and the expert for each GSA, also taking intoaccount the age and length composition of the data, which come from the participating countries: Italy, Croatia, Albania and Montenegro. The biomass of European hake in GSAs 17 and 18 shows a fairly stable trend at the beginning of the time series, in 1994, but fluctuates over the time series and is considered in overexploitation (SAC, 2022).

*European hake* in GSA 19: Landings decline from 2006 to 2012, but the trend is stable through 2018 (GFCM-FAO, 2020a).

The MEDISEH project (Telesca et al., 2013) conducted a survey to identify key nursery areas, which identified nursery areas in Otranto and Santa Maria di Leuca, but did not identify spawning areas (GFCM-FAO, 2020a).

The trend in biomass and exploitation rate derived from stock assessment models is fairly stable for GSA 19 over the years, but is considered in overexploitation with relatively high biomass (SAC, 2022).

*Red mullet* in GSAs 17 and 18: The species is fished primarily in Italy and Croatia by beam trawl (OTB), where landings declined in both GSAs (data from 2006 to 2019 for Italy and from 2013 to 2019 for Croatia in GSA 17 and data from 2002 to 2019 for GSA 18 (GFCM-FAO, 2020b). Management plans for 2019 include technical measures such as a minimum size for conservation (11 cm) or a ban on fishing gear within three nautical miles. The stock assessment estimates an increase in spawning stock biomass (SSB) and recruitment in recent years. Only a short-term forecast was made for 2020-2022, showing a declining trend in SSB (GFCM-FAO, 2020b). The stock is considered in overexploitation (SAC, 2022).

*Red mullet* in GSA 19: the time series of landings has declined sharply from 2002 to 2020, and management prescriptions are based on technical measures. The MEDISEH project identified spawning areas near the Calabrian coast.

The assessment is done using XSA (Extended Survivor Analysis - (Shepherd, 1999) and the results show a declining trend in catch, spawning biomass and recruitment. The stock is considered in overexploitation with a relatively intermediate biomass (SAC, 2022).

*Norway lobster* in GSA 17 and 18: is a species of importance mainly in the Adriatic Sea due to its ecological characteristics, with a subpopulation living in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area (Froglia & Gramitto, 1981); for this reason, the spatial assessment is considered complicated.

The catches derived in particular from the OTB and the time series of landings show fluctuating trends from 2013 to 2018 in Croatia, a decrease for Italy in GSA 17 and for Albania in GSA 18 (GFCM-FAO, 2019a).

Management regulations include technical measures such as a minimum conservation size, a fishing ban (30-45 days in summer), and a ban on fishing gear within three nautical miles. The Nephrops assessment is conducted using the Surplus Production model in Continuous Time (SPiCT - Pedersen & Berg, 2017), which combines information from GSA 17 and 18. Results indicate that biomass has been declining since the 1970s, particularly since 2010, and the stock is considered overfished.

*Anglerfish* in GSA 17 and 18: It's a species exploited by multispecies fisheries (GFCM-FAO, 2019b), but mainly by bottom trawls. It's a benthic species whose distribution depends especially on depth and sediment type (Vrgoč et al., 2004). Landings data are quite confusing, mainly because of the similarity between two species (*Lophius budegassa* and *L. piscatorius*), and the trend has been constant since the 1960s, with no significant declines.

Management regulations include technical measures such as no minimum landing size and a ban on trawling within three nautical miles and during 45 days in summer. Stock assessment is conducted using C-MSY (Froese et al., 2017) based on the Monte Carlo method. The results show a stable biomass trend into the 80s. Due to the high uncertainty of the CMSY model, the results should be considered qualitative (GFCM-FAO, 2019b), and the final trend considering the 2015-2018 time windows shows increasing fishing mortality and decreasing biomass. The stock is considered overexploited.

*Deep water red shrimp* in GSA 17 and 18: It's a target species in the central and southern Adriatic Sea, fished by multispecies trawls, especially by Italy and Croatia, with an increasing trend in landings from 1998 to 2016 (GFCM-FAO, 2017). Management rules are based on technical measures such as distance from the coast (> 3 nautical miles) and depth (> 50m) or rules on mesh size of nets. In addition, a biological protection zone (ZTB) was established in 2009 in the area off Bari.

The MEDISEH project discovered spawning and nursery areas, especially in the Eastern Adriatic and along the Croatian coasts.

The assessment is conducted by Assessment for all (a4a) and the results show an increase in spawning biomass from 2012 to 2016 and a decreasing trend in fishing mortality from 1998 to 2016, but the stock is still in overexploitation (SAC, 2022)

*Common sole* in GSA 17: It's one of the most important species in the northern Adriatic (Grati et al., 2013; Scarcella et al., 2011), fished mainly by beam trawls from Italy (56%) and set gillnets (~20%) from Italy, Slovenia and Croatia (GFCM-FAO et al., 2021c). Total landings show a fluctuating trend from the 1950s to the present, but on average are quite stable. Management regulations are based on technical measures such as minimum landing size (20 cm) or prohibition of fishing within three nautical miles.

Stock assessment is conducted by SS3 and the results show a decline in spawning stock biomass from the 1960s to 2020 with a concomitant increase in fishing mortality. The stock is considered overexploited with low fishing mortality (SAC, 2022).

*Cuttlefish* in GSA 17: total landings reconstructed from another data source (Fortibuoni et al., 2017; GFCM-FAO, 2021d) show a declining trend from the 1970s to 2018, it's a species used especially by OTB and TBB on the Italian and Slovenian sides.

Management regulations stipulate that fishing gear may not be deployed within three nautical miles, that there is no minimum landing size, and that temporal bans are mandatory in summer (GFCM-FAO, 2021d).

The assessment is conducted with C-MSY and the final result shows a decrease in biomass and an increase in fishing mortality until 2010, but with a decrease in the present. Nevertheless, the stock is considered overfished and in overexploitation (SAC, 2022).

*Mantis shrimp* in GSA 17: It's a species with significant landing values among crustaceans in the Adriatic ports of GSA17. It's not a target of specialized fisheries, but is exploited by multispecies trawl and gillnet fisheries, especially in Italy. Little information is available for Croatia (GFCM-FAO, 2021f). The trend in landings is upward from the 1950s to 2018 for the Italian side of GSA 17. The assessment is conducted using the SS3 method and the results show a decrease in spawning stock biomass from the 1950s to the present and an increase in fishing mortality (GFCM-FAO, 2021f). Nevertheless, the stock is considered overexploited with low fishing mortality (SAC, 2022).

No GFCM stock assessment is present for European horse mackerel and southern squid.

#### Possible role of spatial models in the management of fisheries

Fisheries management strategies in the Mediterranean and Adriatic Sea, which I reported in the <u>'Overview of fishing pressure and management regulation in the study area</u>', are limited to control of fishing capacity, fishing effort, or technical and seasonal measures such as closing the fishery in summer or regulating mesh size. Spatio-temporal measures are also implemented, such as FRA, for the mentioned Jabuka/Pomo Pot area, but in this work I have considered some new important points that can emphasise the role of spatial management for the species in the study area, such as:

- All species involved are modelled including environmental variables that are fundamental in terms of climate change
- The area of overlap of more than one species, is especially important in the case of multi-targeting and activities of fishing vessels such as in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas
- Assessment of the main aggregation area in time and space for both life stages, adult and juvenile fish, which are usually not considered or not considered in a spatial context (except for the important role of FRA).

The distribution of marine species and their habitats is a complex and complicated "puzzle" that is interconnected at many levels (Nagelkerken et al., 2015). Knowledge and applications of the spatial approach are increasing to achieve sustainable use of resources and to assess the importance of marine habitat, especially when we talk about different life stages, such as adult or juvenile populations.

The Global Deal for Nature proposes the protection of 30% of the planet to address global impacts (Dinerstein et al., 2019), and in the Mediterranean, the coherent goal of protecting 30% of the sea by 2030 (O'Leary et al., 2016) includes the identification of new sites for the establishment of fisheries closed areas.

We know that the spatial structure of populations is influenced by the marine environment, including fish behaviour or fishing patterns. In this context, spatiotemporal models can help

understand local distributions by linking them to habitat variables. Examining distributional shifts is critical to supporting ocean management, and spatially stratified models can account for the following factors population dynamics (Thorson, 2019; Thorson et al., 2021). Spatial population models have increasingly identified population changes to manage human impacts on marine resources. For exploited species, changes in spatial structure may be important to localize shifts across habitat gradients that could affect population resilience and vulnerability to harvests (Ciannelli et al., 2013). One of the greatest challenges in fisheries research is to stabilize broad-scale population models with fine-scale management strategies to avoid dramatic changes in population structure, although biotic and abiotic factors can control the dynamics of expanding species (Kerr & Goethel, 2014). In the 20th century, the spatial structure of marine populations was often ignored in fisheries assessments, particularly due to a lack of data (Jamieson & Campbell, 1998), but the following study has highlighted the importance of spatial structure and improved spatial modeling procedures. SDMs aim to predict the spatiotemporal distribution of resources, considering spatial complexity as an input to management recommendations. Many geostatistical techniques are included in the SDM branch, and since the last century, many of them use and consider not only environmental predictors, but also interactions between subpopulations and spatial fleet dynamics (Jamieson & Campbell, 1998). SDMs based on geostatistical methods (such as GAM or Kriging) can incorporate analysis of distributional shifts, taking into account the underlying correlation structure of spatial data, including centroid, density hotspot, or population density (Thorson et al., 2016). In addition, spatial planning and fisheries management assessments should consider climate change projections, and SDMs can help. Much research in recent decades has emphasized how changing oceanographic conditions lead to population redistribution through area expansion or contraction (Nye et al., 2009; Thorson et al., 2016).

All approaches that address spatial models include barriers to fisheries management recommendations based on three elements in particular: i) data, ii) models, and iii) management.

(i) Data: Much of the data included in SDM lacks spatial information and uncertain population structure, largely due to survey dynamics and inter- and intra-annual sampling variability that could be accounted for. In addition, data still need to be spatially explicit, which implies new improvements in genetic research structure and tagging information.
(ii) Models: require performance uncertainties, and the ability to evaluate operational management strategies (MSEs) is central to assessing the robustness of management frameworks for evaluation.

(iii) Management: in this case, there may be a mismatch between the scientific assessment of the spatiotemporal scale and the policy decision of the relevant committee, and communication between stakeholders and scientists and between stakeholders and managers is essential. It's important to ensure transparency in translating scientific recommendations and results into policy actions.

Assessing spatial dynamics requires knowledge of what type of spatial structure is present and, if present, how to determine conservation purpose (Kerr et al., 2017). In addition, using data at the same resolution at which they were collected in SDMs can provide direct information that can be linked to other spatial variables, as oceanographic satellite imagery and spatial techniques can use the same data as a spatially aggregated model that provides greater information content. (Thorson et al., 2017).

All of the approaches presented aim to incorporate spatial models into the management process to take action based on scientific advice, such as closed areas (e.g., FRA), establishing

marine protected areas (MPAs), or setting regional quotas (La Valley & Feeney, 2013). In addition, spatial models are a powerful way to assess species co-occurrence or prevent bycatch of threatened species (Cosandey-Godin et al., 2014; Turner et al., 2016). Despite the importance of incorporating these models into fisheries management, communication among fishermen, stakeholders, policy makers, and scientists remains complicated and necessary to incorporate spatial considerations as a basis for management recommendations.

#### The main question is: How can SMDs be incorporated into management processes?

In order to develop a useful species distribution model and use it as a method to understand spatial dynamics, it could be essential to include guidelines to better understand the main process underlying inclusion in management recommendations. The following flowchart could be a good representation of the processes:



Figure 1.5: flow diagram illustrating steps for developing a good inclusion of SDMs into spatial management purposes. In the grey first step of SDMs processes, in blue is the validation process, in orange is stakeholder inclusion, and in green is the final management evaluation.

Following the initial processes of the diagram, starting with the use of survey data and the available environmental level, I have developed in this thesis different modeling approaches in the field of SDMs, for several species and life stages, a starting point in the process of evaluating spatial management, explained in particular in Chapter 4 and Chapter 5, also in relation to forecasts and climate change.

As I reported in the subsection Introduction: The Mediterranean Sea, the spatial measures taken by GFCM-FAO in the Mediterranean Sea mainly concern the establishment of FRA, the identification of vulnerable marine ecosystems or the mapping of the fishing footprint by VMS. All these actions are based on scientific advice provided by working groups and a pool of experts, but species distribution models are rarely included in the processes of spatial assessment of resources. SDMs have evolved over the years into a powerful tool for

understanding species occurrence, co-occurrence, and habitat assessment (Turner et al., 2016), but these methods and approaches are not used, for example, as a direct tool to inform spatiotemporal quotas, and management prescriptions are based on quantitative observations such as catch and effort. The GFCM requires data such as:

- Catch data per species
- Landing data per species
- Fishing activities and fishing effort
- Fishing fleet (e.g., number of fleet, gross tonnage, length overall, kW/hour, days at sea, fishing gear)
- Economic value (species value or operating costs)
- Biological information such as length, species, maturity, length, or sex data.

All of this information collected by Contracting Parties and cooperating non-Contracting Parties will be included in the Data Collection Reference Famework platform, and any information not covered by the GFCM recommendations, such as that collected by researchers, may be shared within the GFCM Working Groups and Scientific Advisory Committees (SAC) to contribute to the scientific advice. The reason why SDMs can be implemented in these processes is precisely because of this last point. Following the workflow shown in Figure 1.5, the main objective of this work is to provide a basis for the introduction of SDMs into the management process, where the steps include validation processes, stakeholder engagement, and information sharing in scientific advisory committees and the GFCM working group.

#### Methodology: species distribution models and input data

Understanding how life is distributed in the environment is a fascinating goal, but it becomes of overwhelming importance when the distribution of resources and their variability is key to managing resource use.

Several studies (Brodie et al., 2020; Guillaumot et al., 2020; Zurell et al., 2020) are devoted to explaining and predicting what factors determine species distributions. Biotic, abiotic, and distribution are the three basic factors (see Box.2) that determine the occupation of a given site by a species (Araújo et al., 2019; Barve et al., 2011; Hutchinson, 1957). It's not easy to understand the complex of processes, i.e., the importance of the three factors, in explaining the distribution of species, as well as how they respond to changes in the environment and the importance of combining the three main factors.

Species Distribution Models (SDMs, (Guisan & Zimmermann, 2000), are widely used in biology and ecology to map the potential distribution of species based on geoposition and environmental data (Brodie et al., 2020), including abiotic and biotic factors, to provide a probability of occurrence (in presence and absence) or an index of species density in space and over time. SDMs have been used in both terrestrial and marine contexts, with an increasing number of studies in the latter case since 2005 (Robinson et al., 2017). Examples of SDMs include various studies such as potential impacts of climate change on species (Chefaoui et al., 2018; Kearney et al., 2010), the distribution of invasive or unknown species (Barbet-Massin et al., 2018), scenarios for fisheries policy and management (Baudron et al., 2020), or habitat suitability of marine megafauna (Brodie et al., 2018). The central element of SDMs is the concept of niche, which has evolved in the ecological literature since 1917 (Grinnell, 1917) and has passed through milestones such as Hutchinson (Hutchinson,

1957). This concept is often confused with other terms such as habitat or environment, and in this introduction I'll clarify this definition following M. Kearney (Kearney, 2006):

"Habitat: a description of a physical place, at a particular scale of space and time, where an organism either actually or potentially lives"

A habitat, therefore, can be described without any reference to an organism, instead, a niche is:

"Niche: a subset of those environmental conditions which affect a particular organism, where the average absolute fitness of individuals in a population is greater than or equal to one."

This definition is the one used in this work. It is not the purpose of this paper to focus on the concept of niche or to discuss the differences between past and present definitions of this concept, but a brief explanation is necessary and due, especially in the context of models. The ecological niche is a concept (see Box 2) that does not distinguish between aquatic and terrestrial environments, but of course variables differ between the two, and in an aquatic ecosystem an important dimension includes, for example, temperature, dissolved oxygen, habitat structure, predators, and nutrients.

Box 2: factors that influence the species distribution

- The species requires important conditions to occupy a site and maintain stable populations
- The species must physically reach a site (Barve et al., 2011).
- The abiotic environmental conditions must be physiologically suitable for the species.
- The biotic environment must be suitable, i.e., there must be interactions with resources that allow the species to survive.

The first condition corresponds to the ability of the species to move from one place to another and is related to the biogeographic history of the species, i.e., the limitation of dispersal depends on its place of origin and other factors such as barriers to migration, biotic and abiotic vectors, or dispersal events. The second condition depends on abiotic conditions such as temperature or topography, i.e., the abiotic variables at the species' location are within the range of environmental conditions that the species needs to grow and maintain stable populations, also referred to as basic niches (Hutchinson, 1957). The third condition concerns biotic interactions (interactions with other organisms), which are influenced by the environment and its influence on all organisms at the local site. The abiotic conditions under which a species can survive, including interactions with other species, are called the realized niche and are what we observe when we study the distribution of a species.



Figure 1.6: Three factors that influence the species distribution. The realized niche is the intersection of the green, blue and yellow circles

Moreover, there are two main directions in SDM: correlative and mechanistic methods. The first, used in this dissertation, correlates the presence/absence or density of a species in different areas based on environmental variables (e.g., temperature, topography, pH, etc.). A mechanistic approach, on the other hand, could incorporate physiological data, e.g., through an experiment conducted in the laboratory, and also consider the fitness of the species of concern, which could influence their distribution and abundance (Robinson et al., 2017). Finally, there is another method that integrates correlative and mechanistic approaches, called the hybrid model, which is based on environmental predictors, a niche population model, and physiological responses to climate factors (see Fordham et al., 2013).

In this work, I focused on a correlative approach to predicting the spatial distribution of demersal species in the study area, including under conditions of climate change, using statistical association between model-derived spatial environmental data (see Chapter 2, <u>Chapter 3</u>, Chapter 4) and occurrence records to implicitly assess the processes limiting species distributions. It is well known that in the correlative approaches, the parameter responses are not predefined and are modeled implicitly, which is simpler than mechanistic approaches that have a limitation due to the non- stable conditions (Plagányi et al., 2011, 2014).

Within the correlational approach of SDMs, many statistical techniques are commonly used, from regression methods (linear models, LMs, generalized linear models, GLMs, or generalized additive models, GAMs; (Hastie & Tibshirani, 1986), to machine learning methods (random forest, RF or neural network models, NNMs, (Breiman et al., 2018; Evans et al., 2011). Various techniques are therefore applied to hypothesize drivers of species distribution even at non-sampled sites, especially for climate change scenarios in ecological forecasts. Many of the aforementioned techniques can be implemented in open-source programs such as MaxEnt and BIOCLIM (see, e.g., (Elith et al., 2006; Phillips et al., 2006) or in R packages, and some implementations are user-friendly and it is very easy to obtain output results.

We must not be confused by the concept that a simple script model application means an understanding of the assumptions and limitations of that model, because there are many important considerations during model development, starting with the collinearity of our covariates (variables used to predict response variables, in this work, the covariates represent abiotic conditions), furthermore, the predictive performance of the model depends not only on the actual mathematical approach, but also on the characteristics of the species or the link between species and environment (Santika & Hutchinson, 2009), the sample size, the objective of the study, and the spatial scales (Wisz et al., 2008).

In this dissertation, I applied several SDMs techniques to evaluate the process behind each model and to interpret the results and limitations of the applied approaches. In the following section, I explain the main factor underlying SDMs and present some information about the species involved in the present work.

#### Abiotic factors: Environmental variable

The abiotic variables (e.g., temperature, nutrients, light) that affect a species' niche are all non-living factors. Understanding the underlying interaction between the environment and species is critical and has become even more important with the impacts of climate change (Parravicini et al., 2015). In the concept of ecological niche, it's the niche itself that allows species to live and exist in their environment, in which they play a unique role. We know that many factors can limit the occurrence of a species that aren't abiotic factors, such as competition, predator-prey relationships, parasitism, and others. Such factors weren't considered in this work, and the focus of the SDMs used here was also to understand and highlight the importance of environmental variables in terms of predicting and extrapolating outcomes.

The aquatic environment, particularly at the marine and ocean levels, is influenced by many external factors, ranging from natural factors such as wind, freshwater nutrient inputs, or oxygen to anthropogenic stressors such as pollutants or fisheries (Lewis, 2009). The most important abiotic factors are temperature, salinity, nutrients, oxygen, solar energy, turbidity, water level, waves, tides, and substrate. It's well known that temperature, the range of which is highly restricted in aquatic environments (the minimum is 0° in seawater), is

fundamental to the ecology of phytoplankton, zooplankton, and associated predators at the trophic level (Lewis, 2009); in fact, temperature is a very important variable for most organisms, and living organisms require a certain range to grow, survive, and reproduce. In addition, temperature is critical for migration patterns and feeding, which are interrelated, and if temperature increases (e.g., due to climate change), many species may be affected and unable to adapt, possibly leading to a northward shift (Parravicini et al., 2015; Pereira et al., 2010)-see Chapter 5).

Regarding salinity, many species are adapted to live in a different area (euryhaline species), such as sea bass or gilthead sea bream, or species that live in the intertidal zone (intertidal species), while other species live in a specific salinity (stenohaline), such as some Gadidae species (e.g., haddock).

Since nutrients such as nitrate, phosphorus, and carbon are the most important, building macromolecules that organisms need to grow and live, such as DNA, RNA, proteins, amino acids, or carbohydrates, are crucial for an organism. Different aquatic habitats have low (e.g., coral reefs) or high (temperate waters) concentrations of these substances, which also depends on latitude, upwelling, or river discharge, making an area less or more productive accordingly. For example, in the study area of this work, especially in the northern Adriatic Sea, there are many river inputs and nutrient discharges that vary in the long term and interannually (Cozzi & Giani, 2011).

Oxygen is the element essential for respiration, photosynthesis, and chemical processes and is produced by algae, phytoplankton, and marine plants such as phanerogams (e.g., Poseidonia oceanica). Oxygen levels are affected by many factors, such as pollution and increased bacterial activity in the case of eutrophication (Glibert & Burford, 2017; Glibert, 2017), resulting in low oxygen levels, or in the case of a healthy ecosystem with high oxygen levels and a good balance between respiration, consumption, and production through photosynthesis.

The Mediterranean Sea (MS) is a semi-enclosed sea with a high variability in different characteristics, such as biogeochemical, physical or biological. Several studies have investigated the variability of the MS, ranging from biogeochemical data, for which long-term studies at the basin scale have been presented (Cossarini et al., 2021), to chlorophyll data retrieved from satellites (Colella et al., 2016), to interannual variability of oxygen trends (Li & Tanhua, 2020). This type of data can provide a robust spatiotemporal record of ocean features and describe the state and evolution of biogeochemical and physical features. Understanding the key processes underlying marine variables is essential because ecology, physiology, and economic activity are intimately linked to the balance of the marine ecosystem, which requires knowledge of resource status and trends.

If climate change projections are also taken into account, abiotic variables such as temperature or oxygen will change drastically, including stratification processes and water formation (Adloff et al., 2015; Soto-Navarro et al., 2020), and by the end of the 21st century the site MS could be warmer and drier according to global simulations (IPCC, 2022). In this context, all sub-basins of MS are affected by the future evolution of environmental conditions, including the Adriatic and Ionian Seas.

All these disturbances could have an impact on the distribution of species, especially on the basin with high biodiversity (Dulčić & Lipej, 2015), and economic activities, such as fishing and tourism, could also be strongly affected. The ecological niche defines the relationship between species and habitat, and this relationship can provide information about the ecology of a species at different scales (local or global), but is also useful for conservation and management purposes (Thorson et al., 2017).

In this work, physical and biogeochemical variables for the study area were extracted from two databases covering the Mediterranean Sea and available as part of the Copernicus Marine Environment Monitoring Service (CMEMS,https://marine.copernicus.eu/access-data; (Simoncelli et al., 2019; Teruzzi et al., 2019).

The CMEMS dataset for the analysis and prediction of the biogeochemistry of the Mediterranean Sea consists of daily/monthly 3D fields of different variables generated by the coupled transport-biogeochemistry model OGSTM-BFM (Lazzari et al., 2010, 2016) and the variable data assimilation scheme 3DVARBIO (Teruzzi et al., 2014, 2018) for surface chlorophyll.

The biogeochemical flux model (BFM) focuses on the biogeochemical cycling of carbon and nitrogen, phosphorus, and silicon and describes the interaction within and between the living organic and non-living organic compartments (Cossarini et al., 2021).

The datasets used here cover the period 1999-2018 with a spatial resolution of  $1/16^{\circ}$  and 72 uneven vertical levels.

The variables considered in this work were: water surface temperature (°C), water bottom temperature (°C), dissolved oxygen (mmol/m3) at the bottom, and water column averages for nitrate (mmol/m3), phosphate (mmol/m3), chlorophyll-a (mg/m3), particulate organic carbon (mg/m3), and pH, as well as surface salinity.

These variables were included because of their ecological importance to the selected demersal fish species and because of their importance in creating favourable conditions for productive habitat.

#### Abiotic factors: Effort

Fishing effort was estimated for 2008-2018 by integrating vessel monitoring system (VMS) and automatic identification system (AIS) data. The disaggregated VMS and AIS data include vessel-specific "pings" with information on vessel identity, position, speed over ground, and course. The VMS and AIS datasets were merged at the level of individual Italian and Croatian flag vessels using the VMS baseline platform (Russo et al., 2016; Russo et al., 2014), and no other VMS data are available from other countries (e.g., no VMS data from Montenegro or Albania are used in this work). Fishing trips were then interpolated and fishing positions (i.e., hauls) were separated from other non-fishing behaviors (steaming, resting, etc.). Fishing effort was estimated by vessel/cell for bottom otter trawls (OTB) and beam trawls (TBB) and expressed as total trawl time (in hours) per year with a spatial resolution of 1/16. Fishing effort was used as a variable across years, with the 'footprint' of this covariate assumed to be a proxy for the dynamics of the resource, based on the concept that fishermen follow the resource and know the best fishing grounds in the area.

#### Input survey data

MEDITS: Mediterranean International Bottom Trawl Survey

The Mediterranean Sea is a complex system with a variety of specific areas where, due to the small extent of the continental shelf along most coasts, benthic and demersal resources are exploited mainly near the shore.

Demersal fish are most affected by fisheries at the national level, and survey programs to assess the status of exploited stocks are essential. MEDITS (Mediterranean International Bottom Trawl Survey) provides basic information on benthic and demersal species, such as population structure (e.g., kg/km2) and demographic structure (length and size of major

commercially exploited species), by surveying continental shelves and upper slopes of the Mediterranean Sea on a global scale.

A protocol developed in early 1994 was adopted for all EU countries in the Mediterranean Sea, covering the design of the survey, the sampling device (characteristics and handling), the information collected, the management of the data, up to the production of common standardized analyzes of the data, taking into account the characteristics of the areas covered by the survey (Bertrand & Relini, 2000).

The MEDITS survey program was updated in 2002 (Bertrand et al., 2002). The main objective of the survey is to cover the entire trawlable area in the Mediterranean Sea from 10 to 800 m depth off the coast of the country participating in the project. in 1996, the area was extended to cover almost the entire Adriatic Sea (including Slovenian, Croatian and Albanian waters), the study area of my work. In addition, MEDITS has been involved in the collection of fisheries data in the European communities since 2002 (DCF, Anon, 2000). Sampling is stratified and based on random stations (or hauls) within strata, with strata following the bathymetric range: 10, 50, 100, 500 and 800 m, also taking into account the geographical sub-area (GSA) defined by the General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean (GFCM, Fig. 1.7)



Figure 1.7: GSA (Geographic Sub Area) in the Mediterranean Sea. Longitude on x-axes, the latitude on y-axes.

More than 500 species are caught under MEDITS, but the most common are 38 (Table 1.2), ranging from fish to mollusks, which are identified in the MEDITS protocol as the most important from a commercial and biological perspective. For each of these species, there are indices of total number of individuals, length frequency distribution, sex (including sexual maturity stage), and total weight. For all other sampled fish, crustacean, and mollusk species, the total number and total weight for each haul are provided.

The net is a bottom trawl (Dremière et al., 1999) used for experimental fishing and its characteristics allow it to be used over the entire depth range and under the various conditions found in the study area. To increase the catch of demersal fish species, it has a vertical opening that is slightly larger than that of the professional gear most commonly used in the area. The mesh size on the codend is 20 mm (stretched mesh - Fig. 1.8). A device to track the geometry of the fishing gear has been systematically used only on board some of the sampling vessels since the beginning of the survey series. Finally, an algorithm that accounts for warp length and depth has been implemented to standardize the estimate of swept area during MEDITS surveys (MEDITS, 2007). Surveys are conducted each year during the spring and summer months, using the same vessel for each area as much as

possible. The duration of the hauls is set at 30 minutes for depths less than 200 m and 60 minutes for depths greater than 200 m.

All collected data will be analyzed and an index on biomass (kg/km2) and number of individuals (n/km2) per square kilometer will be produced, using statistical methods approved by the MEDITS Steering Committee and included in a special software (Souplet, 1996). Table 1.1 lists the 38 target species from MEDITS and in bold the 7 species from MEDITS that were included in this work; images of these species are shown in Figure 1.8, downloaded from <u>https://www.sibm.it/SITO%20MEDITS/principalemedits.htm</u>. In conclusion, the MEDITS program is the best monitoring program over the years, able to provide very long data on bottom and demersal fish species, especially in our study area, the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, where more than 150 (on average) positions are surveyed every year thanks to the efforts of the biologists and technicians of this monitoring program.

Scientific name	CODE	Common name	
		English	
Aspitrigla cuculus	ASPI CUC	Red gurnard	
Boops boops	ВООРВОО	Bogue	
Citharus linguatula	CITH MAC	Spotted flounder	
Eutrigla gurnardus	EUTR GUR	Grey gurnard	
Galeus melastomus	GALU MEL	Blackmouth catshark	
Helicolenus dactylopterus	HELI DAC	Rockfish	
Lepidorhombus boscii	LEPM BOS	Four-spotted megrim	
Lophius budegassa	LOPH BUD	Black-bellied angler	
Lophius piscatorius	LOPH PIS	Angler	
Merluccius merluccius	MERL MER	European hake	
Micromesistius poutassou	MICM POU	Blue whiting	
Mullus barbatus	MULL BAR	Red mullet	
Mullus surmuletus	MULL SUR	Striped red mullet	
Pagellus acarne	PAGE ACA	Axillary seabream	
Pagellus bogaraveo	PAGE BOG	Blackspot seabream	
Pagellus erythrinus	PAGE ERY	Common pandora	
Sparus pagrus	SPAR PAG	Common seabream	
Phycis blennoides	PHYI BLE	Greater forkbeard	
Raja clavata	RAJA CLA	Thornback ray	
Scyliorhinus canicula	SCYO CAN	Smallspotted catshark	
Solea vulgaris	SOLE VUL	Common sole	
Spicara flexuosa	SPIC FLE	Picarel	
Spicara smarts	SPIC SMA	Picarel	
Trachurus mediterraneus	TRAC MED	Mediterranean horse mackerel	
Trachurus trachurus	TRAC TRA	Atlantic horse mackerel	
Trigla lucerna	TRIG LUC	Tub gurnard	
Trigloporus lastoviza	TRIP LAS	Streaked gurnard	
Trisopterus minutus capelanus	TRIS CAP	Poor-cod	
Zeus faber	ZEUS FAB	John dory	
Selacians <sup>2</sup>			
Aristaeomorpha foliacea	ARIS FOL	Giant red shrimp	

Table 1.2: Most important species targeted by MEDITS. In bold, the species used in this work (fig. 1.8)

Aristeus antennatus	ARIT ANT	Blue and red shrimp
Nephrops norvegicus	NEPR NOR	Norway lobster
Parapenaeus longirostris	PAPE LON	Deep-water pink shrimp
Eledone cirrhosa	ELED CIR	Horned octopus
Eledone moschata	ELED MOS	Musky octopus
Illex coindetti	ILLE COI	Broadtail squid
Loligo vulgaris	LOLI VUL	European squid
Octopus vulgaris	OCTO VUL	Common octopus
Sepia officinalis	SEPI OFF	Common cuttlefish


Figure 1.8: MEDITS species involved in this work. From left to right: Merluccius merluccius, Mullus barbatus, Nephrops norvegicus, Lophius budegassa, Illex coindetii, Parapenaeus longirostris and Trachurus trachurus.



Figure 1.9: Type of gear used by MEDITS. Illustrator Alberto Gennari (source: FAO, 2020a),

### SOLEMON: Sole Monitoring in the Adriatic Sea.

The SOLEMON (Sole Monitoring) survey is the only beam trawl survey (Fig. 1.10) conducted in the Adriatic Sea since 2005 and aims to collect data on the distribution and abundance index (kg/km2 or n/km2) of commercially exploited soil species specific to sole (*Solea solea*, Fig. 1.11). The program is coordinated by three countries, Italy, Croatia, and Slovenia. In addition to sole, other species of interest to the monitoring program include squid (*Sepia officinalis* - Fig. 1.11), mantis shrimp (*Squilla mantis* - Fig. 1.11), scallop (*Pectinidae*), queen conch (*Aequipecten opercularis*), turbot (*Scophthalmus maximus*), brill (*Scophthalmus rhombus*), and caramel shrimp (*Melicertus kerathurus*). The survey considers and reports information on latitude, longitude, depth, velocity, and duration, which are essential for developing the index of density or biomass.

In addition, beginning in 2007, SoleMon surveys adopted an integrated approach and added other tasks such as monitoring seafloor debris and megazoobenthos to the original objectives, which remain priorities (SoleMon, 2019).

Since 2009, SoleMon surveys have also been coordinated as part of ICES WGBEAM and included in the WGBEAM manual for offshore beam trawl surveys (SoleMon, 2019). In the Adriatic Sea, which is characterized by soft soils, a modified beam trawl called "Rapido" is used. It consists of a modified beam trawl (Hall-Spencer et al., 1999) with a rigid mouthpiece equipped with 46 iron teeth (6-7 cm long) in the lower part. Four runners are attached to the iron frame and a reinforced diamond mesh rubber net in the lower part to protect the polyamide net bag. The same gear is also used in the SOLEMON study The net has a length of about 2.7 m and can be used at depths from 5 to 100 m. The selectivity of the net is as low as possible to obtain good images of the sampled populations, including juveniles. Finally, the mesh size of the codend is 26 mm (stretch). The net is made of polyamide netting material (nylon).



Figure 1.10: Fishing gear used by the SOLEMON survey. Source (FAO, 2020a)

Species	Common name		
Solea solea	Common sole		
Solea aegyptiaca	Egyptian sole		
Platichthys flesus	European flounder		
Scophthalmus maximus	Turbot		
Scophthalmus rhombus	Brill		
Merluccius merluccius	European hake		
Mullus barbatus	Red mullet		
Raja asterias	Mediterranean starry ray		
Raja clavata	Thornback ray		
Parapenaeus longirostris	Deep rose shrimp		
Penaeus kerathurus	Caramote prawn		
Nephrops norvegicus	Norway lobster		
Squilla mantis	Mantis shrimp		
Sepia officinalis	Cuttlefish		
Pecten jacobaeus	Scallop		
Aequipecten opercularis /	Queen scallop		
Flexopecten glaber			

Table 1.3: main target species from the SOLEMON survey. In bold species used in this work (Fig. 1.11)



Figure 1.11. SOLEMON's main target species is used in this work. From left to right: common sole, cuttlefish, and mantis shrimp.

## Species involved

*Merluccius merluccius - European hake, bony fish:* is one of the main targets of fisheries in the Adriatic Sea, accounting for 77% of landings in Croatia and 15% in Italy (Grati et al., 2018). It's one of the overfished species (Ulrich et al., 2019) affected by trawling in the area and is actually overfished and in the process of overfishing (SAC, 2022). It's considered a euritopic species, living at depths of 50 to 800 m, with juveniles living between 100 and 200 m and adults living between 100 and 150 m. It's also considered to be an euritopic species. In spring, adults migrate to shallow coastal waters to spawn, and juveniles show migratory patterns in search of food, while adults migrate to deeper waters in winter. It's important to highlight that the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area, thanks to its topography and oceanographic characteristics, is an environment with particular water exchange that influences nutrient cycling and local biodiversity (Marini et al., 2016). This area is the main nursery of the European hake (Druon et al., 2015, Arneri & Morales, 2000)

Females become sexually mature throughout the year, but especially in spring/summer, from May to July (Candelma et al., 2021). The species prefers muddy bottoms, but also occurs in muddy-sandy or sandy bottoms. The European hake can grow up to 135 cm in length, but the usual catch length is between 10 and 60 cm. The diet consists mainly of crustaceans and amphipods for hake up to 15 cm (juveniles); adults begin predation on sardines (*Sardina pilchardus*), red mullet (*Mullus barbatus*), horse mackerel (*Trachurus trachurus*), and cannibalism of juvenile hake (Froglia, 1973; Ungaro et al., 1993).

*Mullus barbatus – red mullet, bony fish*: it's the main target of the beam trawl fishery (OTB), about 96% of the total landings in tons in 2019 in GSA 17 and 18, for all countries in the area (Italy, Slovenia, Croatia, Albania, Montenegro) where overfishing occurs (SAC, 2022). The minimum size for conservation is 11 cm total length, the fishery is closed for 30-45 days

in late summer, and trawling is prohibited within three nautical miles offshore or at depths of less than 50 m. The fishery is closed for 30-45 days in late summer.

It's found mainly in the eastern Adriatic during the spring spawning season on the muddy bottom between 5 and 200 m depth (Bertrand & Relini, 2000), where it prefers shallow water. Juveniles migrate from the coast to the open sea in autumn, where they can be found throughout the Adriatic shelf (Vrgoč, 2000). The size of this species can reach 30 cm, especially in females (Relini et al., 1999), but the usual length in catches is between 10 and 20 cm (GFCM-FAO, 2020b). Data obtained from the MEDITS survey may be critical for mullet because they have a short spawning season, usually in late spring, and recruitment occurs in the fall. Thus, in years when the survey ends in summer, there will be no or very few recruits (GFCM-FAO, 2020b). For this reason, this species was excluded from the results in some evaluations (e.g., Chapter 4, Fig. 4.4), especially for the juvenile life stage. It's a carnivorous species, and the diet consists of endo- and mesoepi-biontic organisms, such as Polychaeta, Lamellibranchiata, and Crustacea (Froglia, 1988). The main predators of the mullet are the anglerfish (*Lophius budegassa*), the stingray (R*aja clavata*), the St. Peter's fish

(Zeus faber), and European hake (Merluccius merluccius).

*Nephrops norvegicus* – *Norway lobster, crustacean*: it's mainly fished by bottom trawlers (OTB), Italy and Croatia. In addition, Norway lobster is caught in the northeastern channels of the Adriatic Sea and along the Croatian coast by small fishing vessels using traps. (GFCM-FAO, 2019a). The guard size is 20 mm carapace length, and the Norway lobster fishery is closed for 30-45 days in late summer. Trawling is prohibited within three nautical miles of shore or at depths less than 50 metres.

The species is distributed in depths from 30 to 400 m from the central to the southern part of the Adriatic Sea (Marano et al., 1998), in muddy bottoms where the species digs burrows to hide and lay its eggs. The oceanographic characteristics of the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area make it an ideal habitat for Norway lobster, especially with a high density of smaller individuals that grow slowly compared to other areas of the Adriatic (Froglia & Gramitto, 1981).

Data obtained from the MEDITS survey may be critical, especially in Jabuka/Pomo Pit area, The individuals in Jabuka/Pomo Pit are smaller than the other individuals in the basin, but not necessarily juveniles, and the MEDITS survey may not capture all of the information on the two life stages in the area where juveniles are not detectable because they live in the burrowed burrow during the early life stage (see discussion Chapter 4).

Maximum length is 26.5 cm (total length) (Crnković, 1965), and mature ovaries of females peak in spring and early summer (Froglia & Gramitto, 1981). Norway lobster feeds on other decapod crustaceans and small fishes that are part of the demersal communities in muddy bottoms.

*Trachurus trachurus – European horse mackerel, bony fish*: it's a species that occurs on sandy-muddy bottoms, especially near the continental shelf, and is fished with trawls. Few studies have provided information on horse mackerel in the Adriatic Sea, but it's known that it's usually found between 20 m and 200 m, spawns in spring (Jardas, 1996) and feeds mainly on fish, crustaceans, amphipods and decapods (Tortonese, 1975). Maximum length is about 70 cm, but the usual length is 22 cm, with a maximum weight of about 2 kg (Smith-Vaniz, 1986). Sexual maturity is about 24.3 cm (Tortonese, 1975).

*Parapenaeus longirostris – deep rose shrimp, crustacean*: of trawling in the Adriatic Sea, especially in the southern area along the coast of GSA 18, about 13% of the landings in this area (MiPAAF, 2011). Deepwater shrimp can grow up to 16 cm (males) and 19 cm (females)

(GFCM-FAO, 2017) and reach sexual maturity in the first year of life (Froglia, 1982). The main management rules are based on a limited number of fishing licenses and distance from shore or depth, i.e., more than three nautical miles from shore or more than 50 m depth. In 2008, the management plan specified a reduction in the number of fleets and time at sea. In 2009, two biological protection zones were established, off the coast of Bari and near the island of Tremiti (GFCM-FAO, 2017). In Montenegro, regulations are based on mesh size, limited number of fishing licenses or area restriction (no fishing zone up to 3 nautical miles (NM) off the coast or 8 NM for trawlers longer than 24 m LOA - Length Over All) (State Gazette of Montenegro, 8/2011).

Lophius budegassa – Angler fish, bony fish: exploited by trawling, it's common throughout the basin, particularly in the southern area along the coast of GSA 18 and the northeastern edge of the Pomo/Jabuka Pit transit area (GFCM-FAO, 2019b). The anglerfish is a benthic species distributed at depths from 500 m to 1000 m, where it prefers sandy-muddy bottoms (SIBM, 2017) and depth preference depends on size, with juveniles often found in shallow waters. L. budegassa feeds on bottom-dwelling fishes, and is a predator that attracts prey with the modified first ray of the dorsal fin (Stagioni et al., 2013). Juveniles feed primarily on small benthic fishes, and adults prefer blennies. The anglerfish has a high commercial value, but there is a significant lack of information on black anglerfish in the Adriatic Sea, especially on distribution and growth (Stagioni et al., 2013).

The spawning season lasts from February to June/July, with a maximum size of about 70 cm and a combined length at first sexual maturity of about 27-30, 26.5 cm for males and 30.5 for females (Ikica et al., 2015). Regarding management regulations, there is no minimum size, trawling is prohibited within three nautical miles or at depths less than 50 m, and the minimum mesh size is 16 mm (GFCM-FAO, 2019b). The ban is in effect for 45 days in summer, corresponding to the period with maritime compartments.

*Illex coindetii – southern squid, mollusc*: like all squid, I. coindetii has a fast metabolism, short life span, and rapid growth (Petrić et al., 2021). Catches are from both artisanal and bottom trawl fisheries and are also considered bycatch from large-scale fisheries (Arkhipkin et al., 2021). In the Adriatic Sea, especially in the Croatian part, squid accounts for a large proportion of the total cephalopods caught and is generally considered a valuable resource throughout the basin (Eurostat, 2020).

It's distributed from 100 m to 600 m and also reaches 1000 m depth (Petrić et al., 2021), females are larger than males, with average mantle length between 25 and 27 cm and 18 cm and 20 cm, respectively (Gonzalez & Guerra, 1996). It inhabits muddy, sandy, and detrital bottoms, migrating to shallow water in spring and returning to deep water in winter (Vecchione & Young, 2011). The species can spawn year-round, with peaks in summer and spring. Diet consists of fish, crustaceans (such as krill), and other cephalopods (Sánchez et al., 1998).

*Solea solea – common sole, bony fish*: fished mainly by shear beam trawl (TBB) in GSA 17 and along the southern Italian coast, is one of the most important fish species in the northern Adriatic, with a landing value of more than 20 million euros (GFCM-FAO, 2021c). In 2019, 56% of the catch in the Adriatic came from the Italian Rapido fishery, 20% from the Italian OTB fishery, 21% from the Italian and Slovenian set net fisheries, and 3% from the Croatian "Rampon" fishery.

It is a demersal species living on sandy and muddy bottoms (Tortonese, 1975), with evidence of genetic differentiation between stocks in GSA 17 and GSA 18 (FAO-ADRIAMED & Scarcella, 2014). Sole reproduction occurs from May to December (Tortonese, 1975), but in SOLEMON, reproduction in the central and northern Adriatic was found to occur from November to March, with a higher concentration of reproduction outside the western coast of Istria (Fabi et al., 2009). Length at first sexual maturity was estimated at 25.8 cm. Management regulations require a minimum size of 20 cm total length, fishing is prohibited within three nautical miles or at depths less than 50 m, fishing is closed for 30-45 days in late summer, and fishing is prohibited up to 6 nautical miles three months after the closure (GFCM-FAO, 2021c).

Squilla mantis – mantis shrimp, crustaceans: it is not a target of a specific fishery, but a component of multispecies trawls and gillnets, the associated species in GSA 17 being Sepia officinalis (squid), Mullus barbatus (red mullet) or Eledone cirrosa (octopus). In the Adriatic, 80% of the landings come from the Italian side, especially from trawling (83%), 11% from gillnet fishing and 6% from 'rapido' (GFCM-FAO., 2021f). The species lives on the continental shelf, up to 200 m, but the maximum was measured at 367 m (Vasconcelos et al., 2017). It usually digs a burrow with two circular openings on the sandy-muddy bottom where it hides during the day (Froglia, 1996), SO most catches are made during the night. In GSA17, females reach sexual maturity in their second year of life. Females with mature ovaries are observed in late winter in the central Adriatic (Froglia, 1996). Excreted females with still whitish glands are usually observed from April to September, when the sex ratio (M/F) is strongly in favor of males (Froglia, 1996). Management regulations do not specify a minimum length, fishing is prohibited within three nautical miles or at depths less than 50 m, fishing is closed for 30-45 days in late summer, and fishing is prohibited up to a distance of 6 nautical miles three months after summer fishing closes (GFCM-FAO, 2021f).

*Sepia officinalis – cuttlefish, mollusc*: it's caught mainly by otter trawl and beam trawl (OTB and TBB) in Italy, Croatia, and Slovenia, with 95% of landings in Italy, where the historical trend in catches is downward (GFCM-FAO, 2021d).

Squid is common in the Adriatic Sea on the continental shelf, where the depth limit is about 200 m (Guerra, 2006), and is considered a valuable resource. It's a species that prefers sandy and muddy bottoms, especially in areas covered with phanerogams (Relini et al., 1999). Its diet includes crustaceans, bony fish, mollusks, and bottom fauna such as polychaetes (Guerra, 2006). Squid show migration patterns: in winter they stay in the circalittoral zone where they become sexually mature, in spring the sexually mature animals migrate to shallow water to spawn, in summer the juveniles stay mainly in the infralittoral zone, and in autumn the recruits retreat to deeper water. The species can reach a maximum mantle length of 35 cm, but the average squid length is between 15 and 20 cm. Cephalopods can respond quickly and "actively" to environmental changes by migrating in search of more favorable conditions (Armelloni et al., 2020). For this reason, it'll be critical to consider the effects of the environment on species distribution and recruitment success to inform fisheries management of cephalopods (ICES, 2019), including squid. (Froglia, 1996). Management regulations don't specify minimum lengths, fishing isn't allowed within three nautical miles or at depths less than 50 m, fishing is closed for 30-45 days in late summer, and fishing is prohibited up to 6 nautical miles 30 days after closure (GFCM-FAO, 2021d).

Now follows the section on the outline of the work, with the summary for each chapter included in this work

Chapter 2

Chapter 2 includes work published in the Journal of Operational Oceanography, in Ocean State Report 5, 2021. In this section, I examine the role of environmental variables using the GAM approach with MEDITS and SOLEMON data and analyze biomass indices (kg/km2). The role of this chapter is to highlight the difference between models with and without abiotic covariates, which is visible in the results of the chapter.

# Summary

Demersal species play a fundamental role in fisheries, and understanding their distribution through bottom trawl surveys is critical to fisheries management. However, data from bottom trawl surveys need to be supplemented with additional variables (biogeochemical, physical, and fisheries) to enable an integrated approach aimed at mitigating the effects of change on estimates of the spatial distribution of species biomass. Here, we analyze biomass indices for European hake, sole, mantis shrimp, mullet, and common cuttlefish from scientific trawl surveys conducted in the Adriatic and western Ionian Seas using a suite of generalized additive models (GAMs) with and without additional variables. The results show that the geostatistical model for estimating the distribution of different demersal species based on trawl data is improved when additional environmental variables are included. Such an integrated approach has relevant potential implications for stock assessment and identification of essential fish habitats on which to base fisheries management.

# Chapter 3

Chapter 3 contains the work presented at the 2021 MeteoSea conference that is linked to Scopus. This chapter presents the methodology used, focusing on merging survey data and environmental layers, training and testing the spatial approach, and error assessment between models using the European hake as an example.

# Summary:

Marine species distribution models are widely used in ecology and fisheries science to support management of exploited marine resources. This study focused on defining a procedure for developing an ensemble model that combines 5 different modeling approaches. For each approach, we implemented spatial training and testing datasets to evaluate the best performance of 9 models against a set of indicators. These models include different combinations of covariates, ranging from the simplest model (depth, year, and spatiotemporal variables) to the most complex model (which also includes oceanographic variables and fishing effort). We applied this procedure to develop a robust ensemble of models that accurately describes the spatial and temporal distribution of European hake (Merluccius merluccius) in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas.

# Chapter 4

Chapter 4 contains the work discussed in Fish and Fisheries. In this section, I examine the role of environmental variables using three modeling approaches: GAM, RF and GBM using MEDITS and SOLEMON data, analyzing density indices (n/km2). The role of this chapter is to incorporate an ensemble model developed for ten demersal species for two life stages and to consider the spatial management approach using SDMs.

# Summary:

Spatial fisheries management is widely used to reduce overfishing, rebuild stocks, and protect biodiversity. However, the effectiveness and optimization of spatial measures depends on

correctly identifying ecologically meaningful areas, which can be difficult in the case of mixed fisheries. To apply a method generally to groups of target species, we developed an ensemble of species distribution models (e-SDM) that combines general additive models, random forest, and gradient-boosting machine methods, and integrates geopositional, oceanographic, and effort variables into a training and testing protocol. The determined best distributions for juveniles and adults are used to determine hot spots for fish aggregation and optimal fishing grounds for single or multiple target species. We applied e-SDM to juvenile and adult stages of 10 marine demersal species in the central areas of the Mediterranean Sea, where they account for 60% of total demersal landings. E-SDM combined density indices from two scientific bottom trawl surveys (MEDITS and SOLEMON) with geographic data (depth, latitude, longitude, and month), relevant 3D oceanographic variables (temperature, salinity, chlorophyll-a, dissolved nutrients and oxygen, particulate organic carbon, pH), and fishing effort (from vessel monitoring system). The e-SDM results were used to identify aggregation hotspots and optimal fishing grounds for each species and for the target species group of otter trawl and beam trawl fisheries. The results allowed us to review the effectiveness of existing fishery closure areas and identify optimal locations for new spatial management measures.

# Chapter 5

Chapter 5 includes work on SDMs and climate change projection. In this section, I examine the role of future environmental variables through three modeling approaches, GAM, RF, and GBM, using MEDITS and SOLEMON data and analysis of density indices (n/km2). The role of this chapter is to include an assessment of range contraction/expansion of ten species in the lens of climate change.

### Summary:

Predicting range shifts of marine species associated with climatic change is central to understanding biodiversity and spatial change, particularly in areas where resources are also critical to fisheries to ensure appropriate management. One of the most important tools for predicting future distribution is the Species Distribution Model (SDM), which uses environmental data to infer range limits and habitat suitability for a given species. In this work, we used correlative approaches to develop ensemble species distribution models (e-SDM) to assess the future distribution of ten demersal species in the Adriatic and western Ionian Seas and to identify aggregation areas for four different scenarios (2012, 2018, 2035 and 2050) for two life stages, adult and juvenile fish. The e-SDM was developed using three different approaches, i.e. generalized additive models (GAM), random forest (RF) and gradient boosting machine (GBM), combining data on the number of individuals per km2 and relevant oceanographic variables from Copernicus Marine Service. We highlighted the hot spot of aggregation, past and future density distribution, density difference between scenarios, and centroid of density for species in the study area by GSA (Geographic Sub Area, 17, 18, and 19). We also incorporated an assessment of future areas gained and lost as new potential range shifts for the ten species. The results show that densities of some important commercial species such as hake, mullet, and monkfish are shifting northward and their distributions are changing. This highlights the need for fisheries in the area to consider climatic changes when planning management measures to assess future economic impacts.

Chapter 6

Chapter 6 includes the final discussion and evaluation of the limitations, future perspective and implementation of this work. In the future, I would like to continue my work in the same field of SDMs and the possible implementation in a scientific advisory commission of the GFCM, hoping for a new spatial management approach, also based on my knowledge, as a community contribution in the important field of resource assessment in the Adriatic, Ionian or Mediterranean Sea.



SDMs for demersal species 36

# Chapter 2

# SDMs for demersal species

Developing spatial distribution models for demersal species by the integration of trawl surveys data and relevant ocean variables

## INTRODUCTION

Marine fish and invertebrates that live and feed close to the marine seabed, i.e. the demersal species, play a fundamental role in fisheries. In the Mediterranean and Black Sea, these species constitute approximately 20% of the total landed weight (more than 220,000 tons/year for the period 2018-2020, FAO, 2022) and 50% of the total landed value FAO, 2022). In order to ensure the sustainability of exploitation, a set of fisheries management measures and restrictions are adopted also considering scientific information on the status of resources. Clearly, management actions are particularly relevant and impacting in large areas of the Mediterranean Sea where demersal resources play a central role in local fishing communities and economies, such as the Adriatic and Ionian seas. Therefore, it is of paramount importance to increase accuracy of scientific information used to inform management.

Scientific bottom trawl surveys provide quantification of abundance and biomass (hereafter termed indices) by species, i.e. fishery-independent data, that are used for manifold purposes related to management: stock assessment (Cotter et al., 2009), evaluation of spatio-temporal distribution of demersal resources (Carlucci et al., 2018), estimates of population and community densities (Spedicato et al., 2019), and the development of ecosystem models (Grüss et al., 2018; Moullec et al., 2019b). Sampling protocols of multiannual surveys are usually standardised for sampling design, gear geometry, sampling season, sampling locations to allow comparability of the trawl survey data across space and time. However, unavoidable small deviances (e.g. sampling period or sampling location) or changes (e.g. vessel) during sampling may affect the abundance and biomass indices obtained from trawl surveys.

In order to test the potential benefits of using oceanographic and effort variables in addition to spatiotemporal covariates (latitude, longitude, depth, year and month) to improve species distribution models based on trawl survey data, Generalised Additive Models (GAMs) were chosen for their wide application and suitability with trawl survey data (Grüss et al., 2014; Lauria et al., 2017; Tserpes et al., 2019). GAMs allow to predict species abundance and biomass over the domain (Maunder & Punt, 2004; Potts et al., 2020; Rubec et al., 2016) and provide estimates useful for tuning stock assessment models (Cao et al., 2016; Orio et al., 2017). Furthermore, GAMs are deemed appropriate for mapping species distribution that is useful in ecosystem models (Fulton et al., 2011; Grüss et al., 2018), or for identifying Essential Fish Habitats (Colloca et al., 2015; Druon et al., 2015).

In addition to monitoring deviances, environmental changes and anthropogenic stressors may cause life-history responses, and their impacts on survey estimates are difficult to disentangle. Satellite data are successfully used to provide environmental variables (e.g. sea surface temperature; sea surface chlorophyll concentration) to be included in models to describe the spatial distribution of some pelagic species (Giannoulaki et al., 2008; Schismenou et al., 2017). However, these variables might be insufficient to model the distribution of demersal species, which may require additional oceanographic variables close to seabed such as those provided by the Copernicus Marine Environment Monitoring Service (CMEMS). The relative high number and the quality of the CMEMS products, as well as their high temporal coverage and spatial resolution, provide biogeochemical and physical oceanographic variables that can be useful to improve the analysis of abundance and biomass indices derived from trawl surveys (Sion et al., 2019; Tserpes et al., 2019).

In addition, the displacement of fishing fleets derived from satellite-based tracking devices, such as Vessel Monitoring System (VMS) and/or Automatic Identification System (AIS), is a valuable source of information on the distribution and spatial aggregation of marine

resources (Bastardie et al., 2014; Russo, et al., 2014). The annual distribution of the fishery is indeed a good indicator of the distribution of the target resource, rather than a measure of the direct impact on it (which is a much longer-term impact). This also depends on the species. For two red shrimp species such as Aristeus antennatus and Aritaeomorpha foliacea, the distribution goes far beyond the fishing areas, an aspect that is very important for the management of these species. In this work I have not considered these two species, and further improvement may be interesting. I consider the species involved here as a good example of including fishing effort as a proxy in the area. Thus, the accuracy of the species distribution could be increased if fishing effort is included in the explanatory variables. In this work, therefore, I propose an integrated approach useful to fisheries management by combining trawl survey data, oceanographic variables and fishing effort estimates. Biomass indices of demersal fish from scientific trawl surveys carried out in the Adriatic Sea and in the Western Ionian Sea (Adriatic-Ionian macro-region, (EUSAIR, 2014) are analysed with a set of GAM approaches using as explanatory variables the relevant biogeochemical and physical variables from CMEMS products and the distribution of fishing effort from VMS/AIS data. The objective of the study is to contrast models with spatiotemporal variables only and with different sets of additional explanatory variables in order to explore the improvement on estimates of demersal species distribution when environmental variables and effort are included into species distribution models.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

I used data from the bottom trawl surveys conducted in the Adriatic Sea and North Western Ionian Sea, i.e. in the geographical sub-areas (GSAs) 17, 18 and 19 as defined by the FAO-GFCM (General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean Sea). I used MEDITS (Mediterranean International Trawl Survey; Spedicato et al., 2019) data from 1994 to 2018 that comprises on average 326 sampling sites (bathymetrical range 10–800 m) per year in the three GSAs and SOLEMON (Sole Monitoring; Grati et al., 2013; Scarcella et al., 2011) from 2005 to 2018, that comprises on average 70 sampling sites per year in GSA 17 (bathymetrical range 10–100 m). Indices of demersal species biomass (kg/km<sup>2</sup>) were retrieved from the MEDITS dataset for European hake (*Merluccius merluccius*) and red mullet (*Mullus barbatus*) and from the SOLEMON dataset for common sole (*Solea solea*), mantis shrimp (*Squilla mantis*) and common cuttlefish (*Sepia officinalis*).

For each species, GAMs were applied to fit biomass indices by sampling site, set as a response variable, while spatiotemporal variables, oceanographic variables and fishing effort were tested as covariates. Among the spatiotemporal variables I used geographic coordinates (latitude, longitude expressed in UTM coordinates), depth (m), month and year of the observations. Among all the variables available from the 3D monthly CMEMS Mediterranean reanalysis fields relevant oceanographic variables were considered on the basis of known ecological importance for chosen demersal species (Bitetto et al., 2019; Carlucci et al., 2009b) as well as proxies for productivity and favourable environments. The relevant oceanographic variables considered were the water temperature (°C) and dissolved oxygen  $(mmol/m^3)$  at the sea bottom, water column averages of nitrate and phosphate concentration  $(mmol/m^3)$ , chlorophyll-a  $(mg/m^3)$ , particulate organic carbon  $(mg/m^3)$ , pH and salinity. These variables were derived from the CMEMS dataset that covers the period 1999-2018, has a spatial horizontal resolution of 1/16° and 72 unevenly vertical levels (Simoncelli et al., 2019; Teruzzi et al., 2019). Furthermore, commercial trawling effort expressed as trawling time (in hours) per year at spatial resolution of 1/16° was estimated from VMS/AIS data for the period 2008–2018 (Russo, et al., 2014) and was tested as explanatory variable on the basis

of the evidence that fishing effort is a good track of species density. Although different time frames were initially adopted (depending on the available explanatory variables), here we report the analysis performed on the time frame 2008–2018 that allowed the complete overlap between trawl survey, CMEMS and effort datasets. The explanatory variables were preliminarily selected using the VIF approach (Variance Inflation Factor; Sheather, 2009) with a threshold of VIF<5 to avoid collinearity (Orio et al., 2017; Sion et al. 2019).

The results of the VIF analysis identified for all the species the spatiotemporal variables, i.e. year, month, depth, latitude, longitude, to be included as explanatory variables. Furthermore, the VIF analysis by species allowed to include additional explanatory variables without collinearity extracted from CMEMS reanalysis and fishing effort: the VIF results emerged as being species-specific. Thus the complete model for European hake included the spatiotemporal variables (X and Y) and the bottom temperature (TMP\_bot), bottom dissolved oxygen (Dox\_bot), nitrate concentration (nit), salinity (sal), bottom particulate organic carbon (poc), and fishing effort (eff). For the red mullet the following explanatory variables were retained after VIF analysis in the most complete model: month, latitude, longitude, year, depth, pH, chlorophyll-a (Chl), sea surface temperature (TMP\_sst), bottom dissolved oxygen, nitrate, salinity and effort. For the common cuttlefish, the complete set of variables after VIF included month, latitude, longitude, year, depth, bottom temperature, bottom dissolved oxygen, nitrate, phosphate (pho) and effort. For common sole the complete set of variables included month, latitude, year, depth, average phosphate, bottom temperature, bottom dissolved oxygen, salinity, average phosphate, pH and effort. For mantis shrimp the set of variables are month, latitude, year, depth, bottom temperature, bottom dissolved oxygen, salinity, particulate organic carbon, pH and fishing effort (more details in Supplemetary Material Chapter 2 Supplementary material S2 and Table 2.1).

Table: 2.1. Best selected covariates for each species as final model. s indicates spline function.

Species	Final Model
European	$R \sim s(X) + s(Y) + s(Year) + s(Depth) + s(Tmp\_Bot) + s(Dox\_Bot) + s(nit) + s(sal) + s(poc) + S(eff)$
Hake	
Red	$R \sim factor (month) + s(X) + s(Y) + s(Year) + s(Depth) + s(Chl) + s(ph) + s(Tmp\_sst) + s(nit) + s(Dox\_bot)$
Mullet	+s(sal)+s(eff)
Common	$R \sim factor (month) + s(Y) + s(Year) + s(Depth) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(sal) + s(Dox\_bot) + s(Tmp\_bot) + s(eff)$
Sole	
Mantis	$R \sim factor(month) + s(Y) + s(Year) + s(Depth) + s(Sal) + s(Tmp\_bot) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(Dox\_bot) + s(eff)$
Shrimp	
Cuttlefih	$R \sim factor(month) + s(X) + s(Y) + s(Year) + s(Depth) + s(Tmp\_bot) + s(Dox\_bot) + s(nit) + s(pho) + s(eff)$

Different GAM distribution families were applied in order to demonstrate the potential benefits of using additional variables disregarding the model structure. GAMs were developed using Gaussian probability distributions with identity link on trawl survey biomass data log-transformed for all species, except common cuttlefish, for which better results were obtained by using square root transformation. GAMs were also applied using Tweedie probability distributions with lognormal link on untransformed biomass indices. Furthermore, the Delta-GAM approach was implemented in two steps: (i) a binomial occurrence model was used to fit presence/absence data (binomial family error distribution logit link function), (ii) a Gaussian distribution model with identity link function on transformed biomass for presence-only data (Grüss et al., 2014; Lauria et al., 2017). A grid of regular points with the same resolution of the selected CMEMS product (1/16°) and covering the study area was created to predict species biomass distribution by the selected models (Spedicato et al., 2019; Tserpes et al., 2019). For Delta-GAM the final spatial

distribution of species biomass as kg/km<sup>2</sup> is obtained by multiplication of Gaussian and Binomial models' predictions to the grid of the model's domain (Grüss et al., 2014; Lauria et al., 2017).

For each species and all GAMs distribution families (Delta, Gaussian and Tweedie), a backstepwise approach was used. This started from the most complete integrated approach, given by the spatiotemporal variables (geographical coordinates, depth, year, month) combined with all the most meaningful additional biogeochemical, physical and fishing effort variables identified by VIF analysis (model 0). Then the back-stepwise approach consisted in decreasing the number of explanatory variables by successively removing those with lower F statistics until the model with spatiotemporal variables only was obtained. Thus, the backstepwise approach resulted in a set of models having different explanatory variables to obtain the response variable ( $R = \log kg/km^2$  or presence/absence) (see SM, chpaterS2). Each model was subjected to a calibration-validation process, thus it was fitted on a training dataset made by randomly choosing 70% of the data (calibration) and testing it on the remaining 30% of records (validation). The training and testing were repeated using 50 runs on datasets randomly selected and without replacement. The best model was selected on the basis of measures of model performance evaluated through explained deviance (%ED) and prediction errors (AIC, Akaike Information Criterion) on the training datasets as well as correlation coefficient  $(R^2)$  of the model predictions on the test dataset.

For each model with decreasing number of explanatory variables (model 0, model 1, model 2, etc.), the mean of each measure of model performance (%ED, AIC, R2) was calculated from the 50 runs and compared using Tukey's test (Tukey, 1949). This comparison allows to assess the improvement of performances when different sets of additional variables were used in the models. The best model was chosen based on AIC, but other measures of performance were reported to show their general consistency.

The model chosen for each species was used to generate maps of biomass distribution (kg/km2) in the most important months (July and November for the MEDITS and SOLEMON species, respectively). These maps were used to identify areas of high biomass density (hotspots) in GSAs 17, 18, and 19. In addition, a set of spatial indicators (Woillez et al., 2009) allowed comparison of model performance in describing the spatial distribution of demersal species when additional explanatory variables were or were not included. The indicators are the dispersal area (SA), i.e., a measure of the area occupied by the population weighted by biomass; the latitude of the centroid of the data (CGY), which represents the mean geographic location of the population; the longitude of the centroid (CGX); the distance (D) between the centroid estimated from observations and the centroid estimated from predictions (Rufino et al., 2018; Woillez et al., 2009). Distributional statistics (first and third quartiles, median) and performance indicators (mean absolute error MAE and R2) were also estimated. Comparison of such indicators estimated from raw trawl survey data, from models based only on spatiotemporal variables, and from the selected best models using the full set of significant variables allows quantifying the improvement of the application of the integrated approach, i.e., embedding biogeochemical, physical, and fisheries factors in the species distribution models

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

For European hake, mantis shrimp and common cuttlefish the Delta-GAM models were performing better while for the red mullet and common sole the best results were obtained using the Gaussian model and Tweedie, respectively (details are reported in Supplementary material). Figure 2.1 shows measures of performance (%ED, AIC, R2) resulting from the back-stepwise approach applied to the most appropriate family of GAM models for each species (only Delta-Gaussian is reported in the figure for European hake, mantis shrimp and common cuttlefish; the full Delta-GAM results for these species are reported in Supplementary material). Results for the 50 trials of training/testing demonstrate the model improvements when using CMEMS and effort variables in GAMs (Tukey's tests are reported in SM, <u>Chapter 2 Supplementary material</u>).

For European hake, the average AIC for Delta-Gaussian increased from 5600 for the model including the complete set of variables (model 0, panel I) to 5700 for the minimal model with spatiotemporal variables only (model 6, panel I). Coherently, the average %ED decreased from 0.32–0.29, and R<sup>2</sup> decreased from 0.24–0.23 from model with complete set of variables to model with spatiotemporal variables (Figure 2.1, panel I). For red mullet AIC increased from 6950 to 7340, %ED decreased from 0.57-0.47 and R2 decreased from 0.12-0.09 from the complete to the minimal model (Figure 2.1, panel II). For mantis shrimp AIC increased from 350 to 420, %ED decreased from 0.55-0.37, and R2 decreased from 0.44-0.38 from the complete to the minimal model (Figure 2.1, panel V). For common cuttlefish and common sole (panels III and IV) the differences in AIC and R2 are less marked when moving from the complete model (0) to the model with spatiotemporal variables (model 5 and 6) but yet the improvement is appreciable in terms of %ED. For all species analysed, the training/testing approach highlighted that best performances in terms of capabilities to represent trawl survey biomass data (ED% and R2) and performance indicators such as AIC were obtained when the integrated approach was used, i.e. when the spatial model for species distribution included biogeochemical, physical and fishing effort as additional explanatory variables (model 0).



Figure 2.1: Performances of the best GAMs in describing the distribution of demersal species for models using a decreasing number of explanatory variables. The best model was Delta-GAM for European hake, common cuttlefish and mantis shrimp (shown the Delta-Gaussian in panels I, III and V, respectively), Gaussian for red mullet (panel II) and Tweedie for common sole (panel IV). For all species the starting model represents the one (model 0) including all the covariates resulting from VIF analysis and including spatiotemporal variables, environmental CMEMS variables and fishing effort. Successively one variable at each step is removed to reach the minimal model (model 6 for European hake, common sole and mantis shrimp; model 7 for red mullet; model 5 for common cuttlefish) with spatiotemporal variables only. Box-plots synthesise results of the 50 runs of the training/testing procedure in terms of Akaike Information Criterion (AIC), explained deviance (dev-expl) on the 70% training dataset and correlation coefficient (R2) for the remaining testing dataset.

For each demersal species the best model has specific significant covariates in addition to spatiotemporal variables. Bottom temperature, bottom dissolved oxygen, salinity, particulate organic carbon, and fishing effort resulted significant variables for European hake. The same variables and pH resulted significant for mantis shrimp. Chlorophyll-a, pH, sea surface temperature, bottom dissolved oxygen, nitrate and effort were significant for the red mullet. Bottom temperature, bottom dissolved oxygen, and phosphate for the common cuttlefish. Average phosphate and salinity were significant for common sole (more details in the SM – Chapter 2 Supplementary material).

Figure 2.2 shows distribution maps for the years 2008–2018 as obtained by the best complete model for European hake and red mullet based on MEDITS trawl survey data. For European hake (Figure 2.2, left panel) the maps highlight higher biomass in 2008 and 2018, hot spots of biomass (as high as 100 kg/km<sup>2</sup>) in the central-eastern part of the Adriatic Sea in recent years (particularly in 2018), low biomass of this species, especially in the northern part of the basin, and a prevalence of a north–south gradient. For the red mullet (Figure 2.2, right panel) results show that high biomass (up to 200 kg/km<sup>2</sup>, particularly in years 2017/2018) is associated to coastal strip in the western part of the basin, while in the eastern part biomass is more widely distributed with a prevalence of south–north gradients. The application of the

best complete GAM model for common cuttlefish, common sole and mantis shrimp based on SOLEMON trawl surveys result in distribution maps reported in figure 2.3. The hot spot for common cuttlefish is consistently identified in the North-East Adriatic, in front of the Istrian peninsula, with highest biomass (peaks of 2000 kg/km<sup>2</sup>) especially in 2008 and 2014 (figure 2.3, left panels). Common sole is showing higher densities along the North-western coast of the Adriatic, but high biomass is obtained also in the central part of the Northern Adriatic in recent years (2016–2018; central panels). The mantis shrimp resulted to be mainly distributed along the North-western coast in the area interested by the Po river plume with biomasses as high as 1500 kg/km<sup>2</sup> especially in the years 2011, 2012, 2018 (figure 2.3, right panels).

The spatial and temporal distributions shown are coherent with previous results (Sartor et al., 2017). For example, results from Sion et al. 2019 on European hake show for 2011 and 2013 higher biomass values in the eastern-central Adriatic sea, while in 2015 a general lower biomass of this species was estimated, with similar outcomes to the ones I found in this paper (Figure 2.2). Tserpes et al. 2019 also highlights a biomass increasing trend for red mullet after 2008, which is in line with the recent stock assessment outcomes (GFCM-FAO et al., 2020; Ulrich et al., 2019, SAC, 2022). Similarly, Figure 2.2 highlights that this biomass increase corresponds to a spreading of the population in the study area.

The set of indicators for evaluating performance of the complete (model 0) or spatiotemporal (model 6 or 7) models contrasted with observations show that the integrated approach embedding biogeochemical, physical and fishing effort variables has improved performance (Table 2.1). In particular, indicators in Table 2.1 suggest that models' distribution statistics (quartiles and median) are closer to observed data when the integrated approach is used (i.e. the model 0). Exceptions are the first quartile for common sole, the third quartile for common cuttlefish, and the median for mantis shrimp. It is worth to note the relevant improvement of median values for hake and cuttlefish (+55% and +53%, respectively) when the spatial model of species distribution includes additional biogeochemical, physical and fishing effort data (Table 2.1). MAE and R<sup>2</sup> showed that consistency of model to the data improves for all species (except R<sup>2</sup> for European hake) when additional variables are included (Table 2.1). The spatial indicators used to evaluate the modelling results in terms of variations of the area occupied by the populations and their mean geolocation (Woillez et al., 2009) show improvements for red mullet, common sole, and mantis shrimp when the models include additional biogeochemical, physical and effort variables. For all these species the centroids of spatial distribution and the spreading area of the best model (model 0) are closer to those estimated on the observed data than to models with no additional explanatory variables (model 6 or 7; Table 2.2). For European hake and common cuttlefish, the spreading area improved when additional explanatory variables are included, but not the centroid position. This result and some low improvements of model 0 with respect to the model with spatiotemporal variables only is possibly related to complex influences of other environmental factors such as seabed type and habitats on the spatial distribution of species (in particular for European hake and common cuttlefish). Overall, the approach quantified the relevance of biogeochemical and physical variables derived from CMEMS and fishing effort from VMS/AIS in improving the spatial distribution of demersal species based on trawl survey data. Results highlight species-specific improvements that should be considered also in relation to the use of spatial distribution model (Brodie et al., 2020)

Table 2.2. Comparison among indicators calculated on observations, i.e., the original trawl survey data, on the results of the best GAM model without additional explanatory variables (model 6 or 7) and results of the best GAM model including additional biogeochemical and physical variables and effort (model 0). Distribution indicators (first and third quartile, median), performance indicators (MAE, R2), and spatial indicators such as Spreading area (SA), latitudinal centroid (CGY) longitudinal centroid (CGX) and distance of the centroid of the model to that of data are reported for the five demersal species analyzed. The column "improvement" reports the improvement in the indicator value when using the model with environmental variables concerning indicator calculated on results of the model without additional variables (observations-model 0/ observations-model 6 or 7).

Red mullet			Cuttlefish					
	Observation	Model	Model	improvemen	Observation	Model	Model	improvement
	S	7	0	t	S	6	0	
1st.Qu	0	3.11	2.38	23%	0	9.2	6.13	33%
Median	1.95	8.48	7.91	18%	133.48	116.22	125.45	53%
3rd.Qu	23.55	20.36	23.88	19%	558.44	474.37	465.51	-10%
R2	-	0.08	0.15		-	0.56	0.61	
MAE	-	39.97	36.89		-	240.96	227.83	5.44%
SA	701.6	1142.5	1094	11%	235.8	273.21	272.51	1.87%
CGX	15.52	15.98	15.73	55%	13.3	13.29	12.28	
CGY	42.59	42.52	42.8	-	44.66	44.74	44.75	-12.50%
distanc	0	38.68	29.53	24%		9.43	10.2	-8.16%
e	E	uronean ha	ke			Mant	is shrimn	
	Observation	Model	Model	improvemen	Observation	Model	Model	improvement
	s	6	0	t	s	6	0	improvement
1st.Qu	2.99	3.75	3.67	11%	0	2.65	1.22	54%
Median	15.75	13.68	14.82	55%	36.91	25.23	24.5	-6%
3rd.Qu	34.68	25.96	26.33	4%	326.95	90.19	115.48	10%
R2	-	0.32	0.32			0.3	0.46	
MAE	-	16.13	15.94			202.69	169.76	
SA	1552.02	2272.55	2263.34	1.30%	192.95	352.34	267.37	53%
CGX	16.18	16.18	16.16	-	13.01	13.15	13.01	100%
CGY	42.09	42.18	42.19	-11%	44.26	44.15	44.23	72%
distanc	0	10.89	11.83	-8.63%		16.99	2.93	82%
e								
	С	ommon so	le					
	Observation	Model	Model	improvemen				
1.0	S 105 OF	6	0	t				
1st.Qu	127.07	103.43	92.21	-4/%				
Median	439.64	296.35	302.75	4.46%				
3rd.Qu	1155.34	717.12	728.82	2.66%				
R2	-	0.35	0.44					
MAE	-	538.92	491.55					
SA	311.66	447.79	403.05	32%				
CGX	12.98	13.01	12.97	133%				
CGY	44.57	44.6	44.6	0				
distanc e		16.99	2.83	83%				



Figure 2.2: Yearly maps of estimated biomass (kg/ km2) of European hake (left) and red mullet (right) in the Adriatic and Western Ionian Sea (GSA 17-18-19) obtained with the best GAM model applied on MEDITS trawl survey data for years 2008– and with all the additional environmental and effort variables (model 0).

Key objectives of the Common Fisheries Policy (EC, 2013) are the achievement of MSY in the short term and the implementation of an ecosystem approach to fisheries management which is often based on fishery independent data. Furthermore, for EU (Italy) and non-EU countries contracting parties (Croatia, Montenegro, and Albania) involved in the area of study, the GFCM recommendations, and particularly with the objectives set out in the GFCM 2030 strategy, regarding sustainable fisheries and aquaculture in the Mediterranean and the Black Sea, consolidating a regional regulatory framework based on the implementation of management plans for key fisheries, fisheries restricted areas (FRAs) and measures to minimize the incidental catch of vulnerable species and maximize the productivity of commercial marine living resources.

Thus I consider that the integrated approach proposed here represents an important step for incorporating anthropogenic (fishing effort) and other environmental stressors (biogeochemical and physical variables) into the advice for fisheries management.

The improved models including environmental and effort variables, in fact, can be used for year by year evaluations of species distribution, for explaining and understanding species displacement. This is of paramount importance for a spatially based management of the resources that relies upon the identification of best fishing grounds, spawning or nursery areas, and generally aiming at defining fisheries managed areas (Lauria et al. 2017). The improved accuracy of species distributions based on environmental and effort variables as obtained in this study can potentially support co-management initiatives involving fisheries organisations and other stakeholders (e.g. those carried out by the Mediterranean Advisory Council, MEDAC). In particular, sharing such outcomes with the bottom trawl industry could lead to an increase in the awareness of the sector and consequently to the reduction of the alarming footprint of the fisheries in the Adriatic and Western Ionian Seas (Amoroso et al., 2018).

45



Figure 2.3. Yearly maps of estimated biomass (kg/km2) of common cuttlefish (left), common sole (centre) and mantis shrimp (right) in the Adriatic Sea (GSA 17-18) obtained with the best GAM model applied on SOLEMON trawl survey data for years 2008–2018 (Product Ref. 3.6.4) and with all the additional environmental and effort variables (model 0).

Furthermore, it is largely acknowledged that most of the presently used stock assessment models are too simplistic since they often consider species populations without integrating the role of key environmental drivers, which is a challenging but crucial frontier in the time of global changes. Taking into consideration environmental factors is also pivotal for the MSY objective, as climate change impacts on the fish community would require moving below fishing mortality at FMSY to ensure sustainable exploitation of marine stocks (Travers-Trolet et al., 2020). An optimised approach for the analysis of trawl survey data is relevant for the stock assessments and advice provided by Scientific Advisory Committee for fisheries of the General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean Sea (SAC-GFCM) and the Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF) of the European Commission, as fisheries-independent data are essential for fishery management. The prediction of biomass indices on the whole domain over time with the integrated models

46

proposed here takes into account the influence of relevant oceanographic variables and could be appropriately used for tuning stock assessment models such as, for example, surplus production models that need the catch time series and the survey abundance aggregated indices.

Since most analytical stock assessment models use survey indices by age or length as tuning indices, a further step for future insights is represented by the modelling in similar way also demographic indices, as length and/or age. Moreover, modelling of demographic indices can be useful also for progressing on the geolocation of sensitive life stages of the species, thus addressing further key questions of spatial fishery management.

These spatial distribution models for demersal species were developed for the best extension of trawl survey data to the whole study area from 2008 to 2018. The approach developed here highlights the relevance of integrating oceanographic variables in the analysis of trawl survey data before their use as inputs in stock assessment (Cao et al., 2016) and ecosystem modelling (see for example, (Canu et al., 2010; Grüss et al., 2014, 2018). This approach sets the basis for providing projections of the potential effects on species distribution and biomass of future environmental changes.

Applying the identified best GAMs models for making future predictions of species distribution is facilitated by the availability of oceanographic variables under future scenarios of climatic changes and appears strongly conditioned to assumptions on the future distribution of fishing effort that are also dependent from policies and regulations. Therefore, using the models developed here for making future scenarios might be considered with caution, needing further specific investigations of model validity to changed conditions. Yet the models can still provide a first order approximation of potential large scale effects, such as displacements of biomass centre of gravity and spreading area due, for example, to climate change. Although the relative distribution pattern might be well predicted by the model, many factors, such as recruitment success and species interactions for example are not included, thus efforts should be addressed in the future for testing additional modelling approaches and for improving the accuracy of these species distribution models.

In conclusion, the present study aims at investigating the influence of environmental variables on the biomass distribution of the most important commercial fishery species in the Adriatic and Western Ionian basin by modelling the data obtained from trawl surveys using different GAM approaches. GAMs are commonly used because they have the advantage of accounting for spatial and temporal autocorrelation of the data. The approach used here robustly demonstrates in which cases oceanographic variables extracted from CMEMS products and effort from VMS/AIS, result in improving species distribution models. Although there is still room for improvements, the work presented here is a remarkable starting point for better understanding species-environment relationships and for understanding the benefits of integrating the CMEMS variables into the modelling of fishery independent data for predicting the species distribution in the Adriatic and Ionian basins.

### Acknowledgements

The MEDITS surveys have been carried out with the financial support of the European Commission until 2001 and subsequently within the Data Collection Framework. The SoleMon surveys have been carried out with the financial support of Italian Ministry of Agriculture (MIPAAF) and National Research Council (CNR) until 2016 and subsequently within the Data Collection Framework. The European Commission, the Member States of Italy and Croatia and the FAO AdriaMed Project are thankfully acknowledged. This work results from activities of the project FAIRSEA (Fisheries in the Adriatic Region – a Shared

47

Ecosystem Approach) funded by the 2014–2020 Interreg V-A Italy – Croatia CBC Programme [Standard project ID 10046951].



# Chapter 3

# Procedure in e-SDMs

Defining a procedure for integrating multiple oceanographic variables in ensemble models of marine species distribution.

### **INTRODUCTION**

Species Distribution Models (SDMs, (Zimmerman & Guisan, 2000), are largely used in biology and ecology to map the potential distribution of species based on geopositional and environmental data (Brodie et al., 2020). SDMs are applied at different scales (local, regional, global), trying to represent species distribution, by implementing a range of methods on density (e.g. number of the individual), presence/absence, or biomass (Barcala et al., 2019). Many statistical techniques are commonly used in the SDMs, from regression method (linear models LMs, Generalised Linear Models, GLMs, or Generalized Additive Models, GAMs; (Maravelias et al., 2003; Olden & Jackson, 2002), to machine learning method (Random Forest, RF or neural networks models, NNMs, (Breiman et al., 2018). The model's predictive performance depends not only on the intrinsic mathematical approach but also on species characteristics or species and environment link (Santika & Hutchinson, 2009), sample size, the aim of the study, spatial scales (Wisz et al., 2008), and considering the availability of data. In marine systems, SDMs are increasingly applied for example, for explaining and predicting the expansion of invasive species (D'Amen & Azzurro, 2020), for showing the effects of climatic changes on ecologically key species (Franceschini et al., 2018), and for describing the distribution of exploited and vulnerable species using trawl survey data (Barcala et al., 2019; Lauria et al., 2017). Scientific bottom trawl surveys provide quantification of abundance and biomass (hereafter termed indices) by species, i.e., fishery-independent data, that are used for manifold purposes related to management: stock assessment, evaluation of the spatio-temporal distribution of demersal resources (Carlucci et al., 2018), estimates of population and community densities (e.g., (Mérigot et al., 2019; Spedicato et al., 2019) and the development of ecosystem models (e.g., (Grüss et al., 2018; Moullec et al., 2019). Despite the sampling protocols of multiannual surveys are usually standardized for sampling design, gear geometry, sampling season, and sampling locations to allow comparability of the trawl survey data across space and time, some changes may unavoidably occur. For most of the uses described above, there is, thus, the need to evaluate the impact of these deviations (e.g., sampling period or sampling location) or changes (e.g., vessel) on the abundance and biomass indices obtained from trawl surveys (Thorson et al., 2015).

Further, some approaches successfully include environmental changes and anthropogenic stressors as drivers to explain species distribution and infer future changes (Moullec et al., 2019b; Robinson et al., 2017). Satellite data are successfully used to provide environmental variables (e.g. sea surface temperature; sea surface chlorophyll concentration) to be included in SDM (Giannoulaki et al., 2008; Schismenou et al., 2017), taking advantage of the growing effort provided by the Copernicus Marine Environment Monitoring Service (CMEMS; e.g., (Sion et al., 2019; Tserpes et al., 2019) in producing 3-dimensional oceanographic variables. The growing number of SDM applications and approaches would benefit from a robust methodological approach aiming at i) testing different SDM approaches coherently also through the development of ensembles of models; ii) developing statistically sound and robust protocols for training and testing SDMs over data also evaluating progressive inclusion of meaningful explanatory variables. Furthermore, these models are deemed appropriate for mapping species distribution that is useful in ecosystem models (Grüss et al., 2014), or for identifying Essential Fish Habitats (Druon et al., 2015). This work aims at presenting a robust statistical protocol applied to the development of an ensemble of SDMs for marine demersal species, integrating relevant oceanographic variables and indices of anthropogenic pressure (e.g., fishing effort). We use the European hake (Merluccius merluccius), an important species in the Mediterranean Sea (FAO, 2022), particularly in the Adriatic and

Ionian Sea to show the suitability of the proposed approach, combining scientific trawl surveys data, relevant biogeochemical and physical variables from CMEMS products and the distribution of fishing effort from VMS/AIS data. The procedure utilizes spatial training and test data sets, metrics, and statistics, trying different models and approaches, contrasting models with spatiotemporal variables only, and with different sets of additional explanatory variables to explore the improvement on estimates of the distribution of marine species.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# A. Study area

The study area is the Adriatic Sea and the North-western (NW) Ionian Sea, situated in the northeast/east part of the Mediterranean Sea. The corresponding Geographic Sub Areas (GSA) are 17-18 and 19, as defined by the FAO GFCM (General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean Sea). Bathymetry data retrieved for our study ranged from 10 to 800 meters. The map of the distribution of the species ranged from 12'.00" E and 20'.00" E for longitude and 39.5'.00" N and 46'.00" N for latitude. The Northern Adriatic Sea is the shallower part of the Adriatic epi-continental shelf, with maximum depths of less than 70 m and a mean depth of 30 m, with seasonal variation of temperature and salinity conditions (Boldrin et al., 2005). The central part of the Adriatic basin is characterized by a meso-Adriatic depression, called Jabuka/Pomo Pit, reaching 260 m depth which is subjected to fishing activity restrictions coincident with a Fisheries Restricted Areas (FRAs) (FAO, 2022). The southern part of the basin (GSA 18) is characterized by a steep continental slope with the deepest bathymetry at 1250 m. The water mass circulation is characterized by a cyclonic gyre. (Civitarese et al., 2010). The NW Ionian Sea (GSA 19) is divided by the Taranto Valley into an eastern sector represented by a broad continental shelf and a south-western sector where the shelf is generally very limited and many submarine canyons are located along the coasts (Maiorano et al., 2010). GSA 19 covers a surface of about 16,500 km2 included between 10 and 800 meters in depth.

# B. Survey data

The occurrence record for European hake was derived from the surveys conducted in the Adriatic Sea and NW Ionian Sea, in the geographical sub-areas (GSAs) 17, 18, and 19. I used MEDITS (Mediterranean International Trawl Survey) (Spedicato et al., 2019) data, which consists on average of 326 sampling sites per year in the three GSAs. I considered the period from 2008 to 2018 (a subset of the entire time series 1994-2018 MEDITS) due to the employment of the effort data (see C. effort data).

I used density indices (n/km2, n=number of individuals, km2=squares kilometers) to represent the distribution of European hake, one of the most important and commercially exploited species by otter trawl fishery in the Adriatic Sea (Soldo, 2015). Moreover, this species was selected for its biological and ecological role (FAO, 2020b; Maiorano et al., 2010; Soldo, 2015; Zorica et al., 2020).

C. Effort: see subsection of Chapter 1: Abiotic factors: Effort

### D. Oceanographic variables

Among all the available variables from the 3D monthly CMEMS Mediterranean reanalysis fields (Teruzzi et al., 2019) relevant oceanographic variables were considered based on known ecological importance for the chosen demersal species (Bitetto et al., 2019; Carlucci et al., 2018) as well as proxies for productivity and favorable environments. The relevant oceanographic variables considered were (with respective model abbreviation): i) water surface temperature (°C, TMP\_sst), ii) water bottom temperature (°C, TMP\_bot), iii) dissolved oxygen at the sea bottom and surface (mmol/m<sup>3</sup>, dox\_bot), iv) water column averages of nitrate and phosphate concentration (mmol/m<sup>3</sup>, nit & pho), v) chlorophyll-a (mg/m<sup>3</sup>, chl), vi) bottom particulate organic carbon (mg/m<sup>3</sup>, poc), vii) pH at the sea bottom (ph), viii) surface salinity (sal). These variables were derived from the CMEMS dataset that covers the period 1999-2018, has a spatial resolution of 1/16° and 72 unevenly vertical levels (Simoncelli et al., 2019; Teruzzi et al., 2019), and we used the data from 2008 to 2018.

### E. Models

To test the potential benefits of using oceanographic and effort variables in addition to spatiotemporal covariates (UTM coordinates – east and north, - E.utm & N.utm respectively, depth, year, and month) for improving species distribution models based on trawl survey data, Generalized Additive Models (GAMs), Random forest (RF) (Breiman et al., 2018), and Gradient Boosting machine, (GBM) (Schapire, 2003), were chosen for their wide application and suitability with this type of data (Grüss et al., 2014; Lauria et al., 2017; Tserpes et al., 2019). I fitted indices of n/km2 by sampling site, set as a response variable, while explanatory variables tested were: i) geoposition variables (haul survey position expressed in UTM, easting (E.utm), and northing (N.utm) in km, ii) additional oceanographic variables; iii) fishing effort variables (eff\_OTB). Among the minimal combination of variables, I used geographic coordinates (in UTM), depth (m), and the year of the observations.

To obtain an SDM I applied five different approaches that include: GAM, RF and GBM. In the case of GAM, I applied different distribution families to demonstrate the potential benefits of using additional variables disregarding the model structure. GAMs were developed using Gaussian probability distributions with identity links on log-transformed density data. GAMs were also applied using Tweedie probability distributions with a lognormal link on untransformed density indices. Furthermore, the Delta-GAM approach was implemented (See details in Chapter 2): RF is a Machine Learning technique that fits an ensemble of Classification Trees and combines their predictions into a single model (Breiman, 2001). For each tree in the forest, the algorithm starts selecting a subset from the training data, i.e., a bootstrap sample. The data not included in the current bootstrap sample are called Out-Of-Bag (OOB) records. For each bootstrap sample, a tree is grown by default to the maximum depth and left unpruned. This procedure is repeated ntree times, the latter is the total number of Classification Trees in the forest. Finally, the overall output of a RF is obtained based on the majority voting for classification tasks and by averaging the outcomes of all the trees for regression applications (Breiman et al., 2018). In this work I applied 5000 trees on data log-transformed, with a minimum number of variables for each split equal to 1/3 of the explained variable (R package randomForest), (Breiman et al., 2018).

Finally, Generalized Boosted Regression Models (GBMs) are a type of ensemble learning method for regression and classification problems. They work by combining the predictions of multiple "weak" models, such as decision trees, in a manner that reduces the overall error. The basic idea behind GBMs is to iteratively train weak models, with each model trying to correct the mistakes of the previous model. The process starts by training a simple model

(such as a decision tree) on the data. The model's predictions are then used to compute the residuals (i.e., the difference between the true values and the predicted values). A new model is then trained on the residuals, and its predictions are added to those of the previous model. This process is repeated for several iterations, with the final model being the sum of the predictions of all the individual models.

The key to GBMs is the use of boosting, which is a technique that iteratively improves the performance of the model by giving more weight to observations that were misclassified in previous rounds. This allows the model to focus more on the difficult examples in the dataset, leading to improved performance overall.

For the GBM approach, I applied 10000 trees with a shrinkage of 0.01 (gbm package R, https://github.com/gbm-developers/gbm). The models used in this study have been already described and discussed in several publications (Breiman et al., 2018; Evans et al., 2011; Friedman, 2001; Ridgeway, 1999), I refer the reader to this literature for further information.

### F. Protocol for training and testing an ensemble of integrated SDMs

A grid of regular points with the same resolution as the selected CMEMS product  $(1/16^\circ)$ and covering the study area was created to predict species density distribution by the selected models (Spedicato et al., 2019; Tserpes et al., 2019). The explanatory variables were preliminarily selected using the VIF approach (Variance Inflation Factor) (Sheather, 2009) with a threshold of VIF < 5 to avoid collinearity (see also Orio et al., 2017; Sion et al., 2019). The results of the VIF analysis include year, depth, northing, and easting coordinates, as explanatory variables and constituted the minimal spatiotemporal model (ST). Furthermore, the VIF analysis allowed the inclusion of additional explanatory variables without collinearity extracted from CMEMS reanalysis and fishing effort. Thus the complete model is shown in table 3.1. For each approach (Delta, Gaussian, Tweedie, RF, and GBM), a forward stepwise approach was used. This started from the simplest model given by the minimal spatiotemporal explanatory variables (model A, with northing, easting, depth, and year) to combine it with all the most meaningful additional biogeochemical, physical, and fishing effort variables (from model C to L), identified by VIF analysis. Then the forward-stepwise approach consisted of increasing the number of explanatory variables by successively adding those with higher F statistics (derived from summary statistics of the fitting models, F-test ANOVA) until obtaining the model with full explanatory variables. Thus, the forwardstepwise approach resulted in a set of models having different explanatory variables of the response variable. Each model was subjected to a calibration-validation process, thus it was fitted on a spatial training dataset made by randomly choosing 70% of the data (calibration) and testing it on the remaining 30% of records (testing). The training and testing were repeated using 5 spatially data-set (fig. 3.1) on datasets randomly selected and without replacement, using the BlockCV package (Valavi et al., 2019). The best model was selected based on measures of model performance such as explained deviance (%ED) and prediction errors (AIC, Akaike Information Criterion) of the training datasets; correlation coefficient  $(\mathbf{R}^2)$  and mean absolute error (MAE) of the model predictions on the testing dataset (fig. 3.2). Furthermore, the validation process includes an application of the best model for each approach on the observed data (fitting and prediction on the same data) and an evaluation of MAE and R2. Finally, I obtained an ensemble model where each best model for each approach is weighted on the respective R2 derived from the validation process. The ensemble model is used to obtain maps of the density distribution (n/km2) for each year that allow identifying areas of high biomass density (hot-spots) in the GSAs 17, 18, and 19.

I represent in this work the ensemble model with spatial temporal variables, with and without effort, and environmental variables, to highlight the relative differences between the two approaches.

# G. Errors

The predicted values on a grid of regular points (with the same resolution of the selected CMEMS product  $1/16^{\circ}$ ) covering the study area are compared with the data surveys. The model error from the ensemble model is defined as the percentage value of the absolute difference, eq.1:

$$\frac{\sum_{j=1}^{n} \left( \frac{|y_{i,j} - x_{i,j}|}{x_{i,j}} \right) * 100)}{n_{j}}$$

Where j is the j-th year of the predicted values, n the number of data for j-th year, yi is the predicted value on the grid and xi is the survey data, i is the i-th value of the haul survey or predicted value.

(1)

# RESULTS

I identified the best model for each approach (table 3.1). Our results showed that the best model includes different environmental variables based on the respective approach, identified by the spatially training and test data set, in which each fold is running by 9 different models. Furthermore, the metrics for the best model for each approach, for the entire data set of European Hake, are shown in table 3.2.



Figure 3.1. Spatially training and testing example for European hake of spatial blocks (from package BlockCV R). Left panel: subdivision of the study area in blocks for 5 fold. Central panel: test blocks for fold 1, Right panel: training plot for the remaining fold: 2,3,4,5.

### Chapter 3

Table 3.1. The best model for each approach. acronymous: R = response variables: presence/absence for delta-binomial, n/km2 for tweedie, log-n/km2 for others models. spline function for GAM models is indicated as s(...). for the other acronyms see cap. models and effort.

Approach	Best model						
Delta-binomial	$R \sim s(E.utm, N.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$						
	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$						
Delta-gaussian	$R \sim s(E.utm, N.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OT)$						
	+ s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)						
Gaussian	$R \sim s(E.utm, N.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$						
	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal)$	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho).$					
Tweedie	$R \sim s(E.utm, N.utm)$	n) + s(year) + s(depth	$h$ ) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +				
DE	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal)$	+ s(poc) + s(nit) + s	S(pho)				
KF	$R \sim (E.utm) + (N.u)$	itm) + (year) + (depti	$h$ ) + ( $IMP_{DOt}$ ) + ( $eff_{OIB}$ )				
GBM	$R \sim (E.utm) + (N.u)$	utm) + (year) + (TMF	$P_{bot} + (depth) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTT)$				
	+ (sal) + (poc) + (n)	iit) + (pho)					
AIC		dev.expl					
2100-	0.625-						
2000-	0.600-		•				
1900-	0.575						
1800	0.550						
1700-	0.000		B				
R2.pred		MAE.pred					
E <sub>0.7</sub> -	0.250-		F				
	0.225	+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	G H				
0.6-			• I				
	0.200		<b>*</b> -				
0.5-	0.175						
ABODER	mod		2 2				

Figure 3.2. Example of result from delta-binomial approach for the 9 models running for the 5 spatially training and testing fold. AIC=Akaike information criterion on testing data set. Dev.expl= Explained deviance on testing data set. MAE.pred= Mean absolute error for predicting test fold. The red dotted line coincides with the best model for each metric (For AIC and MAE, small is better, and vice versa doe dev.expl) On x-axes the models the model used, see bottom table).

Table 3.2: all formulas used for training and test routine. All the abbreviation is explained in the previous subchapter of chapter 3 (D. Oceanographic variables). Between formula tested is included a model with depth and temperature interaction (model H)

Model	Formula
Α	$PA \sim s(E.utm, N.utm) + s(year) + s(depth)$
В	$PA \sim s(E.utm, N.utm) + s(year) + (depth) + s(TMP_bot)$
С	$PA \sim s(E.utm,N.utm)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(dox.bot)$
D	$PA \sim s(E.utm,N.utm)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(TMP_bot)+s(eff_OTB)$
Е	$PA \sim s(E.utm,N.utm)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(dox.bot)+s(eff_OTB)$
F	$PA \sim s(E.utm,N.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP\_bot') + s(dox.bot) + s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal)$
G	$\label{eq:product} \begin{split} PA &\sim s(E.utm,N.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP\_bot) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) \end{split}$
Н	PA ~ s(E.utm,N.utm)+s(year)+ s(depth')+s(TMP_bot)+s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB)+s(sal)+s(poc)+s(nit)+s(pho)
I	$PA \sim s(E.utm,N.utm)+s(year)+te(TMP_bot,depth)+s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB)+s(sal)+s(poc)+s(nit)+s(pho)$

Table 3.3. Metrics for each approach for spatiotemporal model (ST) and spatiotemporal model plus effort and environmental variables (ST + ENV). In the first column: AIC=Akaike Information Criterion, Dev.expl.: Explained deviance. MAE= Mean absolute error. The red text highlight the best performance between the two approaches.

METRICS & MODEL	ST	ST + ENV	METRICS & MODEL	ST	ST + ENV
110					
AIC			Dev.expl.		
DELTA	2470/5783.98	2279.57/5700.50	Delta	55%	58.25%
GAUS	15217.27	14808.36	Gaus	60.5%	64.8%
TW	32841.32	32448.76	TW	50.2%	55.8%
RF	X	Х	RF	82.12%	83.19%
GBM	X	Х	GBM	74%	77%
MAE					
VALIDATION					
DELTA	117.43	112.67			
GAUS	167.27	160.84			
TW	144.70	135.42			
RF	86.44	59.51			
GBM	153.61	142.86			

Fig.3.2 shows the results of the delta-binomial approach. In this case, it is visible how model H could be selected as the best model (for dev.expl also model I) for this approach. Following this procedure, the best model identified by the spatially training and test procedure is running on the entire dataset, and the metrics results are shown in Table 3.3. It's evident how the model with environmental variables and effort performed better with respect to the spatiotemporal one. Between the model tested I included also an interaction between depth and temperature, with tensor smoothing (*te* in the formula of the model I) considering the two variables strongly correlated from the oceanographic point of view, but not in collinearity analysis running before to fit the models. Nonetheless, the best model, in terms of the diagnostic used (AIC, dev.expl, R<sup>2</sup> and MAE) is model H, which include also depth and bottom temperature but not in terms of interaction between them.

Furthermore, the final prediction map (fig. 3.3), shows the density distribution in terms of the number of individuals per square kilometer for the two ensemble models with or without additional environmental variables. It is evident how for some years (2016-2017-2018) the density increase, especially for the central basin. The index reaches  $\sim 800/900$  number of individuals per square kilometer, especially along the Croatian coast and Jabuka-Pomo Pit area in the center of the Adriatic Sea.

# DISCUSSION

I have presented here a procedure for developing ensemble models of species distribution, including a protocol for training and test data set. The procedure adopts models with an increasing number of explanatory variables from spatiotemporal only to spatiotemporal plus environmental and fishing effort variables to describe the spatial structure. Results highlight the differences when abiotic factors and effort are introduced in the models.

Using a statistical approach implementing a series of performance indicators I have shown through the 9 models for each approach that using additional explanatory variables improves the capacity of the model to explain data. This procedure results in a decrease (on average, fig. 3.4) of the errors between observed survey data and predicted data. I know that species are not homogeneously distributed across space and time, thus this kind of approach can be used to better understand the process of respective pattern distribution. Including spatiotemporal and environmental covariates in SDMs can produce improved results that facilitate extrapolation of this procedure to areas not included or to future simulations under climatic changes (see also Panzeri et al., 2021). For these reasons, this robust methodology can be easily exported in a different context to improve the knowledge about the process



driving species' distribution and highlight hot spot areas useful for fisheries management purposes.

Figure 3.3. Distribution map of European hake in the Adriatic Sea for Ensemble model spatiotemporal (ST, left panel) and spatiotemporal plus environmental and effort variable (ST+Env, right panel).



Figure 3.4. Result from evaluated mean error process (y-axes) over years (x-axes) for ensemble spatio-temporal model (ST) and spatio-temporal model plus environmental covariates and effort (ST +Env).

Furthermore, a final evaluation of all models applied and the ensemble model approach, all with the environmental variable included (after the evaluation of best performance between the model with or without the env variable, plot 3.4), is visible in figure 3.5 with value on table 3.4, where x-axes show the approaches used (delta, gaus, TW, RF, GBM, and ENS – for acronyms see plot legend) and y-axes the absolute mean percentage error (mean(pred-obs/obs\*100), see eq.1 of this chapter) overs years and overs space (longitude and latitude values of the prediction grid) between predicted values and observed survey values. Each

model includes the point range bar as  $25^{\circ}$  (under the point) and  $75^{\circ}$  (over the point) percentile of the difference distribution between predicted and observed values. The ensemble model used it's a compromise between all models applied, considering the smoothing approach of GAM and the 'tree' approach of machine learning. The idea behind choosing the ensemble of the model is to minimize the final error but is evident how, being weighted on the R<sup>2</sup> over the different models, the best solution could be random forest or Delta GAM, but I conder that nowadays no one model could be applied for all data and a good compromise between different approach is the best solution to grasp information from each type of model, trough smoothing and machine-learning approaches.



Figure 3.5: the absolute mean percentage error between predicted values on grid and observation data (y-axes) over time (years) and space (latitude and longitude), for each model (mod x-axes: delta=delta, gaus=gaussian, TW=tweedie, RF= random forest, GBM, generalized boosted method, ENS= ensemble). The error bar range indicates the 25° and 75° percentile under and over the point respectively.

Table 3.4: values of the mean percentage error and quartile range for each approach between prediction and observation, shown in Figure 3.5. In the column: % error, Quart25= 25° percentile of % error distribution, Quart75=75° percentile of % error distribution.

	% error	Quart25	Quart75
Delta	20.42	6.30	24.13
Gaus	30.27	19.40	44.94
Tw	21.62	7.05	27.45
Rf	17.54	4.81	23.06
Gbm	33.35	19.40	44.94
Ens	17.81	4.88	23.25

$$\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{|pred_{i}-obs_{i}|}{obs_{i}}\right) * 100}{n} \text{ eq.1}$$

Where *pred* are predicted values and *obs* observed values, for each *i* point of the grid.


## Chapter 4

### Spatial management

Identifying priority areas for spatial management of mixed fisheries using an ensemble of multi-species distribution models (under review)

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Spatial management of fisheries is considered one of the pillars to achieve sustainable exploitation of marine renewable resources (Grorud-Colvert et al., 2021). In the Mediterranean Sea, for example, fisheries are largely managed through effort control, and, for rebuilding overexploited stocks, current management is mostly based on technical measures on selectivity and temporal bans (Bellido et al., 2020) as well as on spatial closures (Claudet et al., 2008; Pérez-Ruzafa et al., 2017; Scarcella et al., 2014) and other spatial-based measures (OECM, (Gurney et al., 2021). The global deal for nature suggests the protection of 30% of the Earth for contrasting global impacts (Dinerstein et al., 2019), and the coherent objective of protecting 30% of the sea by 2030 (O'Leary et al., 2016), in the Mediterranean also entails defining new locations for the establishment of Fisheries Restricted Areas (FRA). There is a wide consensus that such restricted areas, to provide the best trade-off between benefit on stock status and effects on fisheries, must be highly relevant for target species by protecting sensitive ontogenetic phases of the population, i.e., spawning and nursery grounds (Colloca et al., 2015; Dambrine et al., 2021; Laman et al., 2018). Thus Essential Fish Habitat (EFH) for adults in spawning seasons can be considered relevant for spatialized temporary fishing bans aiming at reducing fishing mortality (Russo et al., 2020; Russo et al., 2016), whilst EFH for juveniles can be useful to strengthen recruitment (Matić-Skoko et al., 2020). Mapping areas where aggregation of juveniles and adults are associated or dissociated, moreover, provides valuable information for fishers as an effective tool to avoid catching undersize specimens and as a strategy for indirectly increasing fishing selectivity and smoothing socio-economic impacts of the landing obligation (Dolder et al., 2018; Milisenda et al., 2021).

Abundance and biomass data over space, as obtained from scientific bottom trawl surveys, are of paramount importance for setting appropriate EFH for demersal resources (Colloca et al., 2015). However, even if standard sampling protocols are used in scientific surveys, spatial and temporal mismatches among hauls might occur and different modeling approaches have been developed for interpolation-extrapolation of trawl survey data (Thorson et al., 2015). Species Distribution Models (hereafter SDMs) are widely used to infer the potential species distribution (either as presence/absence or abundance) based on geopositional and environmental data (Brodie et al., 2020). SDMs are applied to describe single species distribution at different scales (local, regional or global), by implementing a range of methods on density (e.g. number of individuals), presence/absence, or biomass (Barcala et al., 2019). In the demersal fishery context, SDMs are increasingly applied to describe the distribution of exploited and vulnerable species (Lauria et al., 2017) or to develop conservation measures (Colloca et al., 2015). These models are deemed appropriate for mapping species distribution that is essential for identifying EFH (Druon et al., 2015; Luan et al., 2018; Sion et al., 2019a), as well as for protecting marine ecosystems (Fanelli et al., 2021; Fulton et al., 2011; Grüss et al., 2014).

Several approaches are used to develop SDMs including linear models (LMs), Generalized Linear Models (GLMs), Generalized Additive Models (GAMs) (Maravelias et al., 2003; Olden & Jackson, 2002), machine learning methods such as Random Forest (RF) or artificial neural networks (ANN) (Breiman, 2001). Although some approaches to model species distribution and infer future trajectories are better suited for including environmental changes and anthropogenic stressors as drivers (Moullec et al., 2019; Robinson et al., 2017), a general model is seldom applicable to different species (Colloca et al., 2015) since predictive performance depends not only on the intrinsic mathematical approach but also on sample

size (Wisz et al., 2008) and the links between species distribution and environment (Santika & Hutchinson, 2009). Therefore, an ensemble of approaches might be a solution to account for different species-specific conditions (see previous discussion in Chapter 3) represented by the quality of data, explanatory variables, and specific trawl survey coverage and help in moving beyond previous approaches (Colloca et al., 2015). The ensemble approach can provide the basis for generalizing the integration of trawl survey data with other variables (geoposition, oceanographic and biogeochemical drivers, fisheries drivers) to obtain the best extrapolation of the hauls information to the whole domain under study, the position of hot spots of aggregation and, ultimately, to determine both optimal fishing grounds (OFG) and EFH (e.g., Thorson et al., 2015) for multiple species, the target of mixed fisheries. In this work, I followed a protocol developed in Chapter 3 for training and testing an ensemble of species distribution models (e-SDM of meaningful explanatory variables. The e-SDM is used for describing EFH for 10 demersal species in the central part of the

Mediterranean Sea (Adriatic and North Western Ionian Seas) that constitute approximately 60% of the demersal landings in the area. The objective is to provide a robust determination of areas that are ecologically meaningful to increase the efficacy of spatial fisheries management by identifying EFH for juveniles and adults of marine species. Areas where species-specific EFH are overlapping, enable to identify priority areas for spatial management of the two main and typically mixed fisheries of the area, i.e., the bottom otter trawl and the bottom beam trawl, for the sake of rebuilding multiple exploited demersal stocks. Results also provide a basis for evaluating FRAs established or under evaluation.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### The ensemble of SDM (e-SDM) & Protocol for model training and testing

For the ensemble of model and for the training and test routine I followed the same protocol developed in chapter 3 (<u>Procedure in e-SDMs -</u> Chapter 3)

The evaluation of the error is quite difference respect the equation 1 in chapter 3 (see Chapter 3). The values predicted on each grid point of the domain with the e-SDM were compared with the surveys data to calculate the average relative residual as:

$$ARRi = \left(\frac{|y_i - x_i|}{x_i}\right) * 100 \tag{Eq. 1}$$

Where  $x_i$  is the survey data and  $y_i$  is the model prediction on the grid and, *i* is the i-th value of the haul survey. The spatial distribution of the residual is mapped by interpolation using the Inverse Distance Weighting (IDW) for each year to extend the residuals to the whole domain assuming that the measured values closest to the prediction location have more influence than the farther points (Lauria et al., 2017). Yearly maps of relative residuals were averaged into a single average map of relative residuals by juveniles and adults of each species.

#### Hot spot detection

EFH for each species and stage were identified using the Getis-Ord Gi\* index (Gi hereafter) (Getis and Ord, 1992) applied on the e-SDM prediction over the years, i.e.,

$$Gi_{s,i,j,l} = \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{n} w_{i,j} x_j - \underline{X} \sum_{j=1}^{n} w_{i,j}}{s \sqrt{\left[\frac{n \sum_{j=1}^{n} w_{i,j}^2 - (\sum_{j=1}^{n} w_{i,j})^2}{n-1}\right]}}$$
(Eq. 2)

Where  $Gi_{s,i,j,l}$  is Gi for species (s) at the grid point of coordinates (i,j) and life stage (l, adults or juvenile),  $x_j$  is the attribute value for feature j,  $w_{i,j}$  is the spatial weight between features i and j, n is equal to the total number of features, S is the standard deviation of previous parameters. The spatial weight  $w_{i,j}$  was set equal to 8 (number of cells around our cell in analysis to calculate distance weight) after evaluation of several alternatives (w=4,6,8,16). The hot spots were defined as those grid points with Gi values above the third quartile, and hot spots for mixed fisheries (separately for OTB and TBB) were identified as grid points defined as hot spots for multiple species. Furthermore, the difference of Gi values for adults and juveniles by each species were used to identify the optimal fishing grounds (OFG), i.e., the areas with potentially high selectivity for adults (Gi adult - Gi juvenile >> 0) and the worst fishing ground where juveniles concentrate more than adults (Gi adult - Gi juvenile << 0). Gi differences between adults and juveniles cumulated among species allowed obtaining general maps of gradients of potential selectivity by gear as a tool for defining best and least opportune fishing grounds.

#### Study area

The e-SDM approach was tested in the central Mediterranean Sea, namely the Geographic Sub Areas (GSA) 17-18 and 19 as defined by the FAO-GFCM (General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean Sea) corresponding to the Adriatic Sea and the North Western Ionian Sea (Figure 4.1). This spatial domain is rich in spatial heterogeneity connected with large gradients in oceanographic drivers and climatic factors (Artegiani et al., 1997; Carlucci et al., 2018; Cushman-Roisin et al., 2001; D'Onghia et al., 2012, 2016; Davolio et al., 2017; Grilli et al., 2020). The northern Adriatic Sea is the shallow part of the Adriatic epi-continental shelf, with a maximum depth of around 70 m and a mean depth of 30 m. Its physical and biogeochemical features are strongly influenced by the runoff of important rivers including the Po. In the central part of the Adriatic Sea, a depression with a maximum depth of 260 m (Jabuka/Pomo pit) is characterized by the local discontinuity in the oceanographic conditions and is defined as a large FRA since 2017 (FAO, 2020). The southern part of the Adriatic (GSA 18) is characterized by a steep continental slope reaching depths of approximately 1250 m. The north-western Ionian Sea (GSA 19) acts as a crossroad basin connecting the Levantine basin, the Strait of Sicily, and the southern Adriatic Sea, where the so-called Adriatic Deep Water (ADW) spreads into the Ionian bottom layers (Budillon et al., 2010). The Adriatic and Ionian oceanographic features are notably interlinked and are subjected to relevant decadal variability associated with the reversal of the Northern Ionian Gyre (Reale et al., 2017).

The species focus of the work are the most important species exploited by the bottom trawl fishery (otter or beam trawl) in the Adriatic and western Ionian Sea (Farrugio et al., 2015; GFCM-FAO, 2020) and are monitored in scientific surveys. Key commercial demersal species are European hake (*Merluccius merluccius*, Merlucciidae), Norway lobster (*Nephrops norvegicus*, Nephropidae), red mullet (*Mullus barbatus*, Mullidae), Blackbellied angler fish (*Lophius budegassa*, Lophiidae), European horse mackerel (*Trachurus trachurus*, Carangidae) and shortfin squid (*Illex coindetii*, Ommastrephidae). In deeper areas (depth>200 m) of the

Southern Adriatic and North Western Ionian the deep-water rose shrimp (*Parapenaeus longirostris*, Penaidae) is also among the main commercial targets of otter trawlers. Common sole (*Solea solea*, Soleidae), mantis shrimp (*Squilla mantis*, Squillidae), and common cuttlefish (*Sepia officinalis*, Sepiidae) are extremely important for the fisheries economy of the northern Adriatic Sea where the vast shallow trawlable area is exploited by different towed gears including the beam trawl (Pranovi et al., 2000). These species constitute ~60% of the total demersal fish landings in the GSAs 17, 18, and 19. Although the exploitation status of these 10 demersal species is evolving positively, many of them are still overexploited (FAO, 2022, SAC, 2021) and the Regional Fisheries Management Organization (i.e., the GFCM) is envisaging the determination of new actions to include in the next multiannual plans, including spatial management areas (Carlucci et al., 2018; Colloca et al., 2017; Maiorano et al., 2010).



Figure 4.1: The study area of the Adriatic and north-western Ionian Sea covering the GSAs 17-18-19 (delimited by green dotted lines) with bathymetric layers up to 2000 m. Position of hauls for MEDITS (grey dots, years 1999 - 2018) and SOLEMON (red squares, years 2005-2018) trawl surveys are shown. Main geographical features and countries surrounding the domain are indicated, i.e., Italy (ITA), Slovenia (SVN), Croatia (HRV), Bosnia-Herzegovina (BIH), Montenegro (MNE), Albania (ALB). The map also reports established FRAs according to FAO (2020).

#### Input data

#### Trawl Survey data

Indices of demersal species density (number of individuals for a unit of area or N km<sup>-2</sup>) by haul for the years 2008-2018 were retrieved from the MEDITS bottom otter trawl (Mediterranean International Trawl Survey; (Spedicato et al., 2019) and from SOLEMON beam trawl (Sole Monitoring; (Grati et al., 2013; Scarcella et al., 2011). The dataset consisted of an average 326 MEDITS hauls per year in the GSA 17-19 and an average of 70 SOLEMON hauls per year in GSA 17. By considering the efficiency of gear in catching each

species, MEDITS trawl survey data were used for European hake, red mullet, angler fish, European horse mackerel, Norway lobster, deep-water rose shrimp, and shortfin squid, while SOLEMON data were used for common sole, mantis shrimp and common cuttlefish. Adult and juvenile abundances were considered separately using a species-specific cut-off size based on the biological information reported in Table 4.1.

Table 4.1: Demersal species considered in the analysis and the size threshold between the adult and juvenile stage defined based on cited literature. CL= carapace length, ML= mantle length, TL=total length.

Species	Common name	Size class	Source
		limit (cm)	
Merluccius	European hake	14 TL	(Flamigni, 1983)
merluccius			
Mullus barbatus	Red mullet	9-10 TL	(Jukić & Piccinetti, 1981)
Nephrops	Norway lobster	2.5 CL	(Froglia & Gramitto, 1988)
norvegicus			
Parapenaeus	Deep-water rose	1.5 CL	https://www.faoadriamed.org/html/Species
longirostris	shrimp		
Lophius budegassa	Blackbellied angler	33 TL	(Carlucci et al., 2009; Jardas, 1985)
	fish		
Illex coindetii	Shortfin squid	15 ML	https://www.faoadriamed.org/html/Species
Trachurus	European horse	14 TL	https://www.faoadriamed.org/html/Species
trachurus	mackerel		
Solea solea	Common sole	19 TL	(Colloca et al., 2015)
Squilla mantis	Mantis shrimp	2.5 CL	(Colella et al., 2016)
Sepia officinalis	Cuttlefish	10 ML	https://www.faoadriamed.org/html/Species/SepiaOffici
			nalis.html

#### Oceanographic variables

Physical and biogeochemical variables for the Adriatic Sea and North Western Ionian were extracted from two databases covering the Mediterranean Sea and available within the Copernicus Marine Environment Monitoring Service (CMEMS, https://marine.copernicus.eu/access-data; (Simoncelli et al., 2019; Teruzzi et al., 2019) The datasets are the results of the combination of modeled and satellite data through advanced assimilation techniques (reanalysis) and cover the period 1999-2021 with a spatial resolution of  $1/16^{\circ}$  and 72 unevenly vertical levels. The variables considered in this work were water surface temperature (°C, TMP\_sst), water bottom temperature (TMP\_bot, °C), dissolved oxygen (mmol/m<sup>3</sup>) at the bottom and surface (dox\_bot and dox\_sur respectively), water column averages of nitrate (nit, mmol/m<sup>3</sup>), phosphate (pho, in mmol/m<sup>3</sup>), chlorophyll-a (chl,  $mg/m^3$ ), particulate organic carbon (poc,  $mg/m^3$ ) and pH, as well as surface salinity. These variables were considered because of their ecological importance for the chosen demersal species (Bitetto et al., 2019; Carlucci et al., 2018; von Schuckmann et al., 2021) and for their importance in offering favourable conditions for a productive habitat.

#### Effort data

The effort was estimated for the period 2008-2018 by integrating Vessel Monitoring System (VMS) and Automatic Identification System (AIS) data. VMS and AIS disaggregated data include vessel-specific sets of "pings" containing information on vessel identity, position, speed over ground, and heading. VMS and AIS datasets were merged at the scale of individual Italian and Croatian flagship vessels (no other countries' VMS data was available in the area of study) using the VMS base platform (Russo et al., 2016; Russo et al., 2014). Fishing trips were then interpolated and the fishing set positions (i.e. hauls) were separated from other non-fishing behaviors (steaming, resting, etc.). The fishing effort was estimated by vessel/cell for bottom otter trawls (OTB) and beam trawls (TBB) and expressed as total trawling time (in hours) per year with a spatial resolution of 1/16°.

#### Results

The Variance Inflation Factor analysis resulted in non-collinearity (VIF < 5) for latitude (UTM), longitude (UTM), depth, year, bottom temperature, bottom oxygen, nitrate, phosphate, salinity, particulate organic carbon, and both OTB and TBB effort covariates for all species. For red mullet, non-collinearity was also found for surface temperature and chlorophyll-a. Table 4.2 shows all models and covariates chosen for each life stage and species after training and test steps (see also the Supplementary material). The set of diagnostic indicators, i.e., %ED, AIC, MAE, showed that models using spatio-temporal, oceanographic and effort variables (complete model) performed better than models including only spatio-temporal variables (see Supplementary Material, Table S4.2). Results of the validation of the complete models are shown in Table 4.2 through the  $R^2$ , whose values are used for weighting the elements of the model ensemble

Table 4.2: Perforn and gradient boosti each species.	nances of th ing machin	he best SDN e method). F	1 identified for e Performances are	ach approach ( evaluated usin	Delta, Gai g the R <sup>2</sup> st	ussian, Tweedie, tatistics for adults	Random Forest, s and juveniles of
European hake	Adult	Juvenile	Angler fish	Adult	Juvenile		

European hake	Adult	Juvenile	Angler fish	Adult	Juvenile
Delta	0.41	0.38		0.23	0.26
Tweedie	0.33	0.33		0.24	0.27
Gaus	0.1	0.13		0.22	0.19
RF	0.82	0.77		0.79	0.71
GBM	0.18	0.16		0.29	0.22
			European horse		
Red mullet			mackerel		
Delta	0.18	0.09		0.14	0.05
Tweedie	0.16	0.07		0.21	0.05
Gaus	0.07	0.019		0.06	0.004
RF	0.53	0.55		0.79	0.47
GBM	0.06	0.06		0.2	0.01
Norway lobster			Mantis shrimp		
Delta	0.28	0.19		0.54	0.57
Tweedie	0.3	0.31		0.52	0.63
Gaus	0.22	0.14		0.32	0.44
RF	0.78	0.72		0.81	0.8
GBM	0.28	0.29		0.56	0.53
Shortfin squid			Common sole		
Delta	0.31	0.28		0.55	0.41
Tweedie	0.33	0.24		0.56	0.46
Gaus	0.18	0.12		0.5	0.39
RF	0.78	0.67		0.89	0.82

GBM	0.24	0.12		0.58	0.68
Deep-water rose			Common		
shrimp			cuttlefish		
Delta	0.25	0.26		0.62	0.60
Tweedie	0.32	0.21		0.6	0.61
Gaus	0.1	0.14		0.44	0.47
RF	0.79	0.77		0.86	0.85
GBM	0.11	0.22		0.58	0.56

#### Hot spots of aggregation

The Gi calculated on the e-SDM results and averaged over years for adults and juveniles is shown in Figure 4.2 and 4.3 for otter trawl and beam trawl target species, respectively. These maps show hot spots of aggregation across stages and species, highlighting the EFH for each. The Gi for the OTB species (those better sampled by MEDITS otter trawl survey, Fig.4.2) show that adults of the European hake are mainly concentrated in the eastern part of the Adriatic Sea, along the Croatian, Albanian and Montenegrin coasts (Fig. 4.2A). Similarly, the juveniles are located in the east-central part and along the South Adriatic Pit (Fig 4.2B). Adults of Red mullet showed hot spots distributed in the southern Croatian and Montenegrin coast (Fig. 4.2C) and juveniles also have hot spots in shallow areas in the North-Apulian region, close to the Gargano promontory, and along the Montenegrin coast (Fig. 4.2D). Adults and juveniles of the Norway lobster show high abundance areas located in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area, in the Kvarner (Croatia) and along the South Adriatic Pit (Fig. 4.2E and 4.2F). Both adults and juveniles of blackbellied angler fish are mainly concentrated in the eastern part of the South Adriatic Pit, along the Montenegrin coast and in the western part along the south Apulian coast (Fig. 4.2G and 4.2H). The hot spots for the deep-water rose shrimp are located in the south part of the basin and in the western Ionian region, along the Calabrian coast (Fig. 4.2I and 4.2L). Shortfin squid adults showed hot spots located in the Croatian coast and Kvarner island, in the east part of the basin (Fig. 4.2M) while hot spots for juveniles are concentrated in the south part of the basin, along the Apulian region and Montenegrin coast (Fig. 4.2N). The European horse mackerel hot spots resulted in the south-east part of the Adriatic Sea, close to the southern Croatian coast and Montenegro area, also in the western part around the South Adriatic Pit for both adults (Fig. 4.2O) and juveniles (Fig. 4.2P).

Figure 4.3 shows the areas of aggregation for adult and juvenile of the target species of beam trawlers, i.e., Common sole, Common cuttlefish and Mantis shrimp. Adults of the Common sole are mainly concentrated in front of the Istria peninsula and northward of the Po River Delta (Fig. 4.3A), while juveniles are especially concentrated in the southern part of the Po River Delta (Fig. 4.3B). Both adults and juveniles of the cuttlefish have hot spots of aggregation located in front of the Istrian peninsula, with the highest values for juveniles (Fig. 4.3C and 4.3D). The Mantis shrimp life stages are both mainly located in the southern zone of the Po River Delta (Fig. 4.3E and 4.3F).



Figure 4.2. Maps of the hot spots indicating the Essential Fish Habitat for each stage and each demersal species sampled with otter bottom trawl and investigated using MEDITS trawl survey data. EFH is identified by the high values of the Getis index value for adult (left panel) and juvenile (right panel).



Figure 4.3. Maps of the hot spots indicating the Essential Fish Habitat for each stage and each demersal species investigated using SOLEMON beam trawl survey data. EFH is identified by high Getis index value, for adults (left panel) and juveniles (right panel).

Figure 4.4 summarizes the hot spots of aggregation for juveniles and adults of multiple species by main target gear, excluding red mullet. Adults of species targeted mainly by otter trawl (European hake, Norway lobster, European horse mackerel, Blackbellied angler) have common hot spots in the east part of the basin, along the Croatian and Montenegrin waters with large areas where up to 5 species share the EFH (Fig. 4.4A). Similar areas are also common hot spots for a subset of juveniles of these species (Fig. 4.4B). Cumulative hot spots for the groups of demersal species targeted mainly by beam trawl (Common sole, Cuttlefish and Mantis shrimp) are located in the northern Adriatic Sea: a narrow central strip in the Northern Adriatic represents an area where hot spots cumulate for the adults of these species (Fig. 4.4C), while for juveniles (Fig. 4.4D) the most relevant hot spots are located in front of the Po river and along the western coast, just south of it. The eastern Adriatic shores, especially in the southern Adriatic, have great potential to be EFH for adults of several OTB species (left). For juveniles, the gradients are less pronounced and highlight the importance of the Jabuka/Pomo Pit, the northeast Adriatic area influenced by the Po river as well as the



Puglia region and Albanian coasts. For TBB, the areas with cumulative hot spots are those in front of the Po river for juveniles and closer to the Istria peninsula for adults.

Figure 4.4: Results of overlapping EFH for adults (left panels, A and C) and juveniles (right panel, B and D) for the species main targets of otter trawls (OTB, panels A and B) and beam trawlers (TBB, panels C and D). Values refer to the number of species having G igreater than the third quartile in each grid cell. Delineated new FRAs under discussion in green (1a: Northern Adriatic Sanctuary;) and already established FRA in blue (2a: Jabuka/Pomo Pit; 2b: Lophelia reef, 2c Bari canyon)

#### Potential selectivity in the fishing grounds

Gi index differences between adults and juveniles for demersal species are presented in Figure 4.5. Red areas are those with positive differences and preferred fishing grounds are indicated where the selectivity for adults of the species should be high. For example, the Kvarner Gulf is the OFG for Norway lobster and the central eastern Adriatic for Shortfin squid, Red mullet, European horse mackerel and European hake. The southern Adriatic coastal strip is the OFG for the Cuttlefish, and the area in front of Istria, in the Northern Adriatic Sea, is the OFG for Sole. Conversely, the areas with negative differences indicate places that should be avoided by fisheries, because the aggregation of juveniles overwhelms the aggregation of adults and thus are considered poorly selective fishing grounds. These areas include the Jabuka/Pomo Pit for Norway lobster, the northern-eastern Adriatic for Cuttlefish, the north-western Adriatic for Mantis shrimp, and the north strip coast of Istria for Sole. (Figure 4.5). The Jabuka/Pomo Pit area is quite sensitive (see limitations and transferability of approach in this chapter) to data on Norway lobster and future improvements are needed, or to evaluate whether or not the inclusion of this species could be an advantage for this type of approach in the SDMs.

Cumulated Gi for the species target of the two mixed fisheries (Figure 4.6) indicate large areas in the eastern part of the Adriatic Sea that should be OFG for otter trawl because they are areas where Gi for adults prevail over those for juveniles, while the Gulf of Manfredonia and the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area are areas to avoid (Fig. 4.6A). For beam trawl, an area in the northern Adriatic Sea, south of Istria, is identified as the OFG, while the Gulf of Trieste and an area off the Po river mouth should be the least selective areas (Fig. 4.6B).



Figure 4.5: Gi difference between adult and juvenile values: reddish areas indicate prevalence of adults and bluish prevalence of juveniles. It can be seen how the most important area of adult (red colour) is located in the eastern area of the basin, especially for the MEDITS survey species, particularly for European hake, Red mullet, Shortfin squid and European horse mackerel. Some specific areas are optimal fishing grounds, such as the Kvarner zone for Norway lobster

#### Chapter 4

and south Croatian and Montenegrin coasts for Blackbellied angler fish. In the north-east part are highlighted important and better fishery areas for Sole, Cuttlefish and Mantis shrimp (SOLEMON species), especially in the Istria region (adults of Common sole), Gulf of Trieste (juveniles of Cuttlefish) and south Po River Delta (juveniles of Mantis shrimp).



Figure 4.6: Gi differences between adults and juveniles for the species target of the two bottom trawl gears (A: OTB for MEDITS, B: TBB for SOLEMON). The darker the red indicates areas with a greater prevalence of adults and the darker the blue areas with a greater prevalence of juveniles.

#### Discussion

Although the new EU Common Fisheries Policy (https://ec.europa.eu/info/research-andinnovation/research-area/environment/oceans-and-seas/eu-common-fisheries-policy\_en) is largely based on the adoption of spatial measures (such as FRAs) and has among its main objectives the protection of increasingly larger portions of marine environments, there is a surprising shortage of metadata and analyses related to the distribution of exploited species. This lack of large-scale processing and modeling is even more striking when compared to the availability of considerable environmental data in open-access Copernicus and Emodnet platforms. One of the reasons for this problem is surely the great effort required to collect and analyze biological data in combination with other spatial information. In this context, the application of an ensemble of models to fit spatially explicit abundance data of marine demersal species, integrating also oceanographic and effort data, highlighted the potential of this approach for spatial fisheries management.

The first result of this study is that the capability of models to explain the survey data had a minimal but significant improvement by including oceanographic variables and effort data: such a result was consistent across models and species (Supplementary material, <u>Chapter 4</u> <u>Supplementary material</u>). Similarly, to other attempts (Thorson et al., 2015), the improvement is not outstanding, also because of the inherent high variability of species distribution, yet this improvement has the potential to facilitate extrapolation to unsampled areas and allow for better future projections based on climate simulations. Results highlight the different capabilities of different SDM approaches in explaining the species and stages distribution, and looking at individual model performance, the random forest is generally

better in terms of explained deviance and R<sup>2</sup> compared to the other models. However, the ensemble of models weighted with R<sup>2</sup> assures robustness, good performances, and avoids distortions (Melo-Merino et al., 2020) and especially the e-SDM has the notable benefit of being a methodology that can be generalized for all species, ensuring accurate distributions. Average distributions from e-SDM by species represent an update of previous findings ( (Colloca et al., 2015), and hot spots identified with e-SDM by species are coherent with EFH obtained in previous works (such as (MEDISEH, 2013), in particular for the adult phase of European hake, red mullet, deepwater rose shrimp, Norway lobster, and shortfin squid. However, as an effect of the introduction of oceanographic parameters as explanatory variables, hot spot areas identified based on e-SDM results showed greater continuity than hot spots identified in MEDISEH project, which were more accurate punctual and directly connected with trawl survey hauls.

The identification of the hot spot areas for each species, based on the combination of the best models for each approach combined into an ensemble, is a replicable, robust, and valuable protocol to define both the essential fish habitats of a single species and the overlapping areas of species aggregation (Fig. 4.4), also useful to identify where to place MPAs or FRAs in the future (Angeletti et al., 2021; ISMAR-CNR et al., 2018).

The results of this study confirm the importance of the Pomo/Jabuka pit area, fully supporting the maintenance of the fishery restricted area (GFCM-FAO, 2018), especially for some life stages of the commercially important species such as European hake (adults) and Norway lobster (juveniles/adults), but also for shortfin squid (adults). Furthermore, the results from e-SDM enable identifying overlapping hot spots for adults of target species of TBB in the north-east part of the Adriatic basin, close to the tip of the Istrian peninsula (Fig. 4.4), which coincides roughly with the area previously proposed and named as the "Northern Adriatic Sanctuary" (Grati et al., 2013; Scarcella et al., 2011). Nevertheless, the area in front of the Istria peninsula represents a more selective spot for the presence of adults, i.e., it is also an OFG for TBB (Fig. 4.6), thus suggesting the need for additional cost-benefit analyses to confirm the effectiveness of this proposed FRA. Furthermore, the deep areas in front of the Puglia region are also identified as hot spots, that support the established FRA in the Bari Canyon.

The hot spot results suggest new potentially important areas be protected, such as the area in front of the Po River Delta which is important for juvenile stages of mantis shrimp and common sole (Fig. 4.3). It is worth noting that off the south-eastern coasts of the basin (Fig. 4.2 and Fig. 4.4) there is a wide and highly important area for several demersal adult species targeted by OTB vessels, while the northern part of the GSA17, in front of the Po river mouth, is highly important for juvenile stages of species caught with TBB. These seem to be ecologically significant areas: these grounds might be considered in the future as they appear biologically optimal areas for establishing new areas of management.

Furthermore, contrasting adults and juveniles hot spots allow for identifying the optimal fishing grounds by species (Fig. 4.5) and fisheries (OTB and TBB) (Fig. 4.6). Maps obtained from e-SDM enable identifying areas (in red) with high potential for catching adults while avoiding juveniles (thus increasing selectivity of the fisheries operations). Conversely, areas, where juveniles are predominant (dark blue), are thus areas where fisheries should be avoided both for the low presence of adults and high presence of juveniles, with a potentially large proportion of catches subjected to landing obligation (Celić et al., 2018). Figure 6 shows that red-colored areas, i.e., areas where there is a high aggregation of adults, are mainly in the eastern part of the Adriatic Sea for OTB and basically in a strict regime of landing obligation while the western part of the Adriatic basin has lower selectivity. For TBB, a central area in front of the Po river proved more selective, i.e., where more adults are aggregating (Fig. 4.6).

Thus, although the main large areas of aggregation confirm previous results (Colloca et al., 2015), our results in terms of EFH (Fig. 4.6) highlight the relevant role of the southern and eastern Adriatic Sea as relevant fisheries management areas both for overlapping hot spots (Fig. 4.4A, 4.4B) and for the prevalence of adults (Fig. 4.6A).

It is worth noting that the spatial definition of FRA should consider additional aspects that go beyond the biologically significant areas as identified in this work. In fact, for a full evaluation of best management areas also social and economic impacts should be considered, as well as indirect ecological impacts induced by setting spatial fisheries restrictions. Identified EFH and OFG might be areas where to focus analyses of other social, economic and political aspects (e.g. impacts from other sources; costs for enforcement; the presence of hampering activities, etc.) to establish optimal spatial management measures as foreseen by the Multiannual Management Plans (GFCM Compendium, 2021b). Therefore, the identification of areas of overlapping EFH is just the first step for the identification of potential EFH and OFG of ecological significance. Additional information on fisheries activities, costs for the implementation, control, and effectiveness, all need to be evaluated before fully establishing new management rules. For instance, trophic cascade effects of fisheries management in identified EFH and OFG might be evaluated with complex multispecies models (e.g., EwE, Ecospace: (Agnetta et al., 2019), while socio-economic effects of areas identified for management using e-SDM might be evaluated with opportune bioeconomic tools (e.g., Bemtool, (Bitetto et al., 2019; D'Andrea et al., 2020). Such ecosystem approaches might also help in assessing if spatial fisheries management should be considered together with other measures for reducing the effort to reach the ecological and economic sustainability of fisheries.

Nevertheless, the combined overlapping EFH provides a general indication on where management actions are potentially having the best ecological efficacy on marine populations, considering the prevalence of mixed fisheries in the area, which is already an innovative and useful result for management.

#### Limitations and transferability of the approach

Species have relevant movements according to the season and inter-annual spatial dynamics cannot be fully grasped by the annual trawl sampling, which is an inherent limitation of the data used that cannot be overcome with the e-SDM approach. Therefore, the EFH are more relevant for the species whose important aggregation phases (reproduction for adults, nursery for juveniles) coincide with the sampling period (summer for MEDITS (Tsikliras et al., 2010) and fall for SOLEMON species) (Scarcella et al., 2014). Overall, ontogenetic shifts and movements are fairly well-represented for all species except *Mullus barbatus*, whose results may appear inconsistent with biological available knowledge, due to the mismatch between the survey and the maximum recruitment period in the area (Tsikliras et al., 2010). This is why the overlapping hot spots in Fig. 4.4 are calculated excluding the red mullet.

The data on Norway lobster may also be critical due to differences at the subpopulation level of this species in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area. The individuals in Jabuka/Pomo Pit are smaller than the other individuals in the basin, but not necessarily juveniles, and the MEDITS survey may not capture all of the information on the two life stages in the area where juveniles are not detectable because they live in the burrowed burrow during the early life stage.

Furthermore, the selectivity of the net used in the trawl survey is also a limitation for the representativeness of catches of smaller individuals or species with more or less benthic habitus. I used the two distinctive trawl surveys to partly overcome this issue, but clearly, the selectivity of the gear used in scientific trawl surveys can influence both the juveniles'/adults' data. Overall, the generally higher relative bias of e-SDM for juvenile species should be

considered a result of the lower selectivity for juveniles in the trawl survey which derives from their generally lower predictability in e-SDM.

The e-SDM approach allows for training and testing models with different numbers of explanatory variables that could be readily applied to identify the distribution of species and possibly pinpoint the most opportune areas for fisheries management in other systems. This should be done with caution where the coverage of scientific trawl surveys is limited: although the availability of explanatory variables allows for inferring hot spots even in areas where trawl surveys are not carried out, such extrapolation could be highly inaccurate.

Application of the approach to pelagic species also seems promising, although it is expected that the high intra- and inter-annual variability, connected to recruitment, would increase the uncertainty of the e-SDM estimates. Furthermore, although the considerable movements of these species might decrease the reliability of annual or average maps of hot spots, the use of the e-SDM approach and hot spot detection focusing on key months might contribute to informing management also for the small pelagic spatial planning.

The spatial resolution of 1/16 of degree used is quite good for a basin-wide analysis but further analyses might be done at a higher resolution to better identify local EFH, also considering recent advancements in the CMEMS products (Cossarini et al., 2021; Escudier et al., 2021) and the larger spatio-temporal coverage of effort data. Furthermore, the approach might be improved by including variables representing benthic habitats (or other bottom features, e.g., rugosity), which can help increase the accuracy of the e-SDM and improve the definition of effective areas for fisheries management. Although the inclusion of oceanographic variables in the e-SDM approach helps trace abundances and distributions to a specific month, future approaches should target high frequency and all-year-round data coming, for example, from the combined use of logbooks and VMS/AIS data. It is however not a given that such fishery-*dependent* data, although having high-frequency temporal coverage, would give more robust results than scientific-based fishery-*independent* information provided by trawl surveys.

Furthermore, the inclusion of oceanographic parameters in the e-SDM allows for future considerations of management areas in the context of climate change (Thorson et al., 2015). For instance, an e-SDM implementation based on projections of oceanographic data regarding different emission scenarios (Representative Concentration Pathway or RCP4.5 o RCP8.5, (Taylor et al., 2012), could be an opportunity to understand the potential changes in the area of aggregation of species, or the center of gravity along the basin, considering the environmental variables the most important driver for these kinds of models and approach, avoiding the distortion due to the geoposition of the survey, that are impossible to prevent or extrapolate. Therefore, the importance of the physical and biogeochemical variables is strongly addressed also for these future purposes. Thus, although this work has improved the spatial resolution of SDM and is based on a longer time series than previous works (Colloca et al., 2015), it also has the potential to set the basis taking into account climate changes in future EFH and thus in fisheries spatial management.

#### Acknowledgments

The MEDITS surveys have been carried out with the financial support of the European Commission until 2001 and subsequently within the Data Collection Framework. The SOLEMON surveys have been carried out with the financial support of the Italian Ministry of Agriculture (MIPAAF) and National Research Council (CNR) until 2016 and subsequently within the Data Collection Framework. This study has been conducted using E.U. Copernicus Marine Service Information that is duly acknowledged. The Ministries of

This work results from activities of the project FAIRSEA (Fisheries in the Adriatic Region – a Shared Ecosystem Approach) funded by the 2014–2020 Interreg V-A Italy – Croatia CBC Programme [Standard project ID 10046951].

#### Data availability statement

Raw trawl survey data and Vessel Monitoring system can be requested from the Ministry of Agriculture of Italy and Croatia. Oceanographic variables used in this work are available at Copernicus Marine Service (<u>https://marine.copernicus.eu/it</u>). All treated data are available at the project FAIRSEA platform (<u>https://fairsea.inkode.it/#/login</u>) and access can be requested from the corresponding author. Hot spots and optimal fishing ground maps will be available directly upon request.



# Chapter 5

### Future distribution

Future Distribution of demersal species in a warming Mediterranean sub-basin

#### Introduction

Assessing and predicting the spatial and temporal distribution of marine species is one of the current challenges in times of climate change, as the increasing spread of invasive species and the pole shift of organisms are among the causes of current changes in biodiversity (Parravicini et al., 2015; Pereira et al., 2010). Because the range and distribution of species could change in response to climate change (Baudron et al., 2020; Pinsky et al., 2020; Román-Palacios & Wiens, 2020), understanding such changes could help define less affected management areas in the future or optimize existing ones, especially with respect to species that are commercially important to fisheries (Melo-Merino et al., 2020; Pinsky et al., 2020). Ocean warming is accelerating, and recent observations confirm that it has accelerated rapidly in recent decades (Cheng et al., 2018, 2019; IPCC, 2022). This is particularly true for the Mediterranean Sea, a semi-enclosed basin widely recognized as an important hotspot for marine biodiversity (Cuttelod et al., 2009) as well as for climate change (Darmaraki et al., 2019; Giorgi, 2006). Climate projections for the basin show an overall warming of seawater associated with general acidification, deoxygenation, and a decrease in biomasses and nutrients in the water column (Reale et al., 2022; Solidoro et al., 2022; Soto-Navarro et al., 2020). In addition, the increase in frequency and intensity of marine heat waves (Darmaraki et al., 2019; Frölicher & Laufkötter, 2018) will impact the marine ecosystem and biodiversity (Lejeusne et al., 2010; Marbà et al., 2015; Smale et al., 2019), with potential consequences for fisheries and aquaculture. In particular, the Adriatic and Ionian sub-basins of the Mediterranean Sea, which are closely connected, show changes such as an increasing northward shift of thermophilic species (Dulcic & Grbec, 2000; Dulčić et al., 2011) together with rarity or disappearance of cold-water species (Boero & Bonsdorff, 2007; Templado, 2014), especially in the Adriatic Sea, whose further northward migration is prevented due to its nature as a dead end (Ben Rais Lasram et al., 2010). Moreover, possible future changes in climatic conditions in these two sub-basins would favor an increase in invasive species such as Siganus luridus or Lagocephalus sceleratus (D'Amen & Azzurro, 2020), which could affect the dynamics of the local food web (Occhipinti-Ambrogi, 2007).

A great diversity of fisheries characterizes the sub-basin, where resource exploitation began a thousand years ago (Farrugio et al., 2015). In addition, the great biodiversity, high productivity and collection of long-term data series (Fortibuoni et al., 2017) represent important added values of the study area. In the northern and central Adriatic Sea, intensive fishing leads to overfishing of many species such as hake, Norway lobster, and red mullet (Fortibuoni et al., 2017; Russo et al., 2019).

Therefore, temporal and spatial monitoring of demersal (and commercial) species is essential to understand the status and health of the ecosystem, especially in this area where overfishing has increased (Colloca et al., 2013; EU Commission, 2018; FAO, 2020b), particularly in the context of climate change. In the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, current management policies are mainly based on technical measures with temporal or spatial prohibitions (Bellido et al., 2020; Claudet et al., 2008; Scarcella et al., 2014), such as control of fishing capacity, reduction of fishing effort, or temporary or permanent closure (Cardinale et al., 2017), as in the Pomo/Jabuka Pit area.

From this point of view, despite the lack of data at specific times of the year, modeling the spatial distribution of marine species is important to develop appropriate management and conservation measures.

To address the challenge of climate change and species distribution shifts, the number of ecological niche models and so-called species distribution models (SMDs) has increased in recent decades (Robinson et al., 2017). These models, also known as correlative or empirical approaches, typically correlate occurrence (presence/absence) or biomass/density data with

environmental variables (as explicit/covariant variables) to predict species distributions, including in response to climate change (Kearney & Porter, 2009).

The implementation of SDMs aims to understand and incorporate a potential new tool for fisheries management in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, where spatial planning and management should be considered, especially in a context where many fisheries activities, species and countries are involved. The distribution of marine species and their habitat is a complex and complicated "puzzle" that is interconnected at many levels (Nagelkerken et al., 2015). Knowledge and applications of spatial approaches are increasing to achieve sustainable use of resources, assess the importance of marine habitat, especially when we talk about different life stages such as adult or juvenile populations, and incorporate future predictions.

Some approaches are better suited to incorporate environmental changes in the present and in the future. An ensemble of approaches may be one solution to address the different species-specific scenarios, following current approaches (Moullec et al., 2019; Robinson et al., 2017), and going beyond others (Colloca et al., 2015). In this work, I develop an ensemble species distribution model (e-SDM) that follows the protocol developed in previous work (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3) and incorporates a main approach such as Generalized Additive Models (GAM - (Hastie & Tibshirani, 1986) and two main machine learning approaches, Random Forest (Breiman, 2001) and Gradient Boosted Machine (Friedman, 2001). I evaluate changes in the distribution of ten groundfish species over four 5-year time windows: the recent past (2008:2012, hereafter 2012), the present (2014:2018, hereafter 2018), and two future time windows (2031:2035, hereafter 2035 and 2046:2050, hereafter 2050), the latter under Representative Concentration Pathway (RCP) 8.5 (Taylor et al., 2012). I analyzed hotspot areas for species and time windows, focal areas in different time windows, and gained/lost/preserved areas of target species.

#### Material and method

#### Study area

FAO-GFCM (General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean) designates the Northern Adriatic Sea, the Southern Adriatic Sea, and the Ionian Sea as Geographic Subarea (GSA) 17, 18, and 19, respectively. The Northern Adriatic Sea is a relatively shallow basin (mean depth 30 m, maximum depth about 70 m). The Southern Adriatic Sea (SAS, GSA 18; Fig. 2.1) is characterized by complex topography with a steep continental slope reaching up to 1250 m, muddy bottoms, relict sands, and rocky bottoms (Alfirević, 1981), as well as canyons and cold-water coral megahabitats (D'Onghia et al., 2012). Between the northern and southern Adriatic Sea is a deep depression called the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area (maximum depth 260 m), which is subject to restrictions and recommendations for fishing (FAO, 2020b).

The Adriatic Sea is the main source of dense water for the eastern Mediterranean (Cardin et al., 2011) and is connected by the Strait of Otranto to the Ionian Sea (IS), which is located in the central part of the Mediterranean and connects the western and eastern Mediterranean basins. In particular, the western part of the IS (hereafter WIS - GSA 19) is a kind of crossing point for the different water masses that are part of the Mediterranean thermohaline circulation (MHTC): Modified Atlantic Water (MAW) moving eastward, Levantine Intermediate Water (LIW) moving westward, and Adriatic Deep Water (ADW) propagating to the deepest layers of the Ionian Sea (Budillon et al., 2010; Reale et al., 2017).

The study area is very rich in spatial heterogeneity with a large gradient of climatic factors (D'Onghia et al., 2012; Grilli et al., 2020) and a complex system of water circulation that influences the inversion of the Northern Ionian Gyre (NIG) from anticyclonic to cyclonic

(and vice versa), influenced by the bimodal oscillation system (Civitarese et al., 2010). The latter is very important in the area for the transport of organic matter (Boldrin et al., 2009), affecting biotic communities and biodiversity (Civitarese et al., 2010) and primary productivity (Lavigne et al., 2018).

In addition, the study area is characterized by important and specific biocenoses and facies, such as the facies of Atrina pectinata in the Adriatic Sea and white coral in IS (Cerrano et al., 2015).

There are numerous fishing activities, fish farming and anthropogenic pressures in the area (Pranovi et al., 2016; Punzo et al., 2017): In particular, the Adriatic Sea is heavily exploited by trawl and beam trawl fisheries (Colloca et al., 2013, 2017; Pranovi et al., 2000). In the Jabuka-Pomo Pit area, the situation is developing positively after 2017, although several demersal species such as European hake (*Merluccius merluccius*) and Norway lobster (*Nephrops norvegicus*) are still overfished (Colloca et al., 2017; FAO, 2020b; GFCM-FAO, 2018) (Colloca et al., 2017; GFCM-FAO, 2018; FAO, 2020).

*The SDM ensemble* <u>See in Procedure in e-SDMs</u>Chapter 3

Input data *Trawl Survey data* See\_Chapter 4<u>input data</u>.

Temporal evolution of thermohaline and biogeochemical properties in the Adriatic and Ionian Sea

The mean values of thermohaline and biogeochemical properties in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas in the four time windows selected for analysis were derived from reanalysis and climate simulation data.

Thermohaline and biogeochemical properties in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas were taken from operational models for the Mediterranean Sea (Simoncelli et al., 2019; Teruzzi et al., 2019), which have a spatial resolution of  $1/16^{\circ}$  and 72 non-uniform vertical levels. Data for the period 1999-2019 were extracted from two reanalysis datasets available for the Mediterranean Sea under the Copernicus Marine Environment Monitoring Service (CMEMS, https://marine.copernicus.eu/access-data). Future climate projections for the period 2005-2100 were produced using the same modeling system MFS16- OGSTM-BFM under a specific emission scenario (RCP8.5; see (Reale et al., 2022). The anomalies of future simulations, calculated as the difference between the value of each variable in each of the two future time windows (2035 or 2050) and the current climate simulation period (2005-2020), were added to the current time value (2018) to avoid trends and false seasonal signals. The variables considered in this work were: Sea surface temperature (°C, TMP sst), bottom temperature (TMP\_bot, °C), dissolved oxygen (mmol m-3) at the bottom and surface (dox\_bot and dox\_sur, respectively), average nitrate (nit) and phosphate (pho) concentrations in the water column (in mmol/m3), chlorophyll-a (chl, mg m-3), particulate organic carbon (poc, mg m-3), average water column pH, and surface salinity (sss). These variables were included because of their known importance to the selected groundfish species (Bitetto et al., 2019; R. Carlucci et al., 2018) and their general ecological significance.

*Effort data See* Chapter <u>3 - C. *Effort data*</u>

Future projections, Hot spot, and Centre of Gravity

After running the best model derived from the training and testing routine for the period (2008-2018), I used the fitted model to simulate the density of groundfish species on a regular longitudeand latitude grid. I calculated an average of the density index over the years for each scenario (2012, 2018, 2035, and 2050) and developed the final ensemble model by weighting the density obtained using the three approaches (Eq. 1) by the corresponding R2 (Table 5.1). The final results include a density map (see Section S5 in the Supplementary Material, Figure S5.2).

$$d_{x,y,ens} = \frac{\sum (d_{x,y} * R_{GAM}^2 + d_{x,y} * R_{RF}^2 + d_{x,y} * R_{GBM}^2)}{(R_{GAM}^2 + R_{RF}^2 + R_{GBM}^2)} \qquad eq.1$$

Here,  $d_{x,y}$  are the density values at each point in the range (x,y) as the mean over the years for each scenario, and  $R^2$  is the value derived from Table 5.1 for each model (GAM, RF, GBM). I also calculated the relative density anomaly between 2018 and 2035 or 2050 as:

Ay = 
$$\frac{d_{2035/50,x,y} - d_{20180,x,y}}{\frac{d_{2018,x,y} + d_{2035/50,x,y}}{2}}$$
 eq. 2

In addition, I used the density distribution of the Getis ord-Gi\* (Getis & Ord, 1992) to highlight the hotspot between the past and future periods. For the best graphical representation, I chose a third quartile threshold for the 4 hotspot scenarios.

For each time window, species, age, and GSA, I also performed a centroid analysis (COG). The dimension of each COG (Figure 5.4) depends on the median of the 2012 positive Getis ord-Gi\* values, which were used as a reference point for filtering the other time windows, dividing the number of filtered cells for each time period and GSA by the total number of cells in the area (Eq. 3), highlighting potential changes in COG and density over space and time.

$$\begin{aligned} threshold &= Median(Getis_{2012,gsa} > 0) \\ eq.3 \\ S_{y,gsa} &= log \ log \ \left( \frac{nCells_{y,gsa} > threshold}{nCells_{20xx,gsa}} \right) \end{aligned}$$

Where *nCells* is the dimension of the grid (3681 cells) of the four time periods (where y = 2012 or 2018 or 2035 or 2050) after application of the threshold (median of the positive Getis ord-Gi\* values of 2012) for each GSA (*gsa in eq3*).

I represented also the values over a third quartile (>= 75 %) derived from Getis ord-Gi\* statistic, to highlight the most important aggregation area for all four scenarios. From these values we calculated the potential 'gained-loss-preserved' area considering the difference of occupancy point between 2018 (the most recent year of our period) and the future scenario 2050, that is, the grid's cell that, after Getis ord-Gi\* >= 75%, are present (gained), not present (lost) or conserved for both between the last year of available survey data (2018) and 2050-time window (fig. 5.5).

#### Results

The summary of the AIC and the deviation explained by the three approaches are summarized in Table S5.1 (Supplementary Material). The machine learning approaches (RF

and GBM) are on average better than the approach of delta- GAM, and the explained deviation and R2 are higher. In the validation results (Table 5.1), the R2 is higher for the RF and GBM approaches, especially for RF, with values above 0.60 for all species except adult and juvenile mullets. One of the best fits is observed for squid with RF and GBM for both life stages (R2= 0.90), followed by juvenile squid (GBM - 0.95) and Norway lobster with 0.80 and 0.72 for adults of RF and GBM, respectively, and 0.77 and 0.89 for juveniles of RF and GBM, respectively.

Density values estimated by e-SDM in the four time windows for the 10 groundfish species are shown in the Supplementary Material, while Figure 5.1 illustrates the adult European hake distribution results. The density of adult hake increases in both time windows, especially in the Kvarner area, and for juveniles in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area in the center of the Adriatic Basin. This is also confirmed by the hot spot (> 75%) (Figure 5.2

<u>Chapter 5 Supplementary material</u>). Figure 5.3 also confirms the decrease of biomass along the central Croatian coast (blue values) and a strong increase towards the north, off the Istrian peninsula (red values), indicating that there is a potential movement of resources in terms of biomass in the future basin suitability area, with a loss of habitat from the central-eastern part of the Adriatic.

In addition, data from COG (Figure 5.4) show that there is a northward shift along the Croatian coast, particularly for adult fish in GSA 17, and a southward shift in GSA 19. Adult red mullet (Figure S5.2) accumulated off the Istrian Peninsula in both time periods, although outliers indicate high potential variability in this species. The difference map (Figure S5.3) shows very high values (> 0, red area) for the entire basin, but a negative difference for the western coast of the Adriatic ( $\leq 0$ , blue area). Norway lobster shows no particular changes in density in both juvenile and adult stages (S5.2), with a small change in the map COG (Figure 5.4), showing a northward (eastward) shift in GSA 17A with decreasing density (< 0, blue area, Figure S5.3) was found in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area and increasing density at the edges of the Otranto Depression in GSA 18 (> 0, red area, Figure S5.3), but data on Norway lobster need to be carefully examined because the MEDITS trawl survey can provide only limited information on juveniles of this species. The small animals in the Jabuka/Pomo pit are not necessarily juveniles (see discussion in Chapter 6). There is a dramatic decline in adult southern squid in 2035 and 2050 along the southern Croatian coast in GSA 18 (< 0, blue area in Figure S5.3) and on the eastern Croatian coast in the juvenile stage (Figure S5.3). The hotspots for adult and juvenile fish in GSA 17 and 19 do not show significant changes, but a shift to the east is observed for adult fish in GSA 18.

For both adult and juvenile anglerfish, the map shows a decline in density (Figure S5.3) along the shorelines of GSA 18 (Kvarner area), with COG moving northward in GSA 17 (Figure 5.4). For adult deepwater shrimp, the positive values (red values, > 0 - Figure S5.3) for both life stages are observed along the east coast of the Adriatic Sea and the negative values (blue values, < 0) along the west coast. For juvenile deepwater shrimp, a sharp decrease in density is observed in the coming years (blue values, Figure S5.3), especially on the west coast of the basin, and an increase in the Kvarner area and the northeastern part of the basin. The COG of deep-water shrimp shows a southward change only for the adults of GSA 19.

As for SOLEMON species, sole shows an increase in density in the Kvarner area mainly along the western coast of the basin and off the Istrian peninsula, although the COG does not show any particular changes in hot spots for either life stage (Figure S5.4). The mantis shrimp show a dramatic decrease around the Istrian peninsula, both for adults and juveniles, and an increase only for juveniles (red values, Figure S5.3) in the Kvarner area, although also in this case COG (Figure 5.4) shows no particular changes.

Finally, the density difference between adult and juvenile squid (Figure S5.3) will decrease along the northwest coast of the basin, with significant changes at hot spots for both life stages.

Fig. 5.5 shows the gained-lost-sustained area for all species between 2018 and 2050. The red areas are the gained area, say the hot-spot area (shape Getis ord-Gi\* values) above the third quartile, which is only available for the year 2050. It is clear that for some species, such as anglerfish, European horse mackerel, European hake, red mullet, and common sole for adults, and the same species plus shortfin squid for juveniles, a new potential area is "colonised" with species shifting northward. In addition, species such as anglerfish and red mullet for adults and juveniles show a westward shift. A green area shows the lost area, particularly visible for anglerfish, European horse mackerel, European hake, and Norway lobster for adults, and anglerfish, red mullet, shortfin squid, and Norway lobster for juveniles, with potential habitat loss primarily in the southern Adriatic (see anglerfish and European hake adults, Figure 5.5) or on the west coast for species such as red mullet. The protected area (blue area, Figure 5.5) is the "protected hot spot' for both years, 2018 and 2050, where habitat fragmentation is observed for some species (such as anglerfish, European hake, European horse mackerel, Norway lobster for both life stages) due to the area lost or gained as a result of shifting the listed species to the west or north.

Finally, when considering both the MEDITS and SOLEMON surveys, I highlighted overlapping areas where Figure 5.6 summarises juvenile and adult aggregation hotspots for multiple species by major target gear for each scenario. Adult species caught mainly by otter trawls (left panel, MEDITS survey species such as European hake, Norway lobster, European horse mackerel, Blackbellied angler, and red mullet) have common hot spots in the eastern part of the basin, along the Croatian and Montenegrin waters with large areas where up to 5-6 species share habitats. Increasing abundance of these MEDITS species is observed between the different scenarios, especially in juveniles near the Istrian peninsula and Po delta in 2035 and 2050, but also along the Montenegrin coast. The abundance of SOLEMON (right panel, Figure 5.6), adults and juveniles, increases northward in the future scenarios along the northern Italian coast, but also along the Montenegrin and Albanian coasts (3 species = brown-red area).

Adult	GAM	RF	GBM	Juvenile	GAM	RF	GBM
Anglerfish	0.21	0.81	0.68	Anglerfish	0.18	0.72	0.47
Common sole	0.21	0.67	0.89	Common sole	0.16	0.60	0.70
Cuttlefish	0.65	0.90	0.90	Cuttlefish	0.42	0.72	0.95
Deep rose shrimp	0.27	0.73	0.41	Rose shrimp	0.24	0.75	0.53
Eu. Horse mackerel	0.11	0.73	0.81	Eu.Horse	0.40	0.59	0.21
				mackerel			
European hake	0.30	0.80	0.50	European hake	0.41	0.75	0.53
Mantis shrimp	0.43	0.76	0.85	Mantis shrimp	0.40	0.77	0.87
Norway lobster	0.27	0.80	0.72	Norway lobster	0.17	0.77	0.89
Red mullet	0.13	0.57	0.30	Red mullet	0.12	0.40	0.50
Shortfin squid	0.20	0.70	0.56	Shortfin squid	0.27	0.74	0.44

Table 5.1: Results of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  from the validation process, for adults and juveniles of the studied species (common name, alphabetic order). These values are used for the weighted e-SDM. (see the cap. 'The SDM ensemble' in material and method)

43°N

41°N

12°E

16°E

lat



20°E long

12°E

16°E



Variation %

100

0

-100

20°E



Figure 5.4: COG analysis for the adult (left) and juvenile (right) for each GSA (light blue= GSA17, yellow= GSA18, grey=GSA19) and species for the 4 scenarios (blue=2012, green=2018, orange=2035, red=2050) based on Getis ord-Gi\* values, with value 'size' depending on eq. 3.





Figure 5.5: gained, lost and preserved area for each species for the year 2050 for adult (above panel) and juvenile (below panel). Each area is composed of grid cells not overlapping (gained), overlapping (preserved) and absent (lost) from the Getis ord-Gi\* values >75° percentile, between the most recent scenario 2018 and the future scenario 2050.

#### Discussion

Warming of the Mediterranean Sea could lead to significant changes in population dynamics, genetic loss (Chefaoui et al., 2018), invasion of alien species (Azzurro et al., 2019), or reduction and expansion of the range of species, as we show in this work. MS and the Adriatic Sea have been extensively studied under climate change, with food web structure (Albouy et al., 2014), the local trophic status (Sfriso et al., 2019), the overall effect of climate on future biodiversity, the comparison of SDMs and multispecies trophic models (OSMOSE -(Moullec et al., 2022) or the biotic response to long-term climatic changes (Scarponi et al., 2022) have been considered. No study in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas has examined the distribution of species under climate change conditions with this resolution of environmental levels (CMESM products) and with an ensemble approach of different models, including fishery-dependent data as covariates and fishery-independent data as response variables from two types of surveys (MEDITS and SOLEMON). The survey data used in this work represent a very long time series of the dynamics of commercial species in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas and provide a good and satisfactory estimate of the distribution of the population in terms of abundance and density, representing a good 'picture' of the realized niche. To emphasize this concept, in this study I developed a quantitative (distribution in terms of n/km2 or density differences, Fig. S5.2 and Fig. S5.3, respectively) and qualitative (CoG and area gained/lost, Fig. 5.4 and 5.5, respectively) representation of the future potential distribution of the main commercial species in the Adriatic Sea, using for the first time in this area the RCP projection from CMEMS data developed by Reale M. et al. 2022. The species of interest in this work live in a temperate zone, specifically in a dead-end basin where displacement and migration are limited. Different patterns between northern and southern species were observed in our results. Southern/central species such as anglerfish, European horse mackerel, southern squid, Red mullet, and European hake are expected to disperse northward in both life stages in the future (Figure 5.5), especially along the eastern coast of the Adriatic Sea. Species that are more established in the northern area, such as sole, mantis shrimp, and squid, do not show any particular changes in area or CoG increase. This suggests that the northward shift in density and CoG distribution is more pronounced in the central and southern portions of the study area. For the central/southern species, the density (Figs. S5.2 and S5.3) increases towards the north, especially along the Croatian coast, e.g., for European hake for both life stages, anglerfish, and also European horse mackerel, which is concentrated in the area of Quarnero and the Istrian peninsula. The northward expansion of the area occupied by the above species indicates polarity between species with temperature affinity, i.e. shifts expected from warming sea temperature (Poloczanska et al., 2016). In this study, I highlight that the main commercial species, representing 15% of the total

In this study, I highlight that the main commercial species, representing 15% of the total landings in the area, may change their location and density in the near future, likely affecting fishing activities and seasonal patterns. Considering the 4 species that are experiencing significant changes in density and hotspots (Figure S5.4), I assume that hake, red mullet, monkfish, and horse mackerel for adults and red mullet, monkfish, and horse mackerel for juveniles (including red mullet, but as I pointed out in Chapter 4, it is not well covered in the MEDITS survey) are the stocks that will be most affected by climate change in the next few years and that will 'conquer' new areas in the north, with unpredictable commercial and economic impacts. Northern species, on the other hand, are unlikely to be impacted by fisheries, but will be stressed by the 'invasion' of central/southern species. Summarizing the hotspots (above the third quartile, Figure S5.4) for juvenile and adult accumulation of

-90

multiple species may help us understand future prospects for fisheries grounds and management measures, particularly in the FRA area or in the potential new FRA zone. Figure 5.6. shows the number of species surveyed for the MEDITS and SOLEMON surveys in total (abundance) for each grid cell, showing a loss of diversity, especially for juveniles in the southern part of the basin, and increasing abundance of species in the northern part of the study area.



Figure 5.6: Results of overlapping hot-spot for MEDITS species (left panels, adults and juveniles) and SOLEMON species (right panel, adults and juveniles). Values (legend title: Freq = frequency) refer to the number of species having Gi greater than the third quartile in each grid cell for the three main scenarios, 2018 (first-panel row), 2035 (middle panel row), and 2050 (bottom panel row).



Figure 5.7: Results of overlapping hot-spot for adults species (left panels) and juveniles species (right panel). Values (legend frequency adults or juveniles) refer to the number of species having Gi greater than the third quartile in each grid cell for the 2050 scenarios. Overlapping FRA and important managing area are visibile, as Jabuka/Pomo Pit area (dark blue), Bari and Lophelia FRA (green and red respectively) and Sole sanctuary (light blue).

Figure 5.7 shows the future range of all species (except mullet-see Chapter 4) for adults and juveniles of both surveys and illustrates the overlap FRA in the study area.

A possible representation of the future range of the species could be beneficial to improve the spatial management of the area. In this context, we know that fisheries management in the studied area is based on different approaches, including the adoption of spatial measures such as FRA. Possible future changes in the suitable area, as I have evaluated in this work, could lead to a change in the fishery area for the species concerned and directly affect the port and fishing activity in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas.

Considering mainly the MEDITS species for which a change in range is expected, the increase in abundance of species near the Istrian Peninsula and the Po Delta (Figs. 5.6) could affect fishing grounds in this area, or conversely, the decline of some species in the central part of the Adriatic, especially juveniles (Fig. 5.6 - Juveniles), could change the effort and number of vessels operating in this area, leading to a change in port operations and fisheries management.

Successful establishment of a particular species in a new area depends not only on biotic and abiotic characteristics, but also on dispersal ability, sex ratio, demographic structure, and adaptability to new environmental conditions. In addition, we do not know whether species arriving at a new site with similar conditions, due to expansion of suitable range in the future and reduction of current range, are likely to succeed in establishing species that have not yet "settled."

The limitations of this study are primarily the data used, which are from a spring-summer trawl survey, and the interannual dynamics, which cannot be fully represented. The use of the same models includes the limitations and advantages mentioned in Chapter 4 regarding the inclusion of oceanographic variables related to climate change to evaluate the

management area under future climatic conditions. Fishing effort could also be a limitation of the models, as this covariate is unpredictable in future years. The decision to use the fishing effort covariates in this work as well is due to their importance as a proxy for resource dynamics and distribution. The area is heavily impacted by fisheries and it is important that it continues to be exploited in the future.



## Chapter 6

General discussion

#### Disentangling the role of Environmental data

Although the integration of environmental covariates into marine species distribution models is increasingly used (Essington et al., 2022; Goodman et al., 2022; Thorson et al., 2015), application to pelagic resources is often considered in the Mediterranean (Giannoulaki et al., 2008), mainly because of easier accessibility and broader coverage of surface and submarine oceanographic variables. In this work, the implementation of environmental covariates estimated from 3D Copernicus fields improved the accuracy of the models (expressed in terms of diagnostic values such as AIC, explained error, and prediction error) and was used in all applications (see Training and Testing Routine, Chapter 2, Chapter 3, Chapter 4). As expected, the covariates are specific to the individual species and life stages, with some of these covariates being significant (see bottom temperature or oxygen for species such as European hake or red mullet, see, e.g., Table S2.3 and S2.18, respectively) and other variables having no significant effect on modelled biomass (see results for sole in Table S2.7 in the Supplementary Material). Variables used in SDMs should be biologically significant and meaningful for each demersal species and are selected based on the physiological fitness of the species (Zimmerman & Guisan, 2000). Notably, different environmental variables can lead to different model predictions and performance (Johnson & Gillingham, 2005). However, collinearity among environmental variables is problematic because the statistical model cannot disaggregate the role of correlated variables, which could lead to overemphasis of their effects. For this reason, combining many environmental variables or factors during the training and testing routine is essential, and the first step is to remove a highly correlated variable, for example, by analysing an indicator such as the variance inflation factor (Sheather, 2009) or by Pearson and Spearman tests (Dormann et al., 2007).

In this work, I used a number of different environmental predictors ranging from temperature, oxygen, and chlorophyll to particulate organic carbon and basic nutrients such as nitrate and phosphate, and combined survey datasets with these measurements over the period from 1999 to 2018 (MEDITS and SOLEMON survey datasets). Before using these variables in the training and testing routine (see <u>Chapter 3</u> and <u>Chapter 4</u>), collinearity analysis was performed (VIF and Pearson).

All of the feedback analyses applied in <u>Chapter 2</u>, Chapter 3, and Chapter 4 were critical to understanding the role of environmental factors in explaining past data, but the application of this type of model was also extended to future scenarios (Chapter 5), which are so important in the current issue of climate change because changes in oceanographic variables can cause fish dispersal or concentration (Hilborn & Walters, 1992).

In addition, environmental factors are fundamental to fish colonisation, and drastic climatic changes could lead to a change in biomass and distribution trends, and a possible predatorprey relationship should also be considered, such as a climatic influence on forage fish dynamics (see, e.g., Suca et al., 2021), which is important for some predators (such as hake), or a shift northward, e.g., to polar regions (see Baudron et al., 2020).

In this context, the development of SDM based on survey data with long time series is crucial to show the possible changes in a sub-Mediterranean basin such as the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, which is so important from a fisheries perspective (FAO, 2020b).

#### Estimating the potential future distribution of species

In Chapter 5, I estimated the potential range changes that could affect the major commercial species in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, as shown in Figures 5.4, 5.5, and 5.6. Climatic changes in the Mediterranean have been well and extensively studied for decades, and a recent study highlighted that acidification, oxygen depletion, nutrients, and biomass could change under a warming scenario (Reale et al., 2022), with significant changes expected in the coming years. Understanding how the species could change the aggregation area in this context (see Figure 5.4 - 5.5 - 5.6), and assessing the impacts on adults and juveniles, is central to the study area, where fishing activities, port, landings, and economic activities associated with fishing are critical.

The analysis (Chapter 5) indicated that not all species will be affected under future environmental conditions altered by climate change. Particular emphasis was placed on differences in species such as red mullet and anglerfish or European horse mackerel that will result in relevant habitat change, with large areas currently considered hotspots becoming much less relevant for these species and instead more likely to be distributed in northeastern areas near the Istrian Peninsula and Quarnero Islands (Figure 5.5). Other species such as adult southern squid and Norway lobster were unaffected by predicted environmental changes (Figure 5.5), a result that may reflect the high adaptive capacity of these species. Overall, it appears that northern species (e.g., common sole, cuttlefish) are not greatly affected by climate change-induced impacts, as the centre of gravity shows no relevant changes (Figure 5.4). For species such as European hake, or red mullet and anglerfish, the prediction showed that a northward shift is likely, leading to an equalisation of the future area between northern and central-southern species in the Adriatic. These results are the first in the studied area using an ensemble approach following a protocol developed in this thesis (Chapter 3 and Chapter 4).

The spatio-temporal information resulting from this type of model could be integrated into the spatial fisheries management of the area, as I indicated in the introduction and in Chapter 2\_and Chapter 4. Managing this information, such as species occurrence, area where multiple species congregate, efforts to maintain hot spots with juvenile fish, highlighting biodiversity, and possible future changes in the distribution or spread of invasive species, is critical in an ever-changing world, and fisheries stakeholders and policy makers should consider this aspect as well. In the next subsection, "Discussion," I will explore this possibility.

#### Contribution to the management processes

Stock assessment in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas is conducted by two major international committees, SAC of the GFCM (Scientific Advisory Committee to the General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean) and STECF (Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries), which evaluate stock assessment models in a single species context (Ulrich et al., 2019). These committees use information on catch, survey data, landings, discards, and fishing activities for stock assessment tools for selected key commercial species. Stock assessments typically produce estimates of at-sea biomass, spawning stock biomass and recruitment, and fishing mortality over time. These estimates form the basis for establishing reference points such as biomass at MSY (for MSY, see the introductory chapter Overview of fishing pressure and management regulation in the study area) and fishing mortality at MSY: comparison of these reference points with the current situation of individual stocks allows determination of exploitation status, which forms the basis for
management recommendations. All of this information is important for understanding stock status, but it depends not only on good fishery-dependent data (catch and effort), but also on fishery-independent information such as trawl survey indices used to tune stock assessment tools. Trawl survey data are already used to reconcile stock assessment tools whenever possible, but often using simple weighted averages of densities or geostatistical interpolation.

The potential inclusion of oceanographic variables in SDM and comparison between indices (e.g., biomass trend or centroid) could provide a great opportunity to better understand the ecological dynamics of key commercial resources (and discarded or threatened species) and provide more accurate biomass trends to support stock assessment models.

SDM approaches are considered a good starting point to provide the most accurate map of distribution, hotspots, density index, and correlation with environmental variables with stock assessment results to evaluate macro or regional areas of interest for management. For example, SDM results have been useful in demonstrating the ecological importance of several demersal species in the Croatian coast or central Adriatic. With respect to the Pomo/Jabuka Pit, the model developed in this work confirms the importance of this part of the Adriatic (FAO, 2022) as an important hotspot for adult hake, juveniles and adult Nephrops, highlighting the overlap of areas with multiple species (hake - lobster - squid - anglerfish, Figs. 4.4 and 5.6) and demonstrating how SDMs can continue to support decision-makers who need to assess the relevance of new regulated areas.

SDMs use location (georeferenced data) and information about environmental conditions to predict distribution and estimate the relationship between the variables used using a variety of different mathematical and statistical approaches. The predictive map produced as the main output of SDMs can provide reproducible and detailed information that expert opinion cannot. For these and other reasons, the integration of SDMs into stock assessment, fisheries management, spatial fisheries management, and policy evaluation is becoming increasingly important.

The literature identifies 2 main limitations to the use of SDMs in management decisions:

- 1. SDMs are complicated to interpret, e.g., variation in the quality of the data input and the model used can lead to different predictions of the distribution. In this case, a cautious interpretation of the results is required, evaluating the representation of the potential (basic niche) or actual (realized niche) distribution (Guisan et al., 2013; Morisette et al., 2017).
- 2. The second criticism concerns model development and evaluation, which require the involvement of experts and ecological modelers, including questioning and interpretation of results (Addison et al., 2013; Morisette et al., 2017).

Establishing guidelines is fundamental to incorporating SDMs into management processes, especially in a context with economically important values such as in the fisheries sector. It is not my intention to propose new guidelines in this context, and following the examples of Araújo et al. (2019), Guisan et al. (2013), and Morisette et al. (2017), I can argue that some of the results highlighted in this work could be useful for resource assessment in an important fishery area such as the Adriatic and Ionian Sea, considering these approaches as a starting point for policy management assessment.

Following Figure 1.5 in Chapter 1, sharing this information with the GFCM working group and SAC could be a way to evaluate spatial management from three important perspectives:

- 1. SDM experts could improve the knowledge of "stock assessors' and vice versa
- 2. Information sharing between SDM experts, stock assessors, and stakeholders could improve the assessment of key commercial species in the study area, e.g., following this work as a case study (Adriatic and Ionian Seas)
- 3. Management assessment could consider different aspects, approaches and expertise, especially in relation to climate change.



Figure 6.1: example of inclusion of this work as a case study in the working group, SAC and stakeholder evaluation of GFCM-FAO.

The idea of managing spatial assessment using an SDM approach that takes into account the assemblage of many species at the same time or the co-occurrence of key species (see future multispecies perspective) could be fundamental in such an important study area as the Adriatic and Ionian Seas.

One of the objectives was to identify and propose the use of SDMs for the assessment and management of multispecies fisheries, taking into account environmental and effort variables in an area so strongly influenced by fisheries. In addition, SDMs can be considered as long-term strategies for EAF that also have visible economic and marine conservation benefits. In addition, local knowledge of the area can be useful in minimizing mismatches between conservation and fisheries objectives. Identifying hotspots, defined as geographic areas with consistent biological composition that are subject to known fishing pressure, is a first step toward incorporating the SDM approach into practical fisheries management, including consideration of different life stages such as adult and juvenile fish.

This study shows that in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas there are many target species of demersal fisheries and high biodiversity throughout the area, highlighting the need to adopt management plans that consider the spatial distribution of resources. The selectivity of the bottom trawl fishery is low, bycatch is significant in the area, and the co-occurrence and exploitation of multiple target species is evident, and SDM can help identify important target species and key aggregation areas for fishing in time and space. The example FRA of

Jabuka/Pomo Pit for hake and Nephrops shows that pressure on these species is decreasing and catches are increasing (FAO, 2021).

The results of this work also highlight the need for spatial fisheries management that takes into account both fisheries and the protection of specific species and biodiversity areas (example of the west coast of the Adriatic Sea in Croatia and Montenegro, see Fig. 4.4).

One way to achieve this protection could be, for example, not to fish some areas for a certain period of time in order to restore the stock, which could allow spatial management of fishing activities such as trawling, alternating areas designated for fishing with areas designated for conservation.

Following Russo et al. (2019b) or Dimarchopoulou (2018), we know that the application of spatial management and spatial/temporal fishery closures has led to recovery of fish stocks. The management approach proposed here is a starting point for a new assessment of spatial management in the GFCM and SAC assessment processes, aiming to optimize knowledge of the area as a case study where fisheries resources are 'under pressure' and strong recovery is needed.

All these processes in the world of SDM have some limitations, especially in terms of modeling steps, evaluation of performance, uncertainty and sensitivity of models, and differences between implemented approaches.

Some studies argue that SDMs rarely predict the 'true' biology of real populations (Lee-yaw et al., 2022), especially depending on the focus of the study, distinguishing different categories such as occurrence and abundance studies, population fitness/performance studies, and genetic diversity studies.

Lee-yaw et al. (2022) consider that especially for the first two branches of studies, i.e., SDM occurrence and abundance studies, the prediction and extrapolation of results are quite good, and several studies also evaluated the performance of the implemented models. In this work, I have used several approaches that address calibration and prediction of occurrence and density data, evaluation of environmental variables, and a final representation of the demersal fish species in the study area. These are the reasons why I think this is useful for various aspects of fisheries science, from resource assessment to qualitative and quantitative outcomes to a management perspective, as I said earlier. Of course, as with all studies and modeling approaches, there are limitations to the method presented, which I will explain in the next subsection.

#### Limitations

The current literature is replete with examples of correlative species distribution models, and in the last 20 years, mostly on marine species (Melo-Merino et al., 2020). As I have previously reported, these models have been used in a variety of study areas, from climate change (Kearney, 2006) to recovery actions and conservation decisions (Guisan et al., 2013) to extrapolation of data (Guillaumot et al., 2020) to define a standard protocol for SDMs (Zurell et al., 2020). The techniques vary and examine habitat suitability (with presence or presence/absence data) or abundance of animals or plants (e.g., count or density data), but we need to remember some limitations of these types of approaches. As I discussed in Chapter 4, the species sampled in this study are sampled during the summer (MEDITS) or winter (SOLEMON) seasons, and infra- and inter-annual dynamics are not fully explained because of sampling design limitations. One of the main problems associated with SDMs is that all sample data are incomplete and biased. The survey or sampling campaign is limited to a specific time period (season or time of day) and a specific area of space, and therefore

represents a subset of all potential distributions of a given species or ensemble of species (in my case). In this context, it is important to keep in mind that sampling bias may result in not capturing all information about a species and the environmental gradient in which it occurs. For example, an occurrence site could be exceptional because of the unusual habitat of that species, confusing the user about the actual conditions under which a population or species is viable. For this reason, good resolution of the model and grid of predictions is useful to match the spatial occurrence of the species and environmental variables used. The data used in this work from the survey carried out in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas represent good information on the spatial and temporal dynamics of the resources, clearly limited to a specific season, taking into account the two main seasons of reproduction and spawning of the resources concerned (see Chapter 4), and using the best available resolution of the environmental covariates coming from CMEMS products, this product having been recently improved (Cossarini et al., 2021), which is useful for the future perspective of my work (see next chapter\_Future perspective). I also believe that for species such as mullet and Nephrops, the MEDITS survey is not so representative and that some bias in the data could occur, especially when we consider the survey season due to the discrepancy between the survey and the maximum recruitment period in the area, as in the case of mullet, where shifts and movements are not quite well represented. In the case of Norway lobster, the data may be uncertain due to differences at the subpopulation level for this species in the Jabuka/Pomo Pit area, as I pointed out in the discussion in Chapter 4

Another issue affecting SDMs is the correct 'taxonomy' used to identify this species, building a large and useful database of georeferenced sightings, and avoiding putative information or incorrect taxonomy (Lozier et al., 2009). Again, I consider the data used to be a good representation of the species in question in terms of taxonomy and maturity stage determination. A long and qualified time series of survey data fully represents the aspect of the resources involved used in another study (Colloca et al., 2015; Lauria et al., 2017), data that I analyzed with confidence knowing the work of the experts involved in the surveys, as well as the standardized procedures used and the relative ease of identifying the species covered in this species.

The prevalence of the data, i.e., the percentage of presence/absence of a given species at the sampling site, could also be a limitation in the modeling process. The percentage of prevalence between 20% and 75% can provide good results (McPherson et al., 2004), but prevalence is not a factor, and if there are good covariates in the development of the models and if accurate training is performed, the modeling processes can be considered accurate (Jiménez-Valverde & Lobo, 2006).

For adults of European hake, red mullet, common sole, cuttlefish mantis shrimp, and for juveniles of European hake, red mullet, southern squid, European horse mackerel, common sole, cuttlefish, and mantis shrimp, the prevalence of the data reaches and exceeds the 40% mark, and for the other species it ranges from 25% to 40%, with the exception of Norway lobster and anglerfish, all limitations already presented in the discussion in Chapter 4. I therefore consider that the data used for almost 8 out of 10 species are a good representation of the occurrence of these resources in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas. For two species, adult anglerfish and juvenile and adult Norway lobster, the survey, in this case MEDITS, is not as representative, and all results need further improvement, but, as discussed earlier, this type of approach is useful to understand the basic dynamics of this species, also taking into

account the assessment of the error resulting from the modeling processes (Supplementary Material S4).



Figure 6.2. percentage of prevalence data (presence) respect the total dimension of the sample, for each species (x lab) and age

In addition, a minimum sample size of more than 30 is recommended (Wisz et al., 2008), and in our case the size always exceeds 1000 data points for each species and life stage. Therefore, the available information considered over the years is a very complete data set well suited for this type of approach.

Regarding the projection of the model output, the final prediction or extrapolation results in the form of a distribution map, habitat suitability map, and probability of presence/absence in the expansion area, we need to keep in mind and understand that the projection grid should cover the area accessible to our species of interest in the available time period, and that the background data (prediction/extrapolation grid) should be limited to the same area (Barve et al., 2011), because if the background data are outside the sampling of the staging area, the results could be biased and the assessment metrics inflated (VanDerWal et al., 2009). All data used in this study are in a fully sampled area, over time and space, with the final representation being a good snapshot in time of year of the resource, in terms of predicting outcomes and not an extrapolation, say a final and exhaustive 'interpolation' between the grid and the most determined environmental variable (CMEMS) with a full survey dataset of demersal resources.

We don't know all of the factors behind a species' ability to disperse, at least not in this context and area, as variables other than climate can also influence and control dispersal, but I consider the multivariate and multimodal approach used here to be a fully explanatory study of the location, distribution, and potential approach to evaluating the management of the resource in question.

Based on the idea that there is no single approach that works best for all species at every spatial and temporal scale, I considered using multiple modeling approaches by combining them into an ensemble. Based on the idea that each model (when fitted) can capture some

101

features of the species distribution, I combined all models and weighted them based on the correlation coefficient.

The statistical models applied generated a functional relationship between data and covariates that is assumed to be correct, but it's not easy to meet these assumptions, especially in some cases such as climate change conditions (Elith & Leathwick, 2009) (Elith et al., 2006). Other assumptions in SDMs are those of the presence-only model, where the generation of pseudo-absence is necessary (see, e.g., the MAXENT model), but the interpretation of the results isn't straightforward. In this work, using survey data, there is a lot of absence data, meaning that the species is absent or very rare at this site over the several years of the survey. In my case, the Tweedie family or delta approach are the two types of models that specifically account for the presence of many zeros and work well with this type of data. Of course, these models aren't the best for all types, and the machine learning approach such as the Random Forest ended up being better at representing the data than other approaches (see Chapter 4- Discussion).

We must remember that no two models give identical results, and this is the main reason why I chose to use weighted ensemble models. An ensemble model can help identify the differences between models (Araújo & New, 2007; Roura-Pascual et al., 2009) and identify the uncertainties that arise from the different choices made during the modeling process and highlight where one model performs better and other models don't. All models used are subject to uncertainties, e.g., due to sampling design, precision, and predictor resolution (Stohlgren et al., 2010), but the ensemble of models is a good application, especially when weighted based on the diagnostics of each model implemented in the modeling processes.

The novelty of the approach consists in the systematic application of the SDM models in the form of an ensemble of different models on trawl survey data of the Adriatic and Ionian Seas containing a large set of environmental variables, and in the evaluation of the different performances in terms of diagnostic parameters such as AIC, MAE, R2, for different models in a spatial training and testing routine, for two life stages (adult and juvenile fish), with a prediction and evaluation of past, present and future projection that it's something new in the field of study, taking into account all the assumptions and limitations that I've previously reported.

#### Future perspective

In this last chapter I will present all the aspects concerning the possible improvement of the models and approaches I have applied in this thesis. First, I would like to highlight some important points that I can further develop in the future, namely:

- 1. Improving the resolution of covariates, considering the final distribution of species and the correlative results between environmental variable and response variable (presence/absence or density).
- 2. Introducing the concept of dispersion in SDMs.
- 3. Applying the Bayesian approach or a statistical method such as Gaussian Markov Random Field, used in some approaches and packages in R, with a 'background' script based on Template Model Builder (TMB) to investigate the possible improvement of my models in a multispecies context.
- 4. Application of the same model I used here, but to new species, including pelagic species and not just demersal species.
- 5. Application of SDMs with 'new' data, such as genetic information.

I will briefly review the previous points to illustrate the possibility of extending my models, which I was unable to introduce during the three years of work on this dissertation due to time constraints.

#### 1. Use of new resolution of the covariates of the model applied

As mentioned earlier, the predictor variables used here were derived from CMEMS products, and the resolution used in this work is 1/16° (see Chapter 3 and Chapter 4). With this resolution, the final grid used to predict the results (see the final distribution map in the previous chapter) consists of "cells" or "pixels" of about 6 km per side, which was the best resolution when I started this work. Continued improvement in modeling processes (Cossarini et al., 2021) has led to a new resolution of CMEMS variables, which is now 1/24°, with a grid cell of about 4 km. The possible new pooling of data between my response variables (presence/absence or density) and these new high-resolution covariates could lead to an improvement in the models, perhaps an increase in the significance of certain variables or an increase in the explained variance of the fitted model. We must also keep in mind that the computational time required for prediction on a high-resolution grid is longer, but can be managed with remote approaches and code refinement.

The results presented here are robust and complete to what I have presented, but improvement could be a satisfying exercise from a modeling standpoint and for improving understanding of the relationship between species and environmental variables in the field.

#### 2. Dispersal: species movement

Understanding how the species are distributed and especially the dynamics of the range of expansion, also considering the climate change scenario, is of paramount importance. Implementing dispersal into SDMs remains an exception rather than the rule, and recent SDMs and research have begun to include transitory habitats (Huang et al., 2020) or species and taxa present simultaneously (Lehtomäki et al., 2019).

When we talk about species movement, we usually refer to the dispersal ability of the organism (animals and non-sessile) and use the term 'dispersal' instead of movement because it is the accessibility of habitats by species or a population that is considered, not the movement itself (Datry et al., 2016; Elith et al., 2006). Dispersal ability depends not only on the characteristics of an organism but also, and more importantly, on the nature of the habitat type. Habitats, except in rare cases, are not clearly delineated areas that do not have a constant boundary over time and where communities always remain stable. This characteristic also depends on the scale at which the habitat is observed and where our points of occurrence are located. For SDMs, a well-defined area in space is better than complex areas, which clearly depends on the characteristics of the ecosystem studied and the species involved. For example, in species such as Norway lobster in the Adriatic Sea, larval dispersal and recruitment to the benthic stage depend on environmental variables, and it is especially important to assess dispersal characteristics in an SDM.

Furthermore, in SDMs, movement is described as post-hoc inference of movement with a dichotomous response: a habitat is accessible or not (Guisan et al., 2006). In this case, prior knowledge of an organism's characteristics may be required to provide a good description of movement and to distinguish between movement due to migration or habitat displacement, rather than movement related to biological traits. Quantifying dispersal is not

straightforward, but is necessary to improve predictions and quantify uncertainty (Holloway et al., 2016). Not many software tools have been developed in the literature to understand dispersion dynamics, and they do not implement the latest methods for accurate modeling. Some R packages that have been developed include components of dispersal rate in terms of species-specific or occurrence and background subsamples, for example, 'MIGCLIM' and 'ecospat" (Di Cola et al., 2017; Engler et al., 2012). However, there is no SDM software that can efficiently implement environmental subsampling and integrate dispersal capability to assess changes in habitat suitability for many species and climate models.

It is well known that fish are generally mobile species and that movement can be very important to their dispersal, including from a fisheries management perspective.

In this work, I did not use dispersal properties, which could be a new aspect for further improvements of the presented model. The data used in my work include many aspects derived from abiotic variables and fishing effort, but without the dispersal aspect. Considering the definition of "niche" (see General Introduction - Introduction), I can consider the models presented as a fine snapshot of the state of the species involved over space and time, in correlative and diversified approaches. Given the limitations of these processes, I contend that the implementation of the capacity for movement may present a new challenge for subsequent work.

#### 3. Application of new modeling approaches in a single and multi-species context

SDMs continue to evolve, and new modeling approaches and packages in R have been introduced to the community, such as VAST (Thorson, 2019; Thorson & Barnett, 2017), HMSC (Ovaskainen et al., 2017; Tikhonov et al., 2020), and sdmTMB (Anderson et al., 2022).

- VAST Vector Autoregressive Spatio-Temporal model is a model developed with TMB (Template Model Builder - package TMB - (Kristensen et al., 2016) using Laplace approximation and stochastic partial differential equation (SPDE - (Lindgren et al., 2011) was developed. VAST also works in a multispecies context used in fisheries or for land ecology studies (Thorson et al., 2016; Thorson & Barnett, 2017). There is a growing literature on joint-species distribution models (JSDM), and VAST includes a geostatistical method to account for spatial similarity and densitydependent processes. The VAST package is also used for management purposes (Thorson 2019) or to improve the estimated abundance index (Thorson et al., 2015). In summary, VAST is largely used in the context of single or multiple species analysis, but contains a very advanced mathematical approach and an R package that is not user-friendly, so collaboration with the developer is required.
- HMSC Hierarchical Model of Species Communities is a flexible framework for customizing JSDMs that allows the integration of species information in the form of presence/absence or density data and environmental covariates, as well as features such as phylogenetic relationships in a spatiotemporal context. As far as I know, HMSC is not widely used in marine contexts, and in fact only two main studies have used this model in marine species (Kenchington et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020) in Finnish and Chinese waters, respectively. No JSDMs have been applied in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, with the exception of ecosystem models such as Ecopath with Ecosim, which have been applied in the Adriatic (Celić et al., 2018; Libralato et

al., 2010) or in other parts of the Mediterranean (Agnetta et al., 2019; Coll & Libralato, 2012), but where the approach, results and 'philosophy' of the model are quite different. The HMSC is a model with fixed, random, or spatial autocorrelation effect and Bayesian approaches with a very high predictive performance tested between more than 30 JSDMs (Norberg et al., 2019). Implementing these models in my study area could be a significant improvement, as this is the first study of JSDMs in this area and with this new approach.

• sdmTMB - Species Distribution Model with Template Model Builder -, sdmTMB is an open-source R package that allows rapid implementation of complex nonlinear random effects (latent variable) models like the established AD Model Builder (ADMB) package and also provides easy access to parallel computation. Estimation with TMB is done using maximum marginal likelihood. SdmTMB does not include assessment of multiple species co-occurrence or density dependence, but it is a very easy model to run and very fast. In addition, the user can include as a covariate, for example, prey abundance, to simulate whether the response variable (our analyzed species) might change with respect to this density-prey covariate. Despite a very fast coding and user interface, the diagnostic and performance results take time to study and understand all the processes based on the Bayesian and Gaussian Markov random field with SPDE, which is the mathematical-statistical core of this model.

Exploring the possible improvement of the models I use here using these kinds of 'new' approaches could be an opportunity for me and the field of study. Not many cross-species models using SDMs have been developed in this field. For this reason, in these years of work, after a thorough investigation of different approaches in the field of SDMs, a new approach using these models in a multi-species context could be a challenge that I would like to take on.

#### 4. Application of presented models on new species

The models presented in this thesis concern only demersal fish species, in particular some of the most important species from a commercial point of view (see Chapter 4). The MEDITS and SOLEMON surveys collect information on hundreds of species, although groundfish species and bottom species clearly predominate due to the nature of the gear used and the objective of the surveys. Other species could be important to analyze and compare with the results presented here, e.g., from the MEDITS survey: species such as whiting (Merlangus merlangus), common pandora (Pagellus erythrinus), Atlantic mackerel (Scomber scomber), or European squid (Loligo vulgaris) could be very interesting species that are not frequently studied despite their commercial importance. For the SOLEMON survey, we must consider that trawling is an interesting type of fishery because, thanks to the nature of the gear, it can catch some species that are difficult to reach with other gears, although it is one of the fisheries with the greatest impact in the entire Mediterranean Sea (Colloca et al., 2017). The SOLEMON survey catches interesting species such as scallops (Pettinidi), brill (Scophthalmus rhombus), purple moray (Bolinus brandaris) or queen scallop (Aequipecten opercularis), which are ecologically interesting and also commercially important (Fortibuoni et al., 2017; Ulrich et al., 2019). Some of the mentioned species are not very mobile, such as pectinidi or dyer moray, and it could be very interesting to analyze the relationship between environmental variables and the location of these resources over time and space, especially considering their

low ability to move and also the fact that these species are not assessed mainly due to lack of data and biological information (Armelloni et al., 2021).

Moreover, pelagic species and not only demersal species such as anchovies (*Engraulis encrasicolus*) or sardines (*Sardina pilchardus*) have been studied, but there are still no studies on SDMs. One of the main problems is data collection, and the eco-survey program (Leonori et al., 2011; MEDIAS Handbook, 2019) is one of the most important fishery-independent activities to obtain information on this migratory species, especially on the Italian side, and sharing information for Italy and Croatia could be an opportunity. Indeed, due to the migratory nature of anchovies and sardines in the Adriatic Sea, it is not easy to obtain information on these pelagic species, and the application of SDM could be an interesting challenge to assess the status of the resource, which has been widely studied and evaluated (FAO, 2020b). For this reason, a comparison between the current assessment, eco-survey, and SDMs is a great opportunity to understand the dynamics, status, and biomass of the two stocks. CMEMS products and satellite products (e.g., chlorophyll data) can provide useful information that can be used as predictors in the SDMs, taking into account the first layer and the sea surface or up to 200-250 m where species are more abundant.

#### 5. Application of SDMs with 'new' information about species

#### What types of data can be included in the SDMs?

We have seen that the SDMs model works with presence/absence data or only presence and pseudo-absence data (MAXENT - (Elith et al., 2011), density data in the form of biomass (e.g., Chapter 2) or count data (number of individuals, e.g., Chapter 3, <u>Chapter 4</u>, <u>Chapter 5</u>), and index (e.g., kg/km2).

#### What about genetic data?

The use of genetic markers is not widespread, and the representation of spatial genetic structure is not straightforward (Hampe et al., 2010). When we talk about SDMs, especially those that use presence/absence data and lead to prediction of habitat suitability-which is not the same as probability of occurrence-these models assume that a species has a single niche and all individuals respond equally to changes in abiotic conditions. However, there is evidence that many species are organized in a different genetic lineage that may be adapted to a local condition (Hereford, 2009; Leimu & Fischer, 2008), with potential adaptation to respond to environmental change (Shaw & Etterson, 2012). Many of the studies conducted are on plant genetic structure, and the use of genetic information in SDMs with marine species is not widespread. Some of the future applications and challenges in SDMs are the applications of the models discussed in this paper using survey-derived information, such as the survey of a genetic sample, environmental DNA, say, in situ information about the DNA of a particular species present (or not) at a particular survey site. If one has information about the DNA in a particular area and knows whether or not the species is present there, one could model that presence/absence information, not from the fish caught directly during the survey, but from the "genetic' presence of that species at "that point." Collecting the data, analyzing the genetic code and assuming that the species is 'really" present are difficult, but represent a new challenge in the development of SDMs 'world'. In the Adriatic and Ionian Sea area, no model with this kind of information is currently used, but the main problem is obviously the collection and sequencing of the genetic data that are collected.

#### Conclusion

'The main purpose of all fishing models is to understand and inform decision-makers about the possible consequences of fishing activities themselves.'

(Hollowed et al., 2000).

The PhD project focused on the spatio-temporal dynamics of some demersal fish species in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas in order to develop SDMs incorporating abiotic (environmental variables) and human activity dynamics (proxy for fishing effort) in the mentioned area. The spatial models considered are statistical models such as GAM, Random Forest and GBM. The objective was to use statistical models to study the dynamics of some demersal fish species such as hake, mullet and sole, in order to evaluate their distribution in relation to environmental variables and sampling activities. The available data come from experimental fishing campaigns conducted in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas, such as MEDITS (Mediterranean International Trawl Survey) and SOLEMON (Sole Monitoring), including data from 1999 to 2018. In particular, the more statistical approaches used served to highlight the most sensitive areas for certain species, mainly based on size (juveniles and adults), in order to subsequently use several SDM approaches. The results suggest that the applicability of these models could be implemented in the fisheries management of the area, considering the importance of the species of concern from an ecological and commercial perspective. In light of climate change, understanding the potential "shift" of species in the area is central to good spatial assessment and management of resources, improving knowledge in the sector. The main idea behind the project was to understand the capabilities of SDMs in the area and in this fisheries context, to explore different options and approaches, and to model the main dynamics of the affected species.

Many results have come out of this work, and I wanted to pick out the ones that are most important to me, with the understanding that any new potential improvements and studies that come out of this work could be useful to fisheries science. I know that new approaches will be possible in the future as research continues in this area that examines the ecology, biology, distribution, and resulting fisheries management of the area under consideration. If I get the chance, I would like to go in that direction.

## ICEBERG

The C

DONEGAL FISH PRODUCTS LID

KILLYBEGS

### CASTLETOWNBERE FISHERMENS

## SCOTPRIME SUNDERLAND

### HALSTER FISH SALES LTD

# MIDDLETON SEAFOODS

100

### FOYLE FISHERMENS CO-OP UNAUTHORISED USERS

ANTCAR FISH EXPORTS IT

# Bibliography

- Addison, P. F. E., Rumpff, L., Bau, S. S., Carey, J. M., Chee, Y. E., Jarrad, F. C., McBride, M. F., & Burgman, M. A. (2013). Practical solutions for making models indispensable in conservation decision-making. *Diversity and Distributions*, 19(5–6), 490–502. https://doi.org/10.1111/ddi.12054
- Adloff, F., Somot, S., Sevault, F., Jordà, G., Aznar, R., Déqué, M., Herrmann, M., Marcos, M., Dubois, C., Padorno, E., Alvarez-Fanjul, E., & Gomis, D. (2015). Mediterranean Sea response to climate change in an ensemble of twenty first century scenarios. *Climate Dynamics*, 45(9–10), 2775–2802. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-015-2507-3
- Agnetta, D., Badalamenti, F., Colloca, F., D'Anna, G., Di Lorenzo, M., Fiorentino, F., Garofalo, G., Gristina, M., Labanchi, L., Patti, B., Pipitone, C., Solidoro, C., & Libralato, S. (2019). Benthic-pelagic coupling mediates interactions in Mediterranean mixed fisheries: An ecosystem modeling approach. *PLoS ONE*, 14(1), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0210659
- Albouy, C., Velez, L., Coll, M., Colloca, F., Le Loc'h, F., Mouillot, D., & Gravel, D. (2014). From projected species distribution to food-web structure under climate change. *Global Change Biology*, 20(3), 730–741. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12467
- Alfirević, S. (1981). Contribution a la connaissance des caractéristiques bathymétriques et sédimentologiques de l'Adriatique. FAO Rapp. Peches/FAO Fish, 253, 43–52.
- Amoroso, R. O., Pitcher, C. R., Rijnsdorp, A. D., McConnaughey, R. A., Parma, A. M., Suuronen, P., Eigaard, O. R., Bastardie, F., Hintzen, N. T., Althaus, F., Baird, S. J., Black, J., Buhl-Mortensen, L., Campbell, A. B., Catarino, R., Collie, J., Cowan, J. H., Durholtz, D., Engstrom, N., ... Jennings, S. (2018). Bottom trawl fishing footprints on the world's continental shelves. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 115(43), E10275–E10282. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1802379115
- Anderson, S. C., Ward, E. J., English, P. A., & Barnett, L. A. K. (2022). sdmTMB: an R package for fast, flexible, and user-friendly generalized linear mixed effects models with spatial and spatiotemporal random fields. *BioRxiv*, 2022.03.24.485545. https://www.biorxiv.org/content/10.1101/2022.03.24.485545v2%0Ahttps://www.bi orxiv.org/content/10.1101/2022.03.24.485545v2%0Ahttps://www.bi
- Angeletti, L., D'onghia, G., Otero, M. D. M., Settanni, A., Spedicato, M. T., & Taviani, M. (2021). A perspective for best governance of the bari canyon deep-sea ecosystems. *Water (Switzerland)*, 13(12), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3390/w13121646
- Anon. (2000). Council Regulation (EC) No 1543/2000 of 29 June 2000 establishing a Community framework for the collection and management of the data needed to conduct the common fisheries policy. Official Journal of the European Communities, L 176/1 of 15.7.2000, 1–16.
- Araújo, M. B., Anderson, R. P., Barbosa, A. M., Beale, C. M., Dormann, C. F., Early, R., Garcia, R. A., Guisan, A., Maiorano, L., Naimi, B., O'Hara, R. B., Zimmermann, N. E., & Rahbek, C. (2019). Standards for distribution models in biodiversity assessments. *Science Advances*, 5(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aat4858
- Araújo, M. B., & New, M. (2007). Ensemble forecasting of species distributions. Trends in Ecology and Evolution, 22(1), 42–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2006.09.010
- Arkhipkin, A. I., Hendrickson, L. C., Payá, I., Pierce, G. J., Roa-Ureta, R. H., Robin, J. P., & Winter, A. (2021). Stock assessment and management of cephalopods: Advances and challenges for short-lived fishery resources. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 78(2), 714– 730. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsaa038

- Armelloni, E. N., Lago-Rouco, M. J., Bartolomé, A., Felipe, B. C., Almansa, E., & Perales-Raya, C. (2020). Exploring the embryonic development of upper beak in Octopus vulgaris Cuvier, 1797: New findings and implications for age estimation. *Fisheries Research*, 221(October 2019), 105375. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2019.105375
- Armelloni, E. N., Scanu, M., Masnadi, F., Coro, G., Angelini, S., & Scarcella, G. (2021). Data Poor Approach for the Assessment of the Main Target Species of Rapido Trawl Fishery in Adriatic Sea. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8(June), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.552076
- Arneri, E., & Morales-Nin, B. (2000). Aspects of the early life history of European hake from the central Adriatic. Journal of Fish Biology, 56(6), 1368–1380. https://doi.org/10.1006/jfbi.2000.1255
- Artegiani, A., Bregant, D., Paschini, E., Pinardi, N., Raicich, F., & Russo, A. (1997). The adriatic sea general circulation. Part II: Baroclinic circulation structure. *Journal of Physical Oceanography*, 27(8), 1515–1532. https://doi.org/10.1175/1520-0485(1997)027<1515:TASGCP>2.0.CO;2
- Azzurro, E., Sbragaglia, V., Cerri, J., Bariche, M., Bolognini, L., Ben Souissi, J., Busoni, G., Coco, S., Chryssanthi, A., Fanelli, E., Ghanem, R., Garrabou, J., Gianni, F., Grati, F., Kolitari, J., Guglielmo, L., Lipej, L., Mazzoldi, C., Milone, N., ... Moschella, P. (2019). Climate change, biological invasions, and the shifting distribution of Mediterranean fishes: A large-scale survey based on local ecological knowledge. *Global Change Biology*, 25(8), 2779–2792. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14670
- Bahri, T., Vasconcellos, M., Welch, D, J., J., Perry, R. I., & Xuechan, M. (2021). Adaptive fisheries management in response to climate change. In *FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Technical Paper No. 667*. https://doi.org/10.4060/cb3095en%0A
- Barbet-Massin, M., Rome, Q., Villemant, C., & Courchamp, F. (2018). Can species distribution models really predict the expansion of invasive species? *PLoS ONE*, 13(3), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193085
- Barcala, E., Bellido, J. M., Bellodi, A., Carbonara, P., Carlucci, R., Casciaro, L., Esteban, A., Jadaud, A., Massaro, A., Peristaki, P., Meléndez, M. J., Gil, J. L. P., Salmerón, F., & Pennino, M. G. (2019). Spatio-temporal variability in the distribution pattern of anglerfish species in the mediterranean sea. *Scientia Marina*, 83(S1), 129–139. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.04966.11A
- Barve, N., Barve, V., Jiménez-Valverde, A., Lira-Noriega, A., Maher, S. P., Peterson, A. T., Soberón, J., & Villalobos, F. (2011). The crucial role of the accessible area in ecological niche modeling and species distribution modeling. *Ecological Modelling*, 222(11), 1810– 1819. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2011.02.011
- Bastardie, F., Nielsen, J. R., & Miethe, T. (2014). DISPLACE: A dynamic, individual-based model for spatial fishing planning and effort displacement - integrating underlying fish population models. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 71(3), 366–386. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2013-0126
- Baudron, A. R., Brunel, T., Blanchet, M. A., Hidalgo, M., Chust, G., Brown, E. J., Kleisner, K. M., Millar, C., MacKenzie, B. R., Nikolioudakis, N., Fernandes, J. A., & Fernandes, P. G. (2020). Changing fish distributions challenge the effective management of European fisheries. *Ecography*, 43(4), 494–505. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04864
- Bellido, J.M., Sanchez, J. L., Carbonell, A., Garcia, T., Baro, J., & Valeiras, J. (2015). Fishing management based on technical measures the need of a new framework for the Mediterranean Sea.

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/%0Asupporting-analyses

- Bellido, Jose M., Sumaila, U. R., Sánchez-Lizaso, J. L., Palomares, M. L., & Pauly, D. (2020).
   Input versus output controls as instruments for fisheries management with a focus on Mediterranean fisheries. *Marine Policy*, 118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2019.103786
- Ben Rais Lasram, F., Guilhaumon, F., Albouy, C., Somot, S., Thuiller, W., & Mouillot, D. (2010). The Mediterranean Sea as a "cul-de-sac" for endemic fishes facing climate change. *Global Change Biology*, 16(12), 3233–3245. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2010.02224.x
- Bertrand, J A, & Relini, G. (2000). Demersal resources in the Mediterranean. Actes de Colloques, 26(March), 240.
- Bertrand, Jacques A., De Sola, L. G., Papaconstantinou, C., Relini, G., & Souplet, A. (2002). The general specifications of the MEDITS surveys. *Scientia Marina*, *66*(2 SUPPL), 9–17. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.2002.66s29
- Bitetto, I., Romagnoni, G., Adamidou, A., Certain, G., Di Lorenzo, M., Donnaloia, M., Lembo, G., Maiorano, P., Milisenda, G., Musumeci, C., Ordines, F., Pesci, P., Peristeraki, P., Pesic, A., Sartor, P., & Spedicato, M. T. (2019). Modelling spatiotemporal patterns of fish community size structure across the northern mediterranean sea: An analysis combining medits survey data with environmental and anthropogenic drivers. *Scientia Marina*, 83(S1), 141–151. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.05015.06A
- Boero, F., & Bonsdorff, E. (2007). A conceptual framework for marine biodiversity and ecosystem functioning. *Marine Ecology*, 28(SUPPL. 1), 134–145. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0485.2007.00171.x
- Boldrin, A., Carniel, S., Giani, M., Marini, M., Bernardi Aubry, F., Campanelli, A., Grilli, F., & Russo, A. (2009). Effects of bora wind on physical and biogeochemical properties of stratified waters in the northern Adriatic. *Journal of Geophysical Research*, 114(C8), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1029/2008jc004837
- Boldrin, A., Langone, L., Miserocchi, S., Turchetto, M., & Acri, F. (2005). Po River plume on the Adriatic continental shelf: Dispersion and sedimentation of dissolved and suspended matter during different river discharge rates. *Marine Geology*, 222–223(1–4), 135–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.margeo.2005.06.010
- Breiman, L. (2001). Random Forest. *Machine Learning*. 45, 5–32 (2001). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1010933404324
- Breiman, L., Cutler, A., Liaw, A., & Wiener, M. (2018). Package 'randomForest.' Annals of Operations Research, 97(1–4), 131–141. https://doi.org/10.1023/A
- Breitburg, D., Levin, L. A., Oschlies, A., Grégoire, M., Chavez, F. P., Conley, D. J., Garçon, V., Gilbert, D., Gutiérrez, D., Isensee, K., Jacinto, G. S., Limburg, K. E., Montes, I., Naqvi, S. W. A., Pitcher, G. C., Rabalais, N. N., Roman, M. R., Rose, K. A., Seibel, B. A., ... Zhang, J. (2018). Declining oxygen in the global ocean and coastal waters. *Science*, 359(6371). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aam7240
- Brodie, S. J., Thorson, J. T., Carroll, G., Hazen, E. L., Bograd, S., Haltuch, M. A., Holsman, K. K., Kotwicki, S., Samhouri, J. F., Willis-Norton, E., & Selden, R. L. (2020). Tradeoffs in covariate selection for species distribution models: a methodological comparison. *Ecography*, 43(1), 11–24. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04707

Brodie, S., Jacox, M. G., Bograd, S. J., Welch, H., Dewar, H., Scales, K. L., Maxwell, S. M.,

Briscoe, D. M., Edwards, C. A., Crowder, L. B., Lewison, R. L., & Hazen, E. L. (2018). Integrating dynamic subsurface habitat metrics into species distribution models. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *5*(JUN), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2018.00219

- Budillon, G., Bue, N. Lo, Siena, G., & Spezie, G. (2010). Hydrographic characteristics of water masses and circulation in the Northern Ionian Sea. *Deep-Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography*, 57(5–6), 441–457. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsr2.2009.08.017
- Candelma, M., Marisaldi, L., Bertotto, D., Radaelli, G., Gioacchini, G., Santojanni, A., Colella, S., & Carnevali, O. (2021). Aspects of reproductive biology of the european hake (Merluccius merluccius) in the northern and central adriatic sea (gsa 17-central mediterranean sea). *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, 9(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/jmse9040389
- Canu, D. M., Solidoro, C., Cossarini, G., & Giorgi, F. (2010). Effect of global change on bivalve rearing activity and the need for adaptive management. *Climate Research*, 42(1), 13–26. https://doi.org/10.3354/cr00859
- Cao, J., Thorson, J. T., Richards, R. A., & Chen, Y. (2016). Spatiotemporal index standardization improves the stock assessment of northern shrimp in the Gulf of Maine. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 74(11), 1781–1793. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2016-0137
- Cardin, V., Bensi, M., & Pacciaroni, M. (2011). Variability of water mass properties in the last two decades in the South Adriatic Sea with emphasis on the period 2006 2009. *Continental Shelf Research*, *31*(9), 951–965. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2011.03.002
- Cardinale, M., Chato, O. G., & Scarcella, G. (2017). Mediterranean sea: A failure of the European fisheries management system. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4(MAR). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00072
- Carlucci, R., Bandelj, V., Ricci, P., Capezzuto, F., Sion, L., Maiorano, P., Tursi, A., Solidoro, C., & Libralato, S. (2018). Exploring spatio-temporal changes in the demersal and benthopelagic assemblages of the northwestern Ionian Sea (central Mediterranean Sea). *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 598(July), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps12613
- Carlucci, R., Capezzuto, F., Maiorano, P., Sion, L., & D'Onghia, G. (2009a). Distribution, population structure and dynamics of the black anglerfish (Lophius budegassa) (Spinola, 1987) in the Eastern Mediterranean Sea. *Fisheries Research*, 95(1), 76–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2008.07.015
- Carlucci, Roberto, Lembo, G., Maiorano, P., Capezzuto, F., Marano, C. A., Sion, L., Spedicato, M. T., Ungaro, N., Tursi, A., & Gianfranco, D. (2009b). Nursery areas of red mullet (Mullus barbatus), hake (Merluccius merluccius) and deep-water rose shrimp (Parapenaeus longirostris) in the Eastern-Central Mediterranean Sea. *Estuarine, Coastal* and Shelf Science, 83(4), 529–538. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2009.04.034
- Celić, I., Libralato, S., Scarcella, G., Raicevich, S., Marčeta, B., Solidoro, C., & Prellezo, R. (2018). Ecological and economic effects of the landing obligation evaluated using a quantitative ecosystem approach: A Mediterranean case study. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 75(6), 1992–2003. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsy069
- Cerrano, C., Bastari, A., Petricioli, B., & Fraschetti, S. (2015). Adviatic Sea: Description of the ecology and identification of the areas that may deserve to be protected Book (Issue May 2016).
- Chefaoui, R. M., Duarte, C. M., & Serrão, E. A. (2018). Dramatic loss of seagrass habitat under projected climate change in the Mediterranean Sea. *Global Change Biology*, 24(10),

4919-4928. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14401

- Cheng, L., Abraham, J., Hausfather, Z., & Trenberth, K. E. (2019). How fast are the oceans warming? *Science*, *363*(6423), 128–129. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aav7619
- Cheng, L., Trenberth, K. E., Fasullo, J., Boyer, T., Abraham, J., & Zhu, J. (2017). Improved estimates of ocean heat content from 1960 to 2015. *Science Advances*, 3(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.1601545
- Cheng, L., Wang, G., Abraham, J. P., & Huang, G. (2018). Decadal ocean heat redistribution since the late 1990s and its association with key climate modes. *Climate*, 6(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/cli6040091
- Ciannelli, L., Fisher, J. A. D., Skern-Mauritzen, M., Hunsicker, M. E., Hidalgo, M., Frank, K. T., & Bailey, K. M. (2013). Theory, consequences and evidence of eroding population spatial structure in harvested marine fishes: A review. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 480, 227–243. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps10067
- Civitarese, G., Gačić, M., Lipizer, M., & Eusebi Borzelli, G. L. (2010). On the impact of the Bimodal Oscillating System (BiOS) on the biogeochemistry and biology of the Adriatic and Ionian Seas (Eastern Mediterranean). *Biogeosciences*, 7(12), 3987–3997. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-7-3987-2010
- Claudet, J., Osenberg, C. W., Benedetti-Cecchi, L., Domenici, P., García-Charton, J. A., Pérez-Ruzafa, Á., Badalamenti, F., Bayle-Sempere, J., Brito, A., Bulleri, F., Culioli, J. M., Dimech, M., Falcón, J. M., Guala, I., Milazzo, M., Sánchez-Meca, J., Somerfield, P. J., Stobart, B., Vandeperre, F., ... Planes, S. (2008). Marine reserves: Size and age do matter. *Ecology Letters*, 11(5), 481–489. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2008.01166.x
- Colella, S., Falcini, F., Rinaldi, E., Sammartino, M., & Santoleri, R. (2016). Mediterranean ocean colour chlorophyll trends. *PLoS ONE*, *11*(6), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0155756
- Coll, M., & Libralato, S. (2012). Contributions of food web modelling to the ecosystem approach to marine resource management in the Mediterranean Sea. 60–88. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2011.00420.x
- Coll, M., Libralato, S., Tudela, S., Palomera, I., & Pranovi, F. (2008). Ecosystem overfishing in the ocean. *PLoS ONE*, *3*(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0003881
- Colloca, F., Cardinale, M., Maynou, F., Giannoulaki, M., Scarcella, G., Jenko, K., Bellido, J. M., & Fiorentino, F. (2013). Rebuilding Mediterranean fisheries: A new paradigm for ecological sustainability. *Fish and Fisheries*, 14(1), 89–109. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2011.00453.x
- Colloca, F., Garofalo, G., Bitetto, I., Facchini, M. T., Grati, F., Martiradonna, A., Mastrantonio, G., Nikolioudakis, N., Ordinas, F., Scarcella, G., Tserpes, G., Tugores, M. P., Valavanis, V., Carlucci, R., Fiorentino, F., Follesa, M. C., Iglesias, M., Knittweis, L., Lefkaditou, E., ... Spedicato, M. T. (2015). The seascape of demersal fish nursery areas in the North Mediterranean Sea, a first step towards the implementation of spatial planning for trawl fisheries. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(3), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0119590
- Colloca, F., Scarcella, G., & Libralato, S. (2017). Recent Trends and Impacts of Fisheries Exploitation on Mediterranean Stocks and Ecosystems. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4(August). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00244

- Commission, E. (2018). Conflict Fiche 9 : Commercial fisheries and area-based marine conservation. 1–20.
- Conti, L., Grenouillet, G., Lek, S., & Scardi, M. (2012). Long-term changes and recurrent patterns in fisheries landings from Large Marine Ecosystems (1950-2004). *Fisheries Research*, 119–120, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2011.12.002
- Cosandey-Godin, A., Krainski, E. T., Worm, B., & Flemming, J. M. (2014). Applying Bayesian spatiotemporal models to fisheries bycatch in the Canadian Arctic. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 72(2), 186–197. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2014-0159
- Cossarini, G., Feudale, L., Teruzzi, A., Bolzon, G., Coidessa, G., Solidoro, C., Di Biagio, V., Amadio, C., Lazzari, P., Brosich, A., & Salon, S. (2021). High-Resolution Reanalysis of the Mediterranean Sea Biogeochemistry (1999–2019). *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8(December). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.741486
- Cotter, J., Petitgas, P., Abella, A., Apostolaki, P., Mesnil, B., Politou, C. Y., Rivoirard, J., Rochet, M. J., Spedicato, M. T., Trenkel, V. M., & Woillez, M. (2009). Towards an ecosystem approach to fisheries management (EAFM) when trawl surveys provide the main source of information. *Aquatic Living Resources*, 22(2), 243–254. https://doi.org/10.1051/alr/2009025
- Cozzi, S., & Giani, M. (2011). River water and nutrient discharges in the Northern Adriatic Sea: Current importance and long term changes. *Continental Shelf Research*, 31(18), 1881– 1893. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2011.08.010
- Crnković, D. (1965). Ispitivanje ekologije i mogućnosti racionalnog unaprijeđenja eksploatacije raka Nephrops norvegicus (L) u kanalskom području sjeveroistočnog Jadrana. Disertacija, PMF Sveučilišta u Zagrebu.
- Cushman-Roisin, B., Gačić, M., Poulain, P.-M., & Artegiani, A. (2001). Physical Oceanography of the Adriatic Sea. In *Physical Oceanography of the Adriatic Sea*. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-015-9819-4
- Cuttelod, A., Garcia, N., Malak, A., Temple, H., & KatariyaVineet. (2009). The Mediterranean: a biodiversity hotspot under threat.
- D'Amen, M., & Azzurro, E. (2020). Lessepsian fish invasion in Mediterranean marine protected areas: A risk assessment under climate change scenarios. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 77(1), 388–397. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsz207
- D'Andrea, L., Campos, A., Erzini, K., Fonseca, P., Franceschini, S., Kavadas, S., Maina, I., Maynou, F., & Russo, T. (2020). The MINOUWApp: a web-based tool in support of by-catch and discards management. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 192(12). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-020-08704-5
- Dimarchopoulou, D., Dogrammatzi, A., Karachle, P. K., & Tsikliras, A. C. (2018). Spatial fishing restrictions benefit demersal stocks in the northeastern Mediterranean Sea. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-24468-y.
- D'Onghia, G., Calculli, C., Capezzuto, F., Carlucci, R., Carluccio, A., Maiorano, P., Pollice, A., Ricci, P., Sion, L., & Tursi, A. (2016). New records of cold-water coral sites and fish fauna characterization of a potential network existing in the Mediterranean Sea. *Marine Ecology*, 37(6), 1398–1422. https://doi.org/10.1111/maec.12356
- D'Onghia, G., Giove, A., Maiorano, P., Carlucci, R., Minerva, M., Capezzuto, F., Sion, L., &

Tursi, A. (2012). Exploring Relationships between Demersal Resources and Environmental Factors in the Ionian Sea (Central Mediterranean). *Journal of Marine Biology*, 2012, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/279406

- Dambrine, C., Woillez, M., Huret, M., & de Pontual, H. (2021). Characterising Essential Fish Habitat using spatio-temporal analysis of fishery data: A case study of the European seabass spawning areas. *Fisheries Oceanography*, 30(4), 413–428. https://doi.org/10.1111/fog.12527
- Darmaraki, S., Somot, S., Sevault, F., & Nabat, P. (2019). Past Variability of Mediterranean Sea Marine Heatwaves. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 46(16), 9813–9823. https://doi.org/10.1029/2019GL082933
- Datry, T., Bonada, N., & Heino, J. (2016). Towards understanding the organisation of metacommunities in highly dynamic ecological systems. *Oikos*, 125(2), 149–159. https://doi.org/10.1111/oik.02922
- Davolio, S., Henin, R., Stocchi, P., & Buzzi, A. (2017). Bora wind and heavy persistent precipitation: atmospheric water balance and role of air-sea fluxes over the Adriatic Sea. *Quarterly Journal of the Royal Meteorological Society*, 143(703), 1165–1177. https://doi.org/10.1002/qj.3002
- Di Cola, V., Broennimann, O., Petitpierre, B., Breiner, F. T., D'Amen, M., Randin, C., Engler, R., Pottier, J., Pio, D., Dubuis, A., Pellissier, L., Mateo, R. G., Hordijk, W., Salamin, N., & Guisan, A. (2017). ecospat: an R package to support spatial analyses and modeling of species niches and distributions. *Ecography*, 40(6), 774–787. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.02671
- Dinerstein, E., Vynne, C., Sala, E., Joshi, A. R., Fernando, S., Lovejoy, T. E., Mayorga, J., Olson, D., Asner, G. P., Baillie, J. E. M., Burgess, N. D., Burkart, K., Noss, R. F., Zhang, Y. P., Baccini, A., Birch, T., Hahn, N., Joppa, L. N., & Wikramanayake, E. (2019). A Global Deal for Nature: Guiding principles, milestones, and targets. *Science Advances*, 5(4), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aaw2869
- Dolder, P. J., Thorson, J. T., & Minto, C. (2018). Spatial separation of catches in highly mixed fisheries. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-31881-w
- Dormann, C., M. McPherson, J., B. Araújo, M., Bivand, R., Bolliger, J., Carl, G., G. Davies, R., Hirzel, A., Jetz, W., Daniel Kissling, W., Kühn, I., Ohlemüller, R., R. Peres-Neto, P., Reineking, B., Schröder, B., M. Schurr, F., & Wilson, R. (2007). Methods to account for spatial autocorrelation in the analysis of species distributional data: A review. *Ecography*, *30*(5), 609–628. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2007.0906-7590.05171.x
- Dremière, P. Y., Fiorentini, L., Cosimi, G., Leonori, I., Sala, A., & Spagnolo, A. (1999). Escapement from the main body of the bottom trawl used for the Mediterranean international trawl survey (MEDITS). *Aquatic Living Resources*, 12(3), 207–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0990-7440(00)88471-5
- Druon, J. N., Fiorentino, F., Murenu, M., Knittweis, L., Colloca, F., Osio, C., Mérigot, B. H., Garofalo, G., Mannini, A., Jadaud, A. H., Sbrana, M. H., Scarcella, G., Tserpes, G., Peristeraki, P. H., Carlucci, R., & Heikkonen, J. (2015). Modelling of European hake nurseries in the Mediterranean Sea: An ecological niche approach. *Progress in* Oceanography, 130, 188–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2014.11.005
- Dulcic, J., & Grbec, B. (2000). Climate change and Adriatic ichthyofauna. Fisheries Oceanography, 9(2), 187–191. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2419.2000.00128.x

- Dulčić, J., & Lipej, L. (2015). The current status of the Adriatic sea fish biodiversity. *European* Congress of Ichthyology. Frontiers Mar. Sci., 73.
- Dulčić, Jakov, Dragičević, B., Grgičević, R., & Lipej, L. (2011). First substantiated record of a lessepsian migrant-the dusky spinefoot, siganus luridus (actinopterygii: Perciformes: Siganidae), in the adriatic sea. *Acta Ichthyologica et Piscatoria*, 41(2), 141–143. https://doi.org/10.3750/AIP2011.41.2.12
- European Commission, E. C. (2013). Regulation (EU) No. 1380/2013 on the Common Fisheries Policy, amending Council Regulations (EC) No. 1954/2003 and (EC) No. 1224/2009 and repealing Council Regulations (EC) No. 2371/ 2002 and (EC) No. 639/2004 and Council Decision 2004/585/EC.
- Elith, J., H. Graham, C., P. Anderson, R., Dudík, M., Ferrier, S., Guisan, A., J. Hijmans, R., Huettmann, F., R. Leathwick, J., Lehmann, A., Li, J., G. Lohmann, L., A. Loiselle, B., Manion, G., Moritz, C., Nakamura, M., Nakazawa, Y., McC. M. Overton, J., Townsend Peterson, A., ... E. Zimmermann, N. (2006). Novel methods improve prediction of species' distributions from occurrence data. *Ecography*, 29(2), 129–151. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2006.0906-7590.04596.x
- Elith, J., & Leathwick, J. R. (2009). Species distribution models: Ecological explanation and prediction across space and time. *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics*, 40, 677–697. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.110308.120159
- Elith, J., Phillips, S. J., Hastie, T., Dudík, M., Chee, Y. E., & Yates, C. J. (2011). A statistical explanation of MaxEnt for ecologists. *Diversity and Distributions*, 17(1), 43–57. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-4642.2010.00725.x
- Engler, R., Hordijk, W., & Guisan, A. (2012). The MIGCLIM R package seamless integration of dispersal constraints into projections of species distribution models. *Ecography*, 35(10), 872–878. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0587.2012.07608.x
- Escudier, R., Clementi, E., Cipollone, A., Pistoia, J., Drudi, M., Grandi, A., Lyubartsev, V., Lecci, R., Aydogdu, A., Delrosso, D., Omar, M., Masina, S., Coppini, G., & Pinardi, N. (2021). A High Resolution Reanalysis for the Mediterranean Sea. *Frontiers in Earth Science*, 9(November), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.3389/feart.2021.702285
- Essington, T. E., Anderson, S. C., Barnett, L. A. K., Berger, H. M., Siedlecki, S. A., Ward, E. J., Kearney, M. R., & Araújo, E. M. (2022). Advancing statistical models to reveal the effect of dissolved oxygen on the spatial distribution of marine taxa using thresholds and a physiologically based index. 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.06249
- European Union. (2019). REGULATION (EU) 2019/1022 OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 20 June 2019 establishing a multiannual plan for the fisheries exploiting demersal stocks in the western Mediterranean Sea and amending Regulation (EU) No 508/2014. Official Journal of the European Union, 2019(1380), 17.
- Eurostat. (2020). EUROSTAT 2020. https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/%0AsubmitViewTableAction.do
- EUSAIR. (2014). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee of the Regions concerning the European Union Strategy for the Adriatic and Ionian Region.
- Evans, J. S., Murphy, M. A., Holden, Z. A., & Cushman, S. A. (2011). Modeling Species Distribution and Change Using Random Forest. In *Predictive Species and Habitat Modeling*

in Landscape Ecology: Concepts and Applications (pp. 1–313). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-7390-0

- Fabi, G., Grati, F., Raicevich, S., Santojanni, A., Scarcella, G., & Giovanardi, O. (2009). Valutazione dello stock di Solea vulgaris del medio e alto Adriatico e dell'incidenza di diverse attività di pesca.
- Fanelli, E., Bianchelli, S., Foglini, F., Canals, M., Castellan, G., Güell-Bujons, Q., Galil, B., Goren, M., Evans, J., Fabri, M. C., Vaz, S., Ciuffardi, T., Schembri, P. J., Angeletti, L., Taviani, M., & Danovaro, R. (2021). Identifying Priorities for the Protection of Deep Mediterranean Sea Ecosystems Through an Integrated Approach. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8, 0–16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.698890
- FAO-ADRIAMED, & Scarcella, G. (2012). SoleDiff: Morphological and genetic differentiation analysis on Solea aegyptiaca and Solea.
- FAO. (2020a). Technical guidelines for scientific surveys in the Mediterranean and the Black Sea. In *Technical guidelines for scientific surveys in the Mediterranean and the Black Sea.* https://doi.org/10.4060/ca8870en
- FAO. (2020b). The State of Mediterranean and Black Sea Fisheries 2020. In *The State of Mediterranean and Black Sea Fisheries 2020*. https://doi.org/10.4060/cb2429en
- FAO. (2022). The State of Mediterranean and Black Sea Fisheries 2022. In The State of Mediterranean and Black Sea Fisheries 2022. https://www.fao.org/documents/card/en/c/cc3370en/
- Farrugio, Hanri, Soldo, A., Cebrian, D., & Requena Moreno, S. (2015). Regional Activity Centre For Specially Protected Areas STATUS AND CONSERVATION OF With financial (Issue November). https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.31277.44008
- Farrugio, Henri, Oliver, P., & Biagi, F. (1993). *future research trends in Mediterranean fisheries* \*. 57, 105–119.
- Fath, B. (2018). Encyclopedia of Ecology (Elsevier (ed.); 2nd Editio).
- Flamigni, C. (1983). Written Paper Preliminary utilization of trawl survey data for hake (Merluccius merluccius L.) population dynamics in the Adriatic Sea. FAO Rapp. Pechs / FAO Fish.Rep., (290), : 109-115.
- Fordham, D. A., Mellin, C., Russell, B. D., Akçakaya, R. H., Bradshaw, C. J. A., Aiello-Lammens, M. E., Caley, J. M., Connell, S. D., Mayfield, S., Shepherd, S. A., & Brook, B. W. (2013). Population dynamics can be more important than physiological limits for determining range shifts under climate change. *Global Change Biology*, 19(10), 3224–3237. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12289
- Fortibuoni, T., Libralato, S., Arneri, E., Giovanardi, O., Solidoro, C., & Raicevich, S. (2017). Fish and fishery historical data since the 19th century in the Adriatic Sea, Mediterranean. *Scientific Data*, 4, 170104. https://doi.org/10.1038/sdata.2017.104
- Fournier, M., Casey Hilliard, R., Rezaee, S., & Pelot, R. (2018). Past, present, and future of the satellite-based automatic identification system: areas of applications (2004–2016). WMU Journal of Maritime Affairs, 17(3), 311–345. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13437-018-0151-6
- Franceschini, S., Gandola, E., Martinoli, M., Tancioni, L., & Scardi, M. (2018). Cascaded neural networks improving fish species prediction accuracy: The role of the biotic information. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-22761-4

- Friedman, J. H. (2001). Greedy function approximation: A gradient boosting machine. Annals of Statistics, 29(5), 1189–1232. https://doi.org/10.1214/aos/1013203451
- Froese, R., Demirel, N., Coro, G., Kleisner, K. M., & Winker, H. (2017). Estimating fisheries reference points from catch and resilience. *Fish and Fisheries*, 18(3), 506–526. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12190
- Froglia, C. (1988). Food preferences of juvenile Red mullet Mullus barbatus in Western Adriatic nursery ground (Osteichthyes: Mullidae). In Rapp. Comm. int. Mer Medit: Vol. 31(2).
- Froglia, C. (1996). Growth and behaviour of Squilla mantis (mantis shrimp) in the Adriatic Sea: EU Study DG XIV. MED/93/016.
- Froglia, C., & Gramitto, M. E. (1981). Summary of biological parameters on the Norway lobster, Nephrops norvegicus (L.), in the Adriatic. FAO Fish. Rep, (253), 165 – 178.
- Froglia, Carlo. (1973). Osservazioni sull'alimentazione del merluzzo (Merluccius merluccius L.) del medio Adriatico. In Atti V. Congr. Naz.Coc. It. Biol. Mar., Ed. Salentina nardo.
- Froglia, Carlo. (1982). Contribution to the knowledge of the biology of Parapenaeus longirostris (Lucas). *Quaderni Del Laboratorio Di Tecnologia Della Pesca*, 3, 163–168.
- Froglia, Carlo, & Gramitto, M. E. (1988). An estimate of growth and mortality parameters for Norway lobster (Nephrops norvegicus) in the Central Adriatic Sea. *Technical Consultation on Stock Assessment in the Adriatic and Ionian Seas*, 394, 189–203.
- Frölicher, T. L., & Laufkötter, C. (2018). Emerging risks from marine heat waves. Nature Communications, 9(1), 2015–2018. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03163-6
- Fulton, E. A., Link, J. S., Kaplan, I. C., Savina-Rolland, M., Johnson, P., Ainsworth, C., Horne, P., Gorton, R., Gamble, R. J., Smith, A. D. M., & Smith, D. C. (2011). Lessons in modelling and management of marine ecosystems: The Atlantis experience. *Fish and Fisheries*, 12(2), 171–188. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2011.00412.x
- Getis, A., & Ord, J. K. (1992). The Analysis of Spatial Association by Use of Distance Statistics. *Geographical Analysis*, 24(3), 189–206. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1538-4632.1992.tb00261.x
- GFCM-FAO. (2017). Stock Assessment of Deep rose shrimp in Adriatric Sea. 60.
- GFCM-FAO. (2018). Scientific Advisory Committee on Fisheries (SAC) Second meeting of the Subregional Committee for the Western Mediterranean Report (Issue March).
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., Certain, G., & Massuti, E. (2019a). Stock Assessment Form Demersal Species. Norway lobster GSA 17. 36.
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., & Massutí, E. (2019b). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species Angler fish GSA 17-18. 34.
- GFCM-FAO. (2020a). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species European Hake GSA 19. 1.
- GFCM-FAO, Guijarro, B., González, N., Rubio, V., Ordines, F., & Quetglas, A. (2020b). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species. Reporting year : 2020 - Red mullet. *Gfcm*, 1, 0–28.
- GFCM-FAO. (2021a). General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean (GFCM FAO)-SCIENTIFIC ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON FISHERIES (Vol. 1347, Issue June). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50032-0\_213

- GFCM-FAO. (2021b). *Compendium of GFCM decisions*. General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean Rome, Italy. Vol. I, pp. 533.
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., & Massutí, E. (2021c). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species Commone sole. 17, 34.
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., & Massutí, E. (2021d). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species Cuttlefish. 34.
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., & Massutí, E. (2021e). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species European hake. June 2020, 34.
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., & Massutí, E. (2021f). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species Mantis shirmp. 34.
- GFCM-FAO, Jadaud, A., Guijarro, B., & Massutí, E. (2021g). Stock Assessment Form Demersal species Red mullet GSA 19. 87(June 2020), 34.
- Giakoumi, S., Katsanevakis, S., Albano, P. G., Azzurro, E., Cardoso, A. C., Cebrian, E., Deidun, A., Edelist, D., Francour, P., Jimenez, C., Mačić, V., Occhipinti-Ambrogi, A., Rilov, G., & Sghaier, Y. R. (2019). Management priorities for marine invasive species. *Science of the Total Environment*, 688, 976–982. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.06.282
- Giannoulaki, M., Valavanis, V. D., Palialexis, A., Tsagarakis, K., Machias, A., Somarakis, S., & Papaconstantinou, C. (2008). Modelling the presence of anchovy Engraulis encrasicolus in the Aegean Sea during early summer, based on satellite environmental data. *Hydrobiologia*, 612(1), 225–240. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-008-9498-6
- Giorgi, F. (2006). Climate change hot-spots. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 33(8), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1029/2006GL025734
- Glibert, P.M., & Burford, M. A. (2017). THE OFFICIAL MAGAZINE OF THE OCEANOGRAPHY SOCIETY CITATION Glibert, P.M., and M.A. Burford. 2017. Globally changing nutrient loads and harmful algal blooms: Recent advances, new paradigms, and continuing challenges. *Oceanography*, 30((1)), 58–69.
- Glibert, P. M. (2017). Eutrophication, harmful algae and biodiversity Challenging paradigms in a world of complex nutrient changes. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 124(2), 591– 606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2017.04.027
- Gonzalez, A. F., & Guerra, A. (1996). Reproductive biology of the short-finned squid illex coindetii (cephalopoda, ommastrephidae) of the Northeastern Atlantic. *Sarsia*, *81*(2), 107–118. https://doi.org/10.1080/00364827.1996.10413616
- Goodman, M. C., Carroll, G., Brodie, S., Grüss, A., Thorson, J. T., Kotwicki, S., Holsman, K., Selden, R. L., Hazen, E. L., & Leo, G. A. De. (2022). *Shifting fish distributions impact* predation intensity in a sub-Arctic ecosystem. 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.06084
- Grati, F., Aladzuz, A., Azzurro, E., Bolognini, L., Carbonara, P., Çobani, M., Domenichetti, F., Dragicevic, B., Dulcic, J., Đurovic, M., Ikica, Z., Joksimovic, A., Kolitari, J., Marceta, B., Matic-Skoko, S., Vrdoljak, D., Lembo, G., Santojanni, A., Spedicato, M. T., ... Milone, N. (2018). Seasonal dynamics of small-scale fisheries in the Adriatic Sea. *Mediterranean Marine Science*, 19(1 SE-Research Article), 21–35. https://doi.org/10.12681/mms.2153
- Grati, F., Scarcella, G., Polidori, P., Domenichetti, F., Bolognini, L., Gramolini, R., Vasapollo, C., Giovanardi, O., Raicevich, S., Celić, I., Vrgoč, N., Isajlovic, I., Jenič, A., Marčeta, B., & Fabi, G. (2013). Multi-annual investigation of the spatial distributions of

juvenile and adult sole (Solea solea L.) in the Adriatic Sea (northern Mediterranean). *Journal of Sea Research*, 84, 122–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2013.05.001

- Grilli, F., Accoroni, S., Acri, F., Aubry, F. B., Bergami, C., Cabrini, M., Campanelli, A., Giani, M., Guicciardi, S., Marini, M., Neri, F., Penna, A., Penna, P., Pugnetti, A., Ravaioli, M., Riminucci, F., Ricci, F., Totti, C., Viaroli, P., & Cozzi, S. (2020). Seasonal and interannual trends of oceanographic parameters over 40 years in the Northern Adriatic Sea in relation to nutrient loadings using the EMODnet chemistry data portal. *Water (Switzerland)*, 12(8), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.3390/w12082280
- Grinnell, J. (1917). The Niche-Relationships of the California Thrasher Author (s): Joseph Grinnell Published by: Oxford University Press Stable URL: https://www.jstor.org/stable/4072271. The Auk, 34(4), 427–433.
- Grorud-Colvert, K., Sullivan-Stack, J., Roberts, C., Constant, V., Horta E Costa, B., Pike, E. P., Kingston, N., Laffoley, D., Sala, E., Claudet, J., Friedlander, A. M., Gill, D. A., Lester, S. E., Day, J. C., Gonçalves, E. J., Ahmadia, G. N., Rand, M., Villagomez, A., Ban, N. C., ... Lubchenco, J. (2021). The MPA guide: A framework to achieve global goals for the ocean. In *Science* (Vol. 373, Issue 6560). American Association for the Advancement of Science. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abf0861
- Grüss, A., Chagaris, D. D., Babcock, E. A., & Tarnecki, J. H. (2018). Assisting Ecosystem-Based Fisheries Management Efforts Using a Comprehensive Survey Database, a Large Environmental Database, and Generalized Additive Models. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 10(1), 40–70. https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10002
- Grüss, A., Drexler, M., & Ainsworth, C. H. (2014a). Using delta generalized additive models to produce distribution maps for spatially explicit ecosystem models. *Fisheries Research*, *159*, 11–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.05.005
- Grüss, A., Drexler, M., & Ainsworth, C. H. (2014b). Using delta generalized additive models to produce distribution maps for spatially explicit ecosystem models. *Fisheries Research*, *159*, 11–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2014.05.005
- GU, G. U. I. D. D. (2015). Arresto temporaneo obbligatorio delle unità autorizzate all'esercizio della pesca con il sistema a strascico. *Gazzetta Ufficiale (GU) Della Repubblica Italiana, 162. Year.*
- Guerra, A. (2006). Ecology of Sepia officinalis. Vie Milieu 56, 97-107.
- Guillaumot, C., Moreau, C., Danis, B., & Saucède, T. (2020). Extrapolation in species distribution modelling. Application to Southern Ocean marine species. *Progress in Oceanography*, 188(September). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2020.102438
- Guisan, A., Lehmann, A., Ferrier, S., Austin, M., Overton, J. M. C., Aspinall, R., & Hastie, T. (2006). Making better biogeographical predictions of species' distributions. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 43(3), 386–392. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2006.01164.x
- Guisan, A., Tingley, R., Baumgartner, J. B., Naujokaitis-Lewis, I., Sutcliffe, P. R., Tulloch, A. I. T., Regan, T. J., Brotons, L., Mcdonald-Madden, E., Mantyka-Pringle, C., Martin, T. G., Rhodes, J. R., Maggini, R., Setterfield, S. A., Elith, J., Schwartz, M. W., Wintle, B. A., Broennimann, O., Austin, M., ... Buckley, Y. M. (2013). Predicting species distributions for conservation decisions. *Ecology Letters*, 16(12), 1424–1435. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12189
- Guisan, A., & Zimmermann, N. E. (2000). Predictive habitat distribution models in ecology. *Ecological Modelling*, 135(2–3), 147–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-

3800(00)00354-9

- Gurney, G. G., Darling, E. S., Ahmadia, G. N., Agostini, V. N., Ban, N. C., Blythe, J., Claudet, J., Epstein, G., Estradivari, Himes-Cornell, A., Jonas, H. D., Armitage, D., Campbell, S. J., Cox, C., Friedman, W. R., Gill, D., Lestari, P., Mangubhai, S., McLeod, E., ... Jupiter, S. D. (2021). Biodiversity needs every tool in the box: use OECMs. *Nature*, 595(7869), 646–649. https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-021-02041-4
- Hall-Spencer, J. M., Froglia, C., Atkinson, R. J. A., & Moore, P. G. (1999). The impact of Rapido trawling for scallops, Pecten jacobaeus (L.), on the benthos of the Gulf of Venice. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 56(1), 111–124. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmsc.1998.0424
- Hampe, A., El Masri, L., & Petit, R. J. (2010). Origin of spatial genetic structure in an expanding oak population. *Molecular Ecology*, 19(3), 459–471. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2009.04492.x
- Hastie, T. J., & Tibshirani, R. J. (1986). Generalized additive models. In *Generalized Additive Models* (pp. 1–335). https://doi.org/10.1201/9780203753781
- Hereford, J. (2009). A quantitative survey of local adaptation and fitness trade-offs. *American* Naturalist, 173(5), 579–588. https://doi.org/10.1086/597611
- Hilborn, R., & Walters, C. J. (1992). *Quantitative Fisheries Stock Assessment: Choice, Dynamics, and Uncertainty* (C. and Hall (ed.)).
- Holloway, P., Miller, J. A., & Gillings, S. (2016). Incorporating movement in species distribution models: how do simulations of dispersal affect the accuracy and uncertainty of projections? *International Journal of Geographical Information Science*, 30(10), 2050–2074. https://doi.org/10.1080/13658816.2016.1158823
- Hollowed, A. B., Bax, N., Beamish, R., Collie, J., Fogarty, M., Livingston, P., Pope, J., & Rice, J. C. (2000). Are multispecies models an improvement on single-species models for measuring fishing impacts on marine ecosystems? *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 57(3), 707–719. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmsc.2000.0734
- Huang, J. L., Andrello, M., Martensen, A. C., Saura, S., Liu, D. F., He, J. H., & Fortin, M. J. (2020). Importance of spatio-temporal connectivity to maintain species experiencing range shifts. *Ecography*, 43(4), 591–603. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04716
- Huang, P., Lin, I. I., Chou, C., & Huang, R. H. (2015). Change in ocean subsurface environment to suppress tropical cyclone intensification under global warming. *Nature Communications*, 6(May). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms8188
- Hutchinson, G. E. (1957). Concluding remarks. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol., 22, 415–427.
- ICES. (2019). Interim Report of the Working Group on Cephalopod Fisheries and Life History (WGCEPH).
- Ikica, Z., Durovic, M., Joksimovic, A., Mandic, M., Markovic, O., & Pešić, A. (2015). Some biological parameters of black-bellied angler fish (Lophius budegassa Spinola, 1807) in Montenegrin waters (South-East Adriatic). VII INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE "WATER & FISH," 257–264.
- IPCC. (2022). Changing Ocean, Marine Ecosystems, and Dependent Communities. In *The Ocean and Cryosphere in a Changing Climate*. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009157964.013

ISMAR-CNR, IUCN, Bari, U. of, & COISPA. (2018). STANDARD FORM FOR THE

SUBMISSION OF PROPOSALS FOR GFCM FISHERIES RESTRICTED AREAS ( FRAs ) IN THE MEDITERRANEAN AND THE BLACK SEA. April, 1–41.

- Jamieson, G. S., & Campbell, A. (1998). Proceedings of the North Pacific Symposium on Invertebrate Stock Assessment and Management Canadian Special Publication of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences.
- Jardas, I. (1985). On the biology and ecology of Lophius species (Teleostei, Lophiidae) in the Adriatic Sea. Proc. V Congr. Europ. Ichthyol., Stockholm, 181–185.
- Jardas, I. (1996). The Adriatic Ichthyofauna.
- Jiménez-Valverde, A., & Lobo, J. M. (2006). The ghost of unbalanced species distribution data in geographical model predictions. *Diversity and Distributions*, 12(5), 521–524. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1366-9516.2006.00267.x
- Johnson, C. J., & Gillingham, M. P. (2005). An evaluation of mapped species distribution models used for conservation planning. *Environmental Conservation*, 32(2), 117–128. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0376892905002171
- Jukić, S., & Piccinetti, C. (1981). Quantitative and qualitative characteristics of demersal resources in the Adriatic sea with some population dynamic estimates. *FAO, Fish. Rep.*, *253*, 73–91.
- Kearney, M. (2006). Habitat, environment and niche: What are we modelling? Oikos, 115(1), 186–191. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2006.0030-1299.14908.x
- Kearney, M. R., Wintle, B. A., & Porter, W. P. (2010). Correlative and mechanistic models of species distribution provide congruent forecasts under climate change. *Conservation Letters*, 3(3), 203–213. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-263X.2010.00097.x
- Kearney, Michael, & Porter, W. (2009). Mechanistic niche modelling: Combining physiological and spatial data to predict species' ranges. *Ecology Letters*, 12(4), 334–350. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2008.01277.x
- Kenchington, E., Callery, O., Davidson, F., Grehan, A., Morato, T., Appiott, J., Dunstan, P., Preez, C. Du, Finney, J., Howell, K., Lacharité, M., Lee, J., Murillo, F. J., Beazley, L., Roberts, J. M., Rooper, C., Rowden, A., Rubidge, E., Stanley, R., ... Yesson, C. (2019). Use of Species Distribution Modeling in the Deep Sea. In *Can. Tech. Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci.* (Vol. 3296). https://waves-vagues.dfo-mpo.gc.ca/Library/40766299.pdf
- Kerr, L. A., & Goethel, D. R. (2014). Chapter Twenty One Simulation Modeling as a Tool for Synthesis of Stock Identification Information. In S. X. Cadrin, L. A. Kerr, & S. Mariani (Eds.), *Stock Identification Methods (Second Edition)* (Second Edit, pp. 501–533). Academic Press. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-397003-9.00021-7
- Kerr, L. A., Hintzen, N. T., Cadrin, S. X., Clausen, L. W., Dickey-Collas, M., Goethel, D. R., Hatfield, E. M. C., Kritzer, J. P., & Nash, R. D. M. (2017). Lessons learned from practical approaches to reconcile mismatches between biological population structure and stock units of marine fish. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 74(6), 1708–1722. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsw188
- Kristensen, K., Nielsen, A., Berg, C. W., Skaug, H., & Bell, B. M. (2016). TMB: Automatic differentiation and laplace approximation. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 70(5). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v070.i05
- Kwiatkowski, L., Bopp, L., Aumont, O., Ciais, P., Cox, P. M., Laufkötter, C., Li, Y., & Séférian, R. (2017). Emergent constraints on projections of declining primary

production in the tropical oceans. *Nature Climate Change*, 7(5), 355–358. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate3265

- La Valley, K. J., & Feeney, R. G. (2013). Reconciling spatial scales and stock structures for fisheries science and management. *Fisheries Research*, 141, 1–2. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2013.02.014
- Laman, E. A., Rooper, C. N., Turner, K., Rooney, S., Cooper, D., & Zimmerman, M. (2018). Using species distribution models to describe essential fish habitat in Alaska. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 75–8, 1230–1255.
- Lauria, V., Garofalo, G., Fiorentino, F., Massi, D., Milisenda, G., Piraino, S., Russo, T., & Gristina, M. (2017). Species distribution models of two critically endangered deep-sea octocorals reveal fishing impacts on vulnerable marine ecosystems in central Mediterranean Sea. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-08386-z
- Lavigne, H., Civitarese, G., & Ga<sup>\*</sup>, M. (2018). Impact of decadal reversals of the north Ionian circulation on phytoplankton phenology. 4431–4445.
- Lazzari, P., Solidoro, C., Salon, S., & Bolzon, G. (2016). Spatial variability of phosphate and nitrate in the Mediterranean Sea: A modeling approach. *Deep-Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers*, 108, 39–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsr.2015.12.006
- Lazzari, P., Teruzzi, A., Salon, S., Campagna, S., Calonaci, C., Colella, S., Tonani, M., & Crise, A. (2010). Pre-operational short-term forecasts for Mediterranean Sea biogeochemistry. *Ocean Science*, 6(1), 25–39. https://doi.org/10.5194/os-6-25-2010
- Le Quéré, C., Andrew, R. M., Friedlingstein, P., Sitch, S., Hauck, J., Pongratz, J., Pickers, P. A., Korsbakken, J. I., Peters, G. P., Canadell, J. G., Arneth, A., Arora, V. K., Barbero, L., Bastos, A., Bopp, L., Chevallier, F., Chini, L. P., & Ciais, P., D, B. (2018). Global Carbon Budget 2018. *Earth System Science Data*, 10(4), 1–28.
- Lee-yaw, J. A., Mccune, J. L., Pironon, S., Sheth, S. N., & Nogués-bravo, D. (2022). Species distribution models rarely predict the biology of real populations. 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.05877
- Lehtomäki, J., Kusumoto, B., Shiono, T., Tanaka, T., Kubota, Y., & Moilanen, A. (2019). Spatial conservation prioritization for the East Asian islands: A balanced representation of multitaxon biogeography in a protected area network. *Diversity and Distributions*, 25(3), 414–429. https://doi.org/10.1111/ddi.12869
- Leimu, R., & Fischer, M. (2008). A meta-analysis of local adaptation in plants. *PLoS ONE*, 3(12), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0004010
- Lejeusne, C., Chevaldonné, P., Pergent-Martini, C., Boudouresque, C. F., & Pérez, T. (2010). Climate change effects on a miniature ocean: the highly diverse, highly impacted Mediterranean Sea. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, 25(4), 250–260. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2009.10.009
- Leonori, I., De Felice, A., Campanella, F., Biagiotti, I., & Canduci, G. (2011). Assessment of Small Pelagic Fish Biomass in the Western Adriatic Sea by Means of Acoustic Methodology. *Fishery and Sea Resources. Marine Research at CNR*, 6(January 2017), 2019– 2029.
- Lewis, W. M. (2009). The Ecological Niche in Aquatic Ecosystems. *Encyclopedia of Inland Waters*, 411–415. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012370626-3.00204-0

- Li, P., & Tanhua, T. (2020). Recent Changes in Deep Ventilation of the Mediterranean Sea; Evidence From Long-Term Transient Tracer Observations. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 7(July), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2020.00594
- Libralato, S., Coll, M., Tempesta, M., Santojanni, A., Spoto, M., Palomera, I., Arneri, E., & Solidoro, C. (2010). Food-web traits of protected and exploited areas of the Adriatic Sea. *Biological Conservation*, 143(9), 2182–2194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2010.06.002
- Lindgren, F., Rue, H., & Lindström, J. (2011). An explicit link between gaussian fields and gaussian markov random fields: The stochastic partial differential equation approach. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B: Statistical Methodology*, 73(4), 423–498. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9868.2011.00777.x
- Liu, X., Köhl, A., & Stammer, D. (2017). Dynamical ocean response to projected changes of the global water cycle. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans*, 122(8), 6512–6532. https://doi.org/10.1002/2017JC013061
- Lozier, J. D., Aniello, P., & Hickerson, M. J. (2009). Predicting the distribution of Sasquatch in western North America: anything goes with ecological niche modelling. 1623–1627. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2699.2009.02152.x
- Luan, J., Zhang, C., Xu, B., Xue, Y., & Ren, Y. (2018). Modelling the spatial distribution of three Portunidae crabs in Haizhou Bay, China. *PLoS ONE*, 13(11). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207457
- Maina, I., Kavadas, S., Machias, A., Tsagarakis, K., & Giannoulaki, M. (2018). Modelling the spatiotemporal distribution of fisheries discards: A case study on eastern Ionian Sea trawl fishery. *Journal of Sea Research*, 139(January), 10–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2018.06.001
- Maiorano, P., Sion, L., Carlucci, R., Capezzuto, F., Giove, A., Costantino, G., Panza, M., D'Onghia, G., & Tursi, A. (2010). The demersal faunal assemblage of the north-western Ionian Sea (central Mediterranean): Current knowledge and perspectives. *Chemistry and Ecology*, 26(SUPPL. 1), 219–240. https://doi.org/10.1080/02757541003693987
- Marano, G., Marsan, R., Pastorelli, A. M., & Vaccarella, R. (1998). Areale di distribuzione e pesca dello scampo, Nephrops norvegicus (L.), nelle acque del basso Adriatico. *Biol. Mar. Medit.*, 5(2), 284–292.
- Maravelias, C. D., Haralabous, J., & Papaconstantinou, C. (2003). Predicting demersal fish species distributions in the Mediterranean Sea using artificial neural networks. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 255(June), 249–258. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps255249
- Marbà, N., Jordà, G., Agustí, S., Girard, C., & Duarte, C. M. (2015). Footprints of climate change on Mediterranean Sea biota. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 2(AUG), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2015.00056
- Marini, M., Maselli, V., Campanelli, A., Foglini, F., & Grilli, F. (2016). Role of the Mid-Adriatic deep in dense water interception and modification. Marine Geology, 375, 5– 14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.margeo.2015.08.015
- Matić-Skoko, S., Vrdoljak, D., Uvanović, H., Pavičić, M., Tutman, P., & Bojanić Varezić, D. (2020). Early evidence of a shift in juvenile fish communities in response to conditions in nursery areas. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-78181-w
- Maunder, M. N., & Punt, A. E. (2004). Standardizing catch and effort data: A review of

recent approaches. *Fisheries* Research, 70(2-3 SPEC. ISS.), 141–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2004.08.002

- McPherson, J. M., Jetz, W., & Rogers, D. J. (2004). The effects of species' range sizes on the accuracy of distribution models: Ecological phenomenon or statistical artefact? *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 41(5), 811–823. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0021-8901.2004.00943.x
- MEDIAS Handbook. (2019). Common Protocol for the Pan-MEditerranean Acoustic Survey (MEDIAS).
- MEDISEH. (2013). Mapping of nursery and spawning grounds of small pelagic fish . Mediterranean Sensitive Habitats (MEDISEH) Final Report, DG MARE Specific Directorate-General for Maritime Affairs and Fisheries DG MARE MAREA PROJECT MEDISEH (Mediterranean Sensitive Hab. January.
- MEDITS. (2007). International bottom trawl survey in the Mediterranean (Medits). Instruction manual: Vol. Version 5.
- Melo-Merino, S. M., Reyes-Bonilla, H., & Lira-Noriega, A. (2020). Ecological niche models and species distribution models in marine environments: A literature review and spatial analysis of evidence. *Ecological Modelling*, 415(September 2019), 108837. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2019.108837
- Mérigot, B., Gaertner, J. C., Brind'amour, A., Carbonara, P., Esteban, A., Garcia-Ruiz, C., Gristina, M. C., Imzilen, T., Jadaud, A., Joksimovic, A., Kavadas, S., Kolitari, J., Maina, I., Maiorano, P., Manfredi, C., Micallef, R., Peristeraki, P., Relini, G., Sbrana, M., ... Vrgoc, N. (2019). Stability of the relationships among demersal fish assemblages and environmental-trawling drivers at large spatio-temporal scales in the northern mediterranean sea. *Scientia Marina*, *83*(S1), 153–163. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.04954.30A
- Methot Jr., R. D., & Wetzel, C. R. (2013). Stock synthesis: A biological and statistical framework for fish stock assessment and fishery management. *Fish. Res.*, 142, 86–99.
- Milisenda, G., Garofalo, G., Fiorentino, F., Colloca, F., Maynou, F., Ligas, A., Musumeci, C., Bentes, L., Gonçalves, J. M. S., Erzini, K., Russo, T., D'Andrea, L., & Vitale, S. (2021). Identifying Persistent Hot Spot Areas of Undersized Fish and Crustaceans in Southern European Waters: Implication for Fishery Management Under the Discard Ban Regulation. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8(February). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.610241
- Morisette, J. T., Cravens, A. E., Miller, B. W., Talbert, M., Talbert, C., Jarnevich, C., Fink, M., Decker, K., & Odell, E. A. (2017). Crossing Boundaries in a Collaborative Modeling Workspace. *Society and Natural Resources*, 30(9), 1158–1167. https://doi.org/10.1080/08941920.2017.1290178
- Moullec, F., Barrier, N., Drira, S., Guilhaumon, F., Hattab, T., Peck, M. A., & Shin, Y. J. (2022). Using species distribution models only may underestimate climate change impacts on future marine biodiversity. *Ecological Modelling*, 464(July 2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2021.109826
- Moullec, F., Barrier, N., Drira, S., Guilhaumon, F., Marsaleix, P., Somot, S., Ulses, C., Velez, L., & Shin, Y. J. (2019a). An end-to-end model reveals losers and winners in a warming Mediterranean Sea. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 6(JUN), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2019.00345
- Moullec, F., Velez, L., Verley, P., Barrier, N., Ulses, C., Carbonara, P., Esteban, A., Follesa,

C., Gristina, M., Jadaud, A., Ligas, A., Díaz, E. L., Maiorano, P., Peristeraki, P., Spedicato, M. T., Thasitis, I., Valls, M., Guilhaumon, F., & Shin, Y. J. (2019b). Capturing the big picture of Mediterranean marine biodiversity with an end-to-end model of climate and fishing impacts. *Progress in Oceanography*, *178*(September), 102179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2019.102179

- Nagelkerken, I., Sheaves, M., Baker, R., & Connolly, R. M. (2015). The seascape nursery: A novel spatial approach to identify and manage nurseries for coastal marine fauna. *Fish and Fisheries*, *16*(2), 362–371. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12057
- Norberg, A., Abrego, N., Blanchet, F. G., Adler, F. R., Anderson, B. J., Anttila, J., Araújo, M. B., Dallas, T., Dunson, D., Elith, J., Foster, S. D., Fox, R., Franklin, J., Godsoe, W., Guisan, A., O'Hara, B., Hill, N. A., Holt, R. D., Hui, F. K. C., ... Ovaskainen, O. (2019). A comprehensive evaluation of predictive performance of 33 species distribution models at species and community levels. *Ecological Monographs*, *89*(3), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecm.1370
- Nye, J. A., Link, J. S., Hare, J. A., & Overholtz, W. J. (2009). Changing spatial distribution of fish stocks in relation to climate and population size on the Northeast United States continental shelf. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 393, 111–129. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08220
- O'Leary, B. C., Winther-Janson, M., Bainbridge, J. M., Aitken, J., Hawkins, J. P., & Roberts, C. M. (2016). Effective Coverage Targets for Ocean Protection. In *Conservation Letters* (Vol. 9, Issue 6, pp. 398–404). Wiley-Blackwell. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12247
- Occhipinti-Ambrogi, A. (2007). Global change and marine communities: Alien species and climate change. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 55(7–9), 342–352. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2006.11.014
- Olden, J. D., & Jackson, D. A. (2002). A comparison of statistical approaches for modelling fish species distributions. *Freshwater Biology*, 47(10), 1976–1995. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2427.2002.00945.x
- Orio, A., Florin, A. B., Bergström, U., Šics, I., Baranova, T., & Casini, M. (2017). Modelling indices of abundance and size-based indicators of cod and flounder stocks in the Baltic Sea using newly standardized trawl survey data. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 74(5), 1322–1333. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsx005
- Ovaskainen, O., Tikhonov, G., Norberg, A., Guillaume Blanchet, F., Duan, L., Dunson, D., Roslin, T., & Abrego, N. (2017). How to make more out of community data? A conceptual framework and its implementation as models and software. *Ecology Letters*, 20(5), 561–576. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12757
- Panzeri, D., Bitetto, I., Carlucci, R., Cipriano, G., Cossarini, G., D'Andrea, L., & Libralato, S. (2021). Developing spatial distribution models for demersal species by the integration of trawl surveys data and relevant ocean variables. *Journal of Operational Oceanography*, 14, 114–123.
- Parravicini, V., Azzurro, E., Kulbicki, M., & Belmaker, J. (2015). Niche shift can impair the ability to predict invasion risk in the marine realm: An illustration using Mediterranean fish invaders. *Ecology Letters*, 18(3), 246–253. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12401
- Pedersen, M. W., & Berg, C. W. (2017). A stochastic surplus production model in continuous time. *Fish and Fisheries*, 18(2), 226–243. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12174
- Pereira, H. M., Leadley, P. W., Proença, V., Alkemade, R., Scharlemann, J. P. W., Fernandez-

Manjarrés, J. F., Araújo, M. B., Balvanera, P., Biggs, R., Cheung, W. W. L., Chini, L., Cooper, H. D., Gilman, E. L., Guénette, S., Hurtt, G. C., Huntington, H. P., Mace, G. M., Oberdorff, T., Revenga, C., ... Walpole, M. (2010). Scenarios for global biodiversity in the 21st century. *Science*, *330*(6010), 1496–1501. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1196624

- Pérez-Ruzafa, A., García-Charton, J. A., & Marcos, C. (2017). North East Atlantic vs. Mediterranean marine protected areas as fisheries management tool. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4(AUG), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00245
- Petrić, M., Škeljo, F., & Šifner, S. K. (2021). Age, growth and maturation of Illex coindetii (Cephalopoda: Ommastrephidae) in the eastern Adriatic Sea. *Regional Studies in Marine Science*, 47, 101935. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rsma.2021.101935
- Phillips, R., Anderson, R. P., & Schapire, R. E. (2006). Maximum entropy modeling of species geographic distributions. *Ecological Modelling*, 190(2–3), 231–259. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2005.03.026
- Pinsky, M. L., Selden, R. L., & Kitchel, Z. J. (2020). Climate-Driven Shifts in Marine Species Ranges: Scaling from Organisms to Communities. *Annual Review of Marine Science*, 12, 153–179. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-010419-010916
- Piroddi, C., Colloca, F., & Tsikliras, A. C. (2020). The living marine resources in the Mediterranean Sea Large Marine Ecosystem. *Environmental Development*, 36(May), 100555. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envdev.2020.100555
- Plagányi, É. E., Bell, J. D., Bustamante, R. H., Dambacher, J. M., Dennis, D. M., Dichmont, C. M., Dutra, L. X. C., Fulton, E. A., Hobday, A. J., Ingrid Van Putten, E., Smith, F., Smith, A. D. M., & Zhou, S. (2011). Modelling climate-change effects on Australian and Pacific aquatic ecosystems: A review of analytical tools and management implications. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, 62(9), 1132–1147. https://doi.org/10.1071/MF10279
- Plagányi, É. E., Ellis, N., Blamey, L. K., Morello, E. B., Norman-Lopez, A., Robinson, W., Sporcic, M., & Sweatman, H. (2014). Ecosystem modelling provides clues to understanding ecological tipping points. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 512, 99–113. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps10909
- Poloczanska, E. S., Burrows, M. T., Brown, C. J., Molinos, J. G., Halpern, B. S., Hoegh-Guldberg, O., Kappel, C. V., Moore, P. J., Richardson, A. J., Schoeman, D. S., & Sydeman, W. J. (2016). Responses of marine organisms to climate change across oceans. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 3(MAY), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2016.00062
- Potts, L. J., Gantz, · J D, Kawarasaki, Y., Philip, B. N., David, ·, Gonthier, J., Law, A. D., Moe, · Luke, Unrine, J. M., Mcculley, R. L., Richard, ·, Lee, E., Denlinger, L., Nicholas, ·, & Teets, M. (2020). Environmental factors influencing fine-scale distribution of Antarctica's only endemic insect. *Oecologia*, 194, 529–539. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-020-04714-9
- Pranovi, F., Anelli Monti, M., Caccin, A., Colla, S., & Zucchetta, M. (2016). Recreational fishing on the West coast of the Northern Adriatic Sea (Western Mediterranean) and its possible ecological implications. *Regional Studies in Marine Science*, 3, 273–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rsma.2015.11.013
- Pranovi, F., Raicevich, S., Franceschini, G., Farrace, M. G., & Giovanardi, O. (2000). Rapido trawling in the northern Adriatic Sea: Effects on benthic communities in an experimental area. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 57(3), 517–524. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmsc.2000.0708

- Punzo, E., Gomiero, A., Tassetti, A. N., Strafella, P., Santelli, A., Salvalaggio, V., Spagnolo, A., Scarcella, G., De Biasi, A. M., Kozinkova, L., & Fabi, G. (2017). Environmental Impact of Offshore Gas Activities on the Benthic Environment: A Case Study. *Environmental Management*, 60(2), 340–356. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-017-0886-4
- Reale, M., Cossarini, G., Lazzari, P., Lovato, T., Bolzon, G., Masina, S., Solidoro, C., & Salon, S. (2022). Acidification, deoxygenation, and nutrient and biomass declines in a warming Mediterranean Sea. *Biogeosciences*, 19(i), 4035–4065.
- Reale, M., Salon, S., Crise, A., Farneti, R., Moseti, R., & Sannino, G. (2017). Unexpected Covariant Behavior of the Aegean and Ionian Seasin the Period 1987–2008 by Means of a Nondimensional SeaSurface Height Index (p. 14).
- Relini, G., Bertrand, J., & Zamboni, A. (1999). Synthesis of the knowledge on bottom fishery resources in Central Mediterranean (Italy and Corsica). *Biol. Mar. Medit.*, 6.
- Ridgeway, G. (1999). The state of boosting. *Computing Science and Statistics*, *31*, 172–181. http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.22.276&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Robinson, N. M., Nelson, W. A., Costello, M. J., Sutherland, J. E., & Lundquist, C. J. (2017). A systematic review of marine-based Species Distribution Models (SDMs) with recommendations for best practice. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4(DEC), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2017.00421
- Román-Palacios, C., & Wiens, J. J. (2020). Recent responses to climate change reveal the drivers of species extinction and survival. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 117(8), 4211–4217. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1913007117
- Roura-Pascual, N., Brotons, L., Peterson, A. T., & Thuiller, W. (2009). Consensual predictions of potential distributional areas for invasive species: A case study of Argentine ants in the Iberian Peninsula. *Biological Invasions*, 11(4), 1017–1031. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10530-008-9313-3
- Rubec, P. J., Kiltie, R., Leone, E., Flamm, R. O., McEachron, L., & Santi, C. (2016). Using delta-generalized additive models to predict spatial distributions and population abundance of juvenile pink shrimp in Tampa Bay, Florida. *Marine and Coastal Fisheries*, 8(1), 232–243. https://doi.org/10.1080/19425120.2015.1084408
- Rufino, M. M., Bez, N., & Brind'Amour, A. (2018). Integrating spatial indicators in the surveillance of exploited marine ecosystems. *PLoS ONE*, 13(11), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207538
- Russo, E., Monti, M. A., Mangano, M. C., Raffaetà, A., Sarà, G., Silvestri, C., & Pranovi, F. (2020). Temporal and spatial patterns of trawl fishing activities in the Adriatic Sea (Central Mediterranean Sea, GSA17). Ocean and Coastal Management, 192(October 2019). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2020.105231
- Russo, T., D'Andrea, L., Parisi, A., Martinelli, M., Belardinelli, A., Boccoli, F., Cignini, I., Tordoni, M., & Cataudella, S. (2016). Assessing the fishing footprint using data integrated from different tracking devices: Issues and opportunities. *Ecological Indicators*, 69, 818–827. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2016.04.043.
- Russo, Tommaso, Carpentieri, P., D'Andrea, L., De Angelis, P., Fiorentino, F., Franceschini, S., Garofalo, G., Labanchi, L., Parisi, A., Scardi, M., & Cataudella, S. (2019). Trends in effort and yield of trawl fisheries: A case study from the Mediterranean Sea. *Frontiers in*

Marine Science, 6(APR), 1-19. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2019.00153.

- Russo, T., D'Andrea, L., Franceschini, S., Accadia, P., Cucco, A., Garofalo, G., et al.(2019b). Simulating the effects of alternative management measures of trawl fisheries in the central Mediterranean sea: application of a multi-species bioeconomic modeling approach. *Front. Mar. Sci.* 6:542. doi: 10.3389/fmars.2019.
- Russo, Tommaso, D'Andrea, L., Parisi, A., & Cataudella, S. (2014). VMSbase: An R-Package for VMS and logbook data management and analysis in fisheries ecology. *PLoS ONE*, 9(6). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0100195
- Russo, Tommaso, Parisi, A., Garofalo, G., Gristina, M., Cataudella, S., & Fiorentino, F. (2014). SMART: A spatially explicit bio-economic model for assessing and managing demersal fisheries, with an application to italian trawlers in the strait of sicily. *PLoS ONE*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0086222
- SAC-GFCM. (2022). General Fisheries Commission for the Mediterranean a Report of the twenty-third session of the Scientific Advisory Committee on Fisheries. (Vol. 1395, Issue June).
- S., C., & M., S. (2011). The state of Italian marine fisheries and aquaculture. In (MiPAAF) (Ed.), *Ministero delle Politiche Agricole, Alimentari e Forestali (MiPAAF)*,.
- Sánchez, P., González, A. F., Jereb, P., Laptikhovsky, V. V., & Mangold, K.M. Nigmatullin, Ch.M. Ragonese, S. (1998). Squid Recruitment Dynamics: The genus Illex as a model, the commercial Illex species and influence on variability. *FAO Fisheries Technical Paper*, *Vol. 376*, 59–7.
- Santika, T., & Hutchinson, M. F. (2009). The effect of species response form on species distribution model prediction and inference. *Ecological Modelling*, 220(19), 2365–2379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2009.06.004
- Sartor, P., Mannini, A., Carlucci, R., Massaro, E., Queirolo, S., Sabatini, A., Scarcella, G., & Simoni, R. (2017). Sintesi delle conoscenze di biologia, ecologia e pesca delle specie ittiche dei mari italiani / Synthesis of the knowledge on biology, ecology and fishery of the halieutic resources of the Italian seas. *Biologia Marina Mediterranea 24*, 1, 608.
- Scarcella, G., Fabi, G., Grati, F., Polidori, P., Domenichetti, F., Bolognini, L., Punzo, E., Santelli, A., Sarappa, A., & Giovanardi, O. (2011). SoleMon survey for the study of flatfish stocks in the central and northern Adriatic Sea.
- Scarcella, G., Grati, F., Raicevich, S., Russo, T., Gramolini, R., Scott, R. D., Polidori, P., Domenichetti, F., Bolognini, L., Giovanardi, O., Celić, I., Sabatini, L., Vrgoč, N., Isajlović, I., Marčeta, B., & Fabi, G. (2014). Common sole in the northern and central Adriatic Sea: Spatial management scenarios to rebuild the stock. *Journal of Sea Research*, 89, 12–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2014.02.002
- Scarponi, D., Nawrot, R., Azzarone, M., Pellegrini, C., Gamberi, F., Trincardi, F., & Kowalewski, M. (2022). Resilient biotic response to long-term climate change in the Adriatic Sea. *Global Change Biology*, 28(13), 4041–4053. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.16168
- Schaefer, M. B. (1954). Some aspects of the dynamics of populations, important for the management of the commercial marine fisheries. *Inter-American Tropical Tuna Commission*, 1, 7–56.
- Schapire, R. E. (2003). The Boosting Approach to Machine Learning: An Overview. In

Springer (Ed.), In Nonlinear Estimation and Classification (Springer:, pp. 149–171).

- Schismenou, E., Tsoukali, S., Giannoulaki, M., & Somarakis, S. (2017). Modelling small pelagic fish potential spawning habitats: eggs vs spawners and in situ vs satellite data. *Hydrobiologia*, 788(1), 17–32. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-016-2983-4
- Sfriso, A., Buosi, A., Mistri, M., Munari, C., Franzoi, P., & Sfriso, A. A. (2019). Long-term changes of the trophic status in transitional ecosystems of the northern Adriatic Sea, key parameters and future expectations: The lagoon of Venice as a study case. *Nature Conservation*, 34, 193–215. https://doi.org/10.3897/natureconservation.34.30473
- Shaw, R. G., & Etterson, J. R. (2012). Rapid climate change and the rate of adaptation: Insight from experimental quantitative genetics. *New Phytologist*, 195(4), 752–765. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2012.04230.x
- Sheather, S. J. (2009). A Modern Approach to Regression with R. In *Design* (Vol. 102, p. 618). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.peva.2007.06.006
- Shepherd, J. G. (1999). Extended survivors analysis: An improved method for the analysis of catch-at-age data and abundance indices. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 56(5), 584–591. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmsc.1999.0498
- SIBM. (2017). Sintesi delle conoscenze di biologia, ecologia e pesca delle specie ittiche dei mari italiani / Synthesis of the knowledge on biology, ecology and fishery of the halieutic resources of the Italian seas (M. Erredi (ed.); Biologia).
- Simoncelli, S., Fratianni, C., Pinardi, N., Grandi, A., Drudi, M., Oddo, P., & Dobricic, S. (2019). Mediterranean Sea Physical Reanalysis (CMEMS MED-Physics) [Data set]. Copernicus Monitoring Environment Marine Service (CMEMS). Copernicus Monitoring Environment Marine Service (CMEMS).
- Sinclair, M., & Valdimarsson, G. (2003). Responsible Fisheries in the Marine Ecosystem. doi: 10.1079/%0A9780851996332.0000
- Sion, L., Calculli, C., Capezzuto, F., Carlucci, R., Carluccio, A., Cornacchia, L., Maiorano, P., Pollice, A., Ricci, P., Tursi, A., & D'Onghia, G. (2019). Does the Bari Canyon (Central Mediterranean) influence the fish distribution and abundance? *Progress in Oceanography*, 170(October 2018), 81–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2018.10.015
- Sion, L., Zupa, W., Calculli, C., Garofalo, G., Hidalgo, M., Jadaud, A., Lefkaditou, E., Ligas, A., Peristeraki, P., Bitetto, I., Capezzuto, F., Carlucci, R., Esteban, A., Follesa, C., Guijarro, B., Ikica, Z., Isajlovic, I., Lembo, G., Manfredi, C., ... Carbonara, P. (2019).
  Spatial distribution pattern of european hake, merluccius merluccius (Pisces: Merlucciidae), in the mediterranean sea. *Scientia Marina*, *83*(S1), 21–32. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.04988.12A
- Smale, D. A., Wernberg, T., Oliver, E. C. J., Thomsen, M., Harvey, B. P., Straub, S. C., Burrows, M. T., Alexander, L. V., Benthuysen, J. A., Donat, M. G., Feng, M., Hobday, A. J., Holbrook, N. J., Perkins-Kirkpatrick, S. E., Scannell, H. A., Sen Gupta, A., Payne, B. L., & Moore, P. J. (2019). Marine heatwaves threaten global biodiversity and the provision of ecosystem services. *Nature Climate Change*, 9(4), 306–312. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-019-0412-1

Smith-Vaniz, W. F. (1986). Carangidae (Springer-Verlag (ed.); Smith and).

Soldo, A. (2015). Regional Activity Centre For Specially Protected Areas STATUS AND CONSERVATION OF With financial. November. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.31277.44008 SoleMon. (2019). SoleMon Handbook Version 4 (Issue July).

- Solidoro, C., Cossarini, G., Lazzari, P., Galli, G., Bolzon, G., Somot, S., & Salon, S. (2022). Modeling Carbon Budgets and Acidification in the Mediterranean Sea Ecosystem Under Contemporary and Future Climate. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8(January), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.781522
- Soto-Navarro, J., Jordá, G., Amores, A., Cabos, W., Somot, S., Sevault, F., Macías, D., Djurdjevic, V., Sannino, G., Li, L., & Sein, D. (2020). Evolution of Mediterranean Sea water properties under climate change scenarios in the Med-CORDEX ensemble. In *Climate Dynamics* (Vol. 54, Issues 3–4). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00382-019-05105-4
- Souplet, A. (1996). Checkmed: a software to check the MEDITS data files. In Campagne internationale de chalutage démersal en Méditerranée (Medits). Campagne 1995. In Rapport final de contrat CEE-Ifremer-IEO-SIBM-NCMR. (MED/93/020,018,006,004).
- Spedicato, Maria Teresa, Massutí, E., Mérigot, B., Tserpes, G., Jadaud, A., & Relini, G. (2019). The medits trawl survey specifications in an ecosystem approach to fishery management. *Scientia Marina*, 84(3), 309.
- Spedicato, Maria Teresa, Zupa, W., Carbonara, P., Fiorentino, F., Follesa, M. C., Galgani, F., García-Ruiz, C., Jadaud, A., Ioakeimidis, C., Lazarakis, G., Lembo, G., Mandic, M., Maiorano, P., Sartini, M., Serena, F., Cau, A., Esteban, A., Isajlovic, I., Micallef, R., & Thasitis, I. (2019). Spatial distribution of marine macro-litter on the seafloor in the northern mediterranean sea: The MEDITS initiative. *Scientia Marina*, *83*(S1), 257–270. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.04987.14A
- Stagioni, M., Montanini, S., & Vallisneri, M. (2013). Feeding habits of anglerfish, Lophius budegassa (Spinola, 1807) in the Adriatic Sea, north-eastern Mediterranean. J Appl Ichthyol, 29, 374–380. https://doi.org/doi: 10.1111/jai.12148
- Stohlgren, T. J., Ma, P., Kumar, S., Rocca, M., Morisette, J. T., Jarnevich, C. S., & Benson, N. (2010). Ensemble habitat mapping of invasive plant species. *Risk Analysis*, 30(2), 224–235. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1539-6924.2009.01343.x
- Suca, J. J., Deroba, J. J., Richardson, D. E., Ji, R., & Llopiz, J. K. (2021). Environmental drivers and trends in forage fish occupancy of the Northeast US shelf. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 78(10), 3687–3708. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsab214
- Taylor, K. E., Stouffer, R. J., & Meehl, G. A. (2012). An overview of CMIP5 and the experiment design. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society, 93(4), 485–498. https://doi.org/10.1175/BAMS-D-11-00094.1
- Telesca, L., Belluscio, A., Criscoli, A., Ardizzone, G., Apostolaki, E., Fraschetti, S., Gristina, M., Knittweis, L., Martin, C. S., Pergent, G., Alagna, A., Badalamenti, F., Garofalo, G., Gerakaris, V., Pace, M. L., Pergent-Martini, C., & Salomidi, M. (2013). MAREA PROJECT: MEDISEH (Mediterranean Sensitive Habitats) specific contract no 2 (SI2.600741).
- Templado, J. (2014). The mediterranean sea: Its history and present challenges. The Mediterranean Sea: Its History and Present Challenges, March 2013, 1–678. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-6704-1
- Teruzzi, A., Bolzon, G., Cossarini, G., Lazzari, P., Salon, S., Crise, A., & Solidoro, C. (2019). Mediterranean Sea Biogeochemical Reanalysis (CMEMS MED-Biogeochemistry) [Data set]. Copernicus Monitoring Environment Marine Service (CMEMS). Copernicus Monitoring Environment Marine Service (CMEMS).
- Teruzzi, Anna, Bolzon, G., Salon, S., Lazzari, P., Solidoro, C., & Cossarini, G. (2018).
Assimilation of coastal and open sea biogeochemical data to improve phytoplankton simulation in the Mediterranean Sea. *Ocean Modelling*, 132(October), 46–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocemod.2018.09.007

- Teruzzi, Anna, Dobricic, S., Solidoro, C., & Cossarini, G. (2014). A 3-D variational assimilation scheme in coupled transport-biogeochemical models: Forecast of Mediterranean biogeochemical properties. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans, 119*(1), 200–217. https://doi.org/10.1002/2013JC009277
- Thorson, J. T. (2019). Guidance for decisions using the Vector Autoregressive Spatio-Temporal (VAST) package in stock, ecosystem, habitat and climate assessments. *Fisheries* Research, 210(October 2018), 143–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2018.10.013
- Thorson, J. T., Barbeaux, S. J., Goethel, D. R., Kearney, K. A., Laman, E. A., Nielsen, J. K., Siskey, M. R., Siwicke, K., & Thompson, G. G. (2021). Estimating fine-scale movement rates and habitat preferences using multiple data sources. *Fish and Fisheries*, 22(6), 1359– 1376. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12592
- Thorson, J. T., & Barnett, L. A. K. (2017). Comparing estimates of abundance trends and distribution shifts using single- and multispecies models of fishes and biogenic habitat. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 74(5), 1311–1321. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsw193
- Thorson, J. T., Ianelli, J. N., Larsen, E. A., Ries, L., Scheuerell, M. D., Szuwalski, C., & Zipkin, E. F. (2016). Joint dynamic species distribution models: a tool for community ordination and spatio-temporal monitoring. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 25(9), 1144– 1158. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12464
- Thorson, J. T., Jannot, J., & Somers, K. (2017). Using spatio-temporal models of population growth and movement to monitor overlap between human impacts and fish populations. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 54, 577–587. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12664
- Thorson, J. T., Pinsky, M. L., & Ward, E. J. (2016). Model-based inference for estimating shifts in species distribution, area occupied and centre of gravity. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 7(8), 990–1002. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.12567
- Thorson, J. T., Shelton, A. O., Ward, E. J., & Skaug, H. J. (2015). Geostatistical deltageneralized linear mixed models improve precision for estimated abundance indices for West Coast groundfishes. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 72(5), 1297–1310. https://doi.org/10.2307/4451538
- Tikhonov, G., Opedal, Ø. H., Abrego, N., Lehikoinen, A., de Jonge, M. M. J., Oksanen, J., & Ovaskainen, O. (2020). Joint species distribution modelling with the r-package Hmsc. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 11(3), 442–447. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.13345
- Tortonese, E. (1975). Osteichthyes (Pesci ossei) (B. Calderini (ed.)).
- Travers-Trolet, M., Bourdaud, P., Genu, M., Velez, L., & Vermard, Y. (2020). The Risky Decrease of Fishing Reference Points Under Climate Change. Frontiers in Marine Science, 7(November), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2020.568232
- Tsagarakis, K., Palialexis, A., & Vassilopoulou, V. (2014). Mediterranean fishery discards: review of the existing knowledge. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 71, 1219–1234. https://doi.org/doi:10.1093/icesjms/fst074

- Tserpes, G., Massutí, E., Fiorentino, F., Facchini, M. T., Viva, C., Jadaud, A., Joksimovic, A., Pesci, P., Piccinetti, C., Sion, L., Thasitis, I., & Vrgoc, N. (2019). Distribution and spatio-temporal biomass trends of red mullets across the mediterranean. *Scientia Marina*, *83*(S1), 43–55. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.04888.21A
- Tsikliras, A. C., Antonopoulou, E., & Stergiou, K. I. (2010). Spawning period of Mediterranean marine fishes. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, 20(4), 499–538. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11160-010-9158-6
- Tsirintanis, K., Azzurro, E., Crocetta, F., Dimiza, M., Froglia, C., Gerovasileiou, V., Langeneck, J., Mancinelli, G., Rosso, A., Stern, N., Triantaphyllou, M., Tsiamis, K., Turon, X., Verlaque, M., Zenetos, A., & Katsanevakis, S. (2022). Bioinvasion impacts on biodiversity, ecosystem services, and human health in the Mediterranean Sea. *Aquatic Invasions*, 17(3), 308–352. https://doi.org/10.3391/ai.2022.17.3.01
- Tukey, J. (1949). Comparing individuals means in the analysis of variance. *Biometrics*, 5(2), 99–114.
- Turner, S. M., Hare, J. A., Manderson, J. P., Richardson, D. E., & Hoey, J. J. (2016). Evaluation of species distribution forecasts: A potential predictive tool for reducing incidental catch in pelagic fisheries. In *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* (Vol. 74, Issue 11). https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2016-0274
- Ulrich, C., Abella, J. A., Andersen, J., Arrizabalaga, H., Bailey, N., Bertignac, M., Borges, L., Cardinale, M., Catchpole, T., Curtis, H., Daskalov, G., Döring, R., Gascuel, D., Knittweis, L., Lloret, J., Malvarosa, L., Martin, P., Motova, A., Murua, H., ... Vasilakopoulos, P. (2019). Scientific, Technical and Economic Committee for Fisheries (STECF) Multiannual Plan for the fisheries exploiting demersal stocks in the Adriatic Sea (STECF-19-02). https://doi.org/10.2760/026674
- Ungaro, N., Rizzi, E., & Marano, G. (1993). Note sulla biologia e pesca di Merluccius merluccius (L.) nell'Adriatico pugliese. *Biologia Marina*, 329–334.
- Valavi, R., Elith, J., Lahoz-Monfort, J. J., & Guillera-Arroita, G. (2019). blockCV: An r package for generating spatially or environmentally separated folds for k-fold crossvalidation of species distribution models. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 10(2), 225– 232. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.13107
- VanDerWal, J., Shoo, L. P., Graham, C., & Williams, S. E. (2009). Selecting pseudo-absence data for presence-only distribution modeling: How far should you stray from what you know? *Ecological Modelling*, 220(4), 589–594. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2008.11.010
- Vasconcelos, P., Carvalho, A. N., Piló, D., Gaspar, M. B., & Cristo, M. (2017). First record of the spottail mantis shrimp, Squilla mantis (Stomatopoda, Squillidae), in the Ria Formosa lagoon (Algarve Coast, Southern Portugal). *Crustaceana*, 90(13), 1665–1671. https://doi.org/10.1163/15685403-00003717
- Vecchione, M., & Young, R. E. (2011). *Illex coindetii (Verany 1839)*. The Tree of Life Web Project. http://tolweb.org/Illex\_coindetii/77444
- von Schuckmann, K., Le Traon, P. Y., Smith, N., Pascual, A., Djavidnia, S., Gattuso, J. P., Grégoire, M., Aaboe, S., Alari, V., Alexander, B. E., Alonso-Martirena, A., Aydogdu, A., Azzopardi, J., Bajo, M., Barbariol, F., Batistić, M., Behrens, A., Ismail, S. Ben, Benetazzo, A., ... Wakelin, S. (2021). Copernicus Marine Service Ocean State Report, Issue 5. *Journal of Operational Oceanography*, 14(S1), 1–185. https://doi.org/10.1080/1755876X.2021.1946240

- Vrgoč, N. (2000). Struktura i dinamika pridnenih zajednica riba Jadranskog mora. Disertacija. *Sveučilište u Zagrebu*, 198.
- Vrgoč, N., Arneri, E., Jukić-Peladić, S., & Šifner, S. (2004). Review of current knowledge on shared demersal stocks of the Adriatic Sea. *AdriaMed Technical Documents*, 12, 91.
- Wisz, M. S., Hijmans, R. J., Li, J., Peterson, A. T., Graham, C. H., Guisan, A., Elith, J., Dudík, M., Ferrier, S., Huettmann, F., Leathwick, J. R., Lehmann, A., Lohmann, L., Loiselle, B. A., Manion, G., Moritz, C., Nakamura, M., Nakazawa, Y., Overton, J. M. C., ... Zimmermann, N. E. (2008). Effects of sample size on the performance of species distribution models. *Diversity and Distributions*, 14(5), 763–773. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-4642.2008.00482.x
- Woillez, M., Rivoirard, J., & Petitgas, P. (2009). Notes on survey-based spatial indicators for monitoring fish populations. *Aquatic Living Resources*, 22(2), 155–164. https://doi.org/10.1051/alr/2009017
- Worm, B., Barbier, E. B., Beaumont, N., Duffy, J. E., Folke, C., Halpern, B. S., Jackson, J. B. C., Lotze, H. K., Micheli, F., Palumbi, S. R., Sala, E., Selkoe, K. A., Stachowicz, J. J., & Watson, R. (2007). Impacts of biodiversity loss on ocean ecosystem services. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, *316*(5829), 787–791. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1137946
- Zhang, C., Chen, Y., Xu, B., Xue, Y., & Ren, Y. (2020). Temporal transferability of marine distribution models in a multispecies context. *Ecological Indicators*, *117*(June), 106649. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.106649
- Zhao, Z., Ji, K., Xing, X., Zou, H., & Zhou, S. (2014). Ship surveillance by integration of space-borne SAR and AIS - Review of current research. *Journal of Navigation*, 67(1), 177– 189. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0373463313000659
- Zimmerman, N., & Guisan, A. (2000). Predictive habitat distribution models in ecology. *Ecological Modelling*, 135, 147–186.
- Zorica, B., Čikeš Keč, V., Vrgoč, N., Isajlović, I., Piccinetti, C., Mandić, M., Marčeta, B., & Pešić, A. (2020). A review of reproduction biology and spawning/ nursery grounds of the most important adriatic commercial fish species in the last two decades. *Acta Adriatica*, 61(1), 89–100. https://doi.org/10.32582/aa.61.1.7
- Zurell, D., Franklin, J., König, C., Bouchet, P. J., Dormann, C. F., Elith, J., Fandos, G., Feng, X., Guillera-Arroita, G., Guisan, A., Lahoz-Monfort, J. J., Leitão, P. J., Park, D. S., Peterson, A. T., Rapacciuolo, G., Schmatz, D. R., Schröder, B., Serra-Diaz, J. M., Thuiller, W., ... Merow, C. (2020). A standard protocol for reporting species distribution models. *Ecography*, 43(9), 1261–1277. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04960



# Supplementary

Material and info

# Summary sup. material

Supplementary	
Chapter 2 Supplementary material	139
Description	139
1. European hake	140
2. Common Sole	144
3. Mantis Shrimp	146
4. Common Cuttlefish	151
5. Red mullet	156
Chapter 4 Supplementary material	159
Chapter 5 Supplementary material	172

## Chapter 2 Supplementary material

#### Description

This supplementary material is providing all details for the choices of the most appropriate approach, identification of the set of variables that result in the best model through training and testing, and a descriptive summary of the best model and its properties. The above is reported for each species (European hake, common sole, mantis shrimp, common cuttlefish ad red mullet). Therefore, the document is organized by species and for each, a set of sections are reported as in the following:

**Identification of the most appropriate approach**: these sections have briefly presented the results of different GAM families (Delta-GAM, Tweedie, and Gaussian) applied to the trawl survey data for the species and compared using mean absolute error (MAE) and correlation coefficient ( $\mathbb{R}^2$ ). These comparisons are done for the model with the full set of variables identified by the VIF (see Materials and Methods in the paper) and for the minimal model with geopositional variables only.

**Best models identification:** in these sections are identified the most appropriate approach adopted on models with different explanatory variables. 50 runs with training (70% of the data) and testing (the remaining 30% of the data) selected randomly are used implementing a back-stepwise, i.e., from the complete model with all explanatory variables identified by VIF (model 0) to the minimal geopositional model (model 5,6 or 7 depending on the species). The variables used in each model are described and the measures of the model's performance (explained deviance (%ED); Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) of the training datasets; correlation coefficient (R2)) derived from 50 runs of the training and test analysis are reported in the box plots. The results of Tukey's test are also reported.

**Spline and residual best model**: in this section, we show the spline curve derived from the best model chosen, delta (binomial and Gaussian) for European hake, common cuttlefish and mantis shrimp, Gaussian for red mullet, and Tweedie for common sole.

**Summary of the model:** in this section are reported the summary table of the best model (mod 0) for the respective best approach for each species. The summary is derived from software R, where the models are run and the final results are mapped.

#### 1. European hake

#### 1.1. Identification of the most appropriate approach

Table S2.1: performance statistics for the different approaches tested in both the model with the complete set of relevant oceanographic variables selected by VIF and the model with minimal geopositional variables.

	With all addit (model 0)	ional variables	Minimal ge variables (r	eopositional model 6)
	MAE	R2	MAE	R2
DELTA-GAM	16.13853	0.306771	16.28943	0.297505
Tweedie	16.74836	0.342713	16.92313	0.331782
Gaussian	16.24252	0.308074	16.38106	0.298852

The most appropriate approach among those GAMS tested was thus identified in the Delta-GAM approach.

#### 1.2. Best models identification

Several Delta-GAM models with different explanatory variables were analysed in the training and testing procedure.

Where the response variable  $R = \log kg/km^2$  (delta-gaussian) or presence/absence (deltabinomial) in the DELTA model. Delta-GAM box plots are reported in the main text.

delta-binomial	$\mod 0$	mod 1	mod 2	mod 3	mod 4	mod 5	MOD 6
aic	с	b	b	b	b	ab	а
dev.expl.	а	b	bc	b	b	с	d
r2	а	а	а	а	а	ab	а
delta gaussian							
aic	b	ab	ab	ab	ab	ab	d
dev.expl.	a	ab	ab	b	bc	cd	d
r2	а	а	а	а	а	а	а

#### Table S2.2: Tuckey test delta binomial and delta Gaussian for European hake

#### 1.3. Splines, summary and residuals of the best model (model 0)

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to European hake (splines, residuals and summary): results for Delta-binomial.



Figure S2.1: spline for the best model (model 0) of delta binomial for European hake

		Estimate	e Std.Er	ror z.value	p.value
Intercept		3.69	0.45	8.13	3.97*e-16***
Factor(mon	th) 6	0.009	0.39	0.02	0.98
Factor(mon	th) 7	-0.07	0.46	-0.16	0.86
Factor(mon	th) 8	-0.39	0.48	-0.81	0.41
Factor(mon	th) 9	-0.23	0.51	-0.46	0.64
Factor(mon	th) 10	-0.19	0.69	-0.28	0.77
Factor(mon	th) 11	0.76	0.53	1.44	0.14
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df C	lhi.sq	p.value	
					_
Х	6.64	9	119.89	< 2e-16***	
Υ	8.30	9	42.05	2.65e-07***	
Year	6.30	9	100.02	<2e-16***	
Depth	8.83	9	363.35	<2e-16***	
TMP_bot	2.50	9	20.65	8.53e-06***	
Dox_bot	2.64	9	10.31	0.004**	
Nit	0.00	9	0.00	0.89	
sal	0.00	9	0.00	0.79	
poc	0.00	9	0.00	0.23	

Table S2.3: Summary tables delta-binomial mod 0 European Hake

eff	<u>3.55</u> <u>9</u>	<u>37.62</u>	<u>5.11e-09***</u>
Diagnostic			
R2	0.55		
Dev.expl	55.9%		
UBRE	-0.54	_	



Figure S2.2: residual derived from model 0, delta binomial, for European hake

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to European hake (splines, residuals and summary): results for Delta-gaussian.



Figure S2.3: spline for the best model (model 0) of delta gaussian for European hake

Table S2.4: Summary tables delta-gaussian mod 0 for European hake

	Estimate	Std.I	Error	t.value	p.value
Intercept	2.90	0.11		24.64	<2e-16
Factor(month) 6	0.07	0.11		0.64	0.52
Factor(month) 7	0.11	0.12		0.95	0.34
Factor(month) 8	0.06	0.13		0.51	0.60
Factor(month) 9	0.27	0.14		1.81	0.06
Factor(month) 10	0.32	0.16		2.00	0.04*
Factor(month) 11	0.30	0.14		2.032	0.04*
Covariates Edf	Ref.df F		p.valu	e	_
X 5.37	9 9	.29	<2e-1	.6***	
Y 7.80	9 1	.8.97	<2e-1	.6***	
Year 6.83	9 2	6.27	<2e-1	.6***	
Depth 6.51	9 1	2.24	<2e-1	.6***	
TMP_bot 8.87	9 0	.23	0.08		
Dox_bot 4.42	9 1	42	0.007	**	
Nit 4.53	9 0	0.00	0.74	ala ala	
Sal 3.94	9 1	37	0.005	* *	
POC 3.//	9 1	11	0.01*	00***	
<u>Diagnostic</u>	<u> </u>		1.050	-05	
R2 0.30					
Devexnl 31.6	%				
GCV 0.76					
Q-Q Plot, method =	simul1	Hi	stogram	of residual	s
p 2-		900 -			
e Les	tu	600-		-	
-2-	c	300-			
-3 -2 -1 0 1	2 3	0	4 -2	0 roasid	2
Resids vs. linear pre	d.	Resp	onse vs	s. Fitted Val	ues
2		6-		هرند از	مربعة .
	esto	4-			
Lesi	Les D	2 .			¢.
4		0-		Sec.	
1 2 3 linear predicte	4 5 or	1	2 Fitt	3 ed Values	4 5

Figure S2.4: residual derived from model 0, delta GAUSSLAN, for European hake

#### 2. Common Sole

#### 2.1. Identification of the most appropriate approach

Table S2.5: performance statistics for the different approaches tested in both the model with the complete set of relevant oceanographic variables selected by VIF and the model with minimal geopositional variables.

	With all additional variables (model 0)		Minimal geopositional variables (model 6)		
	MAE	R2	MAE	R2	
DELTA-GAM	483.2629	0.510396	491.4670	0.511032	
Tweedie	437.3220	0.577585	444.4685	0.550458	
Gaussian	482.0236	0.510482	489.6441	0.511277	

The most appropriate approach among those GAMS tested was thus identified in the Tweedie GAM approach.

#### 2.2. Best models identification

Several Tweedie models with different explanatory variables were analysed in the training and testing procedure.

```
 \begin{split} & Model_1 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(sal) + s(dox.bot) + s(TMP\_bot) \\ & Model_2 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(sal) + s(dox.bot) \\ & Model_3 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(sal) \\ & Model_4 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(pho) + s(ph) \\ & Model_5 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(pho) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \\ & Model_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) +
```

Where the response variable is  $R = kg/km^2$ . The box-plot of Tweedie model is reported in the main text.

Tweedie	Mod 0	Mod 1	Mod 2	Mod 3	Mod 4	Mod 5	Mod 6
AIC	a	а	a	а	а	а	а
Dev.Expl.	а	а	а	а	а	а	а
R2	a	2	a	2	а	а	2

Table S2.6: Tuckey test Tweedie for common sole

#### 2.3. Splines, summary and residuals of the best model (model 0)

In the following, the results of the Tweedie-GAM applied to common sole (splines, residuals and summary)

Chapter 2 Supplementary material Material and info



Figure S2.6: spline for the best model (model 0) of tweedie for common sole

		Estimate	Std.Err	or t.value	p.value
Intercept		6.09	0.21	28.61	<2e-16***
Factor(mon	th) 2	-0.46	0.39	-1.15	0.24
Factor(mon	th) 10	0.006	0.24	0.02	0.97
Factor(mon	th) 11	0.07	0.22	0.32	0.74
Factor(mon	th) 12	0.08	0.22	0.38	0.70
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df	F	p.value	
Y	6.64	9	25.55	<2e-16***	-
Year	3.48	9	13.74	<2e-16***	
Depth	7.25	9	34.92	<2e-16***	
Pho	2.09	9	1.24	0.001**	
Ph	0.80	9	0.64	0.005	
Sal	1.70	9	0.64	0.01**	
Dox_bot	0.59	9	0.21	0.06	
Tmp_bot	0.02	9	0.004	0.19	
Eff	0.0002	9	0.00	0.70	_
Diagnostic					
R <sup>2</sup>	0.56				
Dev.expl	62.6%				
-REML	3783.4	<u>-</u>			

Table S2.7: Summary tables Tweedie, mod 0, for common sole



Figure S2.7: residual derived from model 0, tweedie, for common sole

#### 3. Mantis Shrimp

#### 3.1. Identification of the most appropriate approach

	With all additional variables (model 0)		Minimal geopositional variables (model 6)	
	MAE	R2	MAE	R2
DELTA-GAM	185.1325	0.328499	208.8765	0.209921
Tweedie	192.2052	0.436241	215.6992	0.355822
Gaussian	186.4174	0.319229	206.8905	0.229974

TableS2.8: performance statistics for the different approaches tested in both the model with the complete set of relevant oceanographic variables selected by VIF and the model with minimal geopositional variables.

The most appropriate approach among those GAMS tested was thus identified in the Delta-GAM approach.

#### 3.2. Best models identification and Tukey test

Several delta-GAM models with different explanatory variables were analysed in the training and testing procedure.

 $\begin{array}{lll} Model\_0 & <- & R \sim \beta + & factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + & s(sal) + s(TMP\_bot) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff) \\ Model\_1 <- & R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(sal) + s(TMP\_bot) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(dox.bot) \\ Model\_2 <- & R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(sal) + s(TMP\_bot) + s(poc) + s(ph) \\ Model\_3 <- & R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(sal) + s(TMP\_bot) + s(poc) \\ Model\_4 <- & R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(sal) + s(TMP\_bot) \\ \end{array}$ 

 $\begin{aligned} & Model\_5 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(sal) \\ & Model\_6 <- R \sim \beta + factor(month) + s(Y) + s(year) + s(depth) \end{aligned}$ 

Where the response variable  $R = \log kg/km^2$  (delta-gaussian) or presence/absence (deltabinomial) in the DELTA model. Since the Gaussian part of the Delta-GAM is reported in the main text, here we reported only results for Delta-binomial on presence/absence data.



Figure S2.8: box plot from training and test analysis of delta-binomial model for mantis shrimp.

Table S2.9:	Tuckey i	test delta	binomial	and delt	a gaussian	for ma	ntis s	shrimt
					0	J		1

delta-binomial	$\mod 0$	mod 1	mod 2	mod 3	mod 4	mod 5
aic	а	В	с	d	d	f
dev.expl.	а	В	с	с	d	f
r2	а	ab	bc	cd	cd	d
delta gaussian						
aic	а	В	с	d	d	f
dev.expl.	а	В	с	с	d	f
r2	a	ab	bc	cd	cd	d

#### 3.3. Splines, summary and residuals of the best model (model 0)

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to mantis shrimp (splines, residuals and summary): results for Delta-binomial.

Chapter 2 Supplementary material Material and info



Figure S2.9: spline for the best model (model 0) of delta-binomial approach for mantis shrimp.

Table	S2.10:	Summary	tables	delta	binomial,	mod	0,	for	mantis	shi	rim	ţ
		. /			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · ·	/				

	Estimate	Std.Error	z.value	p.value
Intercept	1.39	1.55	0.89	0.37
Factor(month) 2	-0.99	2.023e+07	0.00	1.00
Factor(month) 10	-3.34	1.75	-1.90	0.05
Factor(month) 11	-0.60	1.68	-0.35	0.72
Factor(month) 12	0.52	1.60	0.32	0.74
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df	Chi.sq	p.value
Y	1.88	9	29.46	6.38e-09***
Year	7.60	9	25.72	0.0003***
Depth	5.80	9	33.52	5.75e-07***
Sal	3.63e-06	9	0.00	0.55
TMP_bot	0.58	9	2.61	0.02*
Poc	6.76	9	49.91	3.90e-08***
рН	7.79e-05	9	0.00	0.26
Dox_bot	4.39	9	13.26	0.004**
Eff	<u>3.8</u> 2	9	18.23	0.0003***

Diagnostic	
R <sup>2</sup>	0.62
Dev.expl	58.8%
UBRE	-0.32



Figure S2.10: residual derived from model 0, delta binomial, for mantis shrimp

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to mantis shrimp (splines, residuals and summary): results for Delta-gaussian.



Figure S2.11: spline for the best model (model 0) of delta-gaussian approach for mantis shrimp

		Estima	te Sto	l.Error	t.value	p.value
Intercept		3.62	1.3	0	2.78	0.005**
Factor(mon	th) 10	0.66	1.7	6	0.37	0.70
Factor(mon	th) 11	1.20	1.3	2	0.91	0.36
Factor(mon	th) 12	2.11	1.2	6	1.66	0.09
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df	F	p.valu	e	
Y	8.34	9	11.65	<2e-1	6***	
Year	6.11	9	1.75	0.009*	**	
Depth	7.18	9	5.73	2.95e-	09***	
Sal	3.60	9	2.21	6.46e-	05***	
TMP_bot	0.82	9	1.58	7.98e-	06***	
Poc	3.19	9	1.61	0.0008	3***	
pН	0.54	9	0.22	0.04*		
Dox_bot	0.64	9	0.16	0.07		
Eff	0.91	9	0.20	0.12		
Diagnostic						

Table S2.11: Summary tables Delta-gaussian, mod 0 for mantis shrimp

igi

R <sup>2</sup>	0.44
Dev.expl	48.5%
GCV	1.58



Figure S2.12: residual derived from model 0, delta gaussian, for mantis shrimp

#### 4. Common Cuttlefish

#### 4.1. Identification of the most appropriate approach

Table S2.12: performance statistics for the different approaches tested in both the model with the complete set of relevant oceanographic variables selected by VIF and the model with minimal geopositional variables.

	With all addition (model 0)	onal variables	Minimal geopositional variables (model 6)		
	MAE	R2	MAE	R2	
DELTA-GAM	232.8418	0.55711464	234.9617	0.550559	
Tweedie	283.4962	0.4186344	289.2299	0.384666	
Gaussian	236.7232	0.56298136	238.3843	0.556386	

The most appropriate approach among those GAMS tested was thus identified in the Delta-GAM approach.

#### 4.2. Best models identification and Tukey test

Several delta-GAM models with different explanatory variables were analysed in the training and testing procedure.

Where the response variable  $R = \log kg/km^2$  (delta-gaussian) or presence/absence (deltabinomial) in the DELTA model. Since the Gaussian part of the Delta-GAM is reported in the main text, here we reported only results for Delta-binomial on presence/absence data (Figure S4.1)



FigureS2.13: box plot from training and test analysis of delta-binomial model for common cuttlefish.

delta-binomial	$\mod 0$	mod 1	mod 2	mod 3	mod 4	mod 5
aic	а	а	а	а	ab	b
dev.expl.	ab	а	ab	abc	с	с
r2	а	а	а	а	а	а
delta gaussian						
aic	а	а	а	а	а	а
dev.expl.	ab	а	ab	abc	bc	с
r2	а	а	а	а	а	а

Table S2.13: Tuckey test delta-binomial and delta-gaussian for common cuttlefish

#### 4.3. Splines, summary, and residuals of the best model (model 0)

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to common cuttlefish (splines, residuals, and summary): results for Delta-binomial.

Chapter 2 Supplementary material Material and info



FigureS2.14: spline for the best model (model 0) of delta-binomial approach for common cuttlefish.

		Estimate	Std.Error	z.value	p.value
Intercept		-0.45	1.26	-0.36	0.71
Factor (mon	th) 2	4.13	1.50	2.75	0.005**
Factor(mont	th) 10	3.27	1.49	2.19	0.02*
Factor(mont	th) 11	1.81	1.38	1.31	0.18
Factor(mont	th) 12	2.22	1.24	1.78	0.07
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df	Chi.sq	p.value	
Х	7.4	9	32.44	1.09e-05***	*
Y	8.16	9	81.48	3.87e-16	
Year	5.86	9	13.84	0.019*	
Depth	7.00	9	84.90	<2e-16***	
TMP_bot	1.85	9	7.49	0.007**	
Dox_bot	1.20e-05	59	0.00	0.57	
Nit	5.96e-03	39	0.006	0.28	
Pho	4.78	9	9.51	0.05*	
Eff	6.75e-01	19	1.51	0.12	
Diagnostic					

Table S2.14: Summary tables Delta-binomial mod 0 common cuttlefish

$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.59
Dev.expl	55.8%
-UBRE	-0.33



Figure S2.15: residual derived from model 0, delta binomial, for common cuttlefish.

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to common cuttlefish (splines, residuals and summary): results for Delta-gaussian.



Figure S2.16: spline for the best model (model 0) of delta-gaussian approach for common cuttlefish.

Table S2.15: Summary tables Delta-gaussian, mod 0, for common cuttlefish.

	Estimate	Std.Error	z.value	p.value
Intercept	23.20	4.63	5.01	7.7e-07***
Factor (month) 2	5.00	4.94	1.01	0.31

Factor(mont	th) 10 -5	.28	4.96	-1.06 0.28	
Factor(mont	th) 11 -2	.51	4.89	-0.51 0.60	
Factor(mont	th) 12 0.	09	4.48	0.02 0.98	
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df	F	p.value	
Х	7.26	9	8.28	2.09e-14***	
Y	8.27	9	23.14	<2e-16***	
Year	7.05	9	2.61	0.0009***	
Depth	4.86	9	2.63	2.41e-05***	
TMP_bot	9.80e-01	9	0.71	0.004**	
Dox_bot	7.12	9	1.87	0.01*	
Nit	3.61e-01	9	0.005	0.70	
Pho	3.20e-05	9	0.00	0.39	
Eff	3.65	9	0.61	0.17	
Diagnostic					

$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.52
Dev.expl	56.6%
GCV	82.9



Figure S2.17: residual derived from model 0, delta gaussian, for common cuttlefish.

#### 5. Red mullet

5.1. Identification of the most appropriate approach

Table S2.16: performance statistics for the different approaches tested in both the model with the complete set of relevant oceanographic variables selected by VIF and the model with minimal geopositional variables.

	With all additional variables (model 0)		Minimal geopositional variables (model 6)		
	MAE R2		MAE	R2	
DELTA-GAM	36.774	0.118	39.016	0.108	
Tweedie	40.373 0.242		45.546	0.155	
Gaussian	36.987	36.987 0.119		0.109	

The most appropriate approach among those GAMS tested was thus identified in the Gaussian approach.

#### 5.2. Best models identification and Tukey test

Several Gaussian models with different explanatory variables were analysed in the training and testing procedure

<- " R∼β Model\_0 factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL)+s(ph)+s(TMP\_sst) +s(nit)+s(dox.bot) +s(sal)+s(eff)" <- " R~β Model 1 factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL)+s(ph)+s(TMP\_ sst) +s(nit)+s(dox.bot) + s(sal)"  $Model_2 <- " R \sim \beta$ factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL)+s(ph)+s(TMP\_ sst) +s(nit)+s(dox.bot)" $Model_3 < -$  "  $R \sim \beta$  factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL)+s(ph)+s(TMP\_st)+s(nit)" Model\_4 <- "  $R \sim \beta$  factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL)+s(ph)+s(TMP\_sst)" Model\_5 <- "  $R \sim \beta$  factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL)+s(ph)" Model\_6 <- "  $R \sim \beta$  factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth)+s(CHL) Model\_7 <- " $R \sim \beta$  factor(month)+s(X)+s(Y)+s(year)+s(depth) "

Where the response variable is  $R = \log kg/km^2$  in the Gaussian model. The Gaussian boxplot is reported in the main text.

Tweedie	Mod 0	Mod 1	Mod 2	Mod 3	Mod 4	Mod 5
AIC	ef	e	d	с	b	а
Dev.Expl.	b	с	d	e	f	a
R2	а	а	ab	ab	ab	b

#### 5.3. Splines, summary and residuals of the best model (model 0)

In the following, the results of the Delta-GAM applied to red mullet (splines, residuals and summary) for gaussian model.

Chapter 2 Supplementary material Material and info



Figure S2.18: spline for the best model (model 0) of gaussian approach for red mullet.



FigureS2.19: residual derived from model 0, gaussian, for red mullet.

Table S2.18: Summary tables Gaussian mod 0, for red mullet.

	Estimate	Std.Error	t.value	p.value
Intercept	3.11	0.30	10.32	<2e-16***
Factor (month) 11	-0.78	0.41	-1.91	0.055.

Factor(mon	th) 5	5 -0.79 0.35 -2.22		-2.22	0.02*
Factor(month) 6		-1.01	0.33	-3.05	0.002**
Factor(month) 7		-1.26	0.36	-3.50	0.0004***
Factor(month) 8		-1.02	0.35	-2.28	0.0045**
Factor(mon	th) 9	-0.37	0.34	-1.10	0.27
Covariates	Edf	Ref.df	F	p.value	
Y	8.66	9	109.55	<2e-16***	-
Х	8.33	9	35.73	<2e-16***	
Year	7.01	9	16.48	<2e-16***	
Depth	8.55	9	77.92	<2e-16***	
CHI	7.49	9	19.38	<2e-16***	
рН	7.38	9	17.46	<2e-16***	
TMP_sst	7.29	9	11.63	<2e-16***	
Nit	8.66	9	7.53	2.75e-12***	
Dox_bot	1.83	9	4.85	1.39e-13***	
sal	0.96	9	0.24	0.08	
Eff	7.22	9	27.17	<2e-16***	
Diagnostic					_

0.64
65.4%
1.41

\_

# Chapter 4 Supplementary material

Table S4.1: Best model and choosing covariates for each approach and species, for adult and juvenile

36.1.	D. 11.11.	D. 11' ''
IVIerluccius	Best model adult	Best model juvenile
merluccius		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP_bot)$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot,$
Delta-binomial	$+ s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	depth) + s(dox.bot) + te(TMP_sst, depth) +
		$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth)$	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Delta-gaussian	$+ s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	s(depth) +s(TMP_bot) + s(TMP_sst) +
		$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal)$
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Gaussian	s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot)+ s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) +	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(TMP_sst)
	s(nit) + s(pho).	$+s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal)$
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP_bot)$	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth)$
Tweedie	$+ s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	+s(TMP_bot) + s(TMP_sst) + s(dox.bot) +
		$s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model RF	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
	$(TMP\_bot) + (eff\_OTB)$	(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (TMP_sst) + (eff_OTB)
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (TMP_bot) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
GBM	(depth) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) +	$(TMP_bot) + (TMP_sst) + (depth) + (dox.bot) +$
	(pho)	$(eff\_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho)$
Mullus barbatus		
Best model	PA ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_sst, depth) +	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_sst,$
Delta-binomial	te(CHL,	depth) + te(CHL,
	$TMP\_sst$ ) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(nit)+s(pho)	TMP_sst) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(nit) +
		s(pho)
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Delta-gaussian	s(TMP sst) + s(CHL) + s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(nit) + s(nho)	s(depth) + s(TMP sst) + s(CHL) + s(eff OTB)
8		+ s(sal) + s(nit) + s(nbo)
Best model	$\log N  km^2 \sim c(X  utm  V  utm) + c(uear) + te(TMP  sst  denth)$	$\log N \ \mathrm{km}^2 \sim \mathrm{s}(\mathrm{Yutm} \ \mathrm{Yutm}) + \mathrm{s}(\mathrm{year}) + $
	iog.rv_kiiz s(x.uuii, i.uuii) + s(yea) + u(iivii _ssi, uepui)	(TATE - 1 - 1) +
Gaussian		te(1MP_sst, depth) +
	$te(CHL, TMP\_sst) + s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	te(CHL, TMP_sst) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) +
		s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_sst, depth) +$	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Tweedie	$te(CHL,TMP\_sst) + s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	te(TMP_sst, depth) + te(CHL,
		TMP_sst) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(nit) +
		s(pho)
Best model RF	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) + (CHL)$	$\log N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
	+ (eff_OTB)	$(depth) + (TMP_sst) + (eff_OTB)$

Best model	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
GBM	$(TMP\_sst) + (CHL) + (eff\_OTB) + (sal) + (nit) + (pho)$	$(depth) + (TMP_sst) + (CHL) + (eff_OTB) +$
		(sal) + (nit) + (pho)
Nethrops		
normaicus		
Dest and del	$\mathbf{D}\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{r}(\mathbf{V} + \mathbf{r} + \mathbf{V} + \mathbf{r}) + \mathbf{r}(\mathbf{r} + \mathbf{r}) + \mathbf{r}(\mathbf{T} + \mathbf{r} + \mathbf{r}) + \mathbf{r}(\mathbf{T} + \mathbf{r}) + \mathbf$	$\mathbf{D}\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{z}(\mathbf{Y}_{1}, \mathbf{z}_{1}, \mathbf{Y}_{2}, \mathbf{z}_{2}, \mathbf{y}) + \mathbf{z}(\mathbf{z}_{2}, \mathbf{y}) + \mathbf{z}(\mathbf{T}\mathbf{M}\mathbf{D})$
Best model	$PA \sim s(x.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(deptn) + s(TMP_bot) +$	$PA \sim s(x.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot,$
Delta-binomial	$s(dox.bot) + s(etf_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	$depth$ ) + $s(dox.bot)$ + $s(eff_OIB)$ + $s(sal)$ +
		s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth)$	$\log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Delta-gaussian	+ $s(\text{dox.bot}) + s(\text{eff}_OTB) + s(\text{sal}) + s(\text{poc}) + s(\text{nit}) + s(\text{pho})$	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
		$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	$log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth)$	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Gaussian	$+ s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	te(TMP_bot, depth) +
		s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) +
		s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP bot, depth) +$	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(vear) + s(denth)$
Tweedie	s(dox.bot) + s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)	+s(TMP bot) + s(dox.bot) +
		s(eff OTB) + s(sal)
Best model RF	$\log N \text{ km}^2 \sim (X \text{ utm}) + (Y \text{ utm}) + (\text{veat}) + (\text{denth}) +$	$\log N \text{ km}^2 \sim (X \text{ utm}) + (Y \text{ utm}) + (\text{vear}) +$
Dest model in	(TMP bot) + (eff OTB)	(denth) + (TMP, hot) +
		(acput) + (THI_BOU) +
D / 11	1 N 1 0 $(X + (Y + (X + (Y + (Y + (Y + (Y + (Y + $	
Best model	$\log N_k m_2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (IMP_bot) + (I_k m_b) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim (x.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
GBM	$(depth) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho)$	$(1 \text{ MP}_{bot}) + (depth) +$
		$(dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit)$
		+ (pho)
Lophius budegassa		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot,$
Delta-binomial	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	depth) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) +
		s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Delta-gaussian	s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
	$s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	$\log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Gaussian	s(TMP bot) + s(dox,bot) +	s(depth) + s(TMP bot) + s(dox.bot) +
	s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(nho)	s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(pit) + s(pho)
Best model	$N \text{ km}^2 \sim s(X \text{ utm} X \text{ utm}) + s(\text{vert}) + te(TMP \text{ hot depth}) + t$	$N \text{ km}^2 \sim s(\text{Yutm} \text{ Vutm}) + s(\text{ver}) + $
Trucadia	$(d_{\text{cm}}, h_{\text{cm}}) = s(x, u_{\text{cm}}, 1, u_{\text{cm}}) + s(y, u_$	$T_{\text{KIII2}} = S(X, u, u, T, u, u, t) + S(y(x)) + t_{\text{KIII2}} = S(X, u, u, t, t, u, u, t) + S(y(x)) + S$
1 weedle	$s(uox.uot) + s(cut_0 + b) + s(su) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pno)$	(1) $(1)$
		+ s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model RF	$\log N_km^2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +$	$\log.N_km^2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
	$(TMP_bot) + (eff_OTB)$	$(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (eff_OTB)$
Best model		
	$\log N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
GBM	$log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) +$	$log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB)$
GBM	$log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho)$	$log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal)$

Parapenaeus		
longirostris		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot,$
Delta-binomial	s(dox.bot) + s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)	depth) + $s(dox.bot)$ + $s(eff OTB)$ + $s(sal)$ +
		s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Delta-gaussian	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Gaussian	$s(TMP\_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	s(eff_OTB) + s(sal)
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +$	N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Tweedie	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	te(TMP_bot, depth) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB)
		+ s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model RF	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
	$(TMP\_bot) + (eff\_OTB)$	$(depth) + (TMP_bot) +$
		(eff_OTB)
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
GBM	$(TMP\_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff\_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) +$	$(TMP\_bot) + (depth) + (dox.bot) + (eff\_OTB) +$
	(pho)	(sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho)
Illex coindetii		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot,$
Delta-binomial	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	depth) + $s(dox.bot)$ + $s(eff_OTB)$ + $s(sal)$ +
		s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	log.N km2 ~ $s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$	$\log N \text{ km2} \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Delta-gaussian	te(TMP bot.depth)+ s(dox.bot)+ s(eff OTB) + s(sal) +	s(depth) + s(TMP bot) + s(dox.bot) +
Ø	s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	$\log N_km^2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	$\log N_km^2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Gaussian	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$	$s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
	s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)	s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model	N km2 $\sim$ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP bot, depth) +	$N \text{ km2} \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +$
Tweedie	s(dox,bot) + s(eff OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)	te(TMP bot, depth) + $s(dox,bot) + s(eff OTB)$
		+ s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model RF	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
	(TMP_bot) + (eff_OTB)	(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (eff_OTB)
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
GBM	(TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) +	(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB)
	(pho)	+ (sal)
Trachurus		
trachurus		
Best model	PA ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot,$
Delta-binomial	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	depth) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) +s(sal) +
		s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)

Best model	$log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth)$	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Delta-gaussian	+ $s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
		$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Gaussian	s(TMP_bot)+ s(dox.bot) +	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
	$s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	$s(eff\_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +$	N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Tweedie	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	te(TMP_bot, depth) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_OTB)
		+s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)
Best model RF	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
	$(TMP\_bot) + (eff\_OTB)$	(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (eff_OTB)
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
GBM	$(depth)+(TMP_bot)+(dox.bot)+(eff_OTB) + (sal) + (poc) +$	$(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_OTB)$
	(nit) + (pho)	+ (sal)
Solea solea		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth) +$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$
Delta-binomial	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho) +$	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
	s(ph) + s(grain)	s(eff TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho) +
		s(ph) + s(grain)
Best model	log.N km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(vear) + te(TMP bot, depth)	$\log N \text{ km2} \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(vear) +$
Delta-gaussian	+ s(dox.bot) + s(eff TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)	te(TMP bot, depth) +
	+ s(nh) + s(orain)	s(dox bot) + s(eff TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) +
		s(nit) + s(nho) + s(nh) + s(grain)
Best model	$\log N_k m^2 \sim s(X_{11}tm_1 Y_{11}tm_2) + s(vear) + te(TMP_k)$ bot depth)	$\log N \text{ km}^2 \sim s(X \text{ utm} Y \text{ utm}) + s(\text{year}) + s($
Gaussian	+ $s(dox bot) + s(eff TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(nbo)$	s(depth) + s(TMP hot) + s(dox hot) +
Guussian	+ s(nh) + s(arain)	s(eff TBB) + s(sal) + s(pac) + s(nit) + s(pbc) + s(nit)
	· s(m) · s(grain)	s(ph) + s(grain)
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$
Tweedie	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) +$	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
	s(nit) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(grain)	$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$
		+ s(ph) + s(grain)
Best model RF	$\log N_km^2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +$	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
	$(TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB) + (sal) + (grain)$	$(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB)$
		+ (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho) + (ph) + (grain)
Best model	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +$	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
GBM	$(TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) +$	$(TMP_bot) + (depth) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB)$
	(pho) + (ph) + (grain)	+ (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho) + (ph) + (grain)
Squilla mantis		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(dox.bot) +$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$
Delta-binomial	s(eff_TBB) + s(grain)	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
		$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(grain)$
Best model	$\log N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + te(TMP_bot, depth)$	$\log N_km^2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(vear) +$
Delta-gaussian	+ $s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho)$	te(TMP_bot, depth) +
	+ s(ph) + s(grain)	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) +$
		s(nit) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(grain)

Best model	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year)s(depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Gaussian	$s(TMP\_bot) + s(eff\_TBB) + s(grain)$	s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +
		$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(grain)$
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP_bot)$	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth)$
Tweedie	+ s(dox.bot) +	+s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) +
	s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho) + s(ph) +	s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(grain)
	s(grain)	
Best model RF	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year)+(depth) +	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
	$(TMP\_bot) + (eff\_TBB) + (grain)$	(depth) + (TMP_bot) +
		$(dox.bot) + (eff_TBB) + (sal) + (grain)$
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
GBM	$(TMP\_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff\_TBB) + (sal) + (poc) + (ph) +$	(depth) + (TMP_bot) +
	(grain)	$(dox.bot) + (eff_TBB) + (sal) + (poc) + (ph) +$
		(grain)
Sepia oficinalis		
Best model	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) + s(TMP_bot) +$	$PA \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$
Delta-binomial	$s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) + s(pho) +$	$s(TMP\_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
	s(ph)+ s(grain)	$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(grain)$
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Delta-gaussian	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$	te(TMP_bot, depth) +
	$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(ph) +$	s(dox.bot) + s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) +
	s(grain)	s(nit) + s(pho) + s(ph) + s(grain)
Best model	$\log.N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	log.N_km2 ~ s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) +
Gaussian	$s(TMP\_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$	s(depth) +
	s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit) s(pho) + s(ph) +	$s(TMP\_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
	s(grain)	$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(ph) + s(grain)$
Best model	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$	$N_km2 \sim s(X.utm, Y.utm) + s(year) + s(depth) +$
Tweedie	$s(TMP\_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$	$s(TMP_bot) + s(dox.bot) +$
	$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(poc) + s(nit)$	$s(eff_TBB) + s(sal) + s(grain)$
	+ s(pho) + s(ph) + s(grain)	
Best model RF	$\log.N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +$	$\log N_km2 \sim (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +$
	(TMP_bot) +	$(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB)$
	$(dox.bot) + (eff_TBB) + (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho) + (ph)$	+ (sal) + (poc) + (ph) + (grain)
	+	
	(grain)	
Best model	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) + (depth) +	log.N_km2 ~ (X.utm) + (Y.utm) + (year) +
GBM	(TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB) + (sal) + (grain)	(depth) + (TMP_bot) + (dox.bot) + (eff_TBB)
		+ (sal) + (poc) + (nit) + (pho) + (ph) + (grain)

A,							
ADULIS	Metrics				Metrics		
Species	& Model	ST	ST + FNV	Species	& Model	ST	ST + FNV
Merluccius merluccius	AIC		2270 57/5700 5	Mullus barbatus	AIC		
	Delta Gaus TW RF GBM Dev.ex	2470/5783.98 15217.27 32841.32 X X	0 14808.36 32448.76 × ×		Delta Gaus TW RF GBM Dev.ex	2144.16/4747.96 14960.85 26051.88 X X	1996.27/4711.30 14674.75 25786.97 X X
	Delta Gaus TW RF GBM MAE validati on	55% 60.5% 50.2% 82.12% 74%	58.25% 64.8% 55.8% 83.19% 77%		Delta Gaus TW RF GBM MAE validati on	51.75% 61.4% 60.8% 79.7% 62.00%	54.7% 64.6% 65.6% 81.05% 68.00%
	Delta Gaus TW RF GBM	117.43 167.27 144.70 86.44 153.61	112.67 160.84 135.42 59.51 142.86		Delta Gaus TW RF GBM	159.76 208.24 202.17 132.41 208.18	156.37 193.97 188.48 96.28 187.68
Norway Iobster	AIC		2084 90/1827 7	Lophius budegas sa	AIC		
Parapenae	Delta Gaus TW RF GBM Dev.ex pl. Delta Gaus TW RF GBM MAE validati on Delta Gaus TW RF GBM	2196.14/1854.38 12743.48 10692.52 X X 33.18% 37.2 56.2% 56.9% 49.7% 17.62 17.62 17.47 20.06 13.45 16.85	1 12566.76 10604.12 × × 37.1% 40.7% 60.8% 58.29% 55.2% 17.14 17.21 19.15 11.00 16.64		Delta Gaus TW RF GBM Dev.ex pl. Delta Gaus TW RF GBM MAE validati on Delta Gaus TW RF GBM	1603.81/231.77 8089.52 <b>5602.34</b> X X 38.8% 19% 37.1% 25.02% 28.1% 3.39 3.39 3.39 3.35 2.72 3.33	1568.71/225.65 8022.34 5609.86 X X 40.5% 21.2% 40.8% 25.02% 34.5% 3.31 3.37 3.26 2.46 3.30
Parapenae us longirostris	AIC Delta Gaus TW RF GBM Dev.ex pl.	2544.85/5247.91 17167.51 28141.39 X X X	2447.89/5116.5 3 16951.65 27825.22 X X	Illex coindetii	AIC Delta Gaus TW RF GBM Dev.ex pl.	1832.513/2282.0 64 9620.091 12289.34 X X	1725.173/2231.2 67 9497.957 12209.77 X X
	Delta Gaus TW	47.3% 56.1% 60.7%	51.35% 58.9% 66.1%		Delta Gaus TW	39.1% 55.5% 55.9%	43.75% 57.8% 59.4%

	RF GBM MAE validati on	76.09% 51.2%	77.58% 56.3%	RF GBM MAE validati on	72.26 49.2%	72.89% 54.3%
	Delta	506 86	500.45	Delta	18 67	17.99
	Gaus	599.02	590.74	Gaus	19.23	18.98
	TW	660.79	589.25	TW	20.82	20.04
	RF	440.04	305.51	RF	13.42	10.53
	GBM	604.94	554.59	GBM	19.38	18.85
Trachurus						
trachurus	AIC					
		1941.624/2638.9	1817.748/2630.			
	Delta	73	21			
	Gaus	11384.1	11218.45			
	TW	13224.76	13086.21			
	RF	Х	Х			
	GBM	Х	Х			
	Dev.ex					
	pl.					
	Delta	36.55%	41.15%			
	Gaus	49%	52.2%			
	TW	63.1%	67.6%			
	RF	61.91%	63.4%			
	GBM	50.1%	55.6%			
	MAE					
	validati					
	on					
	Delta	85.11	83.35			
	Gaus	85.45	84.60			
	TW	112.87	100.64			
	RF	70.75	60.90			
	GBM	84 44	82.84			

#### JUVENILE

	Metrics				Metrics		
	&				&		
Species	Model	ST	ST+Env	Species	Model	ST	ST+Env
Merluccius				Mullus			
merluccius	AIC			barbatus	AIC		
		1327.50/5307.	1167.79/5247.			1970.25/5572.0	
	Delta	11	99		Delta	2	1854.43/5463.01
	Gaus	13195.64	12948.99		Gaus	16274.07	15756.64
	TW	27137.82	26970.76		TW	29644.05	29242.2
	RF	Х	Х		RF	Х	Х
	GBM	Х	Х		GBM	Х	Х
	Dev.ex				Dev.ex		
	pl.				pl.		
	Delta	57.7%	61.5%		Delta	56.05%	59.55%
	Gaus	65.8%	68.5%		Gaus	59.1%	64.9%
	TW	63.2%	65.8%		ΤW	67.2%	72.5%
	RF	84.71%	86.14%		RF	82.36%	84.51%
	GBM	67.00%	72.00%		GBM	60.00%	70.00%
	MAE				MAE		
	validati				validati		
	on				on		
	Delta	254.77	251.86		Delta	1047.28	1024.26
	Gaus	304.73	292.14		Gaus	1216.51	1241.63
	TW	297.08	290.26		TW	1619.55	1444.20
	RF	205.05	153.31		RF	882.22	695.06
	GBM	284.33	275.07		GBM	1198.61	1108.46
				Lophius			
Norway				budegas			
lobster	AIC			sa	AIC		
						3048.83/1760.0	
	Delta	888.56/582.12	859.00/569.92		Delta	4	2983.02/1734.36
	Gaus	8004.63	7821.69		Gaus	12747.46	12681.88
	TW	5343.63	5292.23		TW	12153.9	12033.97

	RF GBM Dev.ex	x x	X X		RF GBM Dev.ex	x x	x x
	pl. Delta Gaus	34.7% 26.2%	39.45% 30.5%		pl. Delta Gaus	31.45% 29.8%	34.15% 31.4%
	TW	62.1%	69.5%		TW	40.3%	45.2%
	GBM	54.3% 40.87%	54.6% 44.62%		GBM	42.94% 41 7%	42.86% 45.82%
	MAE				MAE	,0	
	validati				validati		
	on Delta	4 34	4 23		on Delta	11 41	11 23
	Gaus	4.83	4.79		Gaus	11.05	10.98
	ΤW	5.02	4.72		ΤW	12.19	11.62
	RF	3.88	3.49		RF	8.36	6.76 10 74
Parapenae	GDIVI	4.01	4.01		GBIVI	10.85	10.74
us				Illex			
longirostris	AIC	4000 04/0500	4707 47/0450	coindetii	AIC	0000 005/5000	0700 000/50 // 0
	Delta	1839.91/3506. 65	1/3/.1//3459. 44		Delta	2886.635/5889.	2709.038/5841.3 01
	Gaus	13414.98	13278.76		Gaus	16502.91	16256.42
	TW	17677.51	17587.34		ΤW	32093.92	31881.61
	RF	X	X		RF	X	X
	Dev.ex	^	^		Dev.ex	~	^
	pl.				pl.		
	Delta	48.35%	51.9%		Delta	50.65	53.75%
	Gaus TW/	57.3% 66.4%	59.2% 69%		Gaus TW/	56.8 53.7	59.9% 57.3%
	RF	76.37%	77.83%		RF	78.83%	79.66%
	GBM	51.2%	56.3%		GBM	53.2%	58.3%
	MAE				MAE		
	on				on		
	Delta	170.69	168.15		Delta	320.19	304.60
	Gaus	179.32	179.05		Gaus	399.08	384.48
	I W RF	221.87 144 27	212.41		I W RF	403.53 252 47	378.57
	GBM	176.71	170.11		GBM	379.81	378.43
Trachurus							
trachurus	AIC	2512 20/5660	2261 17/5622				
	Delta	29	43				
	Gaus	16588.01	16274.05				
	TW	27392.71	27202.61				
	GBM	X	×				
	Dev.ex	<i>.</i>	<i>·</i> ··				
	pl.	o 4 = 0 /					
	Delta	34.1% 49 4%	31.1% 54%				
	TW	52.3%	56.6%				
	RF	67.95%	68.6%				
	GBM	53.1%	59.1%				
	validati						
	on						
	Delta	715	710				
	Gaus TM/	128.27 1081 qq	123.06				
	RF	626.51	555.58				
	GBM	723.80	718.33				

## B

ADULT							
	Metrics				Metrics		
	&				&		
Species	Model	ST	ST + Env	Species	Model	ST	ST + Env
				Squilla			
Solea solea	AIC			mantis	AIC		
		274.14/1690.	260.73/1667.			335.08/1099.	307.82/1061.
	Delta	81	53		Delta	28	75
	Gaus	2592.94	2555.25		Gaus	2685.18	2626.36
	TW	9741.83	9720.53		TW	5929.22	5882.07
	RF	Х	Х		RF	Х	Х
	GBM	Х	Х		GBM	Х	Х
	Dev.ex				Dev.ex		
	pl.				pl.		
	Delta	60.3	64.35		Delta	57.95%	61.4%
	Gaus	67.2%	69.4%		Gaus	65.8%	68.6%
	TW	62.2%	65%		TW	63.8%	65.5%
	RF	71.12%	69.21%		RF	72.96%	74.28%
	GBM	74.00%	77%%		GBM	64.00%	70.00%
	MAE				MAE		
	validati				validati		
	on				on		
	Delta	297.85	284.54		Delta	258.29	247.93
	Gaus	315.86	304.07		Gaus	302.17	292.70
	<b>T</b> 14/	202.24	004 74		714/	077.00	074 70
		303.24	291.74			277.02	2/1./3
		201.06	272.50			190.41	159.05
Sonio	GDIVI	279.40	272.30		GDIVI	211.14	231.39
officinalis	AIC						
Unicinalis	AIC	1/0 31/1078	121 68/1036				
	Delta	440.01/1070. 29	87				
	Gaus	2584 59	2526 42				
	TW	6041.61	5980.47				
	RF	X	X				
	GBM	X	X				
	Dev.ex						
	pl.						
	Delta	51.95%	56.3%				
	Gaus	68.8%	72.3%				
	ΤW	62.1%	66%				
	RF	66.8%	69.4%				
	GBM	60%	64%				
	MAE						
	validati						
	on						
	Delta	86.88	79.40				
	Gaus	91.53	96.10				
	TW	99.18	86.51				
	RF	61.09	53.76				
	GBM	85.34	79.69				

JUVENILE							
	Metrics &				Metrics &		
Species	Model	ST	ST +Env	Species	Model	ST	ST +Env
				Squilla			
Solea solea	AIC			mantis	AIC		
		100.57/913.	56.66/881.7			369.30/1251.	322.50/1211.
	Delta	26	4		Delta	27	34
	Gaus	1294.22	1258.64		Gaus	2763.17	2673.62
	TW	4396.64	4363.85		TW	6348.66	6241.78
	RF	Х	Х		RF	Х	Х
	GBM	Х	Х		GBM	Х	Х
	Dev.expl.				Dev.expl.		
	Delta	73.5%	81%		Delta	57.57%	63.5%

	Gaus	81%	83%		Gaus
	TW	72%	75.3%	T	N
	RF	78.37%	76.41%	RF	=
	GBM	87.00%	90.00%	GBM	
	MAE			MAE	
	validation			validation	
	Delta	568.67	569.21	Delta	
	Gaus	566.61	564.08	Gaus	
	TW	571.25	554.36	TW	
	RF	458.83	390.47	RF	
	GBM	465.59	415.47	GBM	
Sepia					
officinalis	AIC				
		465.55/970.	422.80/927.		
	Delta	64	41		
	Gaus	2487.49	2401.32		
	TW	5557.61	5452.47		
	RF	Х	Х		
	GBM	Х	Х		
	Dev.expl.				
	Delta	56.3%	61.8%		
	Gaus	67.4%	72.1%		
	TW	66%	72.9%		
	RF	65.7%	69.45%		
	GBM	73.00%	78.00%		
	MAE				
	validation				
	Delta	111.49	99.70		
	Gaus	118.33	113.50		
	TW	115.40	102.75		
	RF	84.86	68.67		
	GBM	109.04	97.55		

The distribution of Average relative residuals between data observed and predicted data is shown in Figure S4.1. Considering all species on average, the relative residual is around 40%. More in detail, for adults of European hake the relative error is on average, 25-30% in the entire area, and higher error is shown in the southern area of the basin, especially close to the Calabrian region, while for Juvenile the relative error map is generally high (on average 90%). For Red mullet for both Adults and Juveniles results show on average 20-25% error and as high as 35% error for some spots in the Pomo Pit area. The e-SDM applied to the Norway lobster showed approximately 37 % relative error on average for the adults' entire area, and some spots with higher values in the south part of the basin, while the model showed much higher error for the Juveniles. The relative error for both adults and juveniles of Black-bellied angler was high, i.e., on average approximately 90% and 75%, respectively. High error for this species was found in the north and central part of the Adriatic Sea while juveniles showed the highest relative error in the north and smallest values in the southern part of the basin. The e-SDM was predicting European horse mackerel with low error values both for adults and juveniles (approximately 20%) and Deep-water rose shrimp with an average relative error of 20% and 50% for adults and juveniles respectively. For Shortfin squid the relative error of the e-SDM was approximately 50% on average both for adults and juveniles. e-SDM showed good performances for Mantis shrimp for which an average error
of approximately 20% was calculated for areas shallower than 100 m from SOLEMON survey for both adults and juveniles; for common sole an average relative error of 50% for adults and 15% for juveniles was obtained while for Cuttlefish relative estimated error was 30% and 20% for adults and juveniles, respectively.





Fig.S4.1: Relative average residual map for adult (panel A) and juvenile (panel B) for each species from IDW interpolation and equation 1.

#### Chapter 5 Supplementary material



In the following plot I represented the relative importance of each covariate for each model and life stage:

Figure S5.1: variance importance (y-axes) in percentage for each covariate (x-axes), models (different colors), and species.

Species         Metrics & Model         Species         Metrics & Model         AIC           Merluccius merluccius         AIC         Mullus barbatus         AIC         Binomial         2833.27         Binomial         Binomial <th>Species Me</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>	Species Me					
Mertuccius     AIC     Multus barbatus     AIC       Binomial 283327     Binomial 283327     Binomial 0.2000       Delta-gaus 5985.59     RF     X       RF     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     GBM     GBM       Delta-gaus     50.7%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     50.7%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     50.7%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     50.7%     GBM       Norway lobster     AIC     Lophius budegassa       Binomial 4054.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus     378.30     Binomial       RF     X     GBM       Delta-gaus     3708.30     Binomial       RF     S6.16%     RF       Binomial     90.39.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus     32%     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     32%     Delta-gaus       Binomial     405.430     Binomial       Delta-gaus     865.78     GBM       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii       Binomial     48.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     868.728     GBM       CBM     52%     GBM       CBM     52%     GBM       CBM     52%     GBM <t< td=""><td>to any server of the server set of the server se</td><td>trics &amp; Model</td><td>Results</td><td>Species</td><td>Metrics &amp; Model</td><td>Results</td></t<>	to any server of the server set of the server se	trics & Model	Results	Species	Metrics & Model	Results
Binomial 283327     Binomial 283327       Delta-gaus 5985 59     Delta-gaus 598       RF X     RF       GBM X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial 48.5%       Binomial 48.5%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 50.7%     Delta-gaus 60.7%       RF 74.7%     RF       GBM 77%     GBM       Norway lobster     AIC       Binomial 4054.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus 370.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus 22%     Delta-gaus       GBM X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Binomial 39.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 22%     Delta-gaus 30.8%       Delta-gaus 8257.28     GBM       RF X     RF       GBM 56%     GBM       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC       Binomial 474551     Binomial       Binomial 474551     Binomial       Binomial 474%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 8657.28     RF       GBM 52%     GBM       Binomial 474%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Delta-gaus 4066.98       RF X     GBM       GBM 52%     GBM       Binomial 474%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Delta-gaus 4066.98       RF X     GBM X </td <td>ius meriuccius</td> <td>AIC</td> <td></td> <td>Mullus barbatus</td> <td>AIC</td> <td></td>	ius meriuccius	AIC		Mullus barbatus	AIC	
Delia-gausSolo.35Delia-gausRFXRFGBMXGBMDevexpl.BinomialBinomial48.5%BinomialDelta-gaus50.7%RFRF74.7%RFGBM77%Lophius budegassaNorway lobsterAICLophius budegassaBinomial4054.30BinomialDelta-gaus3708.30RFRFAICLophius budegassaBinomial39.3%BinomialDelta-gaus22%Delta-gausGBM56%GBMParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiBinomial4745.51Delta-gausBinomial4745.51BinomialDelta-gaus8657.28Delta-gausRF72.9%GBMCBM52%GBMTrachurus trachurusAICBinomialBinomial45.5%Delta-gausCBM52%GBMSolea soleaAICBinomial45.5%Delta-gaus366.4%CBM62.3%Solea soleaAICBinomial276.24Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus1366.4%Delta-gaus13		Binomial	2833.27		Binomial	4953.05
GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     48.5%       Binomial     48.5%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     50.7%     RF       GBM     77%     GBM       Norway lobster     AIC     Lophius budegassa       Binomial     4054.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus     3708.30     Delta-gaus       RF     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     29.3%       Binomial     39.3%     Binomial       Dev.expl.     Binomial     Binomial       Binomial     39.3%     Binomial       Dev.expl.     Binomial     Binomial       Binomial     39.3%     Binomial       Deta-gaus     22%     RF       Parapenaeus longinostris     AIC     Binomial       Binomial     4745.51     Binomial       Delta-gaus     8657.28     Delta-gaus       GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     Binomial       Binomial     4745.51     Binomial       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       GBM     X     GBM       GBM     X     GBM       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     36.1		Deita-gaus	5985.59 V		Deita-gaus	9133.83 V
Dev.expl.     Dev.expl.       Binomial 48.5%     Binomial 48.5%       Delta-gaus 50.7%     Binomial Delta-gaus 77%       RF 74.7%     RF       GBM 77%     GBM       Norway lobster     AIC     Lophius budegassa       Binomial 4054.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus 3708.30     Binomial       RF X     GBM       GBM X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Delta-gaus 22%     Delta-gaus       Binomial 39.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 22%     Delta-gaus       RF 56.16%     RF       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC       Binomial 4745.51     Binomial       Deta-gaus 364%     GBM       Deta-gaus 364%     Binomial       Deta-gaus 36.4%     Binomial       Deta-gaus 36.4%     Binomial       Delta-gaus 4056.98     RF       RF 72.9%     RF       GBM 52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial 45.5%     Delta-gaus 26.1%       Deta-gaus 26.1%     RF       RF 72.9%     GBM       GBM 52.3%     GBM       Colea solea     AIC       Binomial 45.5%     Delta-gaus 26.1%       RF 72.9%     GBM       GBM 62.3%		GBM	X		GBM	x
Binomial     48.5%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     50.7%     RF       RF     74.7%     RF       GBM     77%     GBM       Norway lobster     AIC     Lophius budegassa       Binomial     4054.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus     3708.30     Delta-gaus       RF     X     RF       GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     Dev.expl.       Binomial     39.3%     Delta-gaus       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Binomial       Binomial     4745.51     Binomial       Deta-gaus     3857.28     Binomial       RF     X     RF       GBM     X     Binomial       Deta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     36.1%     Binomial <t< td=""><td></td><td>Dev.expl.</td><td>~</td><td></td><td>Dev.expl.</td><td>~</td></t<>		Dev.expl.	~		Dev.expl.	~
Delta-gaus RF50.7% RFDelta-gaus RFNorway lobsterAICLophius budegassaAICNorway lobsterBinomial 4054.30BinomialBinomialDelta-gaus RF3708.30Delta-gaus RFRFGBM Cev.expl.ControlBinomialDelta-gaus RFDelta-gaus GBM 		Binomial	48.5%		Binomial	47.2%
RF GBM74.7% GBMRF GBMNorway lobsterAICLophius budegassaAICBinomial 4054.30BinomialDelta-gaus GBMBinomialDelta-gaus 3708.30Delta-gaus GBMRF GBMCev.expl.Binomial 39.3%BinomialDelta-gaus GBMDelta-gaus 22%Delta-gaus GBMCev.expl.Binomial 47745.51Binomial Delta-gaus GBMDelta-gaus GBMParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiAIC Binomial 47745.51Parapenaeus longirostrisAICBinomial 47745.51Binomial Delta-gaus 8657.28Parapenaeus longirostrisAICBinomial 47745.51Binomial Binomial 47745.51Delta-gaus 8657.28GBM GBMCev.expl.Binomial 477.5%GBM GBMCev.expl.Binomial 477.5%GBM GBMCev.expl.Binomial 48.3%Binomial Delta-gaus 4056.98 RF X GBM GBMCelta-gaus 26.1% RF 59.2%Solea soleaAIC Binomial 276.24Squilla mantis Binomial Delta-gaus 1366.43Delta-gaus 1366.43Celta-gaus Binomial Celta-gaus 1366.43Squilla mantis Delta-gaus Binomial Delta-gaus 1366.43		Delta-gaus	50.7%		Delta-gaus	42.6%
GBM77%GBMNorway lobsterAICLophius budegassaAICBinomial 4054.30BinomialBinomialDelta-gaus 3708.30RFXRFXRFGBMXGBMDev.expl.BinomialBinomial 39.3%BinomialDelta-gaus 22%Delta-gausBinomial 4054.30RFBinomial 4054.30BinomialDev.expl.BinomialBinomial 4745.51Delta-gausDelta-gaus 8857.28CBMRFXGBMXDelta-gaus 36.4%Delta-gausDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 36.4%BinomialDelta-gaus 4056.98RFRFXGBMS2%Trachurus trachurusAICBinomial 45.5%Delta-gaus 26.1%RFS0LEMONSolea soleaAICBinomial 276.24BinomialDelta-gaus 1366.43Delta-gausDelta-gaus 1366.43Delta-gausDelta-gaus 1366.43Delta-gaus		RF	74.7%		RF	71.19%
Norway robster     Aic     Lophius budegassa     Aic       Binomial 4054.30     Binomial     Binomial       Delta-gaus 3708.30     RF     X       RF     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     39.3%       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Delta-gaus     22%       RF     56.16%     RF       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii       Binomial 4745.51     Binomial     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus     RF       RF     X     GBM     X       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Delta-gaus     RF       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Binomial     Delta-gaus       RF     X     GBM     X       Binomial 428.5%     Delta-gaus     RF       Delta-gaus 26.1%     RF     RF       Binomial 45.5%     Delta-gaus 26.1%     RF       Solea solea     AIC     Squilla mantis     AIC       Binomial 276.24     Squilla mantis     Binomial       Delta-gaus 1366.43     Delta-gaus     Binomial	labatan	GBM	77%		GBM	<u>65%</u>
Binomial 4054.30     Binomial       Delta-gaus 3708.30     Delta-gaus       RF     X       GBM     X       GBM     X       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Binomial 39.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     22%       RF 56.16%     RF       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC       Binomial 4745.51     Binomial       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus       RF     X       GBM     K       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus       RF     X       Binomial 4745.51     Binomial       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus       RF     X       GBM     S       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Delta-gaus       RF     RF       GBM     S2%       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial 3199.43       Delta-gaus 26.1%       RF     S       GBM     S2%       GBM     S2%       Collea-gaus 26.1%     GBM       RF     Solea solea       AIC     Solea solea       Binomial 276.24     Binomial       Binomial 276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus 1366.43     Delta-gaus	lobster	AIC		Lopnius budegassa	AIC	Result
Delta-gaus 3708.30     Delta-gaus 3708.30       RF     X       GBM     X       Binomial     39.3%       Binomial     22%       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC       Binomial     4745.51       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus 4       RF     X       RF     RF       GBM     X       Delta-gaus 8457.28     Delta-gaus 4       RF     X       RF     RF       GBM     X       Delta-gaus 8457.28     Delta-gaus 4       RF     RF       GBM     X       Delta-gaus 8456.98     RF       RF     X       GBM     X       Delta-gaus 26.1%     GBM       RF     Solea       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     25%       Delta-gaus 26.1%     Binomial       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3% <td></td> <td>Rinomial</td> <td>4054 30</td> <td></td> <td>Rinomial</td> <td>3010.9 Q</td>		Rinomial	4054 30		Rinomial	3010.9 Q
Delta-gaus 3708.30Delta-gaus RFRFXGBMBinomial39.3%BinomialDev.expl.Binomial39.3%Delta-gaus22%Delta-gausBinomial39.3%BinomialDelta-gaus22%Delta-gausParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiBinomial 4745.51BinomialDelta-gausDelta-gaus8857.28Delta-gausRFXRFGBMXDelta-gausParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiBinomial 4745.51BinomialDelta-gausDeta-gaus36.4%GBMDev.expl.BinomialDelta-gausBinomial48.3%GBMDete-gaus36.4%Delta-gausDelta-gaus36.4%Delta-gausDelta-gaus36.4%Delta-gausBinomial3199.43Delta-gausDelta-gaus26.1%RFRFS0GBMSolea soleaAICBinomial25.5%Delta-gaus1366.43Delta-gaus1366.43Delta-gaus26.1%RFSSolea soleaAICBinomial276.24BinomialDelta-gausRFXBinomial276.24BinomialDelta-gausBinomial276.24BinomialDelta-gausBinomial276.24BinomialDelta-gausBinomial276.24 </td <td></td> <td>Dinomia</td> <td>1001.00</td> <td></td> <td>Binomia</td> <td>2077.1</td>		Dinomia	1001.00		Binomia	2077.1
RF       X       GBM       GBM         Dev.expl.       Binomial       39.3%       Dev.expl.         Binomial       39.3%       Binomial       Dev.expl.         Binomial       22%       Delta-gaus       22%         Parapenaeus longirostris       AIC       Ilex coindetii       AIC         Parapenaeus longirostris       AIC       Ilex coindetii       AIC         Binomial       47845.51       Binomial       Peta-gaus         Delta-gaus       857.28       Delta-gaus       RF         RF       X       GBM       X       Deta-gaus         Delta-gaus       36.4%       Delta-gaus       RF         Delta-gaus       36.4%       Delta-gaus       RF         GBM       X       GBM       X       RF         Delta-gaus       36.4%       Delta-gaus       RF         GBM       S2%       GBM       GBM         Trachurus trachurus       AIC       Binomial 3199.43       Delta-gaus       456.98         RF       X       GBM       X       GBM       X         Dev.expl.       Binomial       45.5%       Delta-gaus       6.1%         RF       S9.2%       GBM <td></td> <td>Delta-gaus</td> <td>3708.30</td> <td></td> <td>Delta-gaus</td> <td>3</td>		Delta-gaus	3708.30		Delta-gaus	3
GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     39.3%       Binomial     J9.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     22%     Delta-gaus       RF     56.16%     RF       GBM     56%     GBM       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii       Binomial     4745.51     Binomial       Delta-gaus     8857.28     Delta-gaus       RF     X     RF       GBM     X     Detta-gaus       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii       Binomial     4745.51     Binomial       Delta-gaus     8857.28     Delta-gaus       RF     X     RF       GBM     S2%     Delta-gaus       Binomial     48.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Binomial     3199.43     Delta-gaus       CBM     52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC     Binomial 45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%     RF       RF     Solea     Solea       Solea solea     AIC     Squilla mantis       Binomial     276.24     Binomial       Binomial     276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus		<sup>¯</sup> RF	Х		<sup>°</sup> RF	X
Dev.expl. Binomial 39.3%Dev.expl. Binomial Delta-gaus RF 56.16%Dev.expl. Binomial Delta-gaus RFParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiAICParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiAICBinomial 4745.51Binomial 4745.51Binomial 4Delta-gaus 8857.28Delta-gaus GBM Dev.expl.Dev.expl.Binomial 48.3%Dev.expl.Binomial 4Binomial 48.3%Dev.expl.Binomial Binomial 48.3%Delta-gaus 36.4%Belta-gaus GBM S2%GBMTrachurus trachurusAICBinomial 3199.43Delta-gaus 4056.98 RF F X GBM XBinomial 45.5%Delta-gaus 26.1% RF 59.2% GBM 62.3%Squilla mantisSolea soleaAIC Binomial 276.24Squilla mantis Binomial Delta-gaus Binomial RF XSolea soleaAIC Binomial 276.24 Binomial 276.24Squilla mantis Binomial Binomial Binomial PESolea soleaAIC Binomial 276.24 Binomial RF XSquilla mantis Binomial Binomial Binomial PESolea soleaAIC Binomial 276.24 Binomial RF XSquilla mantis Binomial Binomial Binomial PE		GBM	Х		GBM	X
Binomial39.3%BinomialDelta-gaus22%Delta-gausRF56.16%RFGBM56%GBMParapenaeus longirostrisAICIlex coindetiiBinomial 4745.51Delta-gausDelta-gaus8857.28Delta-gaus8857.28RFXGBMXDet-expl.Delta-gausBinomial48.3%Delta-gaus36.4%Delta-gaus36.4%Delta-gaus36.4%Binomial199.43Delta-gaus405.98RFXGBMXDev.expl.BinomialBinomial3199.43Delta-gaus26.1%RFSolea soleaAICSquilla mantisBinomial276.24BinomialDelta-gausRFXBinomial276.24Delta-gaus1366.43Delta-gaus1366.43Delta-gaus1362.43		Dev.expl.	~~~~		Dev.expl.	4 <b>7 7</b> 0/
Delta-gaus     22%     Delta-gaus       RF     56.16%     RF       GBM     56%     GBM       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii     AIC       Binomial 4745.51     Binomial 4     Delta-gaus     Binomial 4       Delta-gaus     8857.28     Delta-gaus     Binomial 4       RF     X     RF     RF       GBM     X     GBM     Delta-gaus     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial 48.3%     Delta-gaus     GBM       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus     GBM       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC     Binomial 3199.43     Delta-gaus 4056.98       RF     X     GBM     X       Dev.expl.     Binomial 45.5%     Delta-gaus 26.1%       RF     59.2%     GBM     62.3%       Solea solea     AIC     Binomial 276.24     Binomial       Binomial     276.24     Binomial     Binomial       Delta-gaus 1366.43     Delta-gaus 5     Binomial		Binomial Dolto gouro	39.3%		Binomial Dolto gouro	17.7%
Interpretation     Interpretation       GBM     56%     GBM       Parapenaeus longirostris     AIC     Ilex coindetii     AIC       Binomial 4745.51     Binomial 4745.51     Binomial 4       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus 4       RF     X     RF       GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial 48.3%     Dev.expl.       Binomial 48.3%     Dev.expl.     Binomial       Delta-gaus 36.4%     GBM     Dev.expl.       Binomial 48.3%     Binomial     Delta-gaus       Trachurus trachurus     AIC     Binomial 3199.43       Delta-gaus 4056.98     RF     X       RF     X     GBM     GBM       Delta-gaus 26.1%     RF 59.2%     GBM 62.3%       Solea solea     AIC     Squilla mantis     AIC       Binomial 276.24     Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial 276.24     Binomial     De		Dena-yaus RE	22 <i>%</i> 56 16%		Dena-yaus RE	23 62
Parapenaeus longirostris       AIC       Ilex coindetii       AIC         Binomial 4745.51       Binomial 4745.51       Binomial 4       Binomial 4         Delta-gaus 8857.28       RF       X       RF         RF       X       RF       RF       RF         GBM       X       GBM       Delta-gaus       GBM         Dev.expl.       Binomial 48.3%       Binomial       Delta-gaus         Delta-gaus       36.4%       Delta-gaus       RF         Trachurus trachurus       AIC       Binomial 3199.43       Delta-gaus 406.698         RF       X       GBM       X       Delta-gaus 26.1%         Delta-gaus 26.1%       RF 59.2%       GBM       AIC         Solea solea       AIC       Squilla mantis       AIC         Binomial 276.24       Binomial       Delta-gaus       Einomial         Solea solea       AIC       Squilla mantis       AIC         Binomial 276.24       Binomial       Delta-gaus       Einomial         Binomial 276.24       Binomial       Delta-gaus       Einomial         Binomial 276.24       Binomial       Delta-gaus       Einomial         Binomial 276.24       Binomial       Delta-gaus       Einomia		GBM	56%		GBM	35.3%
Binomial 4745.51     Binomial 4       Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus 4       RF     X     RF       GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     Binomial       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Dev.expl.       Binomial     Binomial       Delta-gaus 36.4%     Delta-gaus       RF     72.9%       GBM 52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial 3199.43     Delta-gaus 26.1%       Delta-gaus 26.1%     RF 59.2%       GBM 62.3%     GBM 62.3%       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial 276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus 1366.4%     Delta-gaus 26.1%       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial 276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus 1366.43     Delta-gaus 3136.44	naeus longirostris	AIC	0070	llex coindetii	AIC	00.070
Delta-gaus 8857.28     Delta-gaus 4       RF     X     RF       GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial 48.3%     Dev.expl.       Binomial     48.3%     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Trachurus trachurus     AIC     Binomial 3199.43       Delta-gaus 4056.98     RF     X       RF     X     GBM       Binomial 45.5%     Delta-gaus 26.1%       Delta-gaus 26.1%     RF     Solea solea       Solea solea     AIC     Squilla mantis       Binomial 276.24     Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial 276.24     Squilla mantis     AIC       Binomial 276.24     Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial 276.24     RF     Solea solea	U U	Binomial	4745.51		Binomial	4100.44
RF       X       GBM       X         GBM       X       GBM       GBM         Dev.expl.       Binomial       48.3%       Dev.expl.         Binomial       48.3%       Dev.expl.       Binomial         Delta-gaus       36.4%       Delta-gaus       Binomial         Delta-gaus       36.4%       Delta-gaus       Binomial         Trachurus trachurus       AIC       Binomial       3199.43         Delta-gaus 4056.98       RF       X       GBM         RF       X       GBM       X         Dev.expl.       Binomial       3199.43       Delta-gaus         Delta-gaus 4056.98       RF       X       GBM         RF       X       GBM       X       Dev.expl.         Binomial       45.5%       Delta-gaus 26.1%       RF       Solea Solea       AIC         Solea solea       AIC       Squilla mantis       Binomial         Binomial       276.24       Squilla mantis       Binomial         Delta-gaus 1366.43       Delta-gaus 5       Binomial         RF       X       Binomial       Delta-gaus 5		Delta-gaus	8857.28		Delta-gaus	4806.87
GBM     X     GBM       Dev.expl.     Binomial     48.3%       Binomial     48.3%     Dev.expl.       Binomial     Delta-gaus     36.4%       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Trachurus trachurus     AIC     Binomial       Binomial     3199.43     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     4056.98     RF       RF     X     GBM       Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%   Solea solea       AIC     Squilla mantis       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24		RF	X		RF	X
Dev.expl.     Dev.expl.       Binomial     48.3%     Binomial       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       RF     72.9%     RF       GBM     52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial     3199.43       Delta-gaus     4056.98       RF     X       GBM     X       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%   Solea solea       AIC     Squilla mantis       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       RF     X       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       Binomial     276.24		GBM Dev evel	Х		GBM Dev evel	Х
Dinomial     40.376     Dinomial       Delta-gaus     36.4%     Delta-gaus       RF     72.9%     GBM       GBM     52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial     3199.43       Delta-gaus     4056.98       RF     X       GBM     X       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%   Solea solea       AIC     Squilla mantis       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     Delta-gaus       RF     X       Binomial     276.24		Binomial	18 3%		Dev.expi. Binomial	13 10/
RF     72.9%     RF       GBM     52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial     3199.43       Delta-gaus     4056.98       RF     X       GBM     X       Dev.expl.     Binomial       Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%		Delta-gaus	36.4%		Delta-gaus	18.6%
GBM     52%     GBM       Trachurus trachurus     AIC       Binomial 3199.43     Delta-gaus 4056.98       Delta-gaus 4056.98     RF       RF     X       GBM     X       Dev.expl.     Binomial 45.5%       Delta-gaus 26.1%     RF       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%		RF	72.9%		RF	65.28%
AIC         Binomial 3199.43         Delta-gaus 4056.98         RF       X         GBM       X         Dev.expl.         Binomial       45.5%         Delta-gaus       26.1%         RF       59.2%         GBM       62.3%         Solea solea       AIC         Binomial       276.24         Binomial       276.24         Delta-gaus       1366.43         Delta-gaus       1366.43         RF       X         RF       X		GBM	52%		GBM	55%
Binomial 3199.43       Delta-gaus 4056.98       RF       GBM       Binomial       45.5%       Delta-gaus       26.1%       RF       59.2%       GBM       62.3%   Solea solea       AIC       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Delta-gaus     1366.43       Delta-gaus     1366.43	us trachurus	AIC				
Binomial     45.5%       GBM     X       Dev.expl.       Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Delta-gaus     1366.43       Delta-gaus     1366.43		Binomial	3199.43			
Solea solea     AIC Binomial 276.24 Binomial 276.24		Delta-gaus	4056.98			
Dev.expl.       Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     276.24       Binomial     276.24       Delta-gaus     1366.43       Delta-gaus     1366.43		GBM	x			
Binomial     45.5%       Delta-gaus     26.1%       RF     59.2%       GBM     62.3%       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     276.24       Delta-gaus     1366.43       Delta-gaus     1366.43       RF     X		Dev.expl.	~			
Delta-gaus     26.1% RF       Solea solea     AIC       Binomial     276.24       Delta-gaus     1366.43       Delta-gaus     1366.43       RF     X		Binomial	45.5%			
AIC     Squilla mantis     AIC       Binomial     276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus     1366.43     Delta-gaus		Delta-gaus	26.1%			
Solea solea     AIC     Squilla mantis       Binomial     276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus     1366.43     Delta-gaus		RF	59.2%			
Solea solea     AIC     Squilla mantis     AIC       Binomial     276.24     Binomial     Binomial       Delta-gaus     1366.43     Delta-gaus     Binomial       RF     X     RF		GBM	62.3%			
AIC     Squilla mantis     AIC       Solea solea     Binomial 276.24     Binomial       Delta-gaus 1366.43     Delta-gaus 7       RE     X     RE	ION					
Binomial 276.24 Binomial Delta-gaus 1366.43 Delta-gaus RF X RF	olea	AIC		Squilla mantis	AIC	
Delta-gaus 1366.43 Delta-gaus 1 RF X		Binomial	276.24		Binomial	573.96
RF X RF		Delta-gaus	1366.43		Delta-gaus	1090.62
		RF	X		RF	X
GBM X GBM		GBM Dev evel	Х		GBM Dev evel	Х
Binomial 74.6% Dev.expi.		Binomial	74.6%		Binomial	55 4%
Delta-gaus 34.1% Delta-gaus		Delta-daus	34.1%		Delta-daus	43.1%
RF 69.86%		RF	69.86%		RF	61.9%
GBM 75% GBM		GBM	75%		GBM	80.2%
Sepia officinalis AIC	fficinalis	AIC				
Binomial 690.75		Binomial	690.75			
Delta-gaus 14/9.99		Deita-gaus	1479.99 V			
GBM X		GRM	x			
Dev.expl.			~			
Discussion 45 00/		Dev.expl.				
BINOMIAI 45.2%		<b>Dev.expl.</b> Binomial	45.2%			
Delta-gaus 59.5%		<b>Dev.expl.</b> Binomial Delta-gaus	45.2% 59.5%			
Delta-gaus 59.5% RF 64.7%		Dev.expl. Binomial Delta-gaus RF	45.2% 59.5% 64.7%			

 Table S5.1: Metrics for each species, life stage, and approaches used in chapter 5.

 A: ADULTS

#### **B: JUVENILE**

MEDITS					
Species	Metrics & Model	Results	Species	Metrics & Model	Results
Merluccius merluccius	AIC		Mullus barbatus	AIC	<u> </u>
	Binomial	1861.17		Binomial	1980.88
	Delta-gaus	5325.47		Delta-gaus	2460.68
	RF	X		RF	X
	GBM	X		GBM	X
	Dev.expl.			Dev.expl.	
	Binomial	62.4%		Binomial	50.3%
	Deita-gaus	41.0%		Deita-gaus	40.9%
	CRM	79.10%		CRM	60.20%
Norway Jobster		12.270	Lonhius hudenassa		Result
Norway lobotor	7.0		Lopindo Sudoguodu		6141.9
	Binomial	1704.46		Binomial	4
					9495.5
	Delta-gaus	1316.84		Delta-gaus	6
	RF	X		RF	Х
	GBM	X		GBM	X
	Dev.expl.			Dev.expl.	
	Binomial	49.9%		Binomiai	21.6%
	Deita-gaus	21.3%		Dena-gaus	18.4%
	RE	53 5%		RE	37.14
	GBM	45%		GBM	44%
Parapenaeus					
longirostris	AIC		llex coindetii	AIC	
-	Binomial	4109.97		Binomial	5360.32
	Delta-gaus	13109.67		Delta-gaus	9719.76
	RF	Х		RF	Х
	GBM	Х		GBM	Х
	Dev.expl.	40.004		Dev.expl.	10 101
	Binomial	40.8%		Binomial	42.1%
	Deita-gaus	20.0%		Deita-gaus	44.2%
	GBM	47.03%		GBM	70.43%
Trachurus trachurus	AIC	00.270		OBIN	0070
	Binomial	4914.66			
	Delta-gaus	10254.2			
		Х			
	GBM	Х			
	Dev.expl.				
	Binomial	45%			
	Delta-gaus	21.7%			
	RF	64.2%			
	GBM	59%			
SOLEMON			D		
Solea solea	AIC	CO 77	Squilla mantis	AIC	ECO E4
	Binomiai Dolto gous	09.77 950.21		Binomiai Dolto dous	12129
	Dena-yaus DE	030.2 I X		Dena-yaus RE	1243.0 V
	GBM	X		GBM	X
	Dev.expl.	~		Dev.expl.	~
	Binomial	67.7%		Binomial	56%
	Delta-gaus	25.8%		Delta-gaus	49%
	RF	32.31%		RF	63.04
	GBM	86.8%		GBM	80%
Sepia officinalis	AIC				
	Binomial	462.13			
	Delta-gaus	790.92			
	RF	X			
	GBM Dov ovol	~			
	Binomial	55.6%			
	Delta-naus	43.2%			
	RF	63.48%			
	GBM	77.3%			









Figure S5.2: density distribution  $(n/km^2)$  for each species (title of the plot), scenario (title of the panel), and age (plot's title: adult or juvenile)











Figure S5.3: density (n/km2) difference between scenario 2018 and future scenarios 2025 and 2050, for each species and life stage (see plot's title)









Figure S5.4: hot spot identified by Getis ord-gi\* and filtered over the third quartile, for each scenario (2012, 2018, 2035, and 2050), species, and life stage (see plot' title).